INTERNATIONAL GAME TECHNOLOGY Form S-4 August 20, 2001

AS FILED WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION ON AUGUST 20, 2001

REGISTRATION NO. 333-

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

FORM S-4

REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

INTERNATIONAL GAME TECHNOLOGY

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

NEVADA 3990 88-0173041

(State or other jurisdiction

(Primary Standard Industrial

(I.R.S. Employer of incorporation or organization)

Classification Code Number)

Identification No.)

9295 PROTOTYPE DRIVE RENO, NEVADA 89511 (775) 448-7777

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant s principal executive offices)

SARA BETH BROWN
SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT AND GENERAL COUNSEL
INTERNATIONAL GAME TECHNOLOGY
9295 PROTOTYPE DRIVE
RENO, NEVADA 89511
(775) 448-7777

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

COPIES TO:

J. JAY HERRON, ESQ. STEPHANIE I. SPLANE, ESQ. MICHAEL L. HAWKINS, ESQ. O MELVENY & MYERS LLP 114 PACIFICA, SUITE 100 IRVINE, CALIFORNIA 92618-3318 (949) 737-2900 GLEN J. HETTINGER, ESQ. HUGHES & LUCE, LLP 1717 MAIN STREET, SUITE 2800 DALLAS, TEXAS 75201 (214) 939-5723

APPROXIMATE DATE OF COMMENCEMENT OF PROPOSED SALE TO PUBLIC: As soon as practicable after this registration statement becomes effective and the merger has become effective under the agreement and plan of merger as described herein.

If the securities being registered on this form are being offered in connection with the formation of a holding company and there is compliance with General Instruction G, check the following box.

If this form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act), check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. []

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

TITLE OF EACH CLASS	AMOUNT	PROPOSED MAXIMUM	PROPOSED MAXIMUM		
OF SECURITIES TO	TO BE	OFFERING	AGGREGATE	AMOUNT OF	
BE REGISTERED	REGISTERED ⁽¹⁾	PRICE PER SHARE	OFFERING PRICE(2)	REGISTRATION FEE	
Common Stock, par value \$0.000625 per share	17,259,608 shares	Not applicable	\$ 895,342,165	\$ 223,835.54	

(1) Represents the number of shares of common stock, par value \$0.000625 per share, of International Game Technology expected to be issued pursuant to the merger based upon the number of shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of Anchor Gaming outstanding or subject to outstanding options as of July 8, 2001, the date of the merger agreement.

(2) Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(f)(1) and 457(c) under the Securities Act and based on \$51.875, the average of the high and low per share prices of common stock of Anchor Gaming as reported on the Nasdaq National Market on

August 15, 2001.

The registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until this registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

Information contained herein is subject to completion or amendment. A registration statement relating to these securities has been filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission. These securities may not be sold nor may offers to buy be accepted prior to the time the registration statement becomes effective. This prospectus shall not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy nor shall there be any sale of these securities in any state in which such offer, solicitation or sale would be unlawful prior to registration or qualification under the securities laws of any state.

SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED AUGUST 20, 2001

MERGER PROPOSED YOUR VOTE IS VERY IMPORTANT!

Dear Stockholder:

I am pleased to report that on July 6, 2001, the board of directors of International Game Technology (IGT) and on July 8, 2001, the board of directors of Anchor Gaming (Anchor) each approved a merger agreement that provides for the combination of the two companies.

Upon completion of the merger, each share of Anchor common stock then outstanding will be converted into the right to receive the number of shares of IGT common stock calculated in accordance with the following formula (the Exchange Ratio). If the IGT Share Value, which is defined as the average per-share closing price of IGT common stock on the New York Stock Exchange during the twenty consecutive trading days ending on the third trading day before the Anchor stockholders meeting or, if the closing of the merger is more than five trading days after the meeting, the third trading day before the closing date, is:

between \$50.00 per share and \$75.00 per share, inclusive, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for one share of IGT common stock.

less than \$50.00 per share, and

- Anchor does not notify IGT in writing of its intention to terminate the merger agreement, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for one share of IGT common stock; or
- Anchor notifies IGT in writing of its intention to terminate the merger agreement and IGT, in its sole and absolute discretion, elects to adjust the Exchange Ratio rather than allow the merger agreement to terminate, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for the number of shares of IGT common stock equal to a fraction, the numerator of which is \$50.00 and the denominator of which is the IGT Share Value.

greater than \$75.00 per share, and

- IGT does not notify Anchor in writing of its intention to terminate the merger agreement, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for one share of IGT common stock; or
- IGT notifies Anchor in writing of its intention to terminate the merger agreement and Anchor, in its sole and absolute discretion, elects to adjust the Exchange Ratio rather than allow the merger agreement to terminate, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for the number of shares of IGT common stock equal to a fraction, the numerator of which is \$75.00 and the denominator of which is the IGT Share Value.

Based on the number of shares of Anchor common stock outstanding at the time we signed the merger agreement and assuming an Exchange Ratio of one-for-one, we expect to issue approximately 14.9 million shares of IGT common stock to Anchor s stockholders. As a result, Anchor shareholders would hold approximately 16.6% (18.7% on a fully diluted basis assuming the exercise of all 2.4 million vested and unvested Anchor stock options, which will become options to purchase IGT common stock upon completion of the merger) of the outstanding shares of IGT common stock immediately after the completion of the merger.

The merger agreement contains several conditions, which must be satisfied before we can complete the merger. One such condition requires that IGT stockholders approve the issuance of IGT common stock to Anchor stockholders in the merger.

This joint proxy statement/prospectus contains important information that you should consider in determining your vote. In particular, please see Risk Factors beginning on page 20 for a discussion of some of the risks that you should consider in evaluating the proposed merger.

As part of the proposed merger, we agreed to grant at the time of closing of the merger 600,000 IGT stock options, including 500,000 IGT stock options to Thomas J. Matthews, who will continue as President and Chief Executive Officer of Anchor and also become Chief Operating Officer of IGT. The IGT Board has also unanimously approved an amendment to the International Game Technology 1993 Stock Option Plan to increase by 900,000 the number of shares of IGT common stock available for issuance under the plan to accommodate the grant of options we committed to as part of the proposed merger. We are also seeking your approval of the plan amendment and it is described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

IGT will hold a special stockholders meeting for the purpose of voting on the issuance of shares to Anchor stockholders and the plan amendment. We are furnishing you with this joint proxy statement/prospectus in connection with the solicitation by the board of directors of IGT of your vote at this meeting. The date, time and place of the meeting is:

[Date]
[Time]
[Place]
The affirmative vote of a majority of the shares voted at the special meeting, in person or by proxy, is required to approve the issuance of IGT common stock to Anchor stockholders in the merger and to approve the plan amendment.
The board of directors of IGT believes that the merger and the plan amendment are both in the best interests of IGT stockholders, and recommends that you vote FOR both of these proposals.
Please read this joint proxy statement/prospectus carefully.
Sincerely,
G. Thomas Baker President and Chief Executive Officer International Game Technology NEITHER THE UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION, ANY STATE SECURITIES COMMISSION, THE NEVADA GAMING COMMISSION, THE NEVADA STATE GAMING CONTROL BOARD, NOR ANY OTHER GAMING REGULATORY AUTHORITY HAS APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED OF THE IGT COMMON STOCK TO BE ISSUED IN THE MERGER OR THE INVESTMENT MERITS OF SUCH COMMON STOCK OR DETERMINED IF THIS JOINT PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS IS ACCURATE OR ADEQUATE. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY IS UNAUTHORIZED AND MAY VIOLATE APPLICABLE LAW.
This joint proxy statement/prospectus is datedand is first being mailed to stockholders on or about

SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED AUGUST 20, 2001

MERGER PROPOSED YOUR VOTE IS VERY IMPORTANT!

Dear Stockholder:

I am pleased to report that on July 6, 2001, the board of directors of International Game Technology (IGT) and on July 8, 2001, the board of directors of Anchor Gaming (Anchor) each approved a merger agreement that provides for the combination of the two companies.

Upon completion of the merger, each share of Anchor common stock then outstanding will be converted into the right to receive the number of shares of IGT common stock calculated in accordance with the following formula (the Exchange Ratio). If the IGT Share Value, which is defined as the average per-share closing price of IGT common stock on the New York Stock Exchange during the twenty consecutive trading days ending on the third trading day before the Anchor stockholders meeting or, if the closing of the merger is more than five trading days after the meeting, the third trading day before the closing date, is:

between \$50.00 per share and \$75.00 per share, inclusive, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for one share of IGT common stock.

less than \$50.00 per share, and

- Anchor does not notify IGT in writing of its intention to terminate the merger agreement, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for one share of IGT common stock; or

greater than \$75.00 per share, and

- IGT does not notify Anchor in writing of its intention to terminate the merger agreement, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for one share of IGT common stock; or

Based on the number of shares of Anchor common stock outstanding at the time we signed the merger agreement and assuming an Exchange Ratio of one-for-one, IGT expects to issue approximately 14.9 million shares of IGT common stock to Anchor s stockholders. As a result, Anchor shareholders would hold approximately 16.6% (18.7% on a fully diluted basis assuming the exercise of all 2.4 million vested and unvested Anchor stock options, which will become options to purchase IGT common stock upon completion of the merger) of the outstanding shares of IGT common stock immediately after the completion of the merger. IGT common stock is traded on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol IGT.

The merger agreement contains several conditions, which must be satisfied before we can complete the merger. One such condition requires that Anchor s stockholders approve the merger.

This joint proxy statement/prospectus contains important information that you should consider in determining your vote on the merger. In particular, please see Risk Factors beginning on page 20 for a discussion of some of the risks that you should consider in evaluating the proposed merger.

Anchor will hold a special stockholder meeting for the purpose of voting on the merger transaction. We are furnishing you with this joint proxy statement/prospectus in connection with the solicitation by the board of directors of Anchor of your vote at this meeting. The date, time and place of the meeting is:

[Date]

[Time]

815 Pilot Road, Suite G Las Vegas, Nevada 89119

The affirmative vote of a majority of the outstanding shares of Anchor common stock is required to approve the merger.

The board of directors of Anchor believes that the merger is in the best interests of Anchor stockholders, and recommends that you vote FOR this proposal.

Please read this joint proxy statement/prospectus carefully.

Sincerely,

Thomas J. Matthews Chairman, Chief Executive Officer and President Anchor Gaming

NEITHER THE UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION, ANY STATE SECURITIES COMMISSION, THE NEVADA GAMING COMMISSION, THE NEVADA STATE GAMING CONTROL BOARD, NOR ANY OTHER GAMING REGULATORY AUTHORITY HAS APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED OF THE IGT COMMON STOCK TO BE ISSUED IN THE MERGER OR THE INVESTMENT MERITS OF SUCH COMMON STOCK, OR DETERMINED IF THIS JOINT PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS IS ACCURATE OR ADEQUATE. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY IS UNAUTHORIZED AND MAY VIOLATE APPLICABLE LAW.

This joint proxy statement/prospectus is dated	and is first being mailed to stockholders on or about	·
--	---	---

Notice of Special Meeting of Stockholders of International Game Technology

As a stockholder of International Game Technology (IGT), you are hereby given notice of and invited to attend in person or by proxy a Special Meeting of Stockholders of IGT to be held at [place], on [date] at [time] local time, for the purposes of considering and acting on the following proposals:

- 1. A proposal to approve the issuance of shares of IGT common stock in the merger contemplated by the Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of July 8, 2001 among IGT, NAC Corporation, a wholly-owned subsidiary of IGT, and Anchor Gaming, as more fully described in the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus.
- 2. A proposal to amend the International Game Technology 1993 Stock Option Plan to increase by 900,000 the number of shares of IGT common stock available for issuance under the plan.
 - 3. To transact any other business that is properly brought before the meeting.

Under New York Stock Exchange rules, holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of IGT on [record date] must be present in person or by proxy at the meeting to constitute a quorum, which may conduct business at the meeting. The affirmative vote of a majority of the shares voted at the special meeting, in person or by proxy, is required to approve the issuance of IGT common stock to Anchor stockholders in the merger and to approve the plan amendment.

If you were an IGT stockholder at the close of trading on [record date], you are entitled to vote on the proposals to be considered at the meeting. Whether or not you plan to attend the meeting, we urge you to vote now by completing and returning the enclosed proxy card.

IGT s board of directors has unanimously approved the issuance of IGT common stock to Anchor stockholders in the merger and the plan amendment and recommends that you vote FOR both of these proposals.

G. Thomas Baker President and Chief Executive Officer

Reno, Nevada [date]

Notice of Special Meeting of Stockholders of Anchor Gaming

As a stockholder of Anchor Gaming, you are hereby given notice of and invited to attend in person or by proxy a Special Meeting of Stockholders of Anchor Gaming to be held at 815 Pilot Road, Suite G, Las Vegas, Nevada 89119, on [date] at [time] local time, for the purposes of considering and acting on the following proposals:

- 1. A proposal to approve and adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of July 8, 2001 among International Game Technology, NAC Corporation, a wholly-owned subsidiary of International Game Technology, and Anchor Gaming, and the merger contemplated by that agreement, as more fully described in the accompanying joint proxy statement/prospectus.
 - 2. To transact any other business that is properly brought before the meeting.

Under Anchor s bylaws, holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of Anchor on [record date] must be present in person or by proxy at the meeting to constitute a quorum, which may conduct business at the meeting. Under Nevada law, the holders of a majority of Anchor s outstanding shares on [record date] must vote for the merger proposal at the special meeting either in person or by proxy for it to be approved.

If you were an Anchor stockholder at the close of trading on [record date], you are entitled to vote on the proposals to be considered at the meeting. Whether or not you plan to attend the meeting, we urge you to vote now by completing and returning the enclosed proxy card.

Anchor s board of directors has unanimously approved the merger proposal and recommends that you vote FOR this proposal.

Thomas J. Matthews Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer and President

Las Vegas, Nevada [date]

TABLE OF CONTENTS

OUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE MERGER

SUMMARY

RISK FACTORS

THE SPECIAL MEETINGS

INFORMATION ABOUT IGT

BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP OF IGT COMMON STOCK

INFORMATION ABOUT ANCHOR

BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP OF ANCHOR COMMON STOCK

THE MERGER

TERMS OF THE MERGER AGREEMENT AND RELATED AGREEMENTS

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

COMPARISON OF THE RIGHTS OF HOLDERS OF ANCHOR COMMON STOCK AND

INTERNATIONAL GAME TECHNOLOGY COMMON STOCK

PROPOSAL AMENDMENT TO THE 1993 STOCK OPTION PLAN

EXPERTS

LEGAL OPINIONS

STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS

OTHER MATTERS

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

INCORPORATION OF DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

ANNEX A

ANNEX B

ANNEX C

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

ITEM 20. INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS.

ITEM 21. EXHIBITS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES.

ITEM 22. UNDERTAKINGS.

SIGNATURES

EXHIBIT INDEX

EXHIBIT 5.1

EXHIBIT 8.1

EXHIBIT 8.2

EXHIBIT 23.1

EXHIBIT 23.2

EXHIBIT 23.6

EXHIBIT 99.1

EXHIBIT 99.4

EXHIBIT 99.5

EXHIBIT 99.6

EXHIBIT 99.7

TABLE OF CONTENTS

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE MERGER

SUMMARY

5

RISK FACTORS

20

Risks Relating to the

Merger

20

Risks Relating to the

Combined Company

After the Merger

23

Risks Relating to IGT

25

Risks Relating to

Anchor

27

THE SPECIAL

MEETINGS

32

Times and Places:

Purposes

32

Record Dates; Voting

Rights

Page

32

Quorum

32

Vote Required

33

Proxies

33

Share Ownership of

Management

35

INFORMATION

ABOUT IGT

36

BENEFICIAL

OWNERSHIP OF IGT

COMMON STOCK

36

INFORMATION

ABOUT ANCHOR

38

BENEFICIAL

OWNERSHIP OF

ANCHOR COMMON

STOCK

38

THE MERGER

40

Background of the

Merger

40

IGT Board Reasons for

the Merger;

Recommendation of the

IGT Board

43

Anchor Board Reasons

for the Merger;

Recommendation of the

Anchor Board

44

Opinions of Financial

Advisors

45

Interests of Key

Persons in the Merger

57

U.S. Federal Income

Tax Consequences

60

Regulatory Approvals

62

Percentage Ownership

Interest of Anchor

Stockholders After the

Merger

65

Dissenters Rights of

Appraisal

65

New York Stock

Exchange Listing

65

Consequences of the Merger 65 Management After the Merger 65 Resales of IGT Common Stock 65 TERMS OF THE **MERGER** AGREEMENT AND RELATED **AGREEMENTS** 66 Form of Merger Completion of the Merger 66 Conversion of Shares in the Merger 66 No Fractional Shares Adjustments to Prevent Dilution 68 Treatment of Stock Options and Restricted Stock Exchange Agent; Procedures for Exchange of Certificates Representations and Warranties Conduct of Anchor s Business Pending the Merger 70 Conduct of IGT s Business Pending the Merger 72 No Inconsistent Activities 72

Other Covenants

73

i

Conditions to the Merger 76 Termination 78 Fees and Expenses 79 Termination Fee 79 Amendment 79 Waiver 79 Voting Agreements 80 Anchor Affiliate Agreements 80 UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED CONDENSED FINANCIAL **STATEMENTS** 81 COMPARISON OF THE RIGHTS OF **HOLDERS OF** ANCHOR COMMON STOCK AND INTERNATIONAL **GAME TECHNOLOGY** COMMON STOCK 88 **PROPOSAL** AMENDMENT TO THE 1993 STOCK OPTION PLAN Proposed Amendment to the Plan Operation of the Plan Federal Income Tax Consequences Specific Benefits 94 Certain Executive Compensation Information 94 Recommendation of **IGT Board of Directors** 97 **EXPERTS** 98 LEGAL OPINIONS 98 STOCKHOLDER **PROPOSALS**

98
OTHER MATTERS
98
FORWARD-LOOKING
STATEMENTS
99
WHERE YOU CAN
FIND MORE
INFORMATION
99
INCORPORATION OF
DOCUMENTS BY
REFERENCE
99

ANNEX A

Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of July 8, 2001, among International Game Technology, NAC Corporation and Anchor Gaming

ANNEX B
Opinion of
Houlihan Lokey
Howard & Zukin
Financial
Advisors,
Inc.ANNEX C

Opinion of

Dresdner Kleinwort

Wasserstein, Inc.

ii

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE MERGER

Q: Why are the companies proposing the merger?

A: IGT and Anchor have been working together since 1996 as joint venture partners. The combination of the companies will permit the companies to work even more closely together to develop new games and use their complementary resources to benefit casinos and casino customers. In

addition,

Anchor has attractive businesses that IGT is not currently in, most notably the lottery business, and the companies believe that their combined resources will make them a more effective competitor in these businesses. Q: What happens to my shares in the merger?A: **IGT** stockholders: Upon completion of the merger, you will retain the same number of shares of IGT common stock as you currently own. Anchor stockholders: Upon completion of the merger, IGT will convert each share of Anchor common stock that you own into the right to receive the number of shares of IGT common stock calculated in accordance with the following

formula (the Exchange Ratio). If the IGT Share Value, which is defined as the average per-share closing price of IGT common stock on the New York Stock Exchange during the

13

twenty consecutive trading days ending on the third trading day before the Anchor stockholders meeting or, if the closing of the merger is more than five trading days after the meeting, the third trading day before the closing date, between \$50.00 per share and \$75.00 per share, inclusive, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for one share of IGT common stock. less than \$50.00 per share, and Anchor does not notify IGT in writing of its intention to terminate the merger agreement, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for one share of IGT common stock; or Anchor notifies IGT in writing of its intention to terminate the merger agreement and IGT, in its sole and absolute discretion, elects to adjust the Exchange Ratio rather than allow the merger agreement to

terminate, IGT

will exchange each share of

Anchor

common stock

for the number

of shares of IGT

common stock

equal to a

fraction, the

numerator of

which is \$50.00

and the

denominator of

which is the

IGT Share

Value. greater

than \$75.00 per

share, and

IGT does not

notify Anchor

in writing of its

intention to

terminate the

merger

agreement, IGT

will exchange

each share of

Anchor

common stock

for one share of

IGT common

stock; or -

IGT notifies

Anchor in

writing of its

intention to terminate the

merger

agreement and

Anchor, in its

sole and

absolute

discretion,

elects to adjust

the Exchange

Ratio rather

than allow the

merger

agreement to

terminate, IGT will exchange

each share of

Anchor

common stock

for the number

of shares of IGT

common stock

equal to a fraction, the

numerator of

which is \$75.00

and the denominator of which is the IGT Share Value. Anchor stockholders will not receive any fractional shares. Instead, they will receive cash based upon the market value of a share of IGT common stock upon the closing of the merger multiplied by the appropriate fraction in lieu of any fractional shares. Please see Terms of the Merger Agreement and Related Agreements Conversion of Shares in the Merger on page

1

detailed explanation of the merger consideration.

66 for a more

Q: When will the final Exchange Ratio be calculated and announced?

A: The companies will calculate the final Exchange Ratio based on the average per-share closing price of IGT common stock on the New York Stock Exchange composite transactions reporting system during the twenty

consecutive trading days ending on the third trading day before the Anchor stockholders meeting or, if the closing of the merger occurs more than five days after the Anchor stockholders meeting, the third trading day before the closing date. IGT and Anchor intend to issue a press release announcing the final Exchange Ratio for the merger promptly after it is determined. The following toll-free number is also available for stockholders of IGT and Anchor to obtain a daily closing price for IGT common stock: 800-Q:

Will the merger dilute the

ownership of

stockholders?A:

Yes. The issuance of shares of IGT common stock to Anchor stockholders will dilute the ownership of existing IGT stockholders. After consummation of the merger and

assuming an Exchange Ratio of

one-for-one, former Anchor

stockholders will

own

approximately

16.6% (18.7% on a fully diluted

basis assuming

the exercise of all 2.4 million vested and unvested Anchor stock options which will become options to purchase IGT common stock upon completion of the merger) of the outstanding shares of IGT common stock, and existing IGT stockholders will own approximately 83.4% of the outstanding shares of IGT common stock. Q: What are the tax consequences of the merger to **Anchor and IGT** stockholders?A: The exchange of shares of Anchor stockholders will be tax-free to the Anchor stockholders for U.S. federal income tax purposes, except for taxes payable on any gain recognized as a result of receiving cash in lieu of fractional shares of IGT common stock. The merger will have no tax consequences to IGT stockholders. A summary of the material federal income tax consequences of the merger is included in the section The Merger U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences on page 60. We urge you to consult with your own tax

advisor to

determine your particular tax consequences. Q: When do the companies expect to complete the merger?A: The companies intend to complete the merger as soon as possible after the stockholders meetings. Currently, the companies expect to complete the merger by January 31, 2002. However, the companies cannot complete the merger until they satisfy additional conditions, including the receipt of all required gaming authority and other governmental approvals. The companies are unable to predict when they will complete the merger since they do not know when they will satisfy all of the conditions set forth in the merger agreement. However, either company can terminate the merger agreement if the merger is not completed by January 30, 2002, unless the reason the merger has not been completed by that date is that the companies are still awaiting approval from a governmental authority, in which event either

IGT or Anchor

can extend the date of termination from January 30, 2002 to April 30, 2002. Please see Terms of the Merger Agreement and Related Agreements Conditions to the Merger on page 76 and Termination on page 78 for a more detailed explanation of the conditions to and termination of the merger. Q: What am I being asked to vote on?A: IGT stockholders: You are being asked to vote on the following two proposals:

to approve the issuance of IGT common stock to Anchor stockholders in connection with the merger; and

to approve an amendment to the International Game Technology 1993 Stock Option Plan to increase by 900,000 the number of shares of IGT common stock available for issuance under the plan. Please see Proposal Amendment to the

2

1993 Stock Option Plan on page 91 for a more detailed explanation of the plan amendment.

Anchor stockholders: You are being asked to vote on the proposal to approve and adopt the merger agreement.

Q: What vote is required to complete the merger?

A: In order to complete the merger,

holders of a majority of the votes cast at the IGT stockholders meeting in person or by proxy must approve the issuance of IGT common stock in connection with the merger; and

holders of a majority of the Anchor common stock outstanding on [record date] must approve the merger agreement at the Anchor stockholders meeting, either in person or by proxy.

Q: What vote is required by IGT stockholders to approve the plan amendment?

A: Holders of a majority of the votes cast at the IGT

stockholders meeting in person or by proxy must approve the proposed amendment to the International Game Technology 1993 Stock Option

Plan. Q: Do the boards of directors of IGT and Anchor recommend voting in favor of the merger?A: Yes. After careful consideration, the boards of directors of both IGT and Anchor recommend voting in favor of the merger. See The Merger IGT Board Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the IGT Board on page 43 and The Merger Anchor Board Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the Anchor Board on

page 44. Q: How do I vote? A: If you hold shares of IGT or Anchor common stock, mail your signed proxy card in the enclosed return envelope as soon as possible. You may also attend the respective special stockholders meeting in person instead of submitting a proxy. If your shares are held by your broker as your nominee, your broker will vote your shares only if you provide instructions on how to vote. You should follow the directions provided by your broker regarding how to instruct your broker to vote your shares. Unless you instruct your broker how to vote, your shares will

not be voted at the

special meeting. Q: How will my shares be voted if I return a blank proxy card?A: IGT Stockholders: If you sign and send in your proxy card and do not indicate how you want to vote, IGT will count your proxy as a vote FOR the merger and plan amendment proposals submitted at the special meeting. Anchor stockholders: If you sign and send in your proxy card and do not indicate how you want to vote, Anchor will count your proxy as a vote FOR the merger proposal submitted at the special meeting. Q: How can I change my vote after I have mailed my proxy?A: You may change your vote by delivering a signed revocation or a subsequently dated, signed proxy card to the corporate Secretary of either IGT or Anchor, as applicable, before the stockholder meeting, or by attending the stockholder meeting and voting in person. However, if you have delivered a valid proxy, your mere presence at the stockholder meeting will not, by itself, revoke that proxy. Q: Are there risks I should consider in deciding whether to vote for the merger?A: Yes. The companies have set out under the heading Risk Factors beginning on page 20

of this joint proxy

statement/prospectus a number of risk factors that you should carefully consider before voting. Q: Should I send in my stock certificates now?A: IGT stockholders: No. You will continue to own your shares of IGT

common stock after

3

the merger and should continue to hold your stock certificates. Anchor stockholders: No. IGT will appoint an exchange agent to coordinate the exchange of your shares of Anchor common stock for shares of IGT common stock after the merger is completed. The exchange agent will send you written instructions on how to exchange your certificates. Q: When may Anchor stockholders sell the shares of IGT common stock they receive in the merger?A:

Anchor stockholders will generally be permitted

to resell the IGT common stock they receive in the merger. See The Merger Resales of **IGT Common** Stock on page 65. **Q: Do Anchor** stockholders have dissenters rights of appraisal?A: No. Under the corporation laws of the State of Nevada, Anchor s state incorporation, Anchor stockholders do not have any appraisal or dissenters rights in connection with the merger. Q: How can I find out whether the merger proposals were approved by the stockholders of IGT and Anchor?A: IGT and Anchor each intend to issue a press release announcing the voting results for the respective merger proposals at their respective meetings

promptly after each meeting is held.

Who Can Help Answer Your Questions

If you have more questions about the merger you should contact:

International Game Technology

Anchor Gaming

9295 Prototype Drive

815 Pilot Road, Suite G Reno, Nevada 89511-0580

Las Vegas, Nevada 89119-3739 Attention: Bob McIver, Investor Relations

Attention: Geoff Sage (775) 448-0110

(702) 896-7568

If you are an IGT or Anchor stockholder and would like additional copies of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, or if you have other questions about the merger, you may contact IGT s and Anchor s proxy solicitor,______, Inc.: 800-______(a toll-free number).

NO PERSON IS AUTHORIZED TO GIVE ANY INFORMATION OR MAKE ANY REPRESENTATIONS NOT CONTAINED OR INCORPORATED IN THIS JOINT PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS AND IF GIVEN OR MADE, THAT INFORMATION OR REPRESENTATION SHOULD NOT BE RELIED UPON AS HAVING BEEN AUTHORIZED.

THE INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS JOINT PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS SPEAKS ONLY AS OF THE DATE INDICATED ON THE COVER OF THIS JOINT PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS UNLESS THE INFORMATION SPECIFICALLY INDICATES THAT ANOTHER DATE APPLIES.

4

SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information from this joint proxy statement/prospectus and may not contain all of the information that is important to you. To understand the terms of the merger fully and for a more complete description of these terms, you should carefully read this entire joint proxy statement/prospectus, including the annexes and the documents IGT and Anchor have referred you to. See Where You Can Find More Information on page 99.

The Companies

International Game Technology

9295 Prototype Drive Reno, Nevada 89511-0580 Attention: Bob McIver, Investor Relations (775) 448-0110

IGT is a world leader in the design, development and manufacture of microprocessor-based gaming products and software systems in all jurisdictions where gaming is legal.

Anchor Gaming

815 Pilot Road, Suite G Las Vegas, Nevada 89119-3739 Attention: Geoff Sage (702) 896-7568

Anchor Gaming is a diversified technology company with operations around the world. Anchor operates in three complementary business segments: gaming machines, gaming operations and gaming systems. The gaming machine segment focuses on the development and placement

of unique proprietary games. The gaming operations segment operates a Native American casino in San Diego and two casinos in Colorado, and manages gaming machine routes in Nevada and Montana. The gaming systems segment provides equipment and related services to on-line lotteries, video lotteries, and pari-mutuel organizations.

Opinions of Financial Advisors (see page 45)

In deciding to approve the merger, the IGT board of directors considered an opinion from its financial advisor as to the fairness of the consideration to be received by IGT in connection with the merger from a financial point of view. In deciding to approve the merger, the Anchor board of directors considered an opinion from its financial advisor as to the fairness of the Exchange Ratio from a financial point of view to the Anchor stockholders. IGT received an opinion from Houlihan Lokey Howard & Zukin Financial Advisors, Inc., attached as Annex B to this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Anchor received an opinion from Dresdner Kleinwort Wasserstein, Inc., attached as Annex C to this joint proxy statement/prospectus. The companies encourage you to read and consider the opinions in their entirety before voting on the merger proposals.

Interests of Key Persons in the Merger (see page 57)

When considering the recommendation of the board of directors of Anchor regarding the merger, you should be aware of the interests that key executive officers and directors of Anchor have in the merger that are different from your and their interests as stockholders generally. These interests include, among other things, employment agreements that two of Anchor s executive officers have entered into, which will become effective upon completion of the merger, terms of existing stock option and restricted stock agreements, which provide for acceleration of the vesting of underlying options and restricted stock upon the merger, and provisions in the merger agreement relating to indemnification and insurance. Thomas J. Matthews, Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer of Anchor, will become the Chief Operating Officer of IGT as promptly as practicable following completion of the merger and will remain President and Chief Executive Officer of Anchor. In addition, Mr.

5

Matthews and a person to be mutually agreed upon by IGT and Anchor will each become a director of IGT, filling two newly created seats on the IGT board of directors. Joseph Murphy will remain Chief Operating Officer-Gaming Operations of Anchor following completion of the merger. Messrs. Matthews and Murphy will be granted 500,000 and 100,000 IGT stock options, respectively, at the time of completion of the merger.

Risks Related to the Merger (see page 20)

In considering whether to approve the issuance of shares pursuant to the merger agreement or the merger, as applicable, the respective stockholders of IGT and Anchor should carefully review and consider the information discussed in the section Risk Factors on pages 20 through 31. These risks include:

Risks relating to the merger. These include, among others, the possibility that the merger may not occur, fluctuations in the value of IGT common stock, and dilution of the ownership position of current IGT stockholders.

Risks relating to the combined company after the merger. These include, among others, potential harm to third-party relationships, uncertainties regarding the integration of the business of Anchor and IGT and retaining the services of key personnel.

Risks relating to IGT. These include, among others, the impact that slow future growth in the gaming industry could have on IGT s profits, the competitive nature of the gaming industry and the need to continually develop innovative products and systems, the extensive governmental regulation of the gaming industry, the importance of developing and defending IGT s intellectual property, and IGT s significant international operations.

Risks relating to Anchor. These include, among others, the competitive nature of the gaming industry and the need to continually develop innovative products and systems, the importance of Anchor s joint venture with IGT, the extensive governmental regulation of the gaming industry, reliance on third-party suppliers and manufacturers, the importance of developing and defending Anchor s intellectual property, the stringent performance requirements of Anchor s lottery contracts, joint venture and sovereign immunity risks associated with Anchor s agreements with the Pala Band of Mission Indians, the potential for adverse determinations in pending litigation, seasonality of Anchor s operations, the impact of Anchor s significant debt obligations and customary covenants in the merger agreement that limit Anchor s conduct of the business while the merger agreement is in effect.

IGT Stockholder Approval (see pages 33 and 35)

Approval of the issuance of IGT common stock to Anchor stockholders pursuant to the merger agreement and approval of the plan amendment each require the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the votes cast at the IGT stockholders meeting in person or by proxy.

On August 8, 2001, directors and executive officers of IGT and their affiliates beneficially owned approximately 3.4% of the outstanding shares of IGT common stock, excluding shares issuable pursuant to options.

Anchor Stockholder Approval (see pages 33 and 35)

Approval of the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote at the Anchor stockholders meeting either in person or by proxy of the holders of a majority of the shares of Anchor common stock outstanding on the record date,_____.

6

On August 8, 2001, directors and executive officers of Anchor and their affiliates beneficially owned approximately 1.6% of the outstanding shares of Anchor common stock, excluding shares issuable pursuant to options.

As part of the execution of the merger agreement, Anchor stockholders Thomas J. Matthews and Joseph Murphy, who, as of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, beneficially own an aggregate of approximately 1.5% of the outstanding Anchor common stock, excluding shares issuable pursuant to options, entered into voting agreements with IGT to vote all Anchor common stock that they are entitled to vote in favor of approving the merger proposal.

Our Recommendations to Stockholders (see pages 43 44 and 97)

To IGT Stockholders:

The IGT board of directors believes that the merger and the plan amendment are advisable and are in your best interests and unanimously recommends that you vote FOR the proposals to approve the issuance of IGT common stock in the merger and to amend IGT s stock option plan.

To Anchor Stockholders:

The Anchor board of directors believes that the merger is advisable and is in your best interests and unanimously recommends that you vote FOR the proposal to approve the merger agreement and the merger.

7

The Merger

The merger agreement is attached as Annex A to this joint proxy statement/prospectus. The companies encourage you to read the merger agreement because it is the legal document that governs the merger.

Anchor Stockholders Will Receive Shares of IGT Common Stock (see page 66)

IGT and Anchor are proposing a transaction in which IGT will acquire Anchor in a merger of Anchor with NAC Corporation, a wholly-owned subsidiary of IGT (IGT Merger Sub). Anchor will survive the merger and will continue as a wholly-owned subsidiary of IGT. Subject to receipt of approval of both IGT and Anchor stockholders, regulatory approvals and other matters, IGT and Anchor expect to complete the merger before January 30, 2002.

Upon completion of the merger, by virtue of the merger and without any additional action on the part of the stockholders of Anchor, IGT or IGT Merger Sub, each share of Anchor common stock then outstanding will be converted into the right to receive the number of shares of IGT common stock calculated in accordance with the following formula for calculating the Exchange Ratio. If the IGT Share Value, which is defined as the average per-share closing price of IGT common stock on the New York Stock Exchange during the twenty consecutive trading days ending on the third trading day before the Anchor stockholders meeting or, if the closing of the merger is more than five trading days after the meeting, the third trading day before the closing date, is:

between \$50.00 per share and \$75.00 per share, inclusive, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for one share of IGT common stock.

less than \$50.00 per share, and

- Anchor does not notify IGT in writing of its intention to terminate the merger agreement, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for one share of IGT common stock; or
- Anchor notifies IGT in writing of its intention to terminate the merger agreement and IGT, in its sole and absolute discretion, elects to adjust the Exchange Ratio rather than allow the merger agreement to terminate, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for the number of shares of IGT common stock equal to a fraction, the numerator of which is \$50.00 and the denominator of which is the IGT Share Value.

For example, if the IGT Share Value was \$48.00, and Anchor delivered its termination notice to IGT under the terms of the merger agreement, IGT could, at its sole option, adjust the Exchange Ratio to 1.0417 (\$50.00/\$48.00), and Anchor stockholders would receive 1.0417 shares of IGT common stock for each share of Anchor common stock held by them.

greater than \$75.00 per share, and

IGT does not notify Anchor in writing of its intention to terminate the merger agreement, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for one share of IGT common stock; or

- IGT notifies Anchor in writing of its intention to terminate the merger agreement and Anchor, in its sole and absolute discretion, elects to adjust the Exchange Ratio rather than allow the merger agreement to terminate, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for the number of shares of IGT common

stock equal to a fraction,

the numerator of which is \$75.00 and the denominator of which is the IGT Share Value.

For example, if the IGT Share Value was \$77.00 and IGT delivered its termination notice to Anchor under the terms of the merger agreement, Anchor could, at its sole

8

option, adjust the Exchange Ratio to 0.9740 (\$75.00/\$77.00), and Anchor stockholders would receive 0.9740 shares of IGT common stock for each share of Anchor common stock held by them.

IGT and Anchor encourage you to obtain current stock price quotations for IGT common stock from a newspaper, the Internet or your broker. IGT common stock trades on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol IGT. The final calculation of the Exchange Ratio in the merger will be determined before completion of the merger. IGT intends to issue a press release announcing the Exchange Ratio promptly after it is determined. The following toll-free number is also available for stockholders of IGT and Anchor to obtain a daily closing price for IGT common stock: 800-______. IGT will pay Anchor stockholders the value of any fractional shares in cash rather than issuing any fractional shares of IGT common stock in the merger.

Upon completion of the merger, by virtue of the merger and without any additional action on the part of stockholders of Anchor, IGT or IGT Merger Sub:

the Anchor common stock converted as described above will no longer be outstanding, will automatically be canceled and retired, and will cease to exist;

each holder of Anchor common stock will cease to have any rights in Anchor common stock, except the right to receive the appropriate number of shares of IGT common stock, cash in lieu of fractional shares and dividends, if any, declared with a record date after the effective time of the merger; and

each share of common stock of IGT Merger Sub outstanding immediately before the effective time of the merger will become one share of common stock of the surviving corporation.

IGT stockholders will not have to surrender their stock certificates. Anchor stockholders will have to surrender their Anchor common stock certificates to receive new stock certificates representing IGT common stock. PLEASE DO NOT SEND ANY CERTIFICATES NOW. IGT s exchange agent will send you written instructions on how to surrender your Anchor common stock certificates for new IGT common stock certificates after the merger is completed.

Shares of Anchor common stock owned by Anchor, IGT, or their wholly-owned subsidiaries will be cancelled in the merger and will not be exchanged for shares of IGT common stock.

The Merger Will Generally Be Tax-Free to Stockholders (see page 60)

IGT will not be obligated to complete the merger unless it receives an opinion from its counsel, O Melveny & Myers LLP, and Anchor will not be obligated to complete the merger unless it receives an opinion from its counsel, Hughes & Luce, LLP, in each case to the effect that the merger will be treated as a reorganization under the Internal Revenue Code, which is a transaction that is generally tax-free for United States federal income tax purposes. Assuming that the merger constitutes a reorganization under the Internal Revenue Code, the exchange by Anchor stockholders of shares of Anchor common stock for shares of IGT common stock generally will not cause either IGT stockholders or Anchor stockholders to recognize any gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Anchor stockholders, however, will have to recognize income or gain or loss in connection with any cash received in lieu of fractional shares.

This tax treatment may not apply to all Anchor stockholders. Determining the actual tax consequences of the merger to you can be complicated. The actual tax consequences will depend on your specific situation and on variables not within the control of IGT or Anchor. You should consult with your own tax advisor for a full understanding of the merger s tax consequences to you.

Conditions to the Merger (see page 76)

The companies will not complete the merger until they have satisfied numerous conditions. Some of the conditions are listed below:

the Anchor stockholders and IGT stockholders have each approved their respective merger proposals;

the shares of IGT common stock to be issued in the merger have been authorized for trading on the New York Stock Exchange;

no law or court order has prohibited the merger;

the registration statement on Form S-4 of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus forms a part has been declared effective under the Securities Act of 1933 and no stop order has been issued or sought;

all applicable waiting periods under United States federal antitrust laws have expired;

all necessary gaming approvals from any gaming authorities have been received;

each party has received an opinion of its respective tax counsel that the merger will be treated as a tax-free reorganization; and

the representations and warranties of the parties contained in the merger agreement are true and correct in all material respects (except that where any statement in a representation or warranty expressly includes a standard of materiality, the representation or warranty shall be true and correct in all respects after giving effect to that standard) and the parties have performed or complied in all material respects with all agreements and covenants required under the merger agreement.

Where the law permits, either IGT or Anchor can elect to waive a condition to its obligation to complete the merger. IGT and Anchor cannot be certain when or if the conditions to the merger will be satisfied or waived or that the merger will be completed.

Regulatory Approvals (see page 62)

Under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, the companies must furnish information and materials relating to the business of each of the companies to the Department of Justice and the Federal Trade Commission and wait a specified period of time before the companies can complete the merger. The Department of Justice or the Federal Trade Commission has the authority to challenge the merger on antitrust grounds before the companies complete the merger.

As a result of the merger, IGT will own Anchor s gaming activities in a number of jurisdictions, each of which is subject to various licensing and other regulatory requirements administered by various governmental entities. Some of these laws and regulations require that the applicable gaming regulatory authorities approve the merger. IGT and Anchor have filed or will file applications in each jurisdiction in which they conduct gaming activities with appropriate gaming authorities. The companies cannot complete the merger unless all applicable gaming regulatory requirements are complied with and all requisite gaming approvals are obtained.

Termination of the Merger Agreement (see page 78)

The boards of directors of both companies can jointly agree to terminate the merger agreement at any time without completing the merger. In addition, either company can individually terminate the merger agreement if the stockholders of either IGT or Anchor fail to approve the merger proposal, or if the companies do not complete the merger by January 30, 2002, unless the reason the merger has not been completed by that date is that the companies

10

are still awaiting approval from a governmental authority, in which event either IGT or Anchor can extend the date of termination from January 30, 2002 to April 30, 2002.

Anchor also has termination rights if it receives a superior proposal, which is defined as a proposal relating to a business combination that the Anchor board determines, in good faith and after consulting with outside legal counsel, it must accept to comply with its fiduciary duties to the

Anchor stockholders under applicable laws. Anchor also may elect to terminate the merger agreement if the IGT Share Value (which is defined as the average per-share closing price of IGT common stock on the New York Stock Exchange during the twenty consecutive trading days ending on the third trading day before the Anchor stockholders meeting or, if the closing date is more than five trading days after the Anchor stockholders meeting, the third trading day before the closing date) falls below \$50.00, subject to IGT s right, in its sole discretion, to adjust the Exchange Ratio according to a specified formula instead of allowing the merger agreement to terminate.

In addition, if the IGT Share Value exceeds \$75.00, IGT may elect to terminate the merger agreement, subject to Anchor s right, in its sole discretion, to adjust the Exchange Ratio according to a specified formula instead of allowing the merger agreement to terminate. Both companies have additional termination rights more specifically described in Terms of the Merger Agreement and Related Agreements Termination on page 78.

Anchor must pay IGT a termination fee of \$30,000,000 if the merger agreement is terminated:

by Anchor because it receives a superior proposal;

by IGT because the Anchor board withdraws or modifies its recommendation to stockholders, recommends a takeover proposal made by a third party to the Anchor stockholders, or fails to call or hold the Anchor stockholders meeting following receipt of a takeover proposal; or

by IGT because Anchor willfully and materially breached its covenant not to solicit, initiate, encourage or participate in a takeover proposal except to the extent required for the Anchor board to comply with its fiduciary duties as more specifically described in Terms of the Merger Agreement and Related Agreements No Inconsistent Activities on page 72.

Anchor must also pay the fee if:

a takeover proposal was made before the Anchor stockholders meeting (whether or not rejected or withdrawn);

the Anchor stockholders did not approve the Anchor merger proposal; and

within twelve months after the termination of the merger agreement Anchor enters into an agreement for, and, within twenty-four months after the termination of the merger agreement, has completed a transaction that would constitute a takeover proposal (whether or not with the party who made the initial takeover proposal).

Discretion of IGT and Anchor Boards With Respect to the Merger

If the IGT Share Value, which is defined as the average per-share closing price of IGT common stock on the New York Stock Exchange during the twenty consecutive trading days ending on the third trading day before either the Anchor stockholders meeting or, if the closing date is more than five trading days after the Anchor stockholders meeting, the third trading day before the closing date, falls below \$50.00, the board of directors of Anchor, without any further vote of its stockholders, may elect to either proceed with the merger with an Exchange Ratio equal to one-for-one without any adjustment or elect to terminate the merger agreement, in which event the merger agreement would be terminated unless IGT elects at its sole option to adjust the Exchange Ratio to provide the Anchor stockholders at least \$50.00 in value (based on the IGT Share Value) per share of Anchor common stock. If the IGT Share Value during the applicable period exceeds \$75.00, the board of directors of IGT, without any further vote of its stockholders, may elect to either proceed with the merger with an Exchange Ratio equal to one-for-one without any adjustment or elect to terminate the merger agreement, in which event the merger

11

agreement would be terminated unless Anchor elects at its sole option to adjust the Exchange Ratio to provide the Anchor stockholders \$75.00 in value (based on the IGT Share Value) per share of Anchor common stock. See Risk Factors Risks Related to the Merger Stockholder approval confers broad discretion on Anchor board and IGT board with respect to the merger on page 21.

Accounting Treatment

The merger will be accounted for as a purchase for financial reporting and accounting purposes, under the newly issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 141 Business Combinations and SFAS No. 142 Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets. SFAS No. 141 requires the use of the purchase method of accounting for all business combinations initiated after June 30, 2001. The purchase price will be allocated to Anchor s assets and liabilities based upon the fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed. Goodwill and intangible assets acquired after June 30, 2001, will be subject immediately to SFAS No. 142 which changes the accounting for goodwill and intangible assets with indefinite lives from an amortization method to an impairment-only approach. A portion of the purchase price will be allocated to identifiable intangible assets. Any excess of the cost over the fair values of the net tangible and identifiable intangible assets acquired from Anchor will be recorded as goodwill. Goodwill and intangible assets with indefinite lives acquired from Anchor will not be

amortized. Amortization will be required for identifiable intangible assets with finite lives. We have included unaudited pro forma financial information in this proxy statement under the caption. Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Condensed Financial Statements on page 81. The pro forma adjustments and the resulting unaudited pro forma combined condensed financial statements were prepared based on available information and assumptions and estimates described in notes to the unaudited pro forma combined condensed financial statements. IGT has not made a final determination of required purchase accounting adjustments, including the allocation of the purchase price to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed and you should consider the allocation reflected in the unaudited pro forma consolidated financial statements preliminary. After the completion of the merger, IGT will include the results of operations of Anchor in the consolidated financial statements of IGT.

Anchor Stockholders Do Not Have Appraisal Rights (see page 65)

Under the corporation laws of the State of Nevada, Anchor s state of incorporation, Anchor stockholders do not have any appraisal or dissenters rights in connection with the merger.

12

International Game Technology Selected Historical Financial Data

The following selected consolidated financial data as of and for the five years in the period ended September 30, 2000 have been derived from the audited consolidated financial statements of IGT, which have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. The selected historical consolidated financial data for the nine months ended July 1, 2000 and June 30, 2001 and as of June 30, 2001 have been derived from the unaudited consolidated financial statements of IGT. These unaudited consolidated financial statements have been prepared on a basis consistent with the audited financial statements. The unaudited consolidated financial statements include, in the opinion of IGT, all normal recurring adjustments necessary for a fair presentation of the information. Operating results for the nine months ended June 30, 2001 are not necessarily indicative of the results that will be achieved for future periods, including the fiscal year ending September 29, 2001. In March 1998, IGT purchased Barcrest Limited and Olympic Amusements Pty. Limited. In September 1999, IGT completed the purchase of Sodak Gaming, Inc., and in March 2001, IGT completed the purchase of Silicon Gaming, Inc., The operating results of these acquired entities have been included in the consolidated financial statements of IGT since the respective acquisition dates. This selected historical data is only a summary and should be read in conjunction with Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and the consolidated financial statements and related notes to those financial statements contained in IGT s Annual Report on Form 10-K, as amended on Form 10-K/A for the year ended September 30, 2000, IGT s Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended December 30, 2000 and March 31, 2001, each as amended on Form 10-Q/A and IGT s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2001, which are incorporated by reference in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. See Incorporation of Documents by Reference.

	Fiscal Year Ended				Nine Months Ended		
	Sept. 30, 1996	Sept. 30, 1997	Sept. 30, 1998	Oct. 2, 1999	Sept. 30, 2000	July 1, 2000	June 30, 2001
VQ D L TIL		(i	n thousands	except per	share amoun	ts)	
DATA: and expenses ⁽¹⁾ 33 605,246 813,344 736,867 512,274 715,767 ansolidated affiliates 181 75,556 105,991 73,274 104,049	\$733,452	\$730,799	\$758,942	\$854,106	\$898,404	\$614,966	\$903,308

Operating income 169,833 191,437 218,877 116,318 267,528 175,966 291,590 Other income (expense), $net^{(2)(3)}$ 14,570 21,188 15,655 (14,925) (22,541) (12,230) (40,060) Income before income taxes and extraordinary item 184,403 212,625 234,532 101,393 244,987 163,736 251,530 Provision for income taxes 66,386 75,378 82,086 36,081 88,195 58,944 93,066 Income before extraordinary loss 118,017 137,247 152,446 65,312 156,792 104,792 158,464 Extraordinary loss on early redemption of debt, net of tax⁽³⁾ (3,254)

Edgar Filing: INTERNATIONAL GAME TECHNOLOGY - Form S-4

Edgar Filing: INTERNATIONAL	GAME TECHNOLOGY - Form S-4
	_
	_
	_
Net income \$118,017 \$137,247 \$152,446 \$62,058 \$156,792 \$104,792 \$158,464	
	_
	_
	<u></u>
	_
	_
	_
Earnings per share: Basic Earnings Per Share	
Income before extraordinary items \$0.93 \$1.14 \$1.35 \$0.65 \$2.05 \$1.34 \$2.16 Extraordinary loss (0.03)	
	
	_
	_
	<u> </u>
	<u> </u>
	<u> </u>
Net income \$0.93 \$1.14 \$1.35 \$0.62 \$2.05 \$1.34 \$2.16	
	_

Edgar Filing:	INTERNATIO	JNAL GAI	VIE IEC	HNOLC	GY - Forn
iluted Earnings Per Share					
come before extraordinary items					
0.93 \$1.13 \$1.33 \$0.65 \$2.00 \$1.33 \$2.07 xtraordinary loss (0.03)					
et income					
0.93 \$1.13 \$1.33 \$0.62 \$2.00 \$1.33 \$2.07					

Weighted average number of common shares outstanding:

Basic

126,555 120,715 113,064 99,461 76,586 77,953 73,523 Diluted

127,412 121,829 114,703 100,238 78,229 79,014 76,390

Cash dividends declared per common share

As of						
Sept. 30, 1996	Sept. 30, 1997	Sept. 30, 1998	Oct. 2, 1999	Sept. 30, 2000	June 30, 2001	
		(in tho	usands)			

BALANCE SHEET DATA:

Cash and cash equivalents⁽³⁾ \$169,900 \$151,771 \$175,413 \$426,343 \$244,907 \$276,458 Working capital⁽³⁾ 488,150 406,958 470,003 739,753 555,233 649,022 Total assets 1,154,187 1,215,052 1,543,628 1,765,060 1,623,716 1,872,544 Long-term notes payable⁽³⁾ 107,155 140,713 322,510 990,436 991,507 992,372 Total stockholders equit⁽³⁾ 623,200 519,847 541,276 242,218 96,585 324,395

(1) Certain impairment and restructuring charges are included in the operating costs and expenses for the fiscal 1999 period.

IGT-Australia In

the fourth

quarter of

fiscal 1999,

IGT incurred

an impairment

charge of

\$86.8 million

and

restructuring

costs of

\$6.0 million

related to its

March 1998

acquisition of

Olympic

Amusements

Pty. Ltd.

During fiscal

2000, IGT

recorded

additional

restructuring

charges of

\$1.9 million

related to

employee

terminations

associated with

Olympic

Amusements

Pty.

Ltd. IGT-Brazil In

the fourth

quarter of fiscal 1999, the government of

Brazil

rescinded the

law allowing

gaming devices

in bingo halls.

At that time,

IGT recorded

impairment

charges of

\$5.3 million

relating to its

assessment of

the

recoverability

of inventories

and receivables

in Brazil.(2) In

the first quarter

of fiscal 2000,

IGT recorded a

legal

settlement gain

of

\$27.0 million

(\$17.3 million

net of tax)

from the

resolution of

legal actions

between IGT

and WMS

Gaming, Inc.

related to

infringement

claims

involving IGT s

Telnaes patent

for virtual reel

technology.(3) Senior

Notes In May

1999, IGT

completed the

private

placement of

\$1.0 billion in

aggregate

principal

amount of

Senior Notes

pursuant to

Rule 144A

under the

Securities Act

of 1933. The

Senior Notes

were issued in

two tranches: \$400.0 million

aggregate

principal amount of 7.875% Senior Notes, due May 15, 2004, priced at 99.053%; and \$600.0 million aggregate principal amount of 8.375% Senior Notes, due May 15, 2009, priced at 98.974%. In August 1999, IGT exchanged all outstanding Senior Notes for identical registered notes. A portion of the proceeds was used to redeem previously outstanding 7.84% Senior Notes due 2004, which resulted in a prepayment penalty of \$3.3 million (net of tax) reflected as an extraordinary item in fiscal 1999. Additionally, IGT repaid outstanding borrowings under both IGT s U.S. and Australian credit facilities. The remaining net proceeds from the offering were used to fund IGT s acquisition of Sodak, working capital, and

share repurchases. We recorded interest

expense on the Senior Notes of \$31.2 million and \$83.6 million for the fiscal years ended October 2, 1999 and September 30, 2000, and \$62.6 million and \$63.0 million for the prior and current nine month periods.(4) IGT purchased shares of its common stock as follows (in thousands):

Period Purchase Shares Price

Fiscal year ended September 30, 1997 13,060 \$225,474
Fiscal year ended September 30, 1998 5,547 \$122,180
Fiscal year ended October 2, 1999 21,795 \$361,436
Fiscal year ended September 30, 2000 15,655 \$318,473
Nine months ended June 30, 2001

Anchor Gaming Selected Historical Financial Data

14

The following selected consolidated financial data as of and for the five years in the period ended June 30, 2000 have been derived from the audited consolidated financial statements of Anchor, which have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. The selected historical consolidated financial data for the nine months ended March 31, 2000 and 2001 and as of March 31, 2001 have been derived from the unaudited consolidated financial statements of Anchor. These unaudited consolidated financial statements have been prepared on a basis consistent with the audited financial statements. The unaudited consolidated financial statements include, in the opinion of Anchor, all normal recurring adjustments necessary for a fair presentation of the information. Operating results for the nine months ended March 31, 2001 are not necessarily indicative of the results that will be achieved for future periods. The closing of Anchor s acquisition of Powerhouse Technologies, Inc. occurred concurrent with the end of the fiscal year ended June 30, 1999, and, as a result, the financial statements for the years ended June 30, 1999 and earlier do not include any Powerhouse results of operations, with the exception of the acquired in-process research and development charge recorded for the year ended June 30, 1999 and per-share data. This selected historical data is only a summary and should be read in conjunction with Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and the consolidated financial statements and related notes to those financial statements contained in Anchor s Annual Report on Form 10-K, as twice amended on Form 10-K/A, for the year ended June 30, 2000 and Anchor s Quarterly Reports on Form 10-O for the quarters ended September 30, 2000, December 31, 2000 and March 31, 2001, which are incorporated by reference in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. See Incorporation of Documents by Reference. All share amounts and per-share data have been adjusted to reflect the 2 for 1 stock split effected on November 15, 2000. Certain amounts have been reclassified from those previously reported to conform to IGT s current presentation.

| Nine | Months | Ended | March 31, | | 1996 | 1997 | 1998 | 1999 | 2000 | 2000 | 2001 |

(in thousands, except per share data)

OPERATING DATA: Total revenues \$112,795 \$145,043 \$169,568 \$169,310 \$425,492 \$312,007 \$291,340 Operating costs and expenses(1)(2)(3) 78,914 96,403 119,971 158,884 397,560 288,598 425,709 Earnings of unconsolidated affiliates 4,554 56,634 73,389 93,404 65,739 98,513
Operating income (loss) 33,881 53,194 106,231 83,815 121,336 89,148 (35,856) Other income (expense), net ⁽⁴⁾⁽⁵⁾ 1,642 3,483 3,209 3,114 (13,966) (10,815) (16,586)
Income (loss) before income taxes and cumulative effect of a change in accounting principle 35,523 56,677 109,440 86,929 107,370 78,333 (52,442) Provision for income taxes 13,188 21,001 41,040 39,422 42,411 31,258 18,024

Edgar Filing: INTERNATIONAL GAME TE	ECHNOLOGY - Form S-4
Income (loss) before cumulative effect of change in accounting principle 22,335 35,676 68,400 47,507 64,959 47,075 (70,466)	
Cumulative effect of change in accounting principle ⁽⁶⁾	
124	
Net income (loss) \$22,335 \$35,676 \$68,400 \$47,507 \$64,959 \$47,075 \$(70,342)	
Earnings per share:	
Basic	

\$0.94 \$1.34 \$2.68 \$1.95 \$2.74 \$1.97 \$(3.93)

\$0.93 \$1.32 \$2.60 \$1.91 \$2.70 \$1.94 \$(3.93)

Diluted

Weighted average number of common shares outstanding:

Basic

23,640 26,642 25,502 24,328 23,666 23,880 17,915

Diluted

24,076 27,084 26,322 24,856 24,023 24,280 17,915

Cash dividends declared per common share

15

As of June 30,			As of March 31,			
1996	1997	1998	1999	2000	2000	2001
			n thousand			

\$78,113 \$66,427 \$73,187 \$32,835 \$25,883 \$33,157 \$23,378

BALANCE SHEET DATA

Cash and cash equivalents

Working capital

Total assets 162,312 188,876 245,134 507,169 548,719 552,472 402,345

Long-term debt

3,650 2,800 212,805 222,770 228,922 429,734

77,978 64,646 54,450 28,908 41,723 48,205 28,349

Total stockholders equity (deficit)

146,307 171,331 210,482 220,353 270,520 253,486 (89,671)

(1)

Anchor recorded a charge of \$17.5 million for acquired in-process research and development in fiscal 1999 related to the value of research and development projects that were in various stages of completion at the date of the Powerhouse acquisition.

(2) Anchor incurred impairment and restructuring charges of \$2.6 million (\$1.6 million net of tax) in fiscal 2000 in connection with the restructuring of its VLC subsidiary.(3) During the nine months ended March 31, 2001, Anchor incurred impairment, restructuring, and other charges of \$128.5 million (\$104.8 million net of tax) primarily related to its AWI subsidiary. Anchor also incurred one-time charges of \$1.6 million (\$1.0 million net of tax) related to immediate vesting

of restricted stock grants upon completion of the stock repurchase from the Fulton family and \$4.2 million (\$2.6 million net of tax) for inventory writedowns and a contractual dispute.(4) Other income (expense) consists of minority interest in earnings of consolidated subsidiary and other income (expense).(5) In the nine months ended March 31, 2001, Anchor recorded a gain of \$8.1 million on the sale of Sunland Park Racetrack and Casino and Anchor s 25% interest in a Massachusetts horse racing facility to Stanley Fulton, Anchor s former Chairman. This gain is included in other income. The tax expense of \$15.0 million associated with these transactions was the result of tax bases of assets sold lower than the book value.(6) In the nine months ended March 31, 2001, Anchor recorded a cumulative effect of a change in accounting principle of \$124,000, net of tax, related to the implementation of

SFAS No. 133.

16

Summary Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Condensed Financial Data

The following summary unaudited pro forma combined financial data give effect to the merger, which IGT will account for as a purchase business combination in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. The operating data assume that the merger was completed at the beginning of the periods presented, and the balance sheet data assume that the merger was completed as of June 30, 2001. The summary unaudited pro forma combined financial data do not reflect any cost savings and other synergies that may result from the merger and are not necessarily indicative of the results of operations or the financial position that would have occurred had the merger been completed on the dates indicated, nor are they necessarily indicative of future results or financial position. This information is only a summary, and you should read the information presented below in conjunction with the historical financial statements of IGT and Anchor contained in their annual and quarterly reports incorporated by reference and the unaudited pro forma financial statements and the related notes included in this proxy statement/prospectus under the caption Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Condensed Financial Statements.

Nine Months Year Ended Ended September 30, June 30, 2001 2000 (in thousands, except per share amounts) **OPERATING DATA:** Total revenues \$1,654,938 \$1,547,975 Income from operations⁽¹⁾ \$360,268 \$240,498 Net income⁽¹⁾ \$212,348 \$93,175 Earnings per share: Basic \$2.32 \$1.05

Diluted⁽¹⁾ \$2.26 \$1.01

OTHER OPERATING DATA: Pro forma EBITDA ⁽²⁾ \$515,248 \$502,881
As of June 30, 2001
BALANCE SHEET DATA:
Total assets \$3,391,392 Long-term notes payable 1,316,206 Total stockholders equity 1,201,536 BOOK VALUE PER COMMON SHARE: ⁽³⁾
IGT historical \$4.33
Anchor historical \$(6.06)
Combined pro forma \$13.39

During the nine months ended June 30, 2001, Anchor incurred impairment, restructuring, and other charges of \$128.5 million (\$104.8 million net of tax) primarily related to its AWI subsidiary. Anchor also incurred one-time charges of \$1.6 million (\$1.0 million net of tax) related to immediate vesting of restricted stock grants upon completion of the stock repurchase from the Fulton family and \$4.2 million (\$2.6 million net of tax) for inventory writedowns and a contractual dispute. Excluding these charges, pro forma income from

operations for the nine months ended June 30, 2001 would have been \$374.8 million and pro forma net income would have totaled \$201.6 million or \$2.19 per diluted share.

17

(2)

EBITDA consists of income from operations excluding depreciation and amortization. EBITDA is a measure that the financial community commonly uses but is not prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and you should consider it in addition to, but not as a substitute for, income from operations, net income and other measures of financial performance prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America that are included or incorporated by reference in this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

(3) The historical book values per common share are computed by dividing stockholders equity by the number of common shares outstanding at the end of the period. The combined pro forma book value per common share is computed by dividing pro forma stockholders equity by the combined pro forma shares outstanding.

18

Comparative Per Share Market Price and Dividend Information

IGT common stock is traded on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol IGT. Anchor common stock is traded on the Nasdaq National Market under the symbol SLOT.

The table below sets forth, for the calendar quarters indicated, the reported high and low sale prices of IGT common stock as reported by the New York Stock Exchange and Anchor common stock as reported on the Nasdaq National Market.

IGT		Anchor	
Common Stock		Common Stock	
Sale Price		Sale Price*	
High	Low	High	Low

1999

First Quarter \$24.13 \$14.13 \$30.78 \$16.50

Second Quarter

\$19.75 \$14.56 \$27.25 \$18.88

Third Ouarter

\$19.75 \$16.19 \$30.19 \$22.00

Fourth Quarter

\$20.94 \$17.38 \$32.22 \$20.25 **2000**

First Quarter

\$23.25 \$17.48 \$23.75 \$15.50

Second Quarter

\$28.94 \$19.75 \$24.44 \$16.75

Third Quarter

\$35.63 \$26.56 \$41.25 \$23.34

Fourth Quarter

\$49.38 \$32.63 \$46.81 \$31.13 **2001**

First Quarter

\$57.25 \$42.75 \$63.25 \$36.56

Second Quarter

\$66.05 \$46.80 \$66.75 \$49.66

Third Quarter (through August 16, 2001)

\$64.34 \$46.00 \$59.30 \$47.50

* Sale prices through November 15, 2000 have been adjusted to reflect Anchor s 2-for-1 stock split effected before the beginning of trading on November 16, 2000.

On July 6, 2001, the last full trading day before the public announcement of the merger agreement, the high and low sale prices of Anchor common stock as reported on the Nasdaq National Market were \$55.91 and \$52.50, respectively, and the high and low sale prices of IGT common stock as reported by the New York Stock Exchange were \$62.45 and \$58.25, respectively. On August 17, the last full trading day before the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the closing price of Anchor common stock as reported on the Nasdaq National Market was \$52.49, and the closing price of IGT common stock as reported by the New York Stock Exchange was \$52.64.

IGT and Anchor stockholders are encouraged to obtain current market quotations for IGT and Anchor common stock from the newspaper, the Internet or their brokers. The following toll-free number is available for stockholders of IGT and Anchor to obtain a daily closing price for IGT common stock: 800-

IGT paid cash dividends of \$.12 per share in 1998 and \$.03 per share in 1999. IGT paid no cash dividends in 2000 or to date in 2001. Anchor has paid no cash dividends since its initial public offering in 1994.

19

RISK FACTORS

In making your determination as to how to vote on the merger proposals, you should consider the following factors:

Risks Relating to the Merger

Stockholders of IGT and Anchor should carefully consider the following factors, in addition to those discussed elsewhere herein, in evaluating the proposed merger and related transactions between the two companies.

The proposed merger may not occur.

Although IGT and Anchor have signed an agreement to merge Anchor with a wholly-owned subsidiary of IGT, the completion of the merger is subject to stockholder and regulatory approvals, and there is no assurance that all of the conditions will be met and that the merger will be consummated. In addition, either party may unilaterally terminate the agreement if the merger has not been consummated on or before January 30, 2002, provided that either party may extend the time period to consummate the merger to April 30, 2002, if the failure to consummate is due solely to a failure to obtain a regulatory approval and the related approval is still being pursued. In addition, if the IGT Share Value is less than \$50.00, Anchor may terminate the merger agreement subject to IGT s right to adjust the Exchange Ratio and if the IGT Share Value is more than \$75.00, IGT may terminate the merger agreement subject to Anchor s right to adjust the Exchange Ratio, all as more fully described under Terms of the Merger Agreement and Related Agreements

If the merger is not completed for any reason, IGT and Anchor may experience a number of adverse consequences, including the following:

the price of IGT common stock and/or Anchor common stock may decline to the extent that the current market price of such stock reflects a market assumption that the merger will be completed;

an adverse reaction from investors and potential investors of both companies may reduce future financing opportunities;

the pendency of the merger, as well as customary covenants in the merger agreement that limit Anchor s ability to take certain actions without IGT s consent, may cause Anchor to defer or potentially lose business opportunities; and

the parties costs related to the merger, including legal and accounting fees, must be paid even if the merger is not completed.

The value of the IGT common stock to be issued in the merger will fluctuate and will not be fixed at the date of the stockholder meetings at which the merger is voted upon.

Under the merger agreement, the Exchange Ratio used to determine the number of shares of IGT common stock that Anchor stockholders will receive in the merger is fixed at one-for-one, provided that the IGT Share Value, which is defined as the average per-share closing price of IGT common stock on the New York Stock Exchange during the twenty-day trading period ending on the third trading day before the Anchor stockholders meeting or, if the closing date is more than five trading days after the Anchor stockholders meeting, the third trading day before the closing date, is between \$50.00 and \$75.00 per share. See Terms of the Merger Agreement and Related Agreements Conversion of Shares in the Merger. Within this range, any increase in IGT Share Value will result in a higher effective price being paid by IGT to Anchor stockholders for their shares of Anchor common stock, and any decrease in the IGT Share Value will result in a lower effective price being paid by IGT to Anchor stockholders for their shares of Anchor common stock. It is possible that the merger will not be completed until more than five trading days after the Anchor stockholders meeting. If that occurs, then the twenty-day trading period will not end until the third trading day before the closing date, and the IGT and Anchor stockholders will not know the Exchange Ratio to be applied in the merger at the time of their respective stockholders meetings or the exact value of the

20

merger consideration to be received, because the value of IGT common stock will fluctuate between the date of the stockholders meetings and the end of the twenty-day trading period.

Additionally, because the price protections in the merger agreement are based on a twenty-day trading average per-share closing price of IGT common stock that will be calculated during a specified time period before the completion of the merger, IGT s share price after the conclusion of the twenty-day trading period through the closing date as well as after the closing date could either fall significantly below \$50.00 or rise significantly above \$75.00 for any period of time and would not trigger any price protections in favor of either Anchor stockholders or IGT, respectively.

Anchor common stock and IGT common stock have historically been subject to substantial price volatility. No assurance can be given as to the market prices of IGT common stock or Anchor common stock at any time before the completion of the merger or the market prices of IGT common stock at any time after the completion of the merger. Anchor and IGT stockholders are advised to obtain recent market quotations for IGT common stock, and to be aware that the market price of IGT common stock may, even during a short period of time, fluctuate significantly in response to various factors, including without limitation:

quarterly variations in operating results;
the introduction of new products or services by IGT or its competitors;
changes in estimates by securities analysts;
market conditions in the gaming industry;
announcements and actions by competitors;
announcements and actions by customers;
regulatory and judicial actions; and
general economic conditions.

The merger agreement may be terminated if the IGT Share Value falls or rises substantially during the specified twenty-day trading period.

Under the merger agreement, if the IGT Share Value, which is defined as the average per-share closing price of IGT common stock on the New York Stock Exchange during the twenty consecutive trading days ending on the third trading day before the Anchor stockholders meeting or, if the closing date is more than five trading days after the Anchor stockholders meeting, the third trading day before the closing date, falls below \$50.00, the board of directors of Anchor may, without any further vote of its stockholders, either proceed with the merger agreement and retain the Exchange Ratio of one-for-one or terminate the merger agreement subject to IGT s right to accept a higher Exchange Ratio (greater than one-for-one), such that the value of the IGT common stock received by Anchor s stockholders in exchange for each share of Anchor common stock equals \$50.00 per share. If the IGT Share Value during the applicable period exceeds \$75.00, the IGT board of directors may, without any further vote of its stockholders, either proceed with the merger and retain the Exchange Ratio of one-for-one or terminate the merger agreement subject to Anchor s right to accept a lower Exchange Ratio (less than one-for-one), such that the value of the IGT common stock received by Anchor s stockholders in exchange for each share of Anchor common stock equals \$75.00 per share.

Stockholder approval confers broad discretion on Anchor board and IGT board with respect to the merger.

If the IGT Share Value falls below \$50.00, the board of directors of Anchor, without any further vote of its stockholders, may elect to either proceed with the merger with an Exchange Ratio equal to one-for-one or

21

terminate the merger agreement, in which event the merger agreement would be terminated unless IGT elects at its sole option to adjust the Exchange Ratio to provide the Anchor stockholders at least \$50.00 in value (based on the IGT Share Value) per share of Anchor common stock. This discretion given to the Anchor and IGT boards presents potential risks to Anchor and IGT stockholders. For example, if the IGT Share Value is less than \$50.00 per share and the Anchor board determines it is in the best interest of Anchor and its stockholders to proceed with the merger, Anchor stockholders could receive IGT common stock in the merger with a fair market value that is less than \$50.00 per share. Conversely, if the IGT Share Value falls below \$50.00 per share, the Anchor board elects to terminate the merger and IGT elects to adjust the Exchange Ratio, the Exchange Ratio will be greater than one-for-one and the number of shares of IGT common stock issued in the merger will increase, resulting in greater dilution to the IGT stockholders.

If the IGT Share Value during the applicable period exceeds \$75.00, the board of directors of IGT, without any further vote of its stockholders, may elect to either proceed with the merger with an Exchange Ratio equal to one-for-one or terminate the merger agreement, in which event the merger agreement would be terminated unless Anchor elects at its sole option to adjust the Exchange Ratio to provide the Anchor stockholders \$75.00 in value (based on the IGT Share Value) per share of Anchor common stock. This discretion given to the IGT and Anchor boards also presents potential risks to IGT and Anchor stockholders. For example, if the IGT Share Value is greater than \$75.00 per share and the IGT board determines it is in the best interest of IGT and its stockholders to proceed with the merger, IGT could provide holders of Anchor common stock with IGT common stock having a fair market value that is more than \$75.00 per share of IGT common stock exchanged for each share of Anchor common stock. Conversely, if the IGT Share Value exceeds \$75.00 per share, the IGT board elects to terminate the merger and Anchor elects to adjust the Exchange Ratio, the Exchange Ratio will be less than one-for-one and the percentage interest that the Anchor stockholders will receive in the combined company will decrease.

Failure to complete the merger could negatively affect Anchor s ability to enter into alternative transactions.

If the merger is terminated and Anchor determines to seek another merger or business combination, there can be no assurance that it will be able to find a partner at an attractive price. In addition, while the merger agreement is in effect, Anchor and its subsidiaries are prohibited from directly or indirectly soliciting, initiating or encouraging or entering into a merger, consolidation, purchase of assets, tender offer or other business combination with any party except where the Anchor board of directors determines in good faith and after consultation with outside legal counsel, that it must engage in discussions or negotiations regarding the transaction to comply with its fiduciary duties to the Anchor stockholders under applicable law. As a result of this prohibition, Anchor will be precluded from discussing alternative takeover proposals during the term of the merger agreement, and may lose an opportunity for a transaction with another potential partner at a favorable price if the merger is not completed.

Officers and directors of Anchor have different interests from yours that may influence them to support or approve the merger.

Officers and directors of Anchor have interests in the merger and participate in arrangements that are different from, or are in addition to, those of Anchor stockholders generally. These include the following interests that will arise if the merger occurs:

Thomas J. Matthews, Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer of Anchor, will remain President and Chief Executive Officer of Anchor and will become Chief Operating Officer of IGT, and Joseph Murphy will remain Chief Operating Officer Gaming Operations of Anchor.

Thomas J. Matthews and a person to be mutually agreed upon by IGT and Anchor will become directors of IGT upon the closing of the merger, filling two newly created seats on the IGT board of directors.

Thomas J. Matthews, Joseph Murphy, and the three other members of the Anchor board Stuart Beath, Richard Burt and Glen Hettinger as well as Geoffrey Sage, Chief Financial Officer of Anchor, David Johnson, General Counsel of Anchor, and Christer Roman, Chief Operating

22

Officer Systems Division of Anchor, own stock options to purchase an aggregate of 1,582,300 shares of Anchor common stock at exercise prices ranging from \$15.938 per share to \$50.625 per share. Of these, 1,309,800 shares will be exercisable at the effective time of the merger, 656,000 of which will have become exercisable as a result of the merger. See The Merger Interests of Key Persons in the Merger Treatment of Options and Restricted Stock.

Thomas J. Matthews, Joseph Murphy, Geoffrey Sage, and David Johnson have been granted restricted shares of Anchor common stock in an aggregate amount of 220,000 shares, all of which will be vested at the time of the merger. Of these, 143,000 shares will vest as a result of the merger. See The Merger Interests of Key Persons in the Merger Treatment of Options and Restricted Stock.

Thomas J. Matthews and Joseph Murphy have entered into voting agreements with IGT dated as of July 8, 2001 by which each agrees with IGT to vote his outstanding shares of Anchor common stock in favor of the merger.

As a result, these officers and directors could be more likely to vote to approve the merger agreement and the merger itself than if they did not hold these interests. Anchor stockholders should consider whether these interests may have influenced these officers and directors to support or recommend the merger.

IGT stockholders will be diluted by the merger.

The issuance of shares of IGT common stock to Anchor stockholders in the merger will dilute the ownership position of the existing stockholders of IGT. While the number of shares held by IGT stockholders will be unaffected by the merger itself, after consummation of the merger, former Anchor stockholders will own approximately 16.6% (18.7% on a fully diluted basis assuming the exercise of all 2.4 million vested and unvested Anchor stock options which will become options to purchase IGT common stock upon completion of the merger) of the outstanding shares of IGT common stock, and existing IGT stockholders will own approximately 83.4% of the outstanding shares of IGT common stock, assuming an Exchange Ratio of one-for-one. However, IGT stockholders may be further diluted if (1) the IGT Share Value falls below \$50.00 per share, (2) the Anchor board elects to terminate the merger and (3) IGT elects to adjust the Exchange Ratio to be greater than one-for-one, which would increase the number of shares of IGT common stock issued to Anchor stockholders in the merger.

Risks Relating to the Combined Company After the Merger

The following factors, in addition to those discussed elsewhere herein, should be carefully considered by the stockholders of both IGT and Anchor in evaluating the proposed merger and related transactions between the two companies.

The merger could affect key third-party relationships.

The present and potential relationships of IGT and Anchor with customers and other third parties with whom they have relationships may be affected by the proposed merger. IGT has casino customers and some of these customers may not favor IGT acquiring, through the merger, operating casinos in Colorado and a participation interest in the Pala Tribe casino. Any unfavorable change in its relationships with these customers may adversely impact IGT. Anchor markets its products to some of the same customers as does IGT and Anchor does not believe that its business has been adversely affected by its ownership of casinos in Colorado or its interest in the Pala Tribe casino. Anchor customers may, in response to the announcement of the merger, delay or defer decisions concerning Anchor. Anchor could experience a decrease in expected revenue as a consequence of customers uncertainties associated with the merger. Any delay or deferral in those decisions by Anchor customers could have an adverse effect on Anchor s business.

23

To achieve the benefits of the merger, IGT must successfully combine its business with Anchor s business and integrate IGT s and Anchor s technologies, products and services so that they operate effectively together. IGT may be unable to integrate parts of Anchor s technologies and operations quickly or smoothly. In addition, integrating the two businesses will entail diversion of IGT management s time and attention and IGT may be required to spend additional money and resources on integration issues that would otherwise be spent in developing its business and services or other matters. IGT generally has not engaged in the operation of casinos and it has limited experience doing so. IGT will rely substantially on Anchor personnel to conduct Anchor s casino-operating business following the closing. IGT is evaluating its long term plans for such business. If the difficulties described above occur, IGT s stock price could be negatively affected.

IGT s success depends in part on its ability to retain key personnel after the merger.

IGT s future success will depend upon, among other things, the continued service of key IGT and Anchor personnel. Despite IGT s efforts to hire and retain quality employees, it might lose some of Anchor s and its own key employees following the merger. Competitors may recruit IGT or Anchor employees before the merger and during integration, as is common in gaming industry mergers. In addition, some Anchor employees will acquire significant amounts of IGT common stock or vested stock options in the merger. As a result, IGT may be required to provide significant incentives for some of Anchor s key employees to remain with IGT after the merger.

In addition, IGT s future performance depends on its continuing ability to attract and retain highly qualified employees. IGT competes with other potential employers for employees, and may not succeed in hiring and retaining the executives and other employees that it needs. IGT s loss of or inability to hire key employees could have a material adverse effect on its business, financial condition and results of operations.

The accounting treatment of the merger will result in future non-cash charges to IGT s operations.

IGT will account for the merger as a purchase for financial reporting and accounting purposes, in accordance with the newly issued SFAS No. 141 Business Combinations. After the completion of the merger, the results of operations of Anchor will be included in the consolidated financial statements of IGT. The purchase price will be allocated to Anchor s assets and liabilities based on the fair values of the assets acquired and the liabilities assumed. A portion of the purchase price will also be allocated to identifiable intangible assets with finite lives, which will be amortized by non-cash charges to operations under accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Any excess of the cost over the fair value of the net tangible and identifiable intangible assets of Anchor acquired will be recorded as goodwill. In accordance with SFAS No. 142 Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets, goodwill and intangible assets with indefinite lives will not be amortized but will be evaluated for impairment on an annual basis. IGT will record a non-cash charge to operations if the goodwill or intangible assets with indefinite lives are deemed to be impaired. See Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Condensed Financial Statements.

IGT s pro forma accounting for the merger may change.

Unaudited pro forma combined condensed financial information is presented for illustrative purposes only and is not necessarily indicative of the combined condensed financial position or results of operations of future periods or the results that actually would have been realized had Anchor s results been consolidated with IGT s during this period. IGT has allocated the total estimated purchase price for the merger on a preliminary basis to assets and liabilities based on IGT s best estimates of the fair value of these assets and liabilities, with the excess costs over the fair value of the net tangible and identifiable intangible assets acquired allocated to goodwill. IGT's preliminary allocation of the purchase price does not include an estimate for in-process research and development as it is not estimated to be material. These allocations and the estimated lives of the assets are subject to change pending a final analysis of the fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed and the estimated lives of the assets. The impact of these changes could be material.

24

Issuance of additional shares of IGT common stock may reduce the IGT share price.

At the closing of the merger, based on the number of shares of Anchor common stock outstanding at the time the companies signed the merger agreement and assuming an Exchange Ratio of one-for-one, IGT expects to issue approximately 14.9 million new shares of IGT common stock to current Anchor stockholders (excluding approximately 2.4 million shares to be issued upon the exercise of any currently outstanding Anchor stock options which will, as a result of the merger, become options to purchase IGT common stock). The issuance of this additional IGT common stock in the merger will reduce IGT s earnings per share. This dilution could reduce the market price of IGT common stock unless and until the combined company achieves revenue growth or cost savings and other business economies sufficient to offset the effect of this issuance. There can be no assurance that IGT will achieve revenue growth, cost savings or other business economies or that an Anchor stockholder will achieve greater returns as an IGT stockholder.

IGT will assume significant additional debt.

As of March 31, 2001, Anchor had total consolidated debt of \$430.0 million, consisting of \$180.0 million under its senior credit facility, \$248.0 million under its 9-7/8% Senior Subordinated Notes, and \$2.0 million in equipment financing for one of its subsidiaries. Anchor also has a \$100.0 million guarantee of a credit facility for the Pala Band of Mission Indians. See Risks Relating to Anchor below in this section. Concurrently with the merger, IGT will refinance Anchor s obligations under its senior credit facility, which will be repaid in full and terminated. The merger will constitute a change of control of Anchor under the indenture governing the 9-7/8% Senior Subordinated Notes. As a result, Anchor will be required within ten days following the merger to make an offer to purchase the notes in cash in an amount equal to 101% of the aggregate principal amount of the notes plus accrued and unpaid interest to the date of the repurchase. IGT will be required to fund any repurchases of the notes required as a result of note holders electing to have their notes purchased in the change of control offer. IGT anticipates, however, that the 9-7/8% Senior Subordinated Notes will remain outstanding following the merger as the notes are currently trading at prices in excess of 101% of the principal amount of the notes. The equipment financing and the Pala guarantee will also remain outstanding. As of June 30, 2001, IGT had total consolidated debt of \$992.0 million. IGT s ability to service the debt of the combined company will depend on its ability to generate cash flow in the future. Any inability to generate sufficient cash flow to service the debt of the combined company or to refinance this debt on favorable terms could have a material adverse effect on the financial condition of the combined company.

Anchor and its subsidiaries will remain subject to covenant restrictions in Anchor s indenture.

The Indenture governing Anchor s 9-7/8% Senior Subordinated Notes contains a number of covenants restricting Anchor and its subsidiaries, including, among other things, their ability to borrow money, pay dividends or distributions, purchase or redeem stock, make investments and extend credit, engage in transactions with affiliates, engage in sale-leaseback transactions, consummate certain asset sales, effect a consolidation or merger or sell, transfer, lease, or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of their assets, and create liens on their assets. Anchor and its subsidiaries will be required to continue to comply with these covenants after the merger as long as the notes remain outstanding. These covenants may restrict IGT s and Anchor s ability to finance future operations or capital needs of the combined company.

Risks Relating to IGT

By voting in favor of the merger, Anchor stockholders will be choosing to invest in IGT. An investment in IGT common stock involves risk. As a stockholder of Anchor, you should carefully consider the following risk factors relating to an investment in IGT before you decide whether to vote to approve and adopt the merger agreement. Some of these risks may be increased by a merger between IGT and Anchor. You should also consider the other information in this joint proxy statement/prospectus and the additional information in IGT s other reports on file with the SEC. See Where You Can Find More Information on page 99.

25

Slow growth in new casinos or the rate of replacement of existing gaming machines could impact future profits.

Demand for IGT s products is driven substantially by the replacement of existing gaming machines and the establishment of new gaming jurisdictions and the addition of new casinos or expansion of existing casinos within existing gaming jurisdictions. The establishment or expansion of gaming in any jurisdiction typically requires a public referendum or other legislative action. As a result, gaming continues to be the subject of public debate, and there are numerous active organizations that oppose gaming. Opposition to gaming could cause gaming operations to be restricted or prohibited in any jurisdiction. In addition, the rate of growth in the North American marketplace has diminished since the substantial growth experienced in the early 1990s. A continued reduction in growth or in the number of gaming jurisdictions or delays in the opening of new or expanded casinos could have an adverse impact on demand for IGT s products and, consequently, IGT s operations. IGT has also experienced recently increased demand for replacement machines. Any decrease in this trend would adversely affect IGT s business. IGT s success in the competitive gaming industry depends on its ability to develop innovative products and systems.

A decline in the popularity of IGT s gaming products with players, a lack of success in developing new products or an increase in the popularity of existing or new games of IGT s competitors could have an adverse impact on IGT s operations.

The popularity of any of IGT s gaming products may decline over time as consumer preferences change or as new, competing games are introduced by IGT s competitors. The gaming industry is intensely competitive, and many of IGT s competitors have substantial resources and specialize in the development and marketing of their products. If IGT fails to develop games that achieve customer acceptance or if IGT s existing games become obsolete due to the introduction of popular games by IGT s competitors, the effects on IGT s operations could be material and adverse. In addition, the introduction of new and innovative products by IGT s competitors that are successful in meeting consumer preferences could have a material and adverse effect on IGT.

IGT places its proprietary gaming machines in casinos at no cost to the casinos under short-term arrangements, making these games susceptible to replacement due to pressure from competitors, changes in economic conditions, obsolescence and declining popularity. IGT intends to maintain and expand the number of installed wide-area progressive systems through the enhancement of existing games, the

introduction of new games and enhancement of customer service, but IGT cannot assure you that these efforts will be successful.

The gaming industry is highly regulated and these regulations may have an impact on IGT s operations.

IGT is subject to extensive gaming regulations. Changes in these regulations or findings of non-compliance could adversely affect IGT s operations.

The manufacture, sale and distribution of gaming devices and operation of gaming systems are subject to extensive state laws, regulations of the Nevada Gaming Commission and various other gaming authorities as well as numerous county and municipal ordinances. These laws, regulations and ordinances vary from jurisdiction to jurisdiction, but primarily concern the responsibility, financial stability and character of gaming equipment manufacturers, distributors and operators, as well as persons financially interested or involved in gaming operations. Changes in these laws, regulations and procedures could have an adverse effect on IGT s operations. Gaming manufacturers are currently subject to significant state and local taxation. Increases in applicable taxes in any jurisdiction in which IGT operates could have an adverse effect on IGT.

IGT and its licensed gaming subsidiaries are required to submit detailed financial and operating reports to the various gaming authorities. If it were determined that gaming laws were violated by a licensee, the gaming licenses it holds could be limited, conditioned, suspended or revoked. In addition to the licensee, IGT and the persons involved could be subject to substantial fines for each separate violation of the gaming laws at the discretion of each gaming authority. The limitation, conditioning, suspension or revocation of any gaming license could materially and adversely affect IGT s operations and future performance.

26

The failure to receive patents on new technology or the infringement of existing patents could have a material adverse impact on IGT.

IGT has obtained patents and copyrights with respect to various aspects of IGT s games and other products, including progressive systems and player tracking systems. These patents include new game designs, bonus and secondary game features, gaming device components, gaming systems and a variety of other aspects of video and electronic slot machines and associated equipment. IGT cannot provide any assurances that its patents will not be infringed or that others will not develop similar technology that does not violate the patents.

IGT s international operations could pose substantial risks.

International jurisdictions accounted for approximately 27% of IGT s total revenue for fiscal 2000 and 19% of IGT s total revenues for the first nine months of fiscal 2001. IGT expects international revenues to continue to represent a significant portion of total revenue. International product sales are subject to inherent risks, including variation in local economies, fluctuating exchange rates, greater difficulty in accounts receivable collection, trade barriers and burdens of complying with a variety of international laws. In addition, political and economic instability in foreign countries may slow or limit the development of additional international markets for IGT s products. There can be no assurance that one or more of these factors will not have a material and adverse effect on IGT s operations.

Risks Relating to Anchor

By voting in favor of the issuance of shares of IGT common stock to Anchor stockholders, IGT stockholders will be approving IGT s acquisition of Anchor. As a stockholder of IGT, you should carefully consider the following risk factors relating to the acquisition of Anchor before you decide whether to vote to approve the issuance of shares of IGT common stock to Anchor stockholders. Some of these risks may be increased by a merger between IGT and Anchor. You should also consider the other information in this joint proxy statement/prospectus and the additional information in Anchor s other reports on file with the SEC. See Where You Can Find More Information on page 99.

Anchor s success in the gaming industry depends in large part on its ability to develop innovative products and systems.

The popularity of any of Anchor s existing gaming machines may decline over time as consumer preferences change or as Anchor s competitors introduce new games, and Anchor could fail to develop new games that achieve customer acceptance. Anchor can give you no assurance that its existing and future games will be able to successfully compete with those of its competitors.

If Anchor is unable to develop innovative products or systems in the future, or if its current products or systems become obsolete, Anchor s ability to sustain current revenues with existing customers or to generate revenue from new customers would be affected. This could reduce Anchor s current profitability or potential growth.

Anchor s strategy of creating recurring revenues from its proprietary games by placing them in casinos under a royalty, revenue participation, fixed daily rental fee or similar arrangement involves a departure from casinos traditional practice of purchasing gaming machines. Because Anchor s pricing methodology includes revenue-sharing arrangements, Anchor is under pressure to reduce the share of revenues it receives. Anchor believes this pressure will increase if consolidation trends in the casino industry continue.

If the popularity of any of Anchor s gaming machines were to decline relative to the popularity of competitors gaming machines, Anchor might be unable to retain its revenue-sharing model. Additionally, if Anchor s competitors decide to pursue a revenue-sharing strategy and offer products or terms that are more favorable than Anchor s, Anchor might be unable to successfully pursue its revenue-sharing strategy. If either one of these conditions were to occur, Anchor s operations and revenues would be materially and adversely affected.

27

Anchor operates in a highly competitive industry.

Anchor competes with domestic and foreign manufacturers of gaming equipment and providers of traditional on-line lottery systems, many of whom are larger than Anchor and have access to greater financial resources. Anchor s failure to continually adapt its products to consumer preferences could negatively affect its ability to effectively compete in this industry.

Anchor s casinos in Colorado face increasing competition from existing, new and planned casino properties in the immediate vicinity. In particular, in the Black Hawk, Colorado area, a number of competitors have opened large facilities in excellent locations with more available parking and a larger number of gaming machines than Anchor operates, and several more large casinos are in the planning stages. For example, the Black Hawk Hyatt is scheduled to open in December 2001. Anchor expects that the increased competition will have a continued negative effect on its revenues, as well as on costs of gaming operations, such as promotions, and costs related to retaining and recruiting employees. Additionally, the completion of a planned new road into Central City, Colorado could negatively affect Anchor s business in that area by altering existing traffic patterns, thereby making the location of Anchor s casino less desirable.

The Pala Casino, which Anchor manages under an agreement with the Pala Band of Mission Indians, operates in a very competitive environment. There are nine operating casinos in the San Diego area alone, many of which are expanding, upgrading or building entirely new facilities.

Anchor s most significant route operations are in southern Nevada, an area which has recently experienced significant population growth. Anchor cannot be certain that this growth trend will continue. If it does not continue, or if Anchor faces increased competition from expanding grocery store chains and local casinos, the profitability of Anchor s route operations could be negatively affected.

Anchor s on-line lottery business faces competition from other on-line lottery system providers, instant lottery ticket manufacturers and other competitors, some of whom have substantially greater financial resources than Anchor. On-line lottery business is acquired through contracts with state lottery authorities, which are awarded through a competitive bidding process. Anchor cannot guarantee that it will be successful in obtaining or maintaining contracts with state lottery authorities.

Anchor s gaming machine business segment depends on maintaining a strong relationship with IGT.

Anchor derives a large portion of its revenues and profits from the Anchor-IGT joint venture. Because Anchor s revenues and profits from the Anchor-IGT joint venture are integral to the continued success of Anchor s business, any failure to complete the merger could have a negative impact on its relationship with IGT and, as a result, have a material impact on Anchor s business.

Government regulation could have a negative effect on Anchor s business.

Anchor is subject to extensive gaming regulations. Changes in these regulations or findings of non-compliance could adversely effect its operations.

The majority of gaming jurisdictions require the testing and approval of the gaming machines that Anchor manufactures or supplies. Anchor can give you no assurances that regulatory authorities will approve its new game submissions or that games currently approved will continue to meet new standards imposed by changes to any gaming laws or regulations.

Anchor sometimes manufactures games pending regulatory approval, which subjects Anchor to the risk of having to either retrofit or abandon games upon noncompliance with or modification of gaming laws and regulations. If games do not receive regulatory approval, costs incurred in their manufacture would result in additional expense.

In the United States and many other countries, wagering and lotteries must be expressly authorized by law. Once authorized, the wagering industry and the operations of lotteries are subject to extensive and evolving governmental regulation. Anchor can give you no assurances that additional jurisdictions will approve the operation of gaming machines, on-line lottery systems, pari-mutuel wagering systems, video lottery or other forms of

28

wagering or lottery systems or that those jurisdictions that currently permit these wagering and lottery activities will continue to permit these activities

Anchor relies on third-party suppliers and contract manufacturers.

The use of outside vendors, some of which are Anchor s competitors, to manufacture a significant portion of Anchor s proprietary gaming machines and parts may limit Anchor s ability to develop machines at costs that will result in acceptable operating margins. The inability to obtain gaming machines and components, production parts and replacement parts on reasonable terms will adversely affect Anchor s operating margins. In addition, the inability to obtain these components and parts on a timely basis may hinder Anchor s ability to introduce new gaming machines on schedule, which would delay the receipt of revenue from the games.

Anchor's business depends on the protection of its intellectual property and proprietary information.

Anchor s success depends, in part, on protecting its intellectual property, which includes patents and trademarks, as well as proprietary or confidential information that is not subject to patent or similar protection. Competitors may independently develop similar or superior products, software, systems or business models. Such independent development may, in the case of Anchor s intellectual property that is not protected by an enforceable patent or similar protection, result in a significant reduction in the value of Anchor s intellectual property.

Anchor cannot assure you that it will be able to protect its intellectual property or that unauthorized third parties will not try to copy Anchor s products, business models or systems or use Anchor s confidential information to develop competing products.

Anchor also cannot assure you that its business activities and products will not infringe upon the proprietary rights of others, or that other parties will not assert infringement claims against Anchor. Any such claims and any resulting litigation, should it occur, could subject Anchor to significant liability for damages and could result in invalidation of Anchor s proprietary rights, distract management, and require Anchor to enter into costly and burdensome royalty and licensing agreements. Such royalty and licensing agreements, if required, may not be available on terms acceptable to Anchor, or may not be available at all. Anchor may also need to file lawsuits to defend the validity of its intellectual property rights and trade secrets, or to determine the validity and scope of the proprietary rights of others. Such litigation, whether successful or unsuccessful, could result in substantial costs and diversion of resources.

Anchor also relies on technologies that it licenses from third parties. Anchor cannot assure you that these third-party licenses will continue to be available to Anchor on commercially reasonable terms.

Anchor also generally enters into confidentiality or license agreements with its employees, consultants and corporate partners, and generally controls access to, and the distribution of, Anchor product designs, documentation and other proprietary information, as well as the designs, documentation and other information Anchor licenses from others. Anchor also may take other steps to protect these rights and information. Despite Anchor s efforts to protect these proprietary rights, unauthorized parties may copy, develop independently or otherwise obtain and use Anchor s products or technology.

Anchor's lottery operations are dependent on renewable contracts with performance requirements.

Anchor conducts lottery operations under contracts with state lottery authorities that are renewable at the option of the lottery authority. Upon the expiration of a lottery contract, lottery authorities usually award the new contract through a competitive bidding process. Contracts representing over 16% of Anchor s revenues from on-line lottery operations for the nine months ended March 31, 2001 are scheduled to expire or reach optional extension dates during the next three years. Anchor cannot assure you that its current lottery contracts will be extended or that it will be awarded new lottery contracts. See also Anchor may be subject to adverse determinations in pending litigation for a discussion of litigation risks relating to Anchor s lottery operations.

In addition, lottery contracts to which Anchor is a party frequently contain exacting implementation schedules and performance requirements. If Anchor fails to meet these schedules and requirements, Anchor could be subject to substantial contractual liquidated damages claims, some as high as \$1.0 million per day, as well as possible contract termination. Any such liquidated damage claims are typically negotiated at the time of the alleged breach. Such damages or contract terminations could have a material adverse effect on Anchor s financial performance. Anchor s lottery contracts also generally require Anchor to post performance bonds securing Anchor s performance under such contracts, which in some cases may be substantial. Any failure by Anchor to perform under any of these contracts could result in an obligation to pay significant damages, which would result in substantial costs and diversion of resources and could have a negative effect on Anchor s financial condition.

Anchor has obligations under agreements with the Pala Band of Mission Indians that subject it to joint venture and sovereign immunity risks.

In September 1999, Anchor entered into agreements with the Pala Band of Mission Indians to develop and manage a casino in northern San Diego County, California. As part of Anchor s development and management agreements with the Pala tribe, Anchor has agreed to guarantee the tribe s \$100.0 million credit facility. If the casino is not successful, Anchor may incur substantial expense in meeting this guarantee obligation. Anchor cannot predict the long-term profitability of the Pala Casino.

Anchor s development and management agreements with regard to the Pala Casino are with the sovereign nation of the Pala Band of Mission Indians. Thus, the contract may not be an enforceable legal obligation, and in the event the Pala tribe were to default under the development and management agreements, Anchor s legal recourse may be inadequate to cover its damages.

The term of Anchor's management agreement with the Pala tribe is seven years from the opening date of the Pala Casino, which was April 3, 2001. Anchor cannot give you any assurances that the management agreement will be extended beyond its initial seven-year term.

Anchor may be subject to adverse determinations in pending litigation.

At present, Anchor is a party to pending litigation matters with GTECH Holdings Corporation (action by GTECH challenging the validity of Anchor's lottery contract with the State of Florida and the Florida Department of Lottery) and Acres Gaming (action against Acres alleging infringement of Anchor's secondary-events patents and related counterclaim by Acres). These matters are more fully described in the section Legal Proceedings in Anchor's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2001. Anchor can give you no assurance that it will achieve favorable results in any existing or future litigation.

Anchor s gaming machines and gaming operations segments are subject to seasonality and are affected by weather conditions.

The second quarter of Anchor s fiscal year, which includes the months of October, November and December, generally produces lower levels of profitability than other quarters, because of a lack of tourist traffic during those months in most of the markets in which Anchor operates. Anchor s business during the winter months could also face the additional negative effects of inclement weather and accompanying poor road conditions, which would make it more difficult for customers to travel to Anchor s Colorado casinos.

Leverage may impair Anchor s financial condition and Anchor may incur significant additional debt.

Anchor has a significant amount of debt. As of March 31, 2001, Anchor s total consolidated debt was approximately \$430.0 million.

Anchor s significant debt could have important consequences for Anchor, including:

increasing Anchor s vulnerability to general adverse economic and industry conditions;

30

limiting Anchor s ability to obtain additional financing to fund future working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions and other general corporate requirements;

requiring a substantial portion of Anchor s cash flow from operations for the payment of interest on Anchor s debt and reducing Anchor s ability to use its cash flow to fund working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions and general corporate requirements;

limiting Anchor s flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in its business and the industry; and

placing Anchor at a competitive disadvantage to other less leveraged competitors.

In addition, Anchor may incur significant additional debt. Subject to specified limitations, the indenture governing Anchor s 9-7/8% Senior Subordinated Notes permits Anchor and its subsidiaries to incur substantial additional debt and Anchor s senior credit facility will permit

additional borrowings.

Servicing Anchor's debt will require a significant amount of cash, and Anchor's ability to generate sufficient cash depends on many factors, some of which are beyond its control.

Anchor s ability to make payments on and refinance its debt and to fund planned capital expenditures depends on Anchor s ability to generate cash flow in the future. This, to some extent, is subject to general economic, financial, competitive, legislative and regulatory factors and other factors that are beyond Anchor s control. In addition, the ability to borrow funds under Anchor s senior credit facility in the future will depend on Anchor s meeting the financial covenants in the agreements, including a minimum interest coverage test and a maximum leverage ratio test. Anchor cannot assure you that its business will generate cash flow from operations or that future borrowings will be available to Anchor under its senior credit facility in an amount sufficient to enable Anchor to pay its debt or to fund other liquidity needs. As a result, Anchor may need to refinance all or a portion of its debt on or before maturity. Anchor s senior credit facility matures in June 2004. Anchor cannot assure you that it will be able to refinance any of its debt on favorable terms, or at all. Any inability to generate sufficient cash flow or refinance Anchor s debt on favorable terms could have a material adverse effect on Anchor s financial condition.

Covenant restrictions under Anchor's senior credit facility and the indenture may limit Anchor's ability to operate its business.

Anchor s senior credit facility and the indenture governing Anchor s 9-7/8% Senior Subordinated Notes contain, and certain of Anchor s other agreements regarding debt contain, among other things, covenants that may restrict Anchor s and its subsidiary guarantors ability to finance future operations or capital needs or to engage in other business activities. Anchor s senior credit facility and the indenture restrict, among other things, Anchor s and the guarantors ability to: borrow money; pay dividends or distributions; purchase or redeem stock; make investments and extend credit; engage in transactions with affiliates; engage in sale-leaseback transactions; consummate certain asset sales; effect a consolidation or merger or sell, transfer, lease, or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of Anchor s assets; and create liens on Anchor s assets.

In addition, Anchor s senior credit facility requires it to maintain specified financial ratios and satisfy certain financial condition tests which may require that Anchor take action to reduce its debt or act in a manner contrary to Anchor s business objectives. Events beyond Anchor s control, including changes in general economic and business conditions, may affect Anchor s ability to meet those financial ratios and financial condition tests. Anchor cannot assure you that it will meet those tests or that the lenders will waive any failure to meet those tests. A breach of any of these covenants would result in a default under Anchor s senior credit facility and the indenture. If an event of default under Anchor s senior credit facility occurs, the lenders could declare all amounts outstanding thereunder, together with accrued interest, to be immediately due and payable.

In the third quarter of fiscal 2001, Anchor incurred \$128.5 million of impairment, restructuring and other charges. Because of these charges, Anchor will not, under the terms of its Senior Subordinated Notes, have the ability to repurchase stock, make certain investments or pay dividends until Anchor exceeds certain cumulated profit thresholds. Anchor believes these thresholds will be achieved around March of 2002.

31

THE SPECIAL MEETINGS

This joint proxy statement/prospectus is furnished in connection with the solicitation of proxies from IGT common stockholders by the IGT board of directors for use at the IGT stockholders meeting and from Anchor common stockholders by the Anchor board of directors for use at the Anchor stockholders meeting.

Times and Places; Purposes

IGT: The IGT special meeting of stockholders will be held at [place], on [, at a.m./p.m.] local time. The purpose of the IGT special meeting is to consider and vote upon the following matters:

a proposal to approve the issuance of shares of IGT common stock in the merger;

a proposal to amend the International Game Technology 1993 Stock Option Plan to increase by 900,000 the number of shares of IGT common stock available for issuance under the plan; and

to transact any other business which properly comes before the meeting or any adjournment or postponement of the meeting. *Anchor:* The Anchor special meeting of stockholders will be held at 815 Pilot Road, Suite G, Las Vegas, Nevada 89119, on [, at a.m./p.m.] local time. The purpose of the Anchor special meeting is to consider and vote upon the following matters:

a proposal to approve and adopt the merger agreement which will constitute approval of the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement; and

to transact any other business which properly comes before the meeting or any adjournment or postponement of the meeting. **Record Dates; Voting Rights**

IGT. Only holders of IGT common stock at the close of business on are entitled to receive notice of and to vote at the IGT special meeting. At the close of business on there were shares of IGT common stock outstanding, held by approximately holders of record. Each holder of record, as of the record date, of shares of IGT common stock is entitled to cast one vote per share at the IGT special meeting.

Anchor. Only holders of Anchor common stock at the close of business on are entitled to receive notice of and to vote at the special meeting. At the close of business on there were shares of Anchor common stock outstanding, held by approximately holders of record. Each holder of record, as of the record date, of shares of Anchor common stock is entitled to cast one vote per share at the Anchor special meeting.

Quorum

IGT. The presence in person or by proxy of the holders of a majority of the shares of IGT common stock outstanding and entitled to vote on will constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at the special meeting in accordance with the rules of the New York Stock Exchange. The shares of IGT common stock present at the special meeting that abstain from voting or that are the subject of broker non-votes will be included for the purpose of determining a quorum. If a quorum is not present, the special meeting may be adjourned from time to time without further notice, if the time and place of the adjourned meeting are announced at the meeting, until a quorum is obtained.

Anchor. The presence in person or by proxy of the holders of a majority of the shares of Anchor common stock outstanding and entitled to vote on will constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at the special meeting in accordance with Anchor s bylaws. The shares of Anchor common stock present at the special

32

meeting that abstain from voting or that are the subject of broker non-votes will be included for the purpose of determining a quorum. If a quorum is not present, the special meeting may be adjourned from time to time without further notice, if the time and place of the adjourned meeting are announced at the meeting, until a quorum is obtained.

Vote Required

IGT. The rules governing companies listed on the New York Stock Exchange require companies to obtain stockholder approval before issuing additional shares of common stock in connection with an acquisition if the number of additional shares proposed to be issued, including assumed stock options, exceeds 20% of the shares outstanding before the issuance. The number of IGT shares to be issued or issuable following the merger will exceed 20% of IGT scurrently outstanding shares of common stock assuming an Exchange Ratio of one-for-one. Consequently, IGT is seeking its stockholders approval of the issuance of IGT common stock in the merger. The rules of the New York Stock Exchange provide that the issuance must be approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the votes cast at the IGT stockholders meeting in person or by proxy. In addition, approval and adoption of the plan amendment also requires the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the votes cast at the IGT stockholders meeting in person or by proxy. Abstentions and broker non-votes will not count as votes cast for purposes of determining whether either proposal has been approved. A broker non-vote occurs when a nominee holding stock for a beneficial owner does not vote on a particular matter because the nominee lacks discretionary voting power with respect to the matter and has not received voting instructions from the beneficial owner. Similarly, any shares of IGT common stock held by an IGT stockholder who fails to return a proxy or attend the special meeting to vote in person, will not count as having been voted for the purpose of determining whether either proposal has been approved. The IGT board urges you to complete, date and sign the accompanying proxy and return it promptly in the enclosed, postage-paid envelope.

Anchor. Approval and adoption of the merger agreement and the merger requires the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the Anchor common stock outstanding on the record date. Abstentions will have the same effect as votes against the merger proposal. Broker non-votes are not counted as votes cast for purposes of determining whether a proposal has been approved, but, like abstentions, broker non-votes will have the same effect as votes against the merger proposal. Similarly, the failure of an Anchor stockholder to return a proxy or attend the special meeting to vote in person will have the effect of a vote against the merger proposal. The Anchor board urges you to complete, date and sign the accompanying proxy and return it promptly in the enclosed, postage-paid envelope.

Proxies

IGT. The IGT board is soliciting proxies for the IGT special stockholders meeting to enable its stockholders to vote upon the IGT merger proposal, whether or not they attend the IGT special meeting. All shares of IGT common stock represented by proxies properly received before or at the special meeting and not revoked will be voted in accordance with the instructions indicated on the proxies. If a signed proxy is delivered to IGT, but no voting instructions are indicated on it, the shares represented by that proxy will be voted in favor of the IGT merger proposal. Any proxy given on the accompanying form may be revoked by the person giving it at any time before it is voted. Proxies may be revoked, or the votes reflected in the proxy changed, by:

submitting, including by telecopy, a written notice of revocation bearing a later date than the date of the proxy to the Secretary of IGT, before the vote is taken at the special meeting;

submitting a properly executed later-dated proxy relating to the same shares; or

attending the special meeting and voting in person.

To vote in person at the IGT special meeting, you must attend the meeting and cast your votes in accordance with the voting procedures established for the meeting. Attendance at the meeting will not in and of itself constitute a revocation of a proxy. Any written notice of revocation or subsequent proxy must be sent so as to be delivered at or before the vote is taken at the IGT special meeting to:

33

International Game Technology 9295 Prototype Drive Reno, Nevada 89511-0580 Facsimile: (775) 448-0120

Phone: (775) 448-7777 Attention: Secretary

Stockholders who require assistance in changing or revoking a proxy should contact IGT s Secretary at the address or phone number provided above.

IGT stockholders should not send in any stock certificates with their proxy cards. IGT stockholders will continue to own their shares of IGT common stock after the merger and should continue to hold their stock certificates.

Anchor. The Anchor board is soliciting proxies for the Anchor special stockholders meeting to enable its stockholders to vote upon the Anchor merger proposal, whether or not they attend the Anchor special meeting. All shares of Anchor common stock represented by proxies properly received before or at the special meeting and not revoked will be voted in accordance with the instructions indicated on the proxies. If a signed proxy is delivered to Anchor, but no voting instructions are indicated on it, the shares represented by that proxy will be voted in favor of the Anchor merger proposal. Any proxy given on the accompanying form may be revoked by the person giving it at any time before it is voted. Proxies may be revoked, or the votes reflected in the proxy changed, by:

submitting, including by telecopy, a written notice of revocation bearing a later date than the date of the proxy to the Secretary of Anchor, before the vote is taken at the special meeting;

submitting a properly executed later-dated proxy relating to the same shares; or

attending the special meeting and voting in person.

To vote in person at the Anchor special meeting, you must attend the meeting and cast your votes in accordance with the voting procedures established for the meeting. Attendance at the meeting will not in and of itself constitute a revocation of a proxy. Any written notice of revocation or subsequent proxy must be sent so as to be delivered at or before the vote is taken at the Anchor special meeting to:

Anchor Gaming 815 Pilot Road, Suite G Las Vegas, Nevada 89119 Facsimile: (702) 896-6992 Phone: (702) 896-7568

Attention: Secretary

Stockholders who require assistance in changing or revoking a proxy should contact Anchor s Secretary at the address or phone number provided above.

Anchor stockholders should not send in any stock certificates with their proxy cards. A letter of transmittal with instructions for the surrender of certificates representing Anchor common stock will be mailed to Anchor stockholders as soon as practicable after the effective time of the merger.

Solicitation of Proxies

IGT and Anchor will each bear the cost of proxy solicitation for their respective stockholders meetings, including the reasonable expenses of brokers, fiduciaries and other nominees in forwarding solicitation material to beneficial owners. In addition to solicitation by mail, directors, officers and employees of IGT and Anchor may solicit proxies personally or by telephone, facsimile transmission or otherwise. IGT and Anchor will not pay additional compensation to these directors, officers and employees for their solicitation but may reimburse them for

34

Share Ownership of Management

IGT. At the close of business on August 8, 2001, directors and executive officers of IGT and their affiliates beneficially owned and were entitled to vote an aggregate of approximately 2,575,860 shares or approximately 3.4% of the IGT common stock then outstanding, excluding shares issuable pursuant to options for IGT common stock. See Beneficial Ownership of IGT Common Stock and The Merger Interests of Key Persons in the Merger.

Anchor. At the close of business on August 8, 2001, directors and executive officers of Anchor and their affiliates beneficially owned an aggregate of 245,000 shares or approximately 1.6% of the Anchor common stock then outstanding, excluding shares issuable pursuant to options for Anchor common stock. See Beneficial Ownership of Anchor Common Stock and The Merger Interests of Key Persons in the Merger. Two directors and executive officers, who, as of the close of business on August 8, 2001, collectively beneficially own approximately 1.5% of the outstanding Anchor common stock, excluding shares issuable pursuant to options, have entered into voting agreements with IGT in which they agree, among other things, to be present at the Anchor special meeting and to vote for the Anchor merger proposal. The voting agreements are described in more detail under the heading Terms of the Merger Agreement and Related Agreements Voting Agreements.

35

INFORMATION ABOUT IGT

IGT is a world leader in the design, development, and manufacture of computerized casino gaming products and the operation of proprietary gaming systems in the world and was the first to develop computerized video gaming machines. Since its founding in 1980, IGT has principally served the casino gaming industry in the United States. In 1986, IGT began expanding its business internationally, and in addition to its production in the United States, currently manufactures its gaming products in the United Kingdom and through a third-party manufacturer in Japan. IGT also maintains sales offices in selected legalized gaming jurisdictions globally, including Australia, Argentina, New Zealand, Peru, South Africa, The Netherlands, Japan and England. IGT also maintains a service office in Brazil. IGT provides gaming products in every significant legalized gaming jurisdiction in the world.

BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP OF IGT COMMON STOCK

The following table sets forth, as of August 8, 2001 (unless otherwise noted), the beneficial ownership of each director, each executive officer, the directors and executive officers as a group, and each stockholder known to management to own beneficially more than 5% of the common stock.

Number of Shares Beneficially Owned

Percentage of Class

Pacific Financial Research, Inc. (2)

6,480,300

7.5%

Private Capital Management, Inc. and affiliates⁽³⁾ 5,284,728 7.3%FMR Corp. (4) 4,797,015 6.6% Charles N. Mathewson (5) 2,766,643 3.7% G. Thomas Baker⁽⁶⁾ 437,971 * Robert A. Bittman⁽⁷⁾ 44,686 * Robert M. McMonigle 30,000 * Anthony Ciorciari⁽⁸⁾ 77,989 * Maureen Mullarkey⁽⁹⁾ 62,544 * Albert J. Crosson⁽¹⁰⁾ 447,601 * Wilbur K. Keating⁽¹¹⁾ 28,718 * Robert Miller⁽¹²⁾ 5,334 * Frederick B. Rentschler 23,500 * Rockwell A. Schnabel⁽¹³⁾ 6,000 * All executive officers and directors as a group (15 persons)⁽¹⁴⁾ 3,962,863 5.2%

Less than 1%

(1) Unless otherwise noted, and subject to community property laws, where applicable, the individuals in the table have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares of common stock shown as beneficially owned by them. The address for each listed director and executive officer

is c/o International

Game Technology,

9295 Prototype

Drive, Reno,

Nevada

89511.(2) Number

of Shares

Beneficially

Owned and

Percentage of

Class information

derived from

Amendment

No. 1 to

Schedule 13G,

reporting

information as of

December 31,

1999 and filed

February 11, 2000. Pacific

Financial

Research, Inc. s

business address

is 9601 Wilshire

Blvd., Suite 800,

Beverly Hills,

California

90210.(3) Number

of Shares

Beneficially

Owned and

Percentage of

Class information

and the

information in

this footnote

derived from

Amendment

No. 2 to

Schedule 13G,

reporting

information as of

December 31,

2000 and filed

February 14,

2001. Bruce S.

Sherman is

Chairman and

Gregg J. Powers

is President of

Private Capital

Management, Inc.

(PCM), which

beneficially owns

5,028,453 shares

of IGT common

stock. In these

capacities,

Messrs. Sherman

and Powers

exercise shared

dispositive and

shared voting

power with

respect to shares

held by PCM s

clients and

managed by

PCM. Messrs.

Sherman and

Powers are also

general partners

of SPS Partners,

LP, the

investment

advisor to the

Entrepreneurial

Value Fund, L.P. (EVF). In this

capacity,

Messrs. Sherman

and Powers

exercise shared

dispositive and

voting powers

over 200,000

shares held by

EVF.

Mr. Sherman has

sole or shared voting power over a total of 5,284,728 shares and Mr. Powers has sole or

36

shared voting power over a total of 5,228,453 shares of common stock. Messrs. Sherman and Powers disclaim beneficial ownership for the shares held by EVF and by PCM s clients and disclaim the existence of a group. The business address of PCM and Messrs. Sherman and Powers is 8889 Pelican Bay Boulevard, Suite 500, Naples, Florida 34108.

(4) Number of

Shares

Beneficially

Owned and

Percentage of

Class

information

derived from

Schedule 13G,

reporting

information as

of

December 31,

2000 and filed

February 14,

2001. FMR

Corp. s business

address is 82

Devonshire

Street, Boston,

Massachusetts

02109.⁽⁵⁾ Includes

594,123 shares

that may be

acquired upon

the exercise of

options

exercisable

within the next

60 days. (6) Includes

308,611 shares

that may be

acquired upon

the exercise of

options

exercisable

within the next

60 days. (7) Includes

7,186 shares

that may be

acquired upon

the exercise of

options

exercisable

within the next

60 days. (8) Includes

30,100 shares

that may be

63

acquired upon the exercise of options exercisable within the next 60 days. (9) Includes 58,772 shares that may be acquired upon the exercise of options exercisable within the next 60 days. (10) Includes 332,000 shares that may be acquired upon the exercise of options exercisable within the next 60 days.(11) Includes 24,000 shares that may be acquired upon the exercise of options exercisable within the next 60 days. (12) Includes 5,334 shares that may be acquired upon the exercise of options exercisable within the next 60 days. (13) Includes 6,000 shares that may be acquired upon the exercise of options exercisable within the next 60 days. (14) Includes 1,387,003 shares that may be acquired upon the exercise of options exercisable

within the next 60 days.

37

INFORMATION ABOUT ANCHOR

Anchor is a diversified, global gaming company. Anchor operates principally in three business segments: gaming machines, gaming operations and gaming systems. Anchor has equipment and systems operating in the United States, Canada, Asia, Australia, Europe, South America, South Africa and the West Indies. Anchor designs, develops and distributes proprietary gaming machines, operates two casinos in Colorado and slot machine routes in Nevada and Montana and holds an approximately 68% interest in the development contract and seven-year management contract to develop and manage a California Native American casino that opened in April 2001. Anchor designs, manufactures and sells video gaming machines and central control systems in addition to designing, manufacturing, selling, installing and operating online lottery systems and computerized pari-mutual wagering systems.

BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP OF ANCHOR COMMON STOCK

The following table sets forth, as of August 8, 2001 (unless otherwise noted), the beneficial ownership of each director, each executive officer, the directors and executive officers as a group, and each stockholder known to management to own beneficially more than 5% of the common stock.

	Number of Shares	Percentage of Class	
Name and Address of Beneficial Owner ⁽¹⁾	Beneficially Owned		
Liberty Wanger Asset Management, L.P. ⁽²⁾	1,390,000	9.7%	

State Street Research & Management Company $^{(3)}$ 1,118,000 7.8%J.P. Morgan Chase & Co. $^{(4)}$ 923,440 6.4%Thomas J. Matthews $^{(5)}$ 349,500 2.3%David D. Johnson $^{(6)}$ 59,500 * Joseph Murphy $^{(7)}$ 332,500 2.2%Geoffrey A. Sage $^{(8)}$ 77,000 * Christer S.T. Roman $^{(9)}$ 22,800 * Stuart D. Beath $^{(10)}$ 17,500 * Glen J. Hettinger $^{(11)}$ 22,500 * Richard R. Burt $^{(12)}$ 17,500 * All executive officers and directors as a group (8 persons) $^{(13)(14)}$ 898,800 5.8%

* Less than 1%

(1) Unless

otherwise

noted, and subject to

community

property laws,

where

applicable, the

individuals in

the table have

sole voting and

investment

power with

respect to all

shares of

common stock

shown as

beneficially

owned by

them. The

address for

each listed

director and executive

officer other

than Mr. Burt

is c/o Anchor

Gaming, 815

Pilot Rd..

Suite G, Las

Vegas, Nevada

89119.

Mr. Burt s

address is 1275 Pennsylvania Avenue NW, 10th Floor, Washington, DC 20004.(2) Number of Shares Beneficially Owned and Percentage of Class information derived from Amendment No. 1 to Schedule 13G, reporting information as December 31, 2000 and filed February 8, 2001. Liberty Wanger s business address is 227 West Monroe Street, Suite 3000, Chicago, Illinois 60606.(3) Number of Shares Beneficially Owned and Percentage of Class information derived from Amendment No. 1 to Schedule 13G, reporting information as of December 31, 2000 and filed February 15, 2001. State Street Research s business address is One Financial Center, 30th Floor, Boston, Massachusetts 02111.⁽⁴⁾ Number

of Shares Beneficially Owned and

Percentage of

Class

information

derived from

Schedule 13G,

reporting

information as

of

December 31,

2000 and filed

February 14,

2001. J.P.

Morgan Chase

& Co. s

business

address is 815

Pilot Road,

Suite G, Las

Vegas, Nevada

89119.⁽⁵⁾ Includes

100,000 shares

of restricted

stock, 35,000

of which are

vested or will

be vested

within the next

60 days and

65,000 of

which remain

subject to

vesting under

the terms of a

restricted stock

agreement, and

229,500 shares

that may be

acquired upon

the exercise of

options

exercisable

within the next

60 days.

Includes

20,000 shares

with respect to

which

Mr. Matthews

shares voting

and dispositive

powers with

ĥis

wife.(6) Includes

10,000 shares

of restricted

stock, 3,500 of

which are

vested or will

be vested

within the next

60 days and

6,500 of which

remain subject to vesting under the terms of a restricted stock agreement, and 49,500 shares that may be acquired upon the exercise of options exercisable within the next 60 days.

38

(7)

Includes 100,000 shares of restricted stock, 35,000 of which are vested or will be vested within the next 60 days and 65,000 of which remain subject to vesting under the terms of a restricted stock agreement and 227,500 shares that may be acquired upon the exercise of options exercisable within the next 60 days. Includes 5,000 shares with respect to which Mr. Murphy shares voting and dispositive powers with his wife.

(8) Includes 10,000 shares of restricted stock, 3,500 of which are vested or will be vested within the next 60 days and 6,500 of which remain subject to vesting under the terms of a restricted stock agreement and 67,000 shares that may be acquired upon the exercise of options exercisable within the next 60 days. (9) Includes 22,800 shares that may be acquired upon the exercise of options exercisable within the next 60 days. (10) Includes 17,500 shares that may be acquired upon the exercise of options exercisable within the next 60 days.(11) Includes

22,500 shares

that may be

acquired upon

the exercise of

options

exercisable

within the next

60 days. (12) Includes

17,500 shares

that may be

acquired upon

the exercise of

options

exercisable

within the next

60 days.(13) Includes

220,000 shares

of restricted

stock, 77,000

of which are

vested or will

be vested

within the next

60 days and

143,000 of

which remain

subject to

vesting under

the terms of

restricted stock

agreements

and 653,800

shares that

may be

acquired upon

the exercise of

options

exercisable

within the next

60 days.(14) In

addition to the

shares

beneficially

owned by the

named

directors and

officers as of

August 8,

2001, an

aggregate of

656,000

unvested

options owned

by the named directors and

officers will

vest

immediately

upon a change

in control,

assuming no

options vest

after September 30, 2001 and before the completion of the merger. Upon a change in control, assuming no options vest after September 30, 2001 and before the completion of the merger, (i) 156,000 unvested options owned by Thomas J. Matthews will vest immediately; (ii) 65,500 unvested options owned by David D. Johnson will vest immediately; (iii) 156,000 unvested options owned by Joseph Murphy will vest immediately; (iv) 105,500 unvested options owned by Geoffrey A. Sage will vest immediately; (v) 45,500 unvested options owned by Christer S. T. Roman will vest immediately; (vi) 32,500 unvested options owned by Stuart D. Beath will vest immediately; (vii) 62,500 unvested options owned by Glen J.

Hettinger will

vest

immediately; and (viii) 32,500 unvested options owned by Richard R. Burt will vest immediately.

39

THE MERGER

Background of the Merger

IGT and Anchor have been joint venture partners in developing casino games, most notably Wheel of Fortune® and I Dream of Jeannie , since 1996. The joint venture working relationship led to several discussions of strategic transactions between senior management and executive officers of IGT and Anchor. The material contacts and discussions between IGT and Anchor since November 1998 with respect to a merger, consolidation, acquisition, tender offer, election of directors or sale of substantial assets are summarized below. All of the exchange ratios and share amounts discussed below have been adjusted to give effect to the two-for-one stock split effected by Anchor in November 2000.

During early November 1998, Charles N. Mathewson, Chairman of the Board of IGT, and Stanley E. Fulton, former Chairman of the Board of Anchor, discussed a possible business combination between IGT and Anchor. On November 6, 1998, Mr. Mathewson and a representative of O Melveny & Myers LLP, IGT s counsel, and Mr. Fulton and a representative of Hughes & Luce, LLP, Anchor s counsel, met in Indian Wells, California to discuss a possible business combination of the two companies. On November 9, 1998, IGT s counsel sent a draft of a proposed merger agreement to Anchor s counsel. The agreement reflected a proposed stock-for-stock merger with a fixed exchange ratio of one share of IGT stock for each share of Anchor stock. Anchor s counsel responded to IGT s counsel with written comments to the draft merger agreement on November 11, 1998, and IGT s counsel and Anchor s counsel discussed the matters raised by the written comments on the same day. On November 14, 1998, IGT s counsel sent a revised draft of the merger agreement to Anchor s counsel. On November 16, 1998, Anchor s counsel provided IGT s counsel with a memorandum commenting on the revised draft of the merger agreement. Anchor s counsel conveyed more detailed written comments to the revised draft merger agreement to IGT s counsel on November 17, 1998.

On November 17, 1998, IGT sent a list of items that IGT desired to review in connection with its due diligence examination of Anchor. Shortly thereafter, Anchor sent a list of items that Anchor desired to review in connection with its due diligence examination of IGT. Materials in response to the requests for information were exchanged.

On November 18, 1998, IGT s counsel and Anchor s counsel held a conference call to discuss IGT s November 14, 1998 draft of the merger agreement and Anchor s comments conveyed on November 17, 1998. On November 19, 1998, Anchor retained Merrill Lynch to act as its financial advisor in connection with the proposed transaction.

On November 19 and 20, 1998, Mr. Fulton and Mr. Mathewson met with representatives of IGT s counsel and Anchor s counsel to discuss the terms of the merger agreement. On November 20, 1998, Anchor and IGT executed mutual confidentiality and standstill agreements.

On November 23, 1998, Anchor held a board meeting at which the state of negotiations between IGT and Anchor was discussed. On November 24, 1998, IGT s counsel and Anchor s counsel held a conference call to discuss issues arising out of the Anchor board meeting and IGT s most recent draft of the merger agreement. On November 24, 1998, IGT s counsel sent to Anchor s counsel a revised draft of the merger agreement. On November 30, 1998, Anchor s counsel responded to the revised draft merger agreement in writing. Mr. Mathewson and Mr. Fulton met shortly thereafter and Mr. Mathewson proposed that the exchange ratio should be lowered to something less than one share of IGT stock for each share of Anchor stock.

On December 8, 1998, the IGT board of directors met and discussed the status of discussions with Anchor. The board authorized the continuation of negotiations. Anchor, after considering IGT s proposal to lower the exchange ratio, determined not to proceed and discussions terminated. IGT and Anchor later confirmed to each other that they had destroyed all confidential information that they had exchanged pursuant to the then existing confidentiality agreements.

In late December 1999 and January 2000, Mr. Mathewson and Mr. Fulton again had discussions about the possibility of a business combination. In January of 2000, IGT and Anchor signed mutual confidentiality agreements. These discussions terminated before a draft agreement was exchanged.

In June 2000, Mr. Fulton contacted Mr. Mathewson to determine whether IGT had any interest in a merger transaction that would have a cash component for Anchor stockholders. Mr. Mathewson and Mr. Fulton had several conversations over the next several days exploring the possibility of such a transaction. On June 21, 2000, IGT and Anchor signed mutual confidentiality agreements and began to exchange due diligence materials. IGT and Anchor commenced due diligence reviews and Mr. Mathewson and Mr. Fulton continued to discuss the terms of a possible business combination.

On July 27, 2000, IGT s counsel sent a draft merger agreement to Anchor s counsel. IGT proposed that Anchor consider a stock-for-stock transaction that included a cash election feature. Under the proposed transaction, each share of Anchor stock would be exchanged for one share of IGT stock or, at the election of the stockholders of Anchor, \$30.00 per share of Anchor common stock, provided that the aggregate number of Anchor shares that could be converted into cash could not exceed 49% of the outstanding shares of Anchor common stock. On August 2, 2000, Anchor held a board meeting at which the terms of the proposed transaction were discussed. On that same date, Mr. Fulton, Thomas J. Matthews, then Chief Executive Officer of Anchor, and a representative of Anchor s counsel met with Mr. Mathewson to discuss the proposed terms of the transaction. The results of that discussion were reported to the board of directors of Anchor, and the board of directors determined not to pursue a transaction with IGT at that time.

In mid-August 2000, Anchor began discussions with Mr. Fulton about the possibility of purchasing the Fulton family s Anchor stock. Mr. Fulton and members of his family owned at that time approximately 44% of the outstanding shares of Anchor common stock. On August 29, 2000, Anchor retained Dresdner Kleinwort Wasserstein (DrKW) to act as its financial advisor in connection with the proposed transaction. On September 25, 2000, Anchor announced that it had executed an agreement with Mr. Fulton and members of his family to acquire 9,192,400 shares of Anchor stock owned by the Fultons for a purchase price of \$33.30 per share. This transaction closed on October 17, 2000. In connection with the transaction, Mr. Fulton retired from his position as Chairman of the Board, and Mr. Fulton and his son and daughter resigned their positions on Anchor s board of directors. Also, in connection with the Fulton transaction, Mr. Matthews was appointed Chairman of the Board.

In early January 2001, G. Thomas Baker, IGT s Chief Executive Officer, contacted Mr. Matthews about the possibility of a business combination. On January 12, 2001, IGT and Anchor signed mutual confidentiality agreements. These discussions terminated when the parties could not reach an agreement on the terms for a proposed transaction.

On May 3, 2001, Mr. Baker again approached Mr. Matthews about the possibility of a business combination involving a stock-for-stock merger. On May 4, 2001, the board of directors of Anchor met and determined not to pursue a transaction at that time, but encouraged Mr. Matthews to maintain the dialogue with IGT.

On June 21, 2001, Mr. Baker again approached Mr. Matthews about the possibility of a business combination involving a stock-for-stock merger. On the same date, IGT and Anchor signed mutual confidentiality agreements. Anchor and IGT subsequently exchanged financial and legal due diligence materials.

On June 28, 2001, Mr. Mathewson, Mr. Baker, Maureen Mullarkey, Senior Vice President of Finance and Chief Financial Officer of IGT, and Eric Vetter, Director of Finance for IGT, met with Mr. Matthews and Joseph Murphy, Anchor s Chief Operating Officer Gaming Operations, and Geoff Sage, Anchor s Chief Financial Officer, to discuss the terms of a possible transaction. Mr. Matthews told the representatives of IGT that price protection for Anchor stockholders and representation on the IGT board of directors for Anchor would be important factors in the negotiations. IGT proposed a stock-for-stock merger with an exchange ratio of one share of IGT stock for each share of Anchor stock. On that same date, June 28, IGT s counsel and Anchor s counsel discussed the structure of the proposed transaction, and IGT proposed to send a draft merger agreement to Anchor for its consideration. Also on that date, IGT requested additional due diligence items from Anchor began to send the requested items to IGT.

41

On June 29, 2001, Anchor held a board meeting. Mr. Matthews presented to the board the material terms of the IGT proposal. The board of directors of Anchor authorized the executive officers of Anchor to pursue negotiation of a transaction with IGT.

On July 1, 2001, IGT sent Anchor a draft merger agreement for the proposed transaction. The proposed agreement reflected a fixed exchange ratio. On July 2, 2001, Anchor requested due diligence items from IGT, and IGT began to send the requested items to Anchor. On July 3, 2001, Anchor held a board meeting to discuss the draft of merger agreement. On July 3, 2001, Anchor s counsel sent written comments on the draft merger agreement to IGT s counsel.

On July 4, 2001, IGT sent Mr. Matthews and Mr. Murphy drafts of proposed employment agreements. IGT advised Anchor that the execution of the employment agreements by certain officers of Anchor would be a condition to the obligation of IGT to close the transaction.

On July 5, 2001, IGT sent Anchor a revised draft of the merger agreement. On that date, the board of directors of Anchor met to discuss the status of the merger negotiations, due diligence, and the fairness analysis being conducted by DrKW, which continued to act as Anchor s financial advisor in connection with the proposed transaction. The parties had continued to discuss alternatives to a fixed exchange ratio and the principal element discussed in the board meeting was IGT s proposal that the exchange ratio have a collar, which would afford price protection to Anchor stockholders if there were a decline in the price of IGT stock before the transaction closed but which limited the amount of stock Anchor shareholders would receive if there were an increase above a specified level in the price of IGT stock before the transaction closed. Anchor s counsel subsequently communicated with IGT s counsel, and they discussed the points of concern in the merger agreement.

On July 6, 2001, Anchor held a board meeting. DrKW presented its preliminary analysis on the fairness of a one-for-one exchange ratio from a financial point of view. The board of directors of Anchor also heard a report from Anchor s counsel as to the status of negotiations on the merger agreement.

On July 6, 2001, IGT held a board meeting. Representatives of IGT s counsel, Lionel Sawyer & Collins, IGT s Nevada counsel, and Houlihan Lokey Howard & Zukin Financial Advisors, Inc. (Houlihan Lokey) participated in the meeting. At the meeting, IGT s senior management outlined the terms and structure of the proposed transaction, the accounting treatment of the proposed transaction, the various business reasons for the proposed transaction and the potential risks of such a transaction. IGT s counsel summarized for IGT s board of directors its fiduciary duties in connection with considering the proposed business combination and presented an overview of the proposed transaction and the material terms of the proposed merger agreement. IGT s senior management and IGT s counsel responded to questions regarding various aspects of the proposed merger. At the meeting, Houlihan Lokey presented written materials to IGT s board of directors describing Houlihan Lokey s analysis of the fairness to IGT, from a financial point of view, of the consideration to be received by IGT in the proposed transaction. At the meeting, Houlihan Lokey rendered an oral opinion (which was subsequently confirmed in writing) that the consideration to be received by IGT in the proposed transaction was fair to IGT from a financial point of view. See Opinion of Financial Advisor to International Game Technology s Board below. IGT s board of directors voted unanimously at the meeting to approve the proposed merger, the completion of negotiations of the merger agreement and the execution of the merger agreement by senior management.

On July 7, 2001, Mr. Baker, Sara Beth Brown, IGT s General Counsel, Ms. Mullarkey and Ken Creighton of IGT, met with Mr. Matthews, Mr. Murphy, Mr. Sage, and David Johnson, Anchor s General Counsel, IGT s counsel, Anchor s counsel and DrKW to further negotiate the merger agreement. The parties discussed using a collar as part of the merger agreement with a \$50.00 price per share of IGT stock as a floor and \$75.00 price per share of IGT stock as a ceiling. This proposal became part of the final merger agreement. IGT s counsel and Anchor s counsel negotiated other open points on the merger agreement.

On July 8, 2001, Anchor held a board meeting. Representatives of Anchor s counsel and DrKW participated in the meeting. At the meeting, Anchor s senior management outlined the terms and structure of the proposed transaction, the accounting treatment of the proposed transaction, the various business reasons for the proposed transaction and the potential risks of such a transaction. Anchor s counsel summarized for Anchor s board of directors its fiduciary duties in connection with considering the proposed transaction. Anchor s senior

42

management and Anchor s counsel responded to questions regarding various aspects of the proposed merger. DrKW presented written materials to Anchor s board of directors describing DrKW s analysis of the fairness of the transaction to Anchor and its stockholders from a financial point of view, and updating its fairness analysis in light of the current proposal by IGT. DrKW then presented its opinion, orally and in writing, as to the fairness of the exchange ratio as set forth in the merger agreement from a financial point of view. See Opinion of Financial Advisor to Anchor s Board below. Anchor s board of directors then voted unanimously to approve the proposed merger, authorize the executive officers to enter into the merger agreement on the terms presented to the board and authorize all related transactions. All participants in this meeting then met with IGT and IGT s counsel to negotiate the final open points in the merger agreement. On the same date, IGT and Anchor executed and delivered the merger agreement, and Mr. Matthews and Mr. Murphy executed and delivered their voting agreements and employment agreements.

IGT Board Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the IGT Board

At an IGT board of directors meeting on July 6, 2001, the board determined that the terms of the merger are fair to and in the best interests of IGT and its stockholders and, by the unanimous vote of the directors, approved the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby. In reaching its decision, the board of directors consulted with IGT s management, as well as its financial and legal advisors, and considered a number of factors, including the following:

Since 1996, IGT and Anchor have been partners in a successful joint venture which has brought to the market numerous successful casino games, including the spinning reel Wheel of Fortune®, the video Wheel of Fortune® and I Dream of Jeannie . The proposed merger will bring 100% of the ownership of the joint venture under one company, positioning it to provide better, more innovative products to the highly competitive casino game business.

Expectations of IGT that the merger will be accretive to IGT s future earnings.

The merger with Anchor will provide new opportunities to IGT within the lottery business segment.

The merger with Anchor will provide access to IGT of the services of key talent, including Thomas J. Matthews and Joseph Murphy.

The financial presentation of Houlihan Lokey (including the assumptions and methodologies underlying its analyses and presentations of the stand-alone value of IGT) made to the IGT board of directors and the opinion of Houlihan Lokey that as of July 6, 2001, the consideration to be received by IGT in connection with the merger was fair to IGT from a financial point of view as described under The Merger Opinion of Financial Advisor to International Game Technology s Board.

The financial terms of recent comparable acquisitions and business combination transactions in the gaming equipment industry specifically, and in other industries generally. The details of this comparison are set forth below under The Merger Opinions of Financial Advisors Opinions of Financial Advisors Opinions of Financial Advisor to International Game Technology s Board.

Discussions with counsel for IGT concerning the terms and conditions of the merger agreement and the voting agreements with senior executives of Anchor.

Anchor s ability to obtain regulatory approvals needed to consummate the merger in a timely fashion.

The terms and conditions of the merger agreement, including the parties respective representations, warranties and covenants, and the conditions to closing.

43

Discussions with IGT s management during the past year regarding the business, operations, financial performance and condition, business strategy, prospects and competitive position of IGT.

The fact that, under the merger agreement, the merger is expected to be treated as a tax-free reorganization under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code).

The foregoing discussion of the information and factors considered by the IGT board of directors is not intended to be exhaustive. In view of the wide variety of factors considered in connection with its evaluation of the proposed merger, the board did not find it practical to, and did not, quantify or otherwise attempt to assign relative weights to the specified factors considered in reaching its determination. Individual directors may have given differing weights to different factors. The IGT board of directors relied on the experience and expertise of Houlihan Lokey in its analysis and its opinion that the consideration to be received by IGT in connection with the merger was fair to IGT from a financial point of view.

The IGT board of directors has unanimously approved the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and recommends that the stockholders vote FOR approval of the issuance of shares to Anchor stockholders pursuant to the merger agreement. The IGT board of directors has determined that the merger and the merger agreement are fair to and in the best interests of IGT s stockholders.

Anchor Board Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of the Anchor Board

At an Anchor board of directors meeting on July 8, 2001, the board determined that the terms of the merger are fair to and in the best interests of Anchor and its stockholders and, by the unanimous vote of the directors, approved the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby. In reaching its decision, the board of directors consulted with Anchor s management, as well as its financial and legal advisors, and considered a number of factors, including the following:

Since 1996, Anchor and IGT have been partners in a successful joint venture, which has brought to the market numerous successful casino games, including the spinning reel Wheel of Fortune®, the video Wheel of Fortune® and I Dream of Jeannie . Anchor derives a substantial portion of its revenues and profits from the joint venture. The proposed merger will bring 100% of the ownership of the joint venture under one company, positioning it to provide better, more innovative products to the highly competitive casino game business.

The combined company will be better able to fund capital expenditures and research and development costs necessary to compete in the gaming industry.

The combined company will have a larger manufacturing network and a broader international presence, both of which will allow it to better serve its global customers.

The financial presentation of DrKW (including the assumptions and methodologies underlying its analyses and presentations of the stand-alone value of Anchor) made to the Anchor board of directors and the opinion of DrKW that, as of July 8, 2001, the Exchange Ratio was fair to Anchor s stockholders from a financial point of view as described under The Merger Opinions of Financial Advisors Opinion of Financial Advisor to Anchor s Board.

Presentations by DrKW regarding Anchor and IGT and the analyses conducted by DrKW.

Presentations by and discussions with counsel for Anchor regarding the duties and obligations of the Anchor board in considering transactions of this type.

The financial terms of recent comparable acquisitions and business combination transactions in the gaming equipment industry specifically, and in other industries generally. The details of this

44

comparison are set forth below under The Merger Opinions of Financial Advisors Opinion of Financial Advisor to Anchor s Board.

Discussions with counsel for Anchor and representatives of DrKW concerning the terms and conditions of the merger agreement and the voting agreements with senior executives of Anchor.

IGT s ability to obtain regulatory approvals needed to consummate the merger in a timely fashion.

The terms and conditions of the merger agreement, including the parties—respective representations, warranties and covenants, the conditions to closing and the fact that the merger agreement permits the Anchor board of directors, in the exercise of its fiduciary duties, under certain conditions, to furnish information to, or engage in negotiations with, third parties in response to unsolicited takeover proposals, and to terminate the merger agreement if the Anchor board of directors determines that a superior proposal has been made, subject to payment of a break-up fee and certain expenses. See Terms of the Merger Agreement and Related Agreements Termination Fee.

Discussions with Anchor s management during the past year regarding the business, operations, financial performance and condition, business strategy, prospects and competitive position of Anchor.

The limited likelihood of receiving a proposal at that time that was more favorable to Anchor and its stockholders than the proposal that had been submitted by IGT.

The fact that, under the merger agreement, the merger is expected to be treated as a tax-free reorganization under the Code, so that Anchor stockholders generally would not recognize any gain or loss, except for any cash received instead of fractional shares of IGT common stock.

The fact that in the proposed merger, Anchor stockholders will receive stock of IGT, allowing Anchor stockholders to participate in the potential future appreciation in IGT stock.

In approving the merger agreement, the Anchor board of directors was aware that, as a result of the merger, Anchor common stock will no longer be publicly traded.

The foregoing discussion of the information and factors considered by the Anchor board of directors is not intended to be exhaustive. In view of the wide variety of factors considered in connection with its evaluation of the proposed merger, the board did not find it practical to, and did not, quantify or otherwise attempt to assign relative weights to the specified factors considered in reaching its determination. Individual directors may have given differing weights to different factors. The Anchor board of directors relied on the experience and expertise of DrKW, its financial advisor, for quantitative analysis of the financial terms of the merger.

The Anchor board of directors has unanimously approved the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and recommends that the stockholders vote FOR approval of the merger agreement. The Anchor board of directors has determined that the merger and the merger agreement are fair to and in the best interests of Anchor s stockholders.

Opinions of Financial Advisors

Opinion of Financial Advisor to International Game Technology s Board

The board of directors of IGT retained Houlihan Lokey to render an opinion as to the fairness to IGT, from a financial point of view, of the consideration to be received by IGT in the merger with Anchor under the merger agreement.

45

At the meeting of the IGT board of directors on July 6, 2001, Houlihan Lokey rendered its oral opinion, subsequently confirmed in writing, that as of July 6, 2001, and subject to and based upon the various qualifications and assumptions set forth in its written opinion, the consideration to be received by IGT in connection with the merger was fair to IGT from a financial point of view. The full text of Houlihan Lokey s written opinion to the board of directors dated July 6, 2001, which sets forth the assumptions made, general procedures followed, factors considered and limitations on the review undertaken, is attached as Annex B, and is incorporated herein by reference. This summary is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of such opinion. Stockholders of IGT are urged to, and should, read the opinion in its entirety. The engagement of Houlihan Lokey and its opinion are for the benefit of IGT s board of directors. The opinion addresses only the fairness, from a financial point of view, of the consideration to be received by IGT in the merger and does not constitute a recommendation to any stockholder as to how to vote with respect to the merger.

In connection with the opinion, Houlihan Lokey, among other things: (i) reviewed IGT s annual reports on Form 10-K for the five fiscal years ended September 30, 2000, quarterly reports on Form 10-O for the two quarters ended March 31, 2001 and 2000, and IGT-prepared interim financial statements for the period ended May 31, 2001, which IGT s management has identified as being the most current financial statements available; (ii) reviewed Anchor s annual reports on Form 10-K for the five fiscal years ended June 30, 2000, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q for the three quarters ended March 31, 2001 and 2000, and Anchor s prepared interim financial statements for the period ended May 31, 2001, which Anchor s management has identified as being the most current financial statements available; (iii) reviewed copies of the following documents and agreements: (a) July 5, 2001 draft of the merger agreement; (b) Telnaes Patent dated as of May 15, 1984; (c) International Game Technology \$1.0 billion Debt Offering Memorandum dated as of May 11, 1999; (d) International Game Technology 11.0 million Share Tender Offer dated as of December 11, 1999; (e) IGT s articles of incorporation; (f) schedule of IGT s stockholders as of June 25, 2001; (g) Anchor Senior Subordinated Note Exchange Prospectus dated December 2000; (h) schedule of outstanding shares, stock options, and restricted stock for Anchor as of July 2, 2001; and (j) schedule of Anchor s lottery contracts; (iv) spoke with certain members of the senior management of IGT to discuss the operations, financial condition, future prospects and projected operations and performance of IGT and the combined company reflecting Anchor s operations; (v) spoke with certain members of the senior management of Anchor to discuss the operations, financial condition, future prospects and projected operations and performance of Anchor; (vi) reviewed forecasts and projections prepared by IGT s management with respect to (a) IGT for the fiscal years ending September 30, 2001 through 2006 and (b) the combined company for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2002; (vii) reviewed forecasts and projections prepared by Anchor s management with respect to Anchor for the fiscal years ending June 30, 2001 through 2005; (viii) reviewed the historical market prices and trading volume for IGT s and Anchor s publicly traded securities; (ix) reviewed certain other publicly available financial data for companies that Houlihan Lokey deemed comparable to Anchor and IGT, and publicly available prices and premiums paid in other transactions that Houlihan Lokey considered similar to the merger; and (x) conducted such other studies, analyses and inquiries as it deemed appropriate.

Houlihan Lokey relied upon the accuracy and completeness of all financial, accounting, legal, tax, operating and other information provided to it by IGT and Anchor and assumed that all such information was complete and accurate in all material respects, that no material changes occurred in the information reviewed between the date the information was provided and the date of the opinion, or in the assets, financial condition, business or prospects of IGT and Anchor and that there were no facts or information regarding IGT and Anchor that would cause the information supplied to Houlihan Lokey to be incomplete or misleading in any material respect. Houlihan Lokey did not independently verify the accuracy or completeness of the information supplied to it with respect to IGT and Anchor and does not assume responsibility for the accuracy or completeness of such information.

With respect to the financial projections and pro forma financial statements and adjustments provided to Houlihan Lokey, all of which were provided by the management of IGT and Anchor, Houlihan Lokey assumed that such projections and pro forma financial statements and adjustments were reasonably prepared on a basis consistent with actual historical experience, reflected the best currently available estimates and good faith judgments of the management of IGT and Anchor, and could reasonably be relied upon.

Houlihan Lokey was not requested to consider, and Houlihan Lokey expressed no opinion as to, (a) any other aspect of the merger, (b) the underlying business decision of the IGT board of directors to proceed with the

merger, or (c) the relative merits of the merger as compared to any alternative business strategies that might exist for IGT or the effect of any other transaction in which IGT might engage.

Houlihan Lokey did not make an independent evaluation, appraisal or valuation of any assets or liabilities of IGT or Anchor, nor was Houlihan Lokey furnished with any such evaluations, appraisals or valuations. In its analyses, Houlihan Lokey made numerous assumptions with respect to industry performance, general business and other conditions and matters, many of which are beyond IGT s and Anchor s control and are not susceptible to accurate prediction. While Houlihan Lokey believes that its review, as described herein, is an adequate basis for the opinion it expressed, the opinion is necessarily based upon market, economic and other conditions that exist and could be evaluated as of the date of the opinion, and any change in such conditions could require a re-evaluation of the opinion.

The opinion addressed only the financial fairness, as of the date of the opinion, of the consideration to be received by IGT in the merger and did not address any other terms or conditions of the merger agreement or any related documents, the tax or legal consequences of the merger, including the tax or legal consequences to the stockholders of IGT, the fairness of any aspect of the merger not expressly addressed in the opinion, the relative merits of the merger or any alternatives to the merger, IGT s decision to proceed with or the effect of the merger, or any other aspect of the merger. No restrictions or limitations were imposed by IGT upon Houlihan Lokey with respect to the investigation made or the procedures followed in rendering its opinion.

The board of directors retained Houlihan Lokey based upon Houlihan Lokey s experience in the valuation of businesses and their securities in connection with mergers, acquisitions, recapitalizations and similar transactions. Houlihan Lokey is a nationally recognized investment banking firm that is continually engaged in providing financial advisory services in connection with mergers and acquisitions, leveraged buyouts, business valuations for a variety of regulatory and planning purposes, recapitalizations, financial restructurings, and private placements of debt and equity securities.

Houlihan Lokey has a prior relationship with IGT. During 2000 and 2001, Houlihan Lokey provided solvency opinions to the board of directors of IGT in connection with IGT s repurchase of shares. Houlihan Lokey also has a prior relationship with Anchor. In August of 2000, Houlihan Lokey was retained by Anchor to render an opinion to a special committee of the board of directors of Anchor regarding the fairness from a financial point of view to the public stockholders of Anchor, other than the Fulton family, of the purchase of the Fulton family s interest in Anchor.

IGT paid Houlihan Lokey a fee of \$500,000 for rendering this opinion, no portion of which was contingent upon the opinion being favorable or on the closing of the merger. IGT also agreed to indemnify Houlihan Lokey and related persons against certain liabilities, including liabilities under Federal securities laws, arising out of the engagement of Houlihan Lokey, and to reimburse Houlihan Lokey for certain expenses.

The opinion did not constitute a recommendation to the board of directors on whether or not to support the merger and recommend it to IGT s stockholders and does not constitute a recommendation to stockholders as to whether or not to vote in favor of the merger.

To determine the fairness, from a financial point of view, of the merger to IGT, Houlihan Lokey performed several analyses, including the following:

determination of whether the value held by IGT s stockholders pre-merger exceeded their value post-merger;

determination of whether the consideration paid to Anchor exceeded the fair market value of Anchor; and

analysis of the historical per share trading prices of IGT relative to Anchor for the twelve months preceding the time of the merger.

47

The following is a brief summary of the material financial analyses performed by Houlihan Lokey in connection with its oral opinion and the preparation of its written opinion to the board of directors of IGT. These summaries of financial analyses include information presented in tabular format. To fully understand the financial analyses used by Houlihan Lokey, the tables must be read together with the text of each summary. The tables alone do not constitute a complete description of the financial analyses.

Valuation of IGT Pre-Merger

The Public Market Approach. Because IGT is a publicly traded company, Houlihan Lokey considered the per share value ascribed to IGT by the public markets. Houlihan Lokey analyzed historical stock prices of IGT. For the twenty trading days before July 4, 2001, the average closing price of IGT was \$63.25 per share. For the five trading days before July 4, 2001, the average closing price for IGT was \$62.46 per share. IGT s closing stock price on July 3, 2001 was \$64.11.

Houlihan Lokey considered the range of these indications to be the most relevant for purposes of its public market analysis. Based on this range of per share value indications of IGT, Houlihan Lokey determined that the value of IGT on a minority marketable basis was in the range of \$4.760 billion to \$4.890 billion.

The Market Multiple Approach. The market multiple approach is a widely-used valuation methodology in which the value of a company is determined based upon the trading multiples of comparable publicly-traded companies. This approach can involve the determination of a level of earnings, which are considered to be representative of the future performance of the company, and capitalizing these figures by a risk-adjusted multiple. Houlihan Lokey reviewed certain financial information for a tier of public companies that it deemed to be comparable to IGT. The tier of comparable companies included the following publicly traded gaming companies: Acres Gaming, Inc., Alliance Gaming Corp., Gtech Holdings, Corp., Mikohn Gaming Corp., Shuffle Master, Inc., and WMS Industries, Inc. Houlihan Lokey also considered financial information for Anchor and IGT.

For each of the comparable companies, Houlihan Lokey calculated, reviewed and analyzed numerous financial and operating performance ratios, as well as numerous market capitalization ratios, such as the enterprise value as a multiple of earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (EBITDA) and earnings before interest and taxes (EBIT), and market value of equity to earnings (P/E). Houlihan Lokey calculated and examined market multiples based on the latest twelve month and projected next fiscal year financial data for the comparable companies. The following table presents the ranges and medians of these market multiples:

Low High Median

Latest Twelve Months

Enterprise Value/EBITDA 4.4x 20.9x 12.1x Enterprise Value/EBIT (a) 10.4x 81.8x 13.2x Price/Earnings (b) 15.4x 37.5x 23.8x

Next Fiscal Year

Enterprise Value/EBITDA (c) 7.3x 10.6x 8.7x Enterprise Value/EBIT (c) 10.7x 13.6x 10.8x Price/Earnings (b) 11.9x 24.7x 15.2x

(a) Range and median exclude multiples for Mikohn Gaming.

(b) Range

and

median

exclude

multiples

for

Mikohn

Gaming

and Acres
Gaming.(c) Range

and

median

exclude

multiples

for Gtech,

Mikohn

Gaming

and Acres

Gaming.

48

Houlihan Lokey selected ranges of EBITDA, EBIT and P/E multiples to apply to the latest twelve months and projected next fiscal year financial data for IGT from data supplied by IGT management. The selected ranges of latest twelve months EBITDA, EBIT and P/E multiples were: (i) 13.5x to 14.5x; (ii) 14.0x to 16.0x; and (iii) 24.0x to 26.0x, respectively. The selected ranges of projected next fiscal year EBITDA, EBIT and P/E multiples were: (i) 11.0x to 12.0x; (ii) 12.0 to 13.0x; and (iii) 20.0x to 22.0x, respectively. Applying these valuation metrics, the market multiple approach guideline company analysis resulted in an equity value range of IGT on a marketable minority interest basis of approximately \$4.830 billion to \$5.320 billion, or \$63.00 to \$70.00 per share.

There are inherent differences between the businesses, operations, and prospects of IGT and the comparable companies used in the market multiple analysis. Accordingly, Houlihan Lokey believed that it was inappropriate to, and therefore did not, rely solely on the above-described quantitative results of the market multiple analysis, and accordingly also made qualitative judgments concerning differences between the financial and operating characteristics and prospects of IGT and the comparable companies that would, in Houlihan Lokey s opinion, affect the public market valuation of such companies.

The Income Approach. The income approach consisted of a discounted cash flow analysis. The discounted cash flow analysis was based on five-year projections provided by the management of IGT. In determining the value of IGT from the discounted cash flow approach, Houlihan Lokey utilized a range of multiples of terminal year EBITDA of 10.0x to 11.0x, and a range of discount rates of 10.0 percent to 11.0 percent. This analysis resulted in a range of values for the equity of IGT on a marketable minority interest basis of approximately \$4.850 billion to \$5.540 billion, or approximately \$63.60 to \$72.60 per share.

Valuation Summary. In arriving at a marketable minority equity value range for IGT, Houlihan Lokey considered the valuation indications derived from each of the approaches discussed above. Based upon these valuation indications, Houlihan Lokey determined that a reasonable value range for IGT was \$4.810 billion to \$5.250 billion, or approximately \$63.10 to \$68.80 per share.

Fundamental Valuation of Anchor

The Public Market Approach. Because Anchor is a publicly traded company, Houlihan Lokey considered the valuation ascribed to Anchor by the public markets. Houlihan Lokey analyzed historical stock prices of Anchor. For the twenty trading days before July 4, 2001, the average closing price of Anchor was \$60.56 per share. For the five trading days before July 4, 2001, the average closing price for Anchor was \$58.79 per share. The Anchor closing stock price on July 3, 2001 was \$56.30.

Houlihan Lokey considered the range of these indications to be the most relevant for purposes of its public market analysis. A 10.0 percent control premium was applied to these values to estimate the controlling interest value of Anchor. The 10.0 percent control premium was selected based on a review and analysis of premiums paid in transactions involving publicly traded companies, including gaming companies, as well as the operational characteristics of Anchor and the gaming industry in general. This approach resulted in an equity value range of Anchor on a control basis in the range of \$920.0 million to \$990.0 million.

The Market Multiple Approach. As stated above, the market multiple approach is a widely-used valuation methodology in which the value of a company is determined based upon the trading multiples of comparable publicly-traded companies. Houlihan Lokey reviewed certain financial information for a tier of public companies that it deemed to be comparable to Anchor. The tier of comparable companies was the same as indicated above under Valuation of IGT Pre-Merger. Houlihan Lokey also considered financial information for Anchor and IGT.

For each of the comparable companies, Houlihan Lokey calculated, reviewed and analyzed numerous financial and operating performance ratios, as well as numerous market capitalization ratios, such as the enterprise value as a multiple of EBITDA and EBIT, and P/E. Houlihan Lokey calculated and examined market multiples based on the latest twelve month and projected next fiscal year financial data for the comparable companies. The following table presents the ranges and medians of the market multiples discussed above and is identical to the table under Valuation of IGT Pre-Merger above:

49

Low High Median

Latest Twelve Months
Enterprise Value/EBITDA
4.4x 20.9x 12.1x
Enterprise Value/EBIT (a)
10.4x 81.8x 13.2x
Price/Earnings (b)
15.4x 37.5x 23.8x

Next Fiscal Year

Enterprise Value/EBITDA (c) 7.3x 10.6x 8.7x Enterprise Value/EBIT (c) 10.7x 13.6x 10.8x Price/Earnings (b) 11.9x 24.7x 15.2x

(a) Range and median exclude multiples for Mikohn Gaming.

(b) Range

and

median

exclude

multiples

for

Mikohn

Gaming

and Acres

Gaming.(c) Range

and

median

exclude

multiples

for Gtech,

Mikohn

Gaming

and Acres

Gaming.

Houlihan Lokey selected ranges of EBITDA, EBIT and P/E multiples to apply to the latest twelve months and projected next fiscal year financial data for Anchor supplied by its management. The selected ranges of latest twelve months EBITDA, EBIT and P/E multiples were: (i) 7.5x to 8.5x; (ii) 10.5x to 11.5x; and (iii) 16.0x to 18.0x, respectively. The selected ranges of projected next fiscal year EBITDA, EBIT and P/E multiples, respectively, were: (i) 6.0x to 7.0x; (ii) 8.0x to 9.0x; and (iii) 14.0x to 16.0x. Applying these valuation metrics and a control premium of 10.0 percent, the market multiple approach guideline company analysis resulted in an equity value range for Anchor on a controlling interest basis of approximately \$1.090 billion to \$1.310 billion, or \$73.00 to \$88.00 per share.

There are inherent differences between the businesses, operations, and prospects of Anchor and the comparable companies used in the market multiple analysis. Accordingly, Houlihan Lokey believed that it was inappropriate to, and therefore did not, rely solely on the above-described quantitative results of the market multiple analysis and accordingly also made qualitative judgments concerning differences between the financial and operating characteristics and prospects of Anchor and the comparable companies that would, in Houlihan Lokey s opinion, affect the public market valuation of such companies.

The Transaction Approach. The transaction approach is similar to the market multiple approach in that the value of a company is based upon multiples of other companies. A key difference between the transaction approach and the market multiple approach is that the public company multiples used in the transaction approach are based upon transaction values instead of non-transaction trading prices.

Houlihan Lokey analyzed certain financial performance measures for numerous business combination transactions involving gaming companies. Enterprise values for each of the representative transactions over \$100.0 million was part of the screening criteria. No company or transaction used in this analysis was directly comparable to Anchor or the proposed merger. The transactions Houlihan Lokey considered representative were the following: (i) Aristocrat Leisure s acquisition of Casino Data Systems; (ii) Autotote s acquisition of Scientific Games; (iii) IGT s acquisition of Sodak Gaming; and (iv) Anchor s acquisition of Powerhouse Technologies. For these transactions, Houlihan Lokey observed enterprise value to latest twelve months EBITDA multiples of 6.8x to 9.6x, with a mean and median of 8.3x and 8.4x, respectively. Houlihan Lokey selected a range of EBITDA multiples of 8.0x to 9.0x to apply to latest twelve months financial data for Anchor. Application of these metrics resulted in equity values for Anchor on a control basis of \$1.090 billion to \$1.280 billion, or approximately \$73.00 to \$86.00 per share.

The Income Approach. The income approach consisted of a discounted cash flow analysis. The discounted cash flow was based on detailed four-year projections provided by the management of Anchor. In determining the

value of Anchor from the discounted cash flow approach, Houlihan Lokey utilized a terminal EBITDA multiple range of 6.0x to 7.0x and a range of discount rates of 10.0 percent to 12.0 percent. Using this approach, the range of valuation conclusions for Anchor on a controlling interest basis was \$1.180 billion to \$1.490 billion, or approximately \$79.00 to \$100.00 per share.

Valuation Summary. In arriving at a control equity value range for Anchor, Houlihan Lokey considered the indications derived from each of the approaches discussed above. Based on these valuation indications, Houlihan Lokey concluded on a value range for Anchor of \$1.070 billion to \$1.270 billion, or approximately \$72.00 to \$85.50 per share.

Pro Forma Valuation of IGT Post-Merger

The Sum of the Parts Approach. Houlihan Lokey considered the range of the independent valuations of Anchor and IGT pre-transaction to determine a value indication for the combined entity. The range of indications estimates a minority interest value of the combined entity. Houlihan Lokey noted that this approach resulted in implied equity values for the combined entity of approximately \$5.880 billion to \$6.520 billion, or approximately \$64.00 to \$71.00 per share.

The Market Multiple Approach. The market multiple approach is a widely-used valuation methodology in which the value of a company is determined based upon the trading multiples of comparable publicly-traded companies. This approach can involve the determination of a level of earnings, which are considered to be representative of the future performance of the company, and capitalizing these figures by a risk-adjusted multiple.

Houlihan Lokey reviewed certain financial information for a tier of public companies that it deemed to be comparable to IGT post-merger. The tier of comparable companies included the same six companies mentioned above. Houlihan Lokey also considered financial information for Anchor and IGT.

For each of the comparable companies, Houlihan Lokey calculated, reviewed and analyzed numerous financial and operating performance ratios, as well as numerous market capitalization ratios, such as the enterprise value as a multiple of EBITDA and EBIT, and P/E. Houlihan Lokey calculated and examined market multiples based on projected next fiscal year financial data for the comparable companies. The following table presents the ranges and medians of the market multiples discussed above and is identical to the lower portion of the tables presented earlier:

Low High Median

Next Fiscal Year

Enterprise Value/EBITDA (a) 7.3x 10.6x 8.7x Enterprise Value/EBIT (a) 10.7x 13.6x 10.8x Price/Earnings (b) 11.9x 24.7x 15.2x

Range and median exclude multiples for Gtech, Mikohn Gaming and Acres Gaming.

(b) Range and median exclude multiples for Mikohn Gaming and Acres Gaming.

(a)

Houlihan Lokey selected ranges of EBITDA, EBIT and P/E multiples to apply to pro forma projected fiscal 2002 financial data for IGT post-merger supplied by its management. The selected ranges of next fiscal year EBITDA, EBIT and P/E multiples were: (i) 11.0x to 12.0x; (ii) 13.0x to 14.0x; and (iii) 20.0x to 22.0x, respectively. The market multiple approach guideline company analysis resulted in an equity value range for IGT post-merger on a marketable minority interest basis of approximately \$6.430 billion to \$7.260 billion, or approximately \$70.00 to \$79.00 per share.

There are inherent differences between the businesses, operations, and prospects of the combined entity and the comparable companies used in the market multiple analysis. Accordingly, Houlihan Lokey believed that it was inappropriate to, and therefore did not, rely solely on the above-described quantitative results of the market multiple

51

analysis and accordingly also made qualitative judgments concerning differences between the financial and operating characteristics and prospects of the combined entity and the comparable companies that would, in Houlihan Lokey s opinion, affect the public market valuation of such companies.

The Income Approach. The income approach consisted of a capitalization of proforma projected 2002 cash flow for IGT. In determining the value of the combined entity from the income approach, Houlihan Lokey utilized a perpetual growth rate in the range of 5.0 percent to 6.0 percent, and a range of discount rates of 9.5 percent to 11.5 percent. This resulted in a range of values for IGT post-merger on a marketable minority interest basis of approximately \$5.080 billion to \$6.470 billion, or approximately \$55.00 to \$70.00 per share.

Valuation Summary. In arriving at a pro forma marketable minority interest equity value range for IGT post-merger, we considered the indications derived from each of the approaches discussed above. Based on these approaches, Houlihan Lokey concluded on a value range for IGT post-merger of \$5.800 billion to \$6.750 billion, or approximately \$63.00 to \$73.30 per share.

Relative Historical Trading Prices

Houlihan Lokey reviewed the implied relative historical trading prices for the shares of common stock of each of IGT and Anchor determined by dividing the price per share of IGT common stock by the price per share of Anchor common stock over the twelve-month, six-month, and three-month periods before July 4, 2001. Over these twelve-month, six-month, and three-month periods, IGT s stock price ranged from 79% to 152%, 79% to 128%, and 90% to 114% of Anchor s public stock price, respectively.

Conclusion

Houlihan Lokey concluded that IGT s pre-merger share value was in the range of \$63.10 to \$68.80 per share on a marketable minority interest basis. Houlihan Lokey concluded that the value of IGT post-merger was in the range of \$63.00 to \$73.30 per share. Accordingly, the post-merger value of IGT was equal to or greater than the pre-merger value of IGT.

Houlihan Lokey concluded that the value of Anchor on a control basis was in the range of \$1.070 billion to \$1.270 billion. Based on its pro forma valuation analysis of IGT post merger, Houlihan Lokey concluded that the consideration to be paid by IGT in the merger was worth in the range of \$994.0 million to \$1.157 billion. Accordingly, the value of the consideration to be paid to Anchor was no more than the fair market value of the shares of Anchor being acquired by IGT.

Based on the foregoing, Houlihan Lokey s analyses indicated that the consideration to be received by IGT in the merger was fair to IGT, from a financial point of view.

The preparation of a fairness opinion is a complex analytical process involving various determinations as to the most appropriate and relevant methods of financial analysis and application of those methods to the particular circumstances and is therefore not readily susceptible to summary description. In arriving at its opinion, Houlihan Lokey did not attribute any particular weight to any analysis or factor considered by it, but rather made the qualitative judgments as to the significance and relevance of each analysis and factor. Accordingly, Houlihan Lokey believes that its analyses and the summary set forth herein must be considered as a whole and that selecting portions of its analyses, without considering all analyses, or portions of this summary, without considering all factors and analyses, could create an incomplete view of the processes underlying the analyses undertaken by it in connection with its opinion.

The estimates contained in Houlihan Lokey s analyses are not necessarily indicative of actual values or predictive of future results or values, which may be more or less favorable than suggested by such analyses. The analyses do not purport to be appraisals or to reflect the prices at which IGT common stock actually will trade when issued pursuant to the merger or the prices at which IGT common stock will trade after the merger.

52

DrKW s Role. DrKW has acted as financial advisor to Anchor in connection with the merger and assisted the Anchor board of directors in its examination of the fairness, from a financial point of view, of the Exchange Ratio of one share of IGT common stock to be issued in the merger for each share of Anchor common stock. On July 8, 2001, DrKW delivered its opinion to the effect that, subject to the various assumptions and limitations stated in the opinion, as of the date of the opinion, the Exchange Ratio provided for pursuant to the merger agreement is fair to the stockholders of Anchor from a financial point of view.

The terms of the merger were determined through negotiations between Anchor and IGT and were approved by the Anchor board of directors. Although DrKW provided advice to Anchor during the course of these negotiations, the decision to enter into the merger agreement was solely that of the Anchor board of directors. DrKW s opinion and its presentation to the Anchor board of directors was only one of a number of factors taken into consideration by the Anchor board of directors in making its determination to approve the merger. DrKW s opinion was provided to the Anchor board of directors to assist it in connection with its consideration of the merger and does not constitute a recommendation to any holder of Anchor common stock as to how to vote with respect to the merger.

We have attached as Annex C the full text of the written opinion of DrKW dated July 8, 2001, which sets forth, among other things, the opinion expressed, the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and limits of the review undertaken by DrKW. We and DrKW urge you to read DrKW s opinion carefully in its entirety. DrKW s opinion is directed to the Anchor board of directors and addresses only the fairness of the Exchange Ratio to Anchor s stockholders from a financial point of view. It does not address any other aspect of the merger and does not constitute a recommendation to any Anchor stockholder as to how to vote or otherwise act in respect of the merger agreement or the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and should not be relied upon by any holder. DrKW s opinion was rendered to the Anchor board of directors for its consideration in determining whether to approve the merger agreement. The discussion of DrKW s opinion in this joint proxy statement/prospectus is qualified in its entirety by the full text of DrKW s opinion.

Matters Reviewed. In connection with rendering its opinion, DrKW reviewed a draft of the merger agreement and assumed that the final form of the merger agreement would not differ in any material respect from that draft. DrKW also:

reviewed and analyzed certain publicly available business and financial information relating to Anchor and IGT for recent years and interim periods;

reviewed and analyzed certain internal financial and operating information, including financial forecasts, analyses and projections prepared by or on behalf of Anchor and IGT and provided to it for purposes of its analysis; and

met with management of Anchor and IGT to review and discuss the information described above and, among other matters, Anchor s and IGT s business, operations, assets, financial condition, and future prospects.

DrKW also reviewed and considered:

certain financial and stock market data relating to Anchor and IGT, and compared that data with similar data for certain other publicly traded companies that it believed may have been relevant or comparable in certain respects to Anchor or one or more of its businesses or assets; and

the financial terms, to the extent publicly available, of certain recent acquisitions and business combination transactions in the gaming equipment industry and in other industries that it believed to be reasonably comparable to the merger or otherwise relevant to its inquiry.

53

DrKW also performed such other financial studies, analyses, and investigations and reviewed such other information as it considered appropriate for purposes of its opinion.

Assumptions and Limitations. In its review and analysis and in formulating its opinion, DrKW:

assumed and relied upon the accuracy and completeness of all of the financial and other information provided to or discussed with it or that was publicly available and did not assume any responsibility for independent verification of any of that information;

assumed and relied upon the reasonableness and accuracy of the financial projections, forecasts and analyses provided to it, and assumed that such projections, forecasts and analyses were reasonably prepared in good faith and on bases reflecting the best currently available judgments and estimates of Anchor s and IGT s respective management teams;

expressed no opinion with respect to the projections, forecasts and analyses or the assumptions upon which they are based;

did not review any of the books and records of Anchor or IGT, or assume any responsibility for conducting a physical inspection of the properties or facilities of Anchor or IGT, or for making or obtaining an independent valuation or appraisal of the assets or liabilities of either company;

placed significant reliance on the fact that Anchor derives a substantial portion of its cash flow from its joint venture with IGT;

noted that the merger is intended to qualify as a tax-free reorganization for United States federal income tax purposes, and assumed that the merger will so qualify; and

assumed that the transactions described in the merger agreement would be consummated without waiver or modification of any material terms or conditions.

DrKW s opinion is based on economic and market conditions and other circumstances as they existed and could be evaluated by it as of the date of the opinion. In addition, DrKW did not express any opinion as to the price or trading range at which IGT common stock or Anchor common stock will trade at any time.

The DrKW opinion did not address Anchor s underlying business decision to effect the merger. In addition, DrKW was not authorized to and did not solicit any third party indications of interest in acquiring all or any part of Anchor nor investigate any alternative transactions that may be available to Anchor. Except as expressly set forth in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, no special instructions were given to DrKW relating to its review and no limitations were imposed with respect to investigations made or procedures followed by DrKW in rendering the DrKW opinion.

In preparing its opinion for the Anchor board of directors, DrKW performed a variety of financial and comparative analyses, including those summarized below. The preparation of a fairness opinion is a complex analytic process involving various determinations as to the most appropriate and relevant methods of financial analyses and the application of those methods to the particular circumstances. Therefore, such an opinion is not easily summarized.

In rendering its opinion, DrKW considered, among other factors, the condition of the U.S. equity and debt markets and the current level of economic activity, particularly in the gaming industry. No company used in the analysis of certain other publicly traded companies nor any transaction used in the analysis of selected mergers and acquisitions summarized below is identical to Anchor or the merger. In addition, DrKW believes that both the analysis of certain other publicly traded companies and the analysis of selected mergers and acquisitions are not simply mathematical. Rather, such analyses must take into account differences in the financial and operating characteristics of these companies and other factors, such as general economic and market conditions in the

54

locations in which such companies compete and strategic and operating plans for such companies, that could affect the public trading value and acquisition value of these companies.

In addition, analyses relating to the value of businesses or securities do not purport to be appraisals or to reflect the prices at which businesses, companies or securities actually may be sold. Accordingly, such analyses and estimates are inherently subject to substantial uncertainty.

In arriving at its opinion, DrKW did not attribute any relative weight to the analysis or factors considered but rather made qualitative judgments as to the significance and relevance of each analysis and factor. Accordingly, DrKW believes that its analyses must be considered as a whole and that consideration of any portion of these analyses and of the factors considered, without considering all analyses and factors, could create a misleading or incomplete view of the process underlying the opinion.

Valuation Analyses. The following is a brief summary of certain of the quantitative analyses performed and factors considered by DrKW in connection with rendering its opinion and reviewed with the Anchor board of directors at its July 6, 2001 and July 8, 2001 meetings. While the foregoing summary described the analyses and factors that DrKW deemed material in its presentation to the Anchor board of directors, it is not a comprehensive description of all analyses and factors considered by DrKW.

In performing its analysis, DrKW used and reviewed with Anchor s board of directors three principal valuation methodologies: (1) comparable publicly traded companies analysis, (2) comparable transaction analysis, and (3) discounted cash flow analysis.

Comparable Publicly Traded Companies Analysis.

DrKW compared certain financial information and the results of commonly used valuation measurements for Anchor to corresponding information for a group of seven publicly traded gaming equipment companies. These gaming equipment companies were selected based upon the similarity of their businesses to those of Anchor and include:

Alliance Gaming Corporation

Casino Data Systems

GTECH Holding Corporation

International Game Technology

Scientific Games

Shuffle Master, Inc.

WMS Industries, Inc.

The gaming equipment companies were analyzed based upon financial information, including a ratio of their Firm Value utilizing a twenty-day average trading price ending July 6, 2001 to their EBITDA in order to imply a range of multiples that were compared to the Merger Multiples. Merger Multiples are defined as the Firm Value to EBITDA multiples implied for Anchor assuming a Firm Value based on the Exchange Ratio and utilizing IGT s 20 day average trading price of \$62.79 for the twenty-day period ending July 6, 2001. Firm Value is defined as the market value of the applicable company s common equity as adjusted to include debt less cash.

The financial information used in connection with the multiples provided below was based on projected EBITDA and other estimated financial projections derived from publicly available equity research analysis.

55

Fiscal Year Ended 6/30	Range of Multiples	Relevant Range of Multiples	Merger Multiples	Implied Equity Value Per Share	Implied Equity Value Per Share Including Control Premium ⁽¹⁾
2001 (estimated) 2002 (projected) 4.5x 11.5x 5.5x 7.0x 6.2x \$53.87 75.66 \$56.29 \$81.34	4.9x 16.7x	7.0x 8.0x	7.1x	\$ 62.32 \$74.95	\$ 65.13 \$80.57

⁽¹⁾ Includes control premium of 25%-30% on EBITDA not generated by the joint venture between Anchor and IGT in which IGT has a 50% interest.

Based on the foregoing comparison, DrKW noted that the Merger Multiples and merger consideration implied in the merger were within the ranges of trading multiples and equity values implied by the gaming equipment companies. DrKW also noted that the Merger Multiples and merger consideration implied in the Merger for fiscal 2002 were within the ranges of trading multiples and equity values implied by the gaming equipment companies after including a 25%-30% control premium on the businesses in which IGT did not already have an interest. DrKW noted that these facts supported a determination that the Exchange Ratio was fair, from a financial point of view, to the Anchor stockholders.

Comparable Transaction Analysis.

DrKW reviewed the financial terms, to the extent publicly available, of the following announced and/or completed mergers and acquisitions since 1995 in the gaming equipment industry, which it deemed comparable to the merger based upon the similarity of the transactions:

Announcement Date	Acquiror	Target

1/17/01	Aristocrat	Casino Data Systems
5/19/00	Autotote Corporation	Scientific Games
3/11/99	International Game Technology	Sodak Gaming Inc.
3/10/99	Anchor Gaming	Powerhouse Technologies Inc.
10/18/95	Alliance Gaming Corporation	Bally Gaming Inc.

For each transaction DrKW calculated and analyzed various financial multiples based on certain publicly available information, including Firm Value as a multiple of EBITDA for the most recent twelve months available before the announcement of the Merger and as a multiple of projected EBITDA for the next fiscal year, and compared them to the Merger Multiples. DrKW noted that all multiples for those transactions were based on information available at the time of announcement of each of such transactions, without taking into account differing market and other conditions during the period during which each of such transaction occurred.

Firm Values as a Multiple of:	Relevant Range of Range of Multiples Multiples		Merger Multiples	Implied Equity Value (Per Share)
EBITDA for Last Twelve Months Projected EBITDA for Next Fiscal Year 6.1x 7.4x 6.0x 6.5x 6.2x \$61.13 \$68.40	6.6x 9.6x	6.5x 7.5x	7.1x	\$ 56.01 \$68.64

DrKW noted that based on the foregoing comparisons, the Merger Multiples and merger consideration were within the ranges of multiples and equity values implied by the transactions listed above and that this fact supported a determination that the Exchange Ratio was fair, from a financial point of view, to the Anchor stockholders.

56

Discounted Cash Flow Analysis.

DrKW performed discounted cash flow analyses for Anchor using, in part, financial projections provided by the management of Anchor. In performing its discounted cash flow analysis, DrKW made various assumptions and applied valuation parameters that it deemed appropriate.

Utilizing the projections provided by Anchor s management, DrKW calculated the theoretical discounted present value per share for Anchor common stock by adding together (a) the projected future stream of unlevered free cash flow through the fiscal year ending June 30, 2005 and (b) the projected continuing value of Anchor, as a stand-alone entity, at the end of the fiscal year ending June 30, 2005 defined as the terminal value. The terminal value was calculated based on EBITDA multiples of 5.0x, 6.0x and 7.0x. The cash flow streams and the terminal values were then discounted to present values using a range of discount rates from 9.0% to 12.0% which were derived based on the weighted average cost of capital of selected publicly traded gaming equipment companies and arrived at terminal values based on its review of the trading characteristics of the common stock of selected publicly traded gaming equipment companies.

The analysis described above generated the following theoretical equity values per share for Anchor:

	Terminal Multiple		
Discount Rate	5.0x	6.0x	7.0x
9.0%	\$64.99	\$77.58	\$90.18

10.0% \$62.10 \$74.24 \$86.39 11.0% \$59.33 \$71.04 \$82.76 12.0% \$56.68 \$67.98 \$79.28

In addition, DrKW analyzed a variation to the financial projections, which was more conservative in 2003 through 2005. DrKW performed a similar discounted cash flow analysis on this variation, which generated a range of theoretical equity values per share for Anchor between \$45.22 and \$73.39.

DrKW noted that the merger consideration was within the foregoing valuation ranges and this fact supported a determination that the Exchange Ratio was fair, from a financial point of view, to the Anchor stockholders.

General Information. DrKW is an internationally recognized investment banking and advisory firm. DrKW, as part of its investment banking business, is continuously engaged in the valuation of businesses and securities in connection with mergers and acquisitions, negotiated

underwritings, competitive biddings, secondary distributions of listed and unlisted securities, private placements and valuations for corporate and other purposes. In the ordinary course of its business, it may actively trade the debt and equity securities of Anchor and IGT for its own account and for the accounts of customers and, accordingly, may at any time hold a long or short position in these securities. DrKW has provided other financial advisory services to Anchor and IGT in the past.

DrKW has been engaged by Anchor to act as its financial advisor. Anchor will pay or has paid DrKW for its services, (1) \$500,000 upon execution of the amended engagement letter, dated June 26, 2001, (2) \$250,000 on the date DrKW advised the Anchor board of directors that it was prepared to render its fairness opinion, whether or not favorable, and (3) \$5.5 million at the effective time of the merger. Anchor has also agreed to reimburse DrKW for its reasonable out-of-pocket expenses related to its engagement, including the reasonable fees and expenses of counsel, and to indemnify DrKW against various liabilities and expenses in connection with its services, including various liabilities under federal securities laws.

Interests of Key Persons in the Merger

In considering the recommendations of the Anchor board of directors regarding the merger, you should be aware that the directors and executive officers of Anchor have interests in the merger in addition to their interests as stockholders of Anchor, as described below. In addition, Anchor will pay DrKW a fee and reimbursement of certain expenses incurred upon consummation of the merger.

57

Employment Agreements with Thomas J. Matthews and Joseph Murphy

Mr. Matthews and Mr. Murphy have entered into employment agreements with IGT and Anchor, respectively, that will become effective upon consummation of the merger and continue through October 16, 2004. These employment agreements will supersede any previous employment agreements that either Mr. Matthews or Mr. Murphy currently has with Anchor.

Pursuant to the terms of his employment agreement, Mr. Matthews, who is currently Anchor s Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer and President, will become President and Chief Executive Officer of the surviving corporation of the merger and Chief Operating Officer of IGT. Mr. Matthews base salary will remain at \$450,000 per year, and he will be eligible to participate in IGT s management bonus program, with a bonus calculation that will not exceed 200% of his then current base salary. Concurrently with the effective date of the employment agreement, IGT will grant Mr. Matthews an option to purchase 500,000 shares of IGT common stock at an exercise price equal to the closing trading price of IGT common stock on the effective date. The option grant will be governed by the provisions of IGT s 1993 Stock Option Plan, as amended. One-fifth (1/5) of the option will vest on each of the first five anniversaries of the effective date.

Pursuant to his employment agreement, Mr. Murphy, who is currently Anchor s Vice President and Chief Operating Officer Gaming Operations, will continue as Chief Operating Officer Gaming Operations of the surviving corporation of the merger. Mr. Murphy s base salary will remain at \$360,000 per year, and he will be eligible to be paid an annual bonus in an amount to be determined by, and subject to the sole discretion of, the chief executive officer of IGT, up to a maximum of 125% of his then current base salary. Concurrently with the effective date of the employment agreement, IGT will grant Mr. Murphy an option to purchase 100,000 shares of IGT common stock at an exercise price equal to the closing trading price of IGT common stock on the effective date. The option grant will be governed by the provisions of IGT s 1993 Stock Option Plan, as amended. One-fifth (1/5) of the option will vest on each of the first five anniversaries of the effective date.

Treatment of Options and Restricted Stock

Upon completion of the merger, all options to purchase shares of Anchor common stock will be converted into options to purchase shares of IGT common stock at the Exchange Ratio and price as described in Terms of the Merger Agreement and Related Agreements Treatment of Stock Options and Restricted Stock. Under the terms of existing stock option agreements between Anchor and its directors, executive officers and a number of other employees, if a change of control were to occur in the fourth quarter of 2001, options to purchase an aggregate of 859,900 shares of Anchor common stock would become immediately exercisable. Anchor s directors and executive officers hold 656,000 of these options. The following table reflects (1) the total number of Anchor stock options held by Anchor s directors and executive officers, (2) the Anchor stock options held by these directors and executive officers that will vest as a result of the merger and (3) the Anchor stock options held by these directors and executive officers that will be vested after giving effect to the merger.

		Total	Anchor Options Vesting as a	Options Vested, Giving Effect
		Anchor	Result	to
Name	Title	Options ⁽¹⁾	of the Merger	the Merger ⁽¹⁾
Thomas J. Matthews	Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer and President	498,000	156,000	385,500
Joseph Murphy Vice President, Chief				
Operating Officer Gaming Operations				

Director 496,000 156,000 383,500 Geoffrey

Sage Chief Financial Officer,

Treasurer and

Secretary 172,500 105,500 172,500 David

Johnson General

Counsel 135,000 65,500 115,000 Christer

Roman Chief Operating Officer

Systems

Division 95,800 45,500 68,300 Glen

Hettinger

Director 85,000 62,500 85,000 Stuart

Beath

Director 50,000 32,500 50,000 Richard

Director 50,000 32,500 50,000

Anchor Gaming has granted 230,000 shares of restricted stock to certain executive officers and other employees. Thomas J. Matthews, Joseph Murphy, Geoffrey Sage, and David Johnson hold an aggregate of 220,000 of those shares. All of the shares of restricted stock held by Messrs. Matthews, Murphy, Sage and Johnson will be vested at the time of the merger, and 143,000 of these shares will vest as a result of the merger. Upon completion of the merger, these shares will be canceled and converted into the right to receive shares of IGT common stock and cash in lieu of any fractional shares. The following table reflects the ownership of the restricted shares of Anchor common stock by executive officers of Anchor.

	Anchor Restricted Stock Grants	Total Anchor
Name	Vesting as a Result of the Merger	Restricted Shares
-		
Thomas J. Matthews Joseph Murphy 65,000 100,000 David	65,000	100,000
Johnson 6,500 10,000 Geoffrey		
Sage 6,500 10,000		

Should the value attributable to accelerating an Anchor employee s options and restricted stock, when combined with any other payments to the employee that are contingent on a change in control, equal or exceed three times the employee s average compensation for the last five years (or for the employee s duration of employment with Anchor, if less than five years), then the employee will become subject to an excise tax under Section 4999 of the Code. Pursuant to agreements with some of its employees, Anchor would be obligated to reimburse the employees for any such excise tax, as well as the taxes attributable to such reimbursement.

Indemnification

The successor company s articles of incorporation and bylaws will contain provisions with respect to indemnification and exculpation from liability no less favorable than the provisions of Anchor s articles of

Anchor

⁽¹⁾ The difference between the numbers presented in these two columns for any individual represents the number of options held by the person that will remain unvested upon completion of the merger.

incorporation or bylaws as of the date of the merger agreement, which provisions will not be modified, amended, repealed or otherwise modified in manner which would adversely affect the current or former directors or officers of Anchor or its subsidiaries for a period of not less than six years. IGT also guarantees the successor company s obligations to indemnify and provide insurance for individuals identified in the merger agreement to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law for a period of not less than six years after the completion of the merger.

IGT will also provide, for a period of not less than six years after the completion of the merger, Anchor s current directors and officers an insurance and indemnification policy that provides coverage for events occurring at or before the completion of the merger that is no less favorable than Anchor s existing directors and officers insurance policy provided that, (1) in lieu of the purchase of such insurance by the surviving corporation or IGT, Anchor, with IGT s written consent, may purchase a five-year extended reporting period endorsement under its existing directors and officers liability insurance coverage and (2) if the cost of such insurance in any year during such six-year period will exceed 150% of the premium cost for such policy during the year ended June 30, 2000, then the surviving corporation will instead provide coverage affording the same protection as that maintained by IGT as of such date for its officers and directors. The Securities and Exchange Commission (the SEC) advises that indemnification for securities law violations is against public policy and may be unenforceable.

Fees Payable to Financial Advisors

Pursuant to a letter agreement, IGT paid Houlihan Lokey a fee of \$500,000 for rendering its fairness opinion, no portion of which was contingent upon the opinion being favorable or on the closing of the merger. IGT also agreed to indemnify Houlihan Lokey and related persons against certain liabilities, including liabilities under federal securities laws, arising out of the engagement of Houlihan Lokey, and to reimburse Houlihan Lokey for certain expenses.

Under DrKW s engagement letter with Anchor, dated August 29, 2000 and amended on June 29, 2001 and July 8, 2001, DrKW is entitled to receive a transaction fee of up to \$6.25 million, which has been paid, in part, and is payable, in part, as follows: a first payment of \$500,000 upon execution of an amendment to the engagement letter on June 29, 2001, a second payment of \$250,000 on the date DrKW advised Anchor that it was prepared to render its opinion, whether or not favorable, as to the fairness of the proposed merger to Anchor s stockholders, and a final payment of \$5.5 million, contingent upon the consummation of the proposed merger between Anchor and IGT, on the closing date of the proposed merger. Anchor also agreed to indemnify DrKW and related persons against certain liabilities, including liabilities under federal securities laws, arising out of the engagement of DrKW, and to reimburse DrKW for certain expenses. See The Merger Opinions of Financial Advisors.

U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences

This tax discussion presents the material United States federal income tax consequences of the merger, which merger in the opinion of O Melveny & Myers LLP, tax counsel to IGT, and in the opinion of Hughes & Luce, LLP, tax counsel to Anchor, will be treated as a tax-free reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code. These opinions will be provided to IGT and Anchor, respectively, at closing and forms of these opinions have been filed with the SEC as exhibits to the registration statement related to this joint proxy statement/prospectus. In rendering their opinions, tax counsel to each of IGT and Anchor will rely upon the representations made by IGT and Anchor. Neither the tax opinions nor this discussion will bind the Internal Revenue Service, and the Internal Revenue Service is not precluded from asserting a contrary position. The parties have not requested and will not request a ruling from the Internal Revenue Service as to the tax consequences of the merger.

The discussion addresses only stockholders who hold their shares as capital assets within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code. It is based upon current provisions of the Code, existing regulations promulgated under the Code and current rulings and court decisions, all of which are subject to change, possibly with retroactive effect. Tax consequences under state, local and foreign laws are not addressed. The discussion does not address all aspects of federal income taxation that may be important to stockholders who are subject to special rules, such as:

financial institutions,

60

tax-exempt organizations,

insurance companies,

dealers in securities or foreign currencies,

traders in securities who elect to apply a mark-to-market method of accounting,

foreign holders,

persons who hold shares as a hedge against currency risk or as part of a straddle, constructive sale or conversion transaction, or

holders who acquired their shares upon the exercise of warrants or other stock rights, or upon the exercise of employee stock options or otherwise as compensation.

As a result of the qualification of the merger as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code, the tax implications will be as follows:

U.S. Federal Income Tax Implications to Anchor Stockholders

No gain or loss will be recognized for United States federal income tax purposes by holders of Anchor common stock who exchange their Anchor common stock for IGT common stock pursuant to the merger, except with respect to cash received in lieu of fractional shares. The aggregate tax basis of the IGT common stock to be received by an Anchor stockholder in the merger will be the same as such stockholder s aggregate tax basis in the Anchor common stock surrendered in the exchange (reduced by any amount allocable to a fractional share of Anchor common stock exercised for cash, as discussed below).

The holding period of the IGT common stock to be received by an Anchor stockholder as a result of the merger will include the period during which such stockholder held the Anchor common stock exchanged. Cash received by a holder of Anchor common stock instead of a fractional share of IGT common stock will be treated as received in exchange for such fractional share interest, and gain or loss will be recognized for federal income tax purposes, measured by the difference between the amount of cash received and the portion of the basis of the Anchor common stock allocable to the fractional share interest. Such gain or loss will be capital gain or loss provided that the shares of Anchor common stock were held as capital assets and will be long term capital gain or loss if the Anchor common stock had been held for more than one year at the time of the merger.

U.S. Federal Income Tax Implications of the Merger to IGT, Anchor and NAC Corporation

No gain or loss will be recognized for United States federal income tax purposes by IGT, Anchor or NAC Corporation as a result of the merger.

Backup Withholding

Under the Code, a holder of Anchor common stock may be subject to backup withholding with respect to the amount of cash, if any, received unless the holder provides proof of an applicable exemption or a correct taxpayer identification number, and otherwise complies with applicable requirements of the backup withholding rules. Under recent changes to federal income tax law, the backup withholding rate is 30.5% for payments received after August 6, 2001. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules are not an additional tax and may be refunded or credited against the holder s federal income tax liability, provided the required information is furnished to the Internal Revenue Service.

The United States federal income tax discussion set forth above does not address tax consequences which may vary with, or are contingent upon, individual circumstances. Moreover, this discussion does not address any tax consequences of the disposition of Anchor common stock before the merger or the disposition of IGT common

61

stock after the merger. This discussion is directed to investors who are United States citizens or residents or domestic corporations. No attempt has been made to determine any tax that may be imposed on a stockholder by the country, state or jurisdiction in which the holder resides or is a citizen other than the material United States federal income tax consequences discussed herein. Holders of Anchor common stock are advised to consult with their own tax advisors regarding the federal income tax consequences in light of their personal circumstances and the consequences under applicable state, local and foreign tax laws.

Regulatory Approvals

Antitrust

Transactions such as the merger are subject to review by the United States Department of Justice (the DOJ) and the United States Federal Trade Commission (the FTC) to determine whether they comply with applicable antitrust laws. Under the provisions of the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act (the HSR Act) applicable to the merger, the merger may not be completed until a waiting period following completion of the required filings by IGT and Anchor has expired or been terminated. The merger agreement provides that all waiting periods

under the HSR Act must have expired or been terminated in order to complete the merger.

The HSR Act waiting period will expire thirty days after the required filings by IGT and Anchor unless the DOJ or FTC issues a formal request for additional information. If a request for additional information is issued to IGT or Anchor, the HSR waiting period will expire thirty calendar days after both IGT and Anchor substantially comply with the request, unless IGT and Anchor agree to extend the period further.

At any time before or after the merger, the DOJ or the FTC could take action under the antitrust laws, including seeking to enjoin the merger or seeking divestiture of substantial assets of IGT or Anchor or their subsidiaries. Private parties and state attorneys general may also bring an action under the antitrust laws under certain circumstances.

There can be no assurance that a challenge to the merger will not be made or that, if made, IGT and Anchor would prevail or would not be required to accept certain conditions, including divestitures, in order to complete the merger.

62

IGT will not be obligated to take any action that (1) would require IGT to surrender or terminate a gaming approval held by it or its subsidiaries, (2) that is reasonably likely to be materially burdensome to IGT and its subsidiaries taken as a whole or (3) that is reasonably likely to impact (A) in a materially adverse manner the operations of IGT or (B) the economic or business benefits of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement so as to render completion of the merger inadvisable to IGT, in its good faith judgment.

Gaming Regulation

IGT and Anchor are subject to extensive gaming regulations. IGT, Anchor and their subsidiaries hold registrations, approvals, gaming licenses or permits (where required) in each jurisdiction in which they operate gaming activities. In each of these jurisdictions, regulatory requirements must be complied with in order for us to complete the merger. Generally, regulatory authorities have broad discretion in granting, renewing and revoking gaming licenses and granting approvals.

The following is an abbreviated description of the gaming regulatory requirements applicable to the merger. In addition, IGT and Anchor must comply with regulatory requirements in each jurisdiction in which they conduct gaming activities. For a more detailed description of these requirements, please see the Annual Report on Form 10-K for IGT for the year ended September 30, 2000 and the Annual Report on Form 10-K for Anchor for the year ended June 30, 2000.

Nevada Gaming Regulations. The manufacturing and distribution of gaming devices and the ownership and operation of gaming machine routes in Nevada are subject to the Nevada Gaming Control Act and the regulations of the Nevada Gaming Commission and the Nevada State Gaming Control Board (collectively, the Nevada Act) and various local ordinances and regulations.

IGT s and Anchor s respective operations are subject to the licensing and regulatory control of the Nevada Gaming Commission, the Nevada State Gaming Control Board, and the various county and city licensing agencies (collectively, the Nevada Gaming Authorities). Regulations of the Nevada Gaming Commission provide that control of a registered publicly traded corporation such as Anchor cannot be acquired through a tender offer, merger, consolidation, acquisition of assets, management or consulting agreements or any form of takeover whatsoever without the prior approval of the Nevada Gaming Commission. IGT has filed applications seeking the necessary approvals with the Nevada State Gaming Control Board and the Nevada Gaming Commission on behalf of IGT. Anchor also has filed an application in connection with the merger. The Nevada State Gaming Control Board reviews and investigates applications for approval and makes recommendations on those applications to the Nevada Gaming Commission for final action. IGT is currently registered by the Nevada Gaming Commission as a publicly traded corporation and has been found suitable to own the shares of its subsidiaries that have been licensed in Nevada. Accordingly, IGT does not expect significant delays in obtaining necessary approvals. However, there can be no assurance that these approvals will be granted or will be granted on a timely basis or without burdensome conditions. Furthermore, any such approval, if granted, does not constitute a finding, recommendation or approval by the Nevada State Gaming Control Board or the Nevada Gaming Commission as to the merger. Any representation to the contrary is unlawful.

In seeking approval to acquire control of Anchor, IGT must satisfy the Nevada Gaming Commission as to a variety of stringent standards. The Nevada State Gaming Control Board and the Nevada Gaming Commission will consider all relevant material facts in determining whether to grant this approval, and may consider not only the effects of the merger but also any other facts that are deemed relevant. Such facts may include, among others,

the business history of the applicant, including its record of financial stability, integrity and success of its operations, as well as its current business activities;

the adequacy of the proposed financing; and

whether the merger will create a significant risk that IGT, Anchor or their subsidiaries will not satisfy their financial obligations as they become due or satisfy all financial and regulatory requirements imposed by the Nevada Act.

63

The Nevada Gaming Commission and Nevada Gaming Control Board will also consider whether the acquisition of control of Anchor and its registered and licensed subsidiaries is in the best interests of the State of Nevada under the multiple licensing criteria in the Nevada Act. Among other factors set forth in such multiple licensing criteria, they may consider whether there has been an adequate period of performance by IGT, whether IGT has sufficient key personnel so that there will not be a dilution of effective managerial capacity and control of existing operations, whether the acquisition would pose problems or create a monopoly, and what the result of the acquisition of control will be in respect of the percentage of interest of IGT and Anchor to similarly situated competitors on a statewide, countrywide and geographical basis in the following categories: total number of slot machines operated, gross revenue, percentage tax, number of employees hired and total payroll.

Following receipt of the necessary approvals of the Nevada Gaming Commission and completion of the merger, Anchor will be registered by the Nevada Gaming Commission as a publicly-traded intermediary company of IGT. In addition, certain officers, directors and key employees of Anchor at the time of completion of the merger who will be actively and directly involved in Anchor s gaming activities may also be required to be found suitable or licensed by the Nevada Gaming Authorities. The Nevada Gaming Authorities may deny an application for licensing, a finding of suitability or registration for any cause that they deem reasonable. A finding of suitability is comparable to licensing, and both require the submission of detailed personal and financial information followed by a thorough investigation. All individuals required to file applications for findings of suitability as officers and directors of Anchor at the time of completion of the merger have filed applications with the Nevada State Gaming Control Board and the Nevada Gaming Commission. There can be no assurances that these approvals will be granted or will be granted within a timely manner.

National Indian Gaming Commission Regulations. The National Indian Gaming Commission requires a finding of suitability of a person who obtains a direct or indirect interest in Anchor s management agreement with the Pala Band of Mission Indians.

Other Jurisdictions

Additional jurisdictions will require prior approval of the merger by their appropriate regulatory authorities, and may require the licensing or finding of suitability of certain officers and directors of IGT in connection therewith. These additional jurisdictions requiring prior approval include Mississippi, Louisiana, Missouri, Michigan, West Virginia and Ontario, Canada. Each of these jurisdictions has broad discretion in determining whether such approval will be granted. There may be other jurisdictions that assert that their prior consent or approval is required before the merger can be completed, and we can give you no assurance that the above list of jurisdictions is comprehensive.

In some jurisdictions, IGT and Anchor will be required to file transactional waivers or information for review before the completion of the merger. The following jurisdictions may require notification, submission of information relating to corporate changes resulting from the merger and pre-filings of disclosure forms for new officers and directors: New Jersey, Illinois, Indiana, New Mexico and Montana in the United States; certain Native American Tribal jurisdictions; the Province of Alberta, Canada; the Province of Gauteng, South Africa; and Victoria, South Australia and New South Wales in Australia. There may be other jurisdictions that assert that submission of information to them is required before the merger can be completed, and we can give you no assurance that the above list of jurisdictions is comprehensive.

Lottery Regulations

To ensure the integrity of their lottery operations, most jurisdictions require detailed background disclosure and investigation of vendors providing goods and services under a contract awarded for a major procurement of lottery services, which typically include: on-line computer systems and services, instant ticket printing, ticket validation systems, gaming devices, drawing equipment, and advertising services. Background investigations typically are conducted on company subsidiaries, affiliates, officers, directors and stockholders who own 5% or more of the outstanding capital stock of the vendor to determine whether such persons satisfy the suitability standards defined under statutes and regulations of each jurisdiction. Certain jurisdictions require notice in the event of a change in control, and reserve the right to terminate the lottery contract upon their determination that the merger would be contrary to the best interests of their jurisdiction.

64

In certain jurisdictions, Anchor s pari-mutuel wagering operations are also subject to extensive state regulatory and licensing requirements similar to those under which the on-line lottery, video lottery and gaming machine operations are monitored.

Other Regulatory Matters

Other gaming regulatory approvals may be required before the completion of the merger. The merger cannot take place until the necessary regulatory approvals have been received and any waiting periods required by law have expired. IGT and Anchor have filed (or will promptly file) all of the required applications or notices necessary to complete the merger with each of the applicable regulatory authorities. We cannot be sure whether or when regulatory approvals will be obtained or that the regulatory approvals will be obtained without conditions that are detrimental to IGT or Anchor.

In addition, the transaction may be subject to premerger antitrust review by some foreign jurisdictions.

Percentage Ownership Interest of Anchor Stockholders After the Merger

In the merger, Anchor stockholders will become stockholders of IGT. Based on the number of shares of IGT and Anchor common stock outstanding as of July 8, 2001, we estimate that the IGT common stock to be issued to Anchor stockholders will represent approximately 16.6% (18.7% on a fully diluted basis assuming the exercise of all 2.4 million vested and unvested Anchor stock options, which will become options to purchase IGT common stock upon completion of the merger) of the outstanding shares of IGT common stock and existing IGT stockholders will own approximately 83.4% of the outstanding shares of IGT common stock.

Dissenters Rights of Appraisal

Under Nevada law, IGT s stockholders are not entitled to dissenters—rights of appraisal with respect to IGT—s proposed issuance of common stock in order to consummate the merger. The Anchor stockholders are also not entitled to dissenters—rights of appraisal with respect to the merger because both IGT common stock and Anchor common stock are listed on national exchanges and publicly traded.

New York Stock Exchange Listing

As a condition to the merger, the New York Stock Exchange must authorize the listing of the IGT common stock to be issued in the merger.

Consequences of the Merger

Following the merger, Anchor common stock will no longer be traded on the Nasdaq National Market and will no longer be publicly traded.

Management After the Merger

Following completion of the merger, the directors of IGT Merger Sub will become directors of the surviving corporation, and the officers of Anchor immediately before the effective time will be the initial officers of the surviving corporation. In addition, following completion of the merger, Thomas J. Matthews and a person to be mutually agreed upon by IGT and Anchor will become directors of IGT, filling two newly created seats on the IGT board of directors, and Thomas J. Matthews will additionally become the Chief Operating Officer of IGT.

Resales of IGT Common Stock

All shares of IGT common stock to be issued in the merger will be freely transferable, except for shares received by any person who may be deemed to be an affiliate of Anchor under Rule 145 under the Securities Act of

65

1933 (the Securities Act), such as directors and key executive officers of Anchor. Under Rule 145, an affiliate of Anchor may not resell his or her shares of IGT common stock received in the merger except in transactions permitted by Rule 145 or as otherwise permitted under the Securities Act, including selling such shares pursuant to an effective registration statement. Anchor will deliver to IGT a list setting forth the names of all persons who are, in Anchor s reasonable judgment, affiliates of Anchor. See Terms of the Merger Agreement and Related Agreements Anchor Affiliate Agreements for more information regarding such restrictions.

Pursuant to the merger agreement, IGT has agreed (a) to take all reasonably necessary board action so that all IGT common stock issuable pursuant to the merger to any executive officer or director of Anchor subject to Section 16 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the Exchange

Act) is issued in a transaction exempted under Rule 16b-3 of the Exchange Act and (b) for a period of one year from the consummation of the merger, to cause to be available current public information with respect to IGT within the meaning of Rule 144(c) of the Securities Act.

TERMS OF THE MERGER AGREEMENT AND RELATED AGREEMENTS

The following is a summary of the material provisions of the merger agreement and related agreements. Because the following description is not a complete description of the merger agreement, the description is qualified by reference to the merger agreement and you are urged to read the merger agreement carefully. A copy of the merger agreement is attached as Annex A to this joint proxy statement/prospectus and is incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Form of Merger

At the time the merger becomes effective, IGT Merger Sub will merge with and into Anchor. Anchor will be the surviving corporation in the merger and become a wholly-owned subsidiary of IGT. IGT Merger Sub and Anchor are both incorporated in Nevada.

Completion of the Merger

The closing of the merger will take place no later than the second business day after all conditions to the merger are fulfilled or waived except as otherwise agreed by IGT and Anchor in writing. The merger will become effective when we file the articles of merger with the Nevada Secretary of State, unless IGT and Anchor agree to specify a later time in the articles of merger. We will file the articles of merger as soon as practicable after all conditions in the merger agreement are waived or satisfied. For more information regarding these conditions, see Conditions to the Merger below.

Conversion of Shares in the Merger

Upon completion of the merger, by virtue of the merger and without any additional action on the part of the stockholders of Anchor, IGT or IGT Merger Sub, each share of Anchor common stock then outstanding will be converted into the right to receive the number of shares of IGT common stock calculated in accordance with the following formula (the Exchange Ratio). Shares of Anchor common stock owned by Anchor, IGT, or their wholly-owned subsidiaries will be cancelled in the merger and will not be exchanged for shares of IGT common stock. The Exchange Ratio depends upon the IGT Share Value, which is defined as the average per-share closing price of IGT common stock on the New York Stock Exchange during the twenty consecutive trading days ending on the third trading day before the Anchor stockholders meeting or, if the closing of the merger is more than five trading days after the meeting, the third trading days after that date. For example, if the Anchor stockholders meeting is on a Wednesday and the closing date is less than five trading days after that date, the last date of the measurement period would be the preceding Friday, assuming that each of the interim days and the Friday were trading days. If the IGT Share Value is:

between \$50.00 per share and \$75.00 per share, inclusive, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for one share of IGT common stock.

less than \$50.00 per share, and

66

- Anchor does not notify IGT in writing of its intention to terminate the merger agreement, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for one share of IGT common stock; or
- Anchor notifies IGT in writing of its intention to terminate the merger agreement and IGT, in its sole and absolute discretion, elects to adjust the Exchange Ratio rather than allow the merger agreement to terminate, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for the number of shares of IGT common stock equal to a fraction, the numerator of which is \$50.00 and the denominator of which is the IGT Share Value.

For example, if the IGT Share Value was \$48.00, and Anchor delivered its termination notice to IGT under the terms of the merger agreement, IGT could, at its sole option, adjust the Exchange Ratio to 1.0417 (\$50.00/\$48.00), and Anchor stockholders would receive 1.0417 shares of IGT common stock for each share of Anchor common stock held by them.

greater than \$75.00 per share, and

- IGT does not notify Anchor in writing of its intention to terminate the merger agreement, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for one share of IGT common stock; or
- IGT notifies Anchor in writing of its intention to terminate the merger agreement and Anchor, in its sole and absolute discretion, elects to adjust the Exchange Ratio rather than allow the merger agreement to terminate, IGT will exchange each share of Anchor common stock for the number of shares of IGT common stock equal to a fraction, the numerator of which is \$75.00 and the denominator of which is the IGT Share Value.

For example, if the IGT Share Value was \$77.00 and IGT delivered its termination notice to Anchor under the terms of the merger agreement, Anchor could, at its sole option, adjust the Exchange Ratio to 0.9740 (\$75.00/\$77.00), and Anchor stockholders would receive 0.9740 shares of IGT common stock for each share of Anchor common stock held by them.

IGT and Anchor encourage you to obtain current stock price quotations for IGT common stock from a newspaper, the Internet or your broker. IGT common stock trades on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol IGT. The final calculation of the Exchange Ratio in the merger will be determined before completion of the merger and IGT intends to issue a press release announcing the Exchange Ratio promptly after it is determined. The following toll-free number is available for stockholders of IGT and Anchor to obtain a daily closing price for IGT common stock: 800-

Upon completion of the merger, by virtue of the merger and without any additional action on the part of stockholders of Anchor, IGT or IGT Merger Sub:

the Anchor common stock converted as described above will no longer be outstanding, will automatically be canceled and retired, and will cease to exist:

each holder of Anchor common stock will cease to have any rights in Anchor common stock, except the right to receive the appropriate number of shares of IGT common stock, cash in lieu of fractional shares and dividends, if any, declared with a record date after the effective time of the merger; and

each share of common stock of IGT Merger Sub outstanding immediately before the effective time of the merger will become one share of common stock of the surviving corporation.

For information regarding how to exchange Anchor common stock, see

Exchange Agent; Procedures for Exchange of Certificates below.

67

No Fractional Shares

IGT will not issue fractional shares of IGT common stock to Anchor stockholders. Instead, for each fractional share, IGT will pay an amount of cash determined by multiplying the fractional share interest to which such Anchor stockholder would otherwise be entitled by the closing price of IGT common stock reported in The Wall Street Journal on the date of the completion of the merger or, if such date is not a trading day, the immediately preceding trading day. For more information regarding the conversion of Anchor common stock, see Conversion of Shares in the Merger above.

Adjustments to Prevent Dilution

If, before the completion of the merger, IGT splits or combines the IGT common stock, or pays a stock dividend or other stock distribution in IGT common stock, or if IGT common stock is altered or adjusted in any reclassification, recapitalization or similar transaction, then the Exchange Ratio will be appropriately adjusted to reflect such split, combination, dividend or other distribution or reclassification, recapitalization or other similar transaction.

Treatment of Stock Options and Restricted Stock

At the effective time of the merger, we will convert all rights to purchase shares of Anchor common stock under all outstanding stock options previously granted under any Anchor stock option plan or any Anchor stock option award agreement into rights to purchase shares of IGT common stock, which IGT will assume. We will continue the offering periods in effect under any Anchor stock option plan or Anchor stock option award agreement immediately before the effective time of the merger substantially in accordance with the terms of these plans or agreements until the end of their offering periods. Upon assumption by IGT, each stock option will represent the right to purchase the number of shares of IGT common stock, rounded to the nearest whole share, equal to the number of shares originally purchasable under the terms of such stock option multiplied by the Exchange Ratio. The exercise price of any Anchor stock option assumed by IGT will equal the original exercise

price of such option divided by the Exchange Ratio.

Immediately before the completion of the merger, each restricted share of Anchor common stock will, by its terms, become fully vested and unrestricted and, by virtue of the merger, will then be cancelled and converted into the right to receive IGT common stock, cash in lieu of fractional shares and dividends, if any, declared with a record date after the effective time of the merger.

As soon as practicable after the effective time of the merger, IGT will file, if necessary, one or more registration statements on Form S-8 under the Securities Act, or amendments to its existing registration statements as may be available, in order to register the shares of IGT common stock issuable upon purchase of stock under the assumed Anchor stock option plans and assumed Anchor stock option award agreements.

Exchange Agent; Procedures for Exchange of Certificates

At or before the completion of the merger, IGT will appoint a bank or trust company reasonably acceptable to Anchor to serve as the exchange agent and will deliver to the exchange agent certificates representing the number of shares of IGT common stock to be issued to Anchor stockholders in the merger and cash in an aggregate amount sufficient to pay for fractional shares. The exchange agent will, according to irrevocable instructions, deliver to the Anchor stockholders the IGT common stock, any dividends or other distributions relating to such stock, and any cash in lieu of fractional shares.

The exchange agent will mail to each Anchor stockholder a letter of transmittal and instructions to surrender their certificates representing Anchor common stock in exchange for certificates representing IGT common stock or cash in lieu of fractional shares. After an Anchor stockholder surrenders his or her Anchor common stock certificate along with a duly executed and properly completed letter of transmittal and other required documents, the exchange agent will deliver to such stockholder the following:

68

a certificate representing the number of whole shares of IGT common stock to which such stockholder is entitled;

cash in lieu of any fractional shares of IGT common stock; and

the amount of any dividends or other distributions declared on IGT common stock with a record date after the effective time of the merger and a payment date before surrender of the Anchor common stock.

The surviving corporation and the exchange agent may deduct and withhold from the consideration payable to Anchor stockholders amounts required to be deducted and withheld under the Code, or any provision of state, local or foreign tax law. If the surviving corporation or the exchange agent deducts or withholds any amounts so required to be deducted or withheld, then these amounts will be treated, for all purposes of the merger agreement, as having been paid to the Anchor stockholders with respect to whom such amounts were deducted or withheld.

Anchor stockholders should not forward their Anchor common stock certificates with the enclosed proxy card or forward their Anchor common stock certificates to the exchange agent until they have received the packet of information, including a letter of transmittal, described above.

Representations and Warranties

In the merger agreement, Anchor, IGT, and IGT Merger Sub have each made representations and warranties with respect to, among other things:

corporate matters, including due incorporation, power and good standing;

capital structure and securities;

authorization, execution, delivery, and performance and the enforceability of the merger agreement;

absence of conflicts with, or violations of, organizational documents or other obligations as a result of the contemplated transactions;

documents, reports and financial statements filed with the SEC and the accuracy and completeness of the information contained therein;

truthfulness of information included or incorporated in this joint proxy statement/prospectus;

absence of material changes or events since September 30, 2000 in the case of IGT and June 30, 2000, in the case of Anchor;

pending or threatened investigations or litigation;

absence of agreements with brokers or finders, other than DrKW, Inc. in the case of Anchor;

vote of board of directors of IGT and Anchor;

tax status of the merger;

compliance with applicable laws, ordinances and regulations;

environmental matters;

contracts and debt instruments; and

69

intellectual property.

In addition, the merger agreement contains representations and warranties of Anchor relating to, among other things, ownership of subsidiaries and other equity interests, title to properties, ERISA compliance, excess parachute payments, insider interests, receipt of fairness opinion of financial advisors, absence of non-competition restrictions, Nevada takeover statutes and employment agreements with Thomas J. Matthews and Joseph Murphy.

In addition, the merger agreement contains representations and warranties of IGT Merger Sub relating to, among other things, its interim operations.

Conduct of Anchor s Business Pending the Merger

Anchor has agreed as to itself and its subsidiaries that until the completion of the merger, unless IGT otherwise approves in writing and except as otherwise prohibited by a gaming authority or expressly contemplated by the merger agreement, it will conduct its operations according to its ordinary and usual course of business, in compliance in all material respects with applicable laws and regulations. Anchor has also agreed to use commercially reasonable efforts to preserve its current business organization, keep available the services of its officers and employees as a group and preserve existing relationships with its customers, suppliers, distributors and others having business relationships with it.

Anchor has also agreed that it will not, and will not permit any of its subsidiaries to, take specified actions listed in the merger agreement, including the following actions, without IGT s consent, except to the extent required by law or as expressly permitted by the merger agreement:

declare, set aside or pay dividends on or make any other distributions in respect of its common stock;

split, combine or reclassify any outstanding shares of capital stock;

purchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any shares of its capital stock or any rights to acquire any shares of its capital stock;

issue, sell, pledge or encumber any shares of its capital stock or any securities convertible into or any rights, warrants, or options to acquire any of its capital stock;

amend, waive, or otherwise modify the terms of its stock options or employment agreements, each as outstanding as of the date of the merger agreement;

accelerate the vesting of any of its stock options, other than acceleration which automatically occurs upon the merger in accordance with existing written terms of stock options outstanding as of the date of the merger agreement;

amend its corporate charter, bylaws or organizational documents, or alter the corporate structure or ownership of any material subsidiary of Anchor;

acquire any business or division thereof or any assets except purchases of inventory, fixtures, furniture, supplies and equipment in the ordinary course of business;

commence the operation or management of a casino other than the existing casinos and the existing casino management contract of Anchor or enter into any agreement or license pertaining to Anchor s intellectual property used in Spin for Cash Joint Venture;

sell, transfer, lease, mortgage or encumber any properties or assets that are material to Anchor;

70

incur any indebtedness except in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practices or guarantee any such indebtedness of another person, issue or sell any debt securities or warrants or other rights to acquire any debt securities of Anchor or any of its subsidiaries, enter into any keep well or other agreement to maintain any financial statement condition of another person or enter into any arrangement having the economic effect of any of the foregoing;

except as required under the terms of written agreements existing on the date of the merger agreement, make any loans, advances or capital contributions to, or investments in, any other person, other than to Anchor or any direct or indirect wholly owned subsidiary of Anchor:

except to the extent provided in appropriately identified reserves, settle or compromise any material claims or litigation, including the pending lawsuit with Acres Gaming Incorporated, or pay or discharge any material liabilities or obligations;

increase the compensation of any of its or its subsidiaries directors, officers or employees, other than reasonable increases to non-executive management employees, grant any benefits or severance, other than in the ordinary course of business, enter into any new employment agreement, other than in the ordinary course of business with respect to non-executive management, establish any new employee benefits plan, amend the terms of any current benefit of pension plan or amend the terms of any outstanding stock option, as long as that the aggregate amount of all payments or increases in payments permitted by this clause will not in the aggregate be material;

except in the ordinary course of business, modify, amend, renew, fail to renew or terminate any material contract or agreement to which Anchor or any subsidiary is a party or waive, release or assign any material rights or claims;

change fiscal years;

authorize, recommend, propose or announce an intention to adopt a plan of complete or partial liquidation or dissolution of Anchor;

enter into any collective bargaining agreement;

engage in any transaction with, or enter into any agreement, arrangement or understanding with, directly or indirectly, any of Anchor s directors or executive officers other than pursuant to such agreements existing on the date of the merger agreement and disclosed on Anchor s schedules to the merger agreement;

make or agree to make any new capital expenditures in amounts in excess of the amounts reflected in the capital expenditure budgets provided to IGT;

make or rescind any express, or rescind any deemed, election relating to taxes, settle or compromise any claim, action, suit, litigation, proceeding, arbitration, investigation, audit or controversy relating to taxes, or change any of its methods of reporting income or deductions for federal income tax purposes from those employed in the preparation of its federal income tax return for the taxable year ending June 30, 2000, except as may be required by applicable law;

amend, modify or waive any of the provisions of employment agreements entered into with Thomas J. Matthews and Joseph Murphy on July 8, 2001; or

authorize any of, or commit or agree to take any of, the foregoing actions.

71

IGT has agreed as to itself and its subsidiaries that until the completion of the merger, except as otherwise expressly contemplated by the merger agreement, it will conduct its operations according to its ordinary and usual course of business, in compliance in all material respects with applicable laws and regulations. IGT has also agreed to use commercially reasonable efforts to preserve its current business organization, keep available the services of its officers and employees as a group and preserve existing relationships with its customers, suppliers, distributors and others having business relationships with it.

IGT has also agreed that it will not, and will not permit any of its subsidiaries to, take specified actions listed in the merger agreement, including the following actions, without Anchor s consent, except to the extent required by law or as expressly permitted by the merger agreement:

declare, set aside or pay dividends on or make any other distributions in respect of its common stock (the purchase of shares of its common stock by IGT under its existing stock repurchase program is not prohibited by the merger agreement);

split, combine or reclassify any outstanding shares of capital stock;

amend its articles of incorporation or bylaws; or

authorize, recommend, propose or announce an intention to adopt a plan of complete or partial liquidation or dissolution of IGT. **No Inconsistent Activities**

Except as described below in this section, Anchor has agreed that it and its subsidiaries will not directly or indirectly through another person:

initiate, solicit or knowingly facilitate or encourage the submission of any proposal for a merger, consolidation, purchase of assets, tender offer or other business combination involving Anchor or any of its subsidiaries or any proposal to acquire 10% or more of the voting securities of Anchor or its subsidiaries or a substantial portion of the assets of Anchor or its subsidiaries (a Takeover Proposal); or

have any discussions with or provide any confidential information or data to a person relating to, engage in any negotiations concerning or otherwise knowingly facilitate any effort or attempt to make or implement, any Takeover Proposal.

However, the board of directors of Anchor is not prohibited from, at any time before approval of the principal terms of the merger agreement by the Anchor stockholders, providing information to, or discussing or negotiating with, any person that makes an unsolicited bona fide written proposal for a Takeover Proposal that identifies a price or range of values to be paid for the outstanding capital stock or all or substantially all of the assets of Anchor, if the following conditions are satisfied:

the person must enter into a confidentiality agreement on terms in form and substance substantially similar to the confidentiality agreement dated June 21, 2001 between Anchor and IGT;

the Anchor board of directors determines after consultation with outside legal counsel that it must engage in discussions or negotiations regarding the Takeover Proposal in order to comply with its fiduciary duties to the holders of Anchor common stock under applicable law; and

the board of directors determines in good faith, after consultation with a financial advisor of nationally recognized reputation, that the Takeover Proposal, if accepted,

72

- is reasonably capable of being completed on substantially the terms proposed, taking into account all legal, financial and regulatory aspects of the Takeover Proposal and the person making it, including such person s availability of requisite funds; and
- would result in a transaction that would provide greater value to the Anchor stockholders than the merger (a Superior Proposal). If Anchor receives any inquiries, offers or proposals from any person with respect to any Takeover Proposal, then, within 48 hours of the receipt thereof, Anchor will notify IGT orally and in writing of the status and details of such Takeover Proposal, including without limitation, the terms and conditions of such Takeover Proposal, the identity of the person or entity making it and all other information reasonably requested by IGT.

The merger agreement does not prohibit Anchor from disclosing to Anchor stockholders the statement required by Rule 14e-2(a) under the Exchange Act with respect to a Takeover Proposal by means of a tender offer.

IGT has agreed that before the completion of the merger it will not (1) consolidate with or merge into any other person whereby IGT is not or would not be the continuing or surviving corporation or entity and ultimate parent entity (as that term is used under the HSR Act and related rules) of such consolidation or merger, or (2) transfer all or substantially all of its properties and assets to any person, unless, in each such case, such person acknowledges that the surviving entity will continue to be bound by all obligations of IGT under the merger agreement.

Other Covenants

Under the merger agreement IGT and Anchor agreed to the following additional covenants:

Stockholders Meetings

IGT and Anchor will each duly call, give notice of, and hold a special meeting of its stockholders to approve the merger agreement as soon as reasonably practicable after the registration statement on Form S-4 of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus forms a part has been declared effective by the SEC but after taking into account the likely timing of obtaining regulatory approvals to complete the transactions contemplated by the merger. IGT and Anchor will each use reasonable efforts to solicit proxies from its stockholders, and will take all other action necessary or advisable to secure the vote or consent of stockholders as required by applicable law. IGT and Anchor each, through its respective board of directors, will recommend to its respective stockholders the approval of the merger agreement.

Reasonable Efforts

Each of Anchor, IGT and IGT Merger Sub has agreed to use commercially reasonable good faith efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions, and to do, or cause to be done, and to assist and cooperate with the other parties in doing, all things necessary, proper or advisable to consummate and make effective the merger in the most expeditious manner practicable. For example, each company has agreed to:

make all necessary applications, registrations and filings, including filings with governmental entities;

obtain all necessary actions or nonactions, licenses, consents, approvals or waivers from governmental entities or third parties;

take all reasonable steps necessary to obtain an approval or waiver from, or to avoid any action or proceeding by, any governmental entity;

execute and deliver additional instruments necessary to consummate the transactions contemplated by, and to fully carry out the purposes of, the merger agreement;

73

defend any lawsuits or other legal proceedings by persons other than governmental entities, challenging the merger agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated under it;

use commercially reasonable efforts to fulfill all conditions to the respective obligations of IGT, IGT Merger Sub or Anchor under the merger agreement; and

use commercially reasonable efforts to prevent the entry, enactment or promulgation of any threatened or pending temporary, preliminary or permanent injunction or other order, decree or ruling or statute, rule, regulation or executive order.

In addition, Anchor has agreed to take all commercially reasonable actions requested by IGT in connection with obtaining any consents, waivers or amendments requested by IGT under any outstanding debt instruments of Anchor.

Notwithstanding these agreements, IGT will not be obligated to take any action if the taking of such action or the obtaining of any waiver, license, consent, approval or exemption is reasonably likely to be materially burdensome to IGT and its subsidiaries taken as a whole or to impact (1) in a materially adverse manner the operations of IGT or (2) the economic or business benefits of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement so as to render completion of the merger inadvisable to IGT, in its good faith judgment.

Gaming Approvals

Provided that IGT is not obligated to take any action which would require IGT to surrender or terminate a Gaming Approval (as defined below) held by it or its subsidiaries, IGT and Anchor have agreed to:

promptly prepare and file all documentation, to effect all applications, notices, petitions and filings, and obtain as promptly as practical all permits, registrations, licenses, findings of suitability, qualifications, consents, waivers, variances, exemptions, orders, approvals and authorizations of all governmental entities under all gaming laws which are necessary in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement (the Gaming Approvals) and to comply with the conditions of all such Gaming Approvals;

use commercially reasonable efforts to file within forty-five days of the date of the merger agreement, and in all events will file within seventy-five days of the date of the merger agreement, all required initial applications and documentation in connection with obtaining the Gaming Approvals and act reasonably and promptly in responding to requests for any additional information by any such governmental entity or gaming authority in connection with obtaining the Gaming Approvals;

give the other party the right to review and, to the extent practicable, the right to comment on all information relating to it, and any of its respective subsidiaries, directors, officers and stockholders, which appears in any filing made with, or written materials submitted to any governmental entity in connection with, the merger, subject to the confidentiality agreement and applicable laws relating to the exchange of information; and

promptly inform the other party of any communication to or from any governmental entity or gaming authority which causes the receiving party to believe that there is a reasonable likelihood that any Gaming Approval from such governmental entity will not be obtained or that receipt of such approval will be materially delayed.

If any person (1) owning capital stock of IGT or Anchor is denied a Gaming Approval or is disqualified from eligibility for a Gaming Approval or found unsuitable by a government entity before the closing of the merger, (2) whose continued involvement in the business of IGT or Anchor as an employee, director, officer or otherwise is reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the likelihood that Anchor, IGT or IGT Merger Sub will obtain a Gaming Approval or (3) is expressly precluded by any governmental entity from having any continuing

74

interest in Anchor, IGT or IGT Merger Sub as a condition to issuance or continued validity of any Gaming Approval, each such person will, and IGT and Anchor will cause each such person to:

immediately and permanently resign from any position with the related entity;

if required by any governmental entity, dispose of all his or her or its securities or other ownership interests in the related entity; and

cooperate with Anchor, IGT and IGT Merger Sub in obtaining and retaining in full force and effect all Gaming Approvals.

Stock

IGT covenants and agrees that: (1) it will take all reasonably necessary board action so that all securities (including derivative securities) of IGT issuable pursuant to the merger or the merger agreement to any executive officer or director of Anchor subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act is issued in a transaction exempted under Rule 16b-3 of the Exchange Act; and (2) for a period of one year from the effectiveness of the merger, IGT will cause to be available adequate current public information with respect to IGT within the meaning of Rule 144(c) under the Securities Act.

Indemnification and Insurance

See The Merger Interests of Key Persons in the Merger Indemnification for a description of the provisions of the merger agreement relating to the obligation of IGT following the merger to indemnify and maintain directors and officers liability insurance for the benefit of Anchor s directors and officers.

Resignation of Directors and Officers

Anchor will use commercially reasonable efforts to cause the officers and directors of Anchor and its subsidiaries as IGT may request to resign their positions as such as of the effectiveness of the merger.

Rights Agreement

The board of directors of Anchor will take all further action reasonably requested in writing by IGT in order to render Anchor s rights agreement or any similar instrument inapplicable to the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Except as

requested in writing by IGT, during the term of the merger agreement, the board of directors of Anchor will not (i) amend its rights agreement or (ii) take any action with respect to, or make any determination under, the rights agreement.

Board of Directors of IGT

As of the effectiveness of the merger (1) the by-laws of IGT will be amended to increase the size of the board of directors of IGT by two and (2) Thomas J. Matthews and a person to be mutually agreed upon by IGT and Anchor will be appointed as directors of IGT.

Miscellaneous

The merger agreement contains other covenants relating to preparation and distribution of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, public announcements regarding the merger, mutual notification of specified matters, access to information and officer s certificates for tax counsel opinions.

75

Conditions to the Merger

The respective obligations of Anchor, IGT and IGT Merger Sub to complete the merger are subject to the satisfaction or wavier of the following conditions:

the requisite number of Anchor stockholders and requisite number of IGT stockholders each approve the principal terms of the merger agreement and the merger;

the shares of IGT common stock to be issued in the merger and under the stock option plan have been authorized for trading on the New York Stock Exchange, subject to official notice of issuance;

no litigation brought by a governmental entity will be pending and no litigation will be threatened by any governmental entity, which seeks to enjoin or prohibit the completion of the merger, and no temporary restraining order, preliminary or permanent injunction or other order issued by any court of competent jurisdiction or other legal restraint or prohibition preventing the completion of the merger will be in effect;

the effectiveness under the Securities Act of the registration statement on Form S-4 of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus forms a part and the absence of any stop order issued or sought regarding the registration statement;

the applicable waiting period under the HSR Act expires or is terminated; and

receipt by IGT and Anchor of the written opinions from their respective counsel that the merger will constitute a tax-free reorganization within the meaning of Section 368 of the Code.

In addition, the respective obligations of IGT and IGT Merger Sub to complete the merger are subject to satisfaction or waiver of the following conditions:

Anchor s representations and warranties in the merger agreement are true and correct in all material respects on the effective date of the merger, except that representations and warranties that include a standard of materiality must be true and correct in all respects after giving effect to such standard;

Anchor has performed or complied in all material respects with all agreements and covenants required to be performed or complied with before the effective time of the merger;

Anchor s delivery of an officer s certificate as to compliance with Anchor s representations, warranties, agreements and covenants under the merger agreement;

IGT has received an affiliate agreement from each person who may be deemed an affiliate of Anchor;

IGT has received from Anchor (1) a certificate of good standing from the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada stating that Anchor is a validly existing corporation and in good standing, (2) duly adopted resolutions of the board of directors of Anchor and the stockholders of Anchor approving the execution, delivery and performance of the merger agreement and the instruments contemplated

thereby, certified by the Secretary of Anchor, and (3) a true and complete copy of the articles of incorporation of comparable governing instruments, as amended, of Anchor and its subsidiaries certified by the Secretary of State of the state of incorporation or comparable authority in other jurisdictions, and a true and complete copy of the by-laws or comparable governing instruments, as amended, of Anchor and its subsidiaries certified by the Secretary of Anchor and its subsidiaries, as applicable;

IGT has received a comfort letter from Deloitte & Touche LLP on the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and on the closing date;

76

each of Thomas J. Matthews and Joseph Murphy will have continued in the employment of Anchor through, and be employed by Anchor on, the date of completion of the merger and new employment agreements contemplated by the merger agreement will then be in full force and effect;

on or before the effectiveness of the merger there has been no material adverse change with respect to Anchor;

IGT has received evidence, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to IGT, that such licenses, permits, consents, approvals, waivers, findings of suitability, authorizations, qualifications and orders of, and declarations, registrations and filings, including Gaming Approvals and approvals under lottery laws, required to be obtained by Anchor or IGT from all governmental entities and parties to loan or credit agreements or instruments to which Anchor, IGT or any of their respective subsidiaries is a party or are bound or affected have been obtained other than those which would not (1) have a material adverse effect on the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, (2) have a material adverse effect on the surviving corporation or IGT after the completion of the merger, (3) have a material adverse effect on the continuation of operations and business of Anchor and its subsidiaries by the surviving corporation after the completion of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement or (4) cause any officer or director of Anchor to be in violation of applicable law in any material respect; and

Anchor will be in compliance with the Indenture, dated October 17, 2000 between Anchor and U.S. Trust Company, N.A. after giving pro forma effect to the merger.

In addition, the obligation of Anchor to complete the merger is subject to satisfaction or waiver of the following conditions:

IGT s and IGT Merger Sub s representations and warranties in the merger agreement are true and correct in all material respects on the effective date of the merger, except that representations and warranties that include a standard of materiality must be true and correct in all respects after giving effect to such standard;

IGT has performed or complied in all material respects with all agreements and covenants required to be performed or complied with before the effective time of the merger;

IGT s delivery of an officer s certificate as to compliance with IGT s representations, warranties, agreements and covenants under the merger agreement;

Anchor has received from IGT (1) a certificate of good standing from the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada that IGT is a validly existing corporation and in good standing, (2) duly adopted resolutions of the board of directors of IGT and IGT Merger Sub approving the execution, delivery and performance of the merger agreement and the instruments contemplated thereby, and of the stockholders of IGT in approving the issuance of the IGT common stock pursuant to the merger, and (3) a true and complete copy of the articles of incorporation or comparable governing instruments, as amended, of IGT and IGT Merger Sub certified by the Secretary of State of the state of incorporation or comparable authority in other jurisdictions, and a true and complete copy of the bylaws, as amended, of IGT and IGT Merger Sub certified by the Secretary and Assistant Secretary of IGT and IGT Merger Sub, as applicable;

Anchor has received a comfort letter from Deloitte & Touche LLP on the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and on the closing date; and

on or before the effectiveness of the merger there has been no material adverse change with respect to IGT.

7

Termination

The merger agreement may be terminated at any time before the effective time of the merger as follows:

by mutual written consent of IGT and Anchor;

unless IGT is in material breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement in the merger agreement, by IGT if Anchor materially breaches any of its representations, warranties, covenants or agreements in the merger agreement or if any representation or warranty of Anchor becomes untrue, and such breach or untruth continues for forty-five days following notice to Anchor of such breach or untruth, or the nature of such breach or untruth is such that conditions to IGT s obligations to consummate the merger would be incapable of being satisfied by January 30, 2002;

unless Anchor is in material breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement in the merger agreement, by Anchor if IGT materially breaches any of its representations, warranties, covenants or agreements in the merger agreement or if any representation or warranty of IGT becomes untrue, and such breach or untruth continues for forty-five days following notice to IGT of such breach or untruth, or the nature of such breach or untruth is such that the conditions to Anchor s obligations to consummate the merger would be incapable of being satisfied by January 30, 2002;

by either IGT or Anchor if any governmental entity will have issued an order, decree or ruling, or taken any other action, permanently enjoining, restraining or otherwise prohibiting the completion of the merger, and the order, decree, ruling or other action will have become final and nonappealable;

by either IGT or Anchor if the merger does not occur by January 30, 2002, unless the merger does not occur due to a breach of a covenant, or a willful and material breach of a representation or warranty in the merger agreement by the party seeking to terminate and provided that if the merger has not been consummated because of a failure to obtain approval from a governmental entity and such approval is still being pursued, then IGT or Anchor may extend the date of termination until April 30, 2002 by providing written notice thereof to the other party on or before January 30, 2002;

provided the terminating party is not in material breach of any of its obligations under the merger agreement, by either IGT or Anchor if any approval of the stockholders of IGT or Anchor required for completion of the merger will not have been obtained by reason of the failure to obtain the required vote at a duly held meeting of IGT s or Anchor s stockholders or at any adjournment or postponement;

by IGT if the Anchor board (1) withdraws or modifies adversely its recommendation of the merger (following the receipt by Anchor of a Takeover Proposal), (2) recommends a Takeover Proposal to Anchor stockholders, or (3) fails to call or hold the Anchor stockholders meeting following Anchor s receipt of a Takeover Proposal;

by Anchor, if before the Anchor stockholders meeting and as a result of a Superior Proposal (as defined in No Inconsistent Activities above), the Anchor board determines in good faith, after consultation with outside legal counsel, that the termination of the merger agreement and acceptance of the Superior Proposal is necessary in order to comply with its fiduciary duties; except that before Anchor may so terminate the merger agreement, it must (1) give IGT notice of the proposed termination, (2) allow IGT, in IGT s sole discretion, the right within five business days of IGT s receipt of such notice to amend the merger agreement to make the terms substantially similar to the Superior Proposal and (3) negotiate in good faith with IGT regarding any amendment of the merger agreement. Anchor may terminate the merger agreement if IGT and Anchor do not reach an agreement to amend the merger agreement within five days following IGT s receipt of Anchor s termination notice;

by Anchor by written notice delivered to IGT if the IGT Share Value is less than \$50.00 unless IGT, within five trading days after receipt of such written notice from Anchor of its intention to so

78

terminate, elects at its sole option to adjust the Exchange Ratio (see Conversion of Shares in the Merger above); and

by IGT by written notice delivered to Anchor if the IGT Share Value is greater than \$75.00 per share unless Anchor, within five trading days after receipt of such written notice from IGT of its intention to so terminate elects at its sole option to adjust the Exchange Ratio (see Conversion of Shares in the Merger above).

The party desiring to terminate the merger agreement must give written notice of such termination to the other party.

Fees and Expenses

Whether or not the merger is consummated, all costs and expenses incurred in connection with the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated in the merger agreement will be paid by the party incurring such expenses; except (1) the termination fee described in Termination Fee below and (2) those expenses incurred in connection with the printing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, including the filing fee paid to the SEC and the filing fee relating to the HSR Act, which will be shared equally by IGT and Anchor.

Termination Fee

Anchor must pay IGT \$30,000,000 in the event of the termination of the merger agreement under any of the following circumstances:

Anchor terminated the merger agreement because it received a Superior Proposal and it did not reach agreement with IGT to amend the merger agreement so as to make it substantially similar to the Superior Proposal;

IGT terminated the merger agreement because Anchor s board withdrew or adversely modified its recommendation to its stockholders following Anchor s receipt of a Takeover Proposal, recommended a Takeover Proposal to the Anchor stockholders or failed to call or hold the Anchor stockholders meeting following Anchor s receipt of a Takeover Proposal; or

IGT terminated the merger agreement because Anchor willfully and materially breached its covenant not to solicit, initiate, encourage or participate in discussions or negotiations regarding a Takeover Proposal in a manner not required to satisfy the Anchor board s fiduciary duties as described in No Inconsistent Activities above; or

(1) a Takeover Proposal was made before the Anchor stockholders meeting (whether or not rejected or withdrawn), (2) the Anchor stockholders did not approve the Anchor merger proposal and (3) within twelve months after the termination of the merger agreement Anchor enters into an agreement for, and within twenty-four months after such termination has completed, a transaction that would constitute a Takeover Proposal (whether or not with the party who made the initial Takeover Proposal).

Amendment

IGT and Anchor may amend or supplement the merger agreement in writing at any time, except that following approval by the Anchor stockholders and IGT stockholders, there may be no amendment to the merger agreement that by law requires further approval by the Anchor stockholders and IGT stockholders unless Anchor or IGT, as applicable, first obtains such approval.

Waiver

The merger agreement permits Anchor, IGT and IGT Merger Sub at any time before the effective time of the merger to:

79

extend the time to perform any of the obligations or other acts of the other parties;

waive any inaccuracies in the representations and warranties contained in the merger agreement or in any document delivered pursuant to the merger agreement; and

waive compliance with any of the agreements or conditions of the other parties contained in the merger agreement unless, if such party waives compliance after approval by the Anchor stockholders or the IGT stockholders, as applicable, and such waiver would require approval by the Anchor stockholders or the IGT stockholders, as applicable, such party first obtains such approval, in each case pursuant to a written instrument.

The failure of any party to the merger agreement to assert any of its rights under the merger agreement or otherwise will not constitute a waiver of those rights.

Voting Agreements

Contemporaneously with the execution of the merger agreement, in order to induce IGT to enter into the merger agreement, two of Anchor s executive officers and stockholders, Thomas J. Matthews and Joseph Murphy, entered into voting agreements with IGT. Mr. Matthews is Anchor s Chief Executive Officer. Mr. Murphy is Anchor s Chief Operating Officer Gaming Operations. Under the voting agreements, each of these stockholders agreed to vote all of the Anchor common stock owned by him in favor of the merger and against any inconsistent proposals or transactions. Additionally, each of these stockholders has agreed not to pledge or otherwise dispose of any Anchor common stock owned by him. The voting agreements terminate upon a termination of the merger agreement.

As of August 8, 2001, these two stockholders beneficially owned and were entitled to vote an aggregate of 225,000 shares of common stock, or approximately 1.5% of Anchor s outstanding common stock, excluding shares issuable pursuant to stock options.

Anchor Affiliate Agreements

As an inducement to IGT to enter into the merger agreement, certain affiliates of Anchor executed affiliate agreements contemporaneously with the execution of the merger agreement. Under these affiliate agreements, IGT will be entitled to place appropriate legends regarding transferability on the certificates evidencing any IGT common stock that are received by these persons or entities. Further, these persons have also acknowledged the resale restrictions imposed by Rule 145 under the Securities Act on shares of IGT common stock to be received by them in the merger.

80

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED CONDENSED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The following unaudited pro forma combined condensed financial statements, including the notes thereto, are based on and are qualified in their entirety by reference to, and should be read in conjunction with, the consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto of IGT, which were previously reported in IGT s Annual Report on Form 10-K, as amended on Form 10-K/A, for the year ended September 30, 2000, IGT s Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended December 30, 2000 and March 31, 2001, each as amended on Form 10-Q/A, IGT s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2001, and the consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto of Anchor, which were previously reported in Anchor s Annual Report on Form 10-K, as twice amended on Form 10-K/A, for the year ended June 30, 2000 and Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended September 30, 2000, December 31, 2000 and March 31, 2001. All of the above-listed financial statements of IGT and Anchor are incorporated in this joint proxy statement/prospectus by reference. See Incorporation of Documents by Reference.

The acquisition of Anchor will be accounted for using the purchase method of accounting. The unaudited pro forma combined condensed statements of income of IGT for the nine months ended June 30, 2001 and for the year ended September 30, 2000 and the unaudited pro forma combined condensed balance sheet of IGT as of June 30, 2001, which are set forth below, give effect to the purchase of Anchor based upon the assumptions set forth below and in the notes to unaudited pro forma combined condensed financial statements. The unaudited pro forma financial information assumes that the purchase of Anchor was completed on October 3, 1999 for the unaudited pro forma combined condensed statements of income and on June 30, 2001 for the unaudited pro forma combined condensed balance sheet.

The pro forma statement of income for the twelve month period ended September 30, 2000 includes the historical results of Anchor for the twelve month period ended June 30, 2000. The pro forma statement of income for the nine month period ended June 30, 2001 includes the historical results of Anchor for the nine month period ended March 31, 2001. The pro forma balance sheet as of June 30, 2001 includes the historical balance sheet of Anchor as of March 31, 2001. Certain amounts in the historical financial statements for Anchor including the earnings of its unconsolidated joint venture and certain depreciation have been reclassified to be consistent with the presentation used by IGT. IGT and Anchor have no significant intercompany activity which would require elimination in preparing the unaudited pro forma combined condensed financial statements.

The pro forma adjustments and the resulting unaudited pro forma combined condensed financial statements were prepared based on available information and certain assumptions and estimates described in the notes to the unaudited pro forma combined condensed financial statements. A final determination of required purchase accounting adjustments, including the allocation of the purchase price to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed, has not been made, and the allocation reflected in the unaudited pro forma combined condensed financial statements should be considered preliminary.

The unaudited pro forma combined condensed financial statements do not purport to represent what IGT s financial position or results of operations would have been had the acquisition of Anchor occurred on the dates indicated or to project IGT s financial position or results of operations for any future period. Furthermore, the unaudited pro forma combined condensed financial statements do not reflect changes that may occur as the result of activities after the merger closes.

In March 2001, IGT completed the purchase of Silicon Gaming, Inc. (Silicon). Financial results for Silicon after the closing of the acquisition are included in IGT shistorical results. The proforma effect of Silicon is not included as it is not material.

During the nine months ended June 30, 2001, Anchor recorded various one-time charges. See Note 11 of Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Condensed Financial Statements. Excluding these charges, pro forma net income for the nine months ended June 30, 2001 would have been \$201.6 million or \$2.19 per diluted share.

81

June 30, 2001 (in thousands)

IGT	Anchor	Pro Forma	IGT
			Pro
Historical	Historical	Adjustments	Forma

Assets Current assets:

Cash and cash equivalents \$276,458 \$23,378 \$(34,198)(1)(2) \$265,638 Investment securities at market value 10,075 10.075 Accounts receivable, net 260,623 28,183 39,910 (1) 328,716 Current maturities of long-term notes and contracts receivable, net of allowances 78,335 10,224 88,559 Inventory 177,825 15,382 193,207 Investments to fund liabilities to jackpot winners 28,829 $7,956^{1)}$ 36,785 Deferred income taxes 32,598 5,908 38,506 Prepaid expenses and other 66,955 3,308 33,690 ⁽¹⁾ 103,953

Total Current Assets 931,698 86,383 47,358 1,065,439 Long-term notes and contracts receivable, net of allowances and current maturities 99,539 9,522 109,061 Property, plant and equipment, net 189,742 129,693 46,098 (1) 365,533 Investments to fund liabilities to jackpot winners 82,088¹⁾ 314,331 232,243 Deferred income taxes 133,028 26,009 (159,037)(3)(4) Intangible assets 172,774 48,714 1,254,911 (4) 1,476,399 Other assets 113,520 102,024 (154,915)(1) 60,629

Total Assets \$1,872,544 \$402,345 \$1,116,503 \$3,391,392
Liabilities and Stockholders Equity
Current liabilities:
Current maturities of long-term notes payable \$5,334 \$686 \$ \$6,020 Accounts payable
63,371 11,616 74,987 Jackpot liabilities
79,474 47,79 ^{†1} 127,271
Accrued employee benefit plan liabilities 33,039 33,039
Accrued interest
10,763 12,454 23,217 Other accrued liabilities
90,695 33,278 1,004 ⁽¹⁾ 124,977
Total Current Liabilities
282,676 58,034 48,801 389,511
Long-term notes payable and capital lease obligations, net of current maturities
$992,372$ $429,734$ $(105,900)^{(2)(4)}$ $1,316,206$
Long-term jackpot liabilities 259,808 96,827 ¹⁾ 356,635
Long-term deferred tax liabilities
109,963 ⁽⁴⁾ 109,963

Other liabilities

4,248

13,293 13,293 Minority interest in consolidated subsidiary

4,248

Edgar Filing: INTERNATI	ONAL GAME TECHNOLOGY - Form S-4
	-
	_
	_
Total Liabilities and Minority Interest in Consolidated Subsidiary 1,548,149 492,016 149,691 2,189,856	
	- -
	_
Commitments and contingencies	-
Stockholders equity (deficiency):	
Common stock 98 292 (283) ⁽⁴⁾⁽⁵⁾ 107 Additional paid-in capital 349,307 153,940 734,929 (4)(5) 1,238,176 Deferred compensation (5,710) (6,027) ⁽⁶⁾⁽⁷⁾ (11,737) Retained earnings 1,201,648 191,021 (191,021) ⁽⁵⁾ 1,201,648 Treasury stock (1,215,707) (429,214) 429,214 ⁽⁵⁾ (1,215,707)	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss (10,951) (10,951)	
	- -
	- -
Total Stockholders Equity (Deficiency) 324,395 (89,671) 966,812 1,201,536	
	- -
	_

Total Liabilities and Stockholders Equity

72,544 \$402,345 \$1,116,503 \$3,391,392		
8	32	
Unaudited Pro Forma Combined For the Year Ended	GT d Condensed Statement of Income d September 30, 2000 t per share amounts)	
	IGT Anchor Pro Forma	IG
	HistoricaHistorical Adjustment	Pr
Revenues		- —
Product sales \$603,381 \$ \$ \$603,381 Gaming operations 295,023 183,631 331,042 ⁽¹⁾⁽⁸⁾ 809,696 Gaming machines 61,276 61,276		
Gaming systems 180,585 180,585		
Total revenues 898,404 425,492 331,042 1,654,938		

Costs and Expenses Cost of product sales 375,750 375,750 Cost of gaming operations 124,806 122,433 133,325(1)(8) 380,564 Cost of gaming machines 51,343 51,343 Cost of gaming systems 122,953 122,953 Selling, general, and administrative 150,051 65,598 1,273(1)(6)(8) 216,922 Depreciation and amortization 20,897 13,747 21,789(4)(8) 56,433 Research and development 55,204 16,528 3,853(1) 75,585 Provision for bad debts 10,153 2,317 28(1) 12,498 Impairment of assets and restructuring 6 2,641⁽¹⁰⁾ 2,647 Total costs and expenses 736,867 397,560 160,268 1,294,695 **Earnings of Unconsolidated Affiliates** 105,991 93,404 (199,370)(1) 25

Income from Operations

267,528 121,336 (28,596) 360,268

Edgar Filing: INTERNATION	AL GAME TECHNOLOGY - Form S-4
	_
	_
	_
Other Income (Expense)	
Interest income 50,977 1,998 6,019 ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾⁽⁸⁾ 58,994	
Interest expense (102,170) (16,475) 8,190 ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾ (110,455)	
Gain on investments 4,553 4,553	
Gain on sale of assets (917) (229) (1,146) Other	
25,016 1,348 (79) ⁽¹⁾⁽⁸⁾ 26,285 Minority interest in earnings of consolidated subsidiary (608) (608)	
	_
	_
	_
	_
Other income (expense), net (22,541) (13,966) 14,130 (22,377)	
	_
	_
	_
	_
Income Before Income Taxes	
244,987 107,370 (14,466) 337,891 Provision for Income Taxes	
88,195 42,411 (5,063) ⁽³⁾⁽⁸⁾ 125,543	
	_
	_
	_

\$156,792 \$64,959 \$(9,403) \$212,348			
			
	_		
	_		
Veighted Average Common Shares Outstanding 76,586 14,859 ⁽⁹⁾ 91,445			
Veighted Average Common and Potential Shares			
Outstanding			
78,229 15,635 ⁽⁹⁾ 93,864 sasic Earnings Per Share			
52.05 \$2.32			
Diluted Earnings Per Share			
52.00 \$2.26			
	_		
	83		

IGT Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Condensed Statement of Income For the Nine Months Ended June 30, 2001 (in thousands except per share amounts)

IGT Anchor Pro Forma IGT Pro Historical Historical Adjustments Forma

Revenues

Product sales \$636,222 \$ \$ \$636,222 Gaming operations 267,086 123,810 353,327⁽¹⁾⁽⁸⁾ 744,223 Gaming machines 39,728 39,728 Gaming systems

9	
127 002 127 002	
127,802 127,802	
	
	
	
	<u></u>
Total revenues	
903,308 291,340 353,327 1,547,975	
703,300 271,340 333,321 1,347,713	
	<u></u>
	
	<u></u>
Costs and Expenses	
Costs und Emperiors	
Cost of product sales	
385,350 385,350	
Cost of gaming operations	
122,537 84,358 143,758 ⁽¹⁾⁽⁸⁾ 350,653	
Cost of gaming machines	
29,654 29,654	
Cost of gaming systems	
112,298 112,298	
Selling, general, and administrative	
$134,789$ $47,712$ $1,621^{(1)(6)(8)}$ $184,122$	
Depreciation and amortization	
14,675 11,533 16,618 ⁽⁴⁾⁽⁸⁾ 42,826	
Research and development	
44,590 10,211 2,908 ⁽¹⁾ 57,709	
Provision for bad debts	
14,926 1,491 2,014 ⁽¹⁾ 18,431	
Impairment of assets and restructuring	
(1,100) 128,452 127,352	
-	
	
	
m . 1	
Total costs and expenses	
715,767 425,709 166,919 1,308,395	

Edgar Filing: INTERNA	TIONAL GAME TECHNOLOGY - Form S-4
	_
	_
	<u> </u>
Earnings of Unconsolidated Affiliates 104,049 98,513 (201,644) ⁽¹⁾ 918	
	_
	_
	_
	_
Income (Loss) from Operations 291,590 (35,856) (15,236) 240,498	
	_
	_
	_
Other Income (Expense)	_
Interest income	
36,124 1,812 331 ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾⁽⁸⁾ 38,267 Interest expense	
(76,326) (25,974) 12,081 ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾⁽⁴⁾⁽⁸⁾ (90,219) Gain on sale of assets	
445 7,854 (8,051) ⁽⁸⁾ 248 Other	
(303) 339 (20) ⁽¹⁾⁽⁸⁾ 16 Minority interest in earnings of consolidated subsidiary (617) (617)	
	_
	<u> </u>
	<u> </u>
	<u> </u>
Other income (expense), net	
(40,060) (16,586) 4,341 (52,305)	

Edgar Filing: INTERNATIO	DNAL GAME TECHNOLOGY - Form 5-4
Income (Loss) Before Income Taxes 251,530 (52,442) (10,895) 188,193 Provision for Income Taxes 93,066 18,024 (15,948) ⁽³⁾⁽⁸⁾ 95,142	
Income (Loss) before Cumulative Effect of Change in Accounting Principle 158,464 (70,466) 5,053 93,051 Cumulative Effect of Change in Accounting Principle, Net of Taxes of \$81 124 124	
Net Income (Loss) \$158,464 \$(70,342) \$5,053 \$93,175	

Weighted Average Common Shares Outstanding 73,523 14,859⁽⁹⁾ 88,382 Weighted Average Common and Potential Shares Outstanding 76,390 15,635⁽⁹⁾ 92,025 Basic Earnings Per Share

\$2.16 \$1.05

Diluted Earnings Per Share \$2.07 \$1.01 ⁽¹¹⁾		
	84	

IGT

Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Condensed Financial Statements

The following pro forma adjustments have been made to the unaudited pro forma financial information:

(1) Historically IGT and Anchor applied the equity method to account for their respective share of the Spin For Cash Joint Venture. After the merger, the joint venture will be consolidated. The pro forma adjustments reflect the elimination of the investments in the joint venture of \$154.9 million and the elimination of the earnings of unconsolidated affiliates of \$199.4 million for fiscal 2000 and \$201.6 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2001. The adjustments also include the consolidation of the joint venture as summarized below (in thousands):

June 30, 2001

Balance sheet items as of:

Cash and cash equivalents \$90,802 Accounts receivable, net 39,910 Investments to fund liabilities to jackpot winners 7,956 Prepaid expenses and other 33,690 Property, plant and equipment, net 46,098 Investments to fund liabilities to jackpot winners 82,088 Jackpot liabilities 47,797

Other accrued liabilities 1,004 Long-term jackpot liabilities 96,827

Year ended September 30, 2000 2001

Statement of income items for the periods:

Gaming operations revenues \$375,379 \$372,228 Cost of gaming operations 164,535 157,146 Selling, general, and administrative 300 225 Research and development 3,853 2,908 Provision for bad debts 28 2.014 Interest income 9,778 3,839 Interest expense 4,494 261 Other expense, net 15 19

Concurrent with the merger, IGT will refinance Anchor s obligation under Anchor s senior credit facility. Anchor s obligation will be repaid in full and terminated. IGT expects to use available cash and draw from its line of credit to refinance this debt. As of March 31, 2001, Anchor s obligation under its credit facility totaled \$180.0 million. The adjustment reflects the repayment of this obligation assuming \$125.0 million is paid using available cash and the remainder is drawn from IGT s line of credit at an interest rate of 4.95%. The weighted average interest rate on Anchor s credit facility for the nine month period ended March 31, 2001 was 8.24% and was 7.27% for fiscal 2000. Pro forma interest expense decreased by \$9.4 million in the nine-month period and \$12.7 million for fiscal 2000. The adjustment also includes a decrease in interest income of \$3.5 million for the nine month period due to lower cash balances and \$3.7 million for fiscal 2000 based on an interest rate of 3.7%. IGT anticipates that the \$248.0 million principal amount of Anchor s 9-7/8% Senior Subordinated Notes will remain outstanding following the merger and has treated these Notes on this basis in the pro forma information presented.

- All adjustments to the pro forma statements of income have been tax effected using our statutory federal tax rate of 35%, except for the disposal of Sunland Park Race Track and Casino (Sunland), which reflects actual taxes on the transaction of approximately \$15.0 million. The long-term deferred tax liabilities amount reflects the adjustment to recognize for the difference between the fair market values and the tax bases of the assets acquired by IGT.
- (4) The merger will be accounted for as a purchase under the newly issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 141 Business Combinations. The estimated purchase price and purchase price allocation are noted below (in thousands except shares and per share amounts):

Estimated Purchase Price: Shares of Anchor common stock outstanding at June 6, 2001 14,859,242

IGT s share price based on the average closing price for the 20-day period ended August 2, 2001 \$54.85

Consideration for Anchor outstanding common stock 815,029
Fair value of Anchor stock options assumed by IGT 65,498
Estimated transaction costs 8,350

Total estimated purchase price \$888,877

Purchase Price Allocation:

Historical net book value of Anchor, excluding intangible assets of \$48.7 million \$(138,385)

Estimated fair value adjustments relating to:

Intangible assets with finite lives 405,000 Intangible assets with indefinite lives 312,000 Goodwill 586,625

Total intangible assets 1,303,625

Assumed debt (19,100)
Deferred taxes (269,000)
Deferred compensation 11,737

Total estimated purchase price \$888,877

The pro forma adjustments related to intangible assets include the estimated increase of \$1,303.6 million from the purchase price allocation above and the elimination of Anchor s historical intangible assets of \$48.7 million for a total pro forma adjustment to intangible assets of \$1,254.9 million.

Stock options of Anchor employees will be converted into the right to purchase IGT stock. In accordance with FASB Interpretation 44, Accounting for Certain Transactions involving Stock Compensation , the fair value of the stock options issued in exchange for outstanding awards are to be included as part of the purchase price in a business combination. The fair value of the options is approximately \$65.5 million. This amount was calculated based on our best estimate of the fair value of the outstanding awards assuming a market price of \$54.85 per share.

Amortizable intangible assets with finite lives of \$405.0 million have been assigned a useful life of 12 years. Intangible assets with indefinite lives totaled \$312.0 million. The increase in amortization of identifiable intangible assets with finite lives totaled \$25.3 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2001 and \$33.7 million for fiscal 2000. These increases in amortization expense were offset by the elimination of amortization on Anchor s historical intangible assets of \$7.8 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2001 and \$8.9 million for fiscal 2000. The estimated fair value adjustment related to the debt assumed totaled \$19.1 million. The amortization of this fair value adjustment resulted in a decrease in interest expense of \$1.9 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2001. Because this debt originated in October 2000, no adjustment was made to fiscal 2000 interest expense.

86

The above purchase price allocation and the lives assigned to the assets are preliminary and have been made solely for the purpose of developing the IGT Pro Forma Financial Statements. After the closing of the merger, IGT, with the assistance of valuation consultants, will complete its evaluation of the fair value and the lives of the assets acquired. Accordingly, the allocation of the purchase price and the lives of the assets acquired, and resulting amortization expense which are based on preliminary estimates, may differ from the final purchase price allocation and the final lives assigned to the assets. Any change in the fair value or lives assigned to amortizable or depreciable assets would impact the results of future operations. For each \$10.0 million change, if any, in the amount allocated to intangible assets with finite lives, the combined pro forma net income would change by approximately \$542,000 net of tax (assuming a useful life of 12 years). Any change in the IGT share price would have the effect of impacting recorded goodwill. As goodwill will not be amortized, this will have no impact on pro forma results of operations.

- (5) The adjustment reflects IGT shares issued in the merger and the adjustment of Anchor s equity.
- FASB Interpretation 44 requires the intrinsic value of the unvested awards to be allocated to deferred compensation and recognized as non-cash compensation cost over the remaining future vesting periods. The ultimate amount to be allocated to deferred compensation will be based on the price of IGT common stock at the date of the merger. We estimate the total unearned compensation to be \$11.7 million based on an estimated stock price of \$54.85 and amortized over an estimated remaining vesting period of three years. The adjustment reflects deferred compensation as a component of stockholders equity. Amortization of deferred compensation was included in the proforma financials of \$2.9 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2001 and \$3.9 million for fiscal 2000.

The Anchor historical balance sheet includes deferred compensation related to shares issued as restricted stock awards. The vesting of these shares will be accelerated upon merger. The amount reflects the elimination of the related deferred compensation.

(8) In December 2000, Anchor disposed of its racetrack assets including Sunland and its 25% interest in a Massachusetts horse racing facility. The nine month period also includes an adjustment to eliminate the gain on the sale of these assets. The eliminations are reflected below (in thousands):

	Year ended September 30, 2000	Nine Months ended June 30, 2001
Statement of income items for the periods:		
Gaming operations revenues	\$ 44,337	\$ 18,901
Cost of gaming operations	31,210	13,388
Selling, general and administrative	2,939	1,538
Depreciation and amortization	3,060	872
Interest income	59	39
Interest expense		1,036
Other	64	8,053
Provision for income taxes	2,538	15,691

- Weighted average common shares outstanding have been adjusted to include approximately 14.9 million shares to be issued in the merger. This figure assumes that the conversion ratio in the merger is one-for-one and that the merger occurred at the beginning of the period. The adjustment also reflects the potential dilutive effect of Anchor stock options, which will be converted to options to purchase approximately 2.4 million shares of IGT common stock. Applying the treasury method of accounting, the pro forma adjustment reflects approximately 800,000 additional common shares related to these options.
- ⁽¹⁰⁾ In fiscal 2000, Anchor incurred impairment and restructuring charges of \$2.6 million (\$1.6 million, net of tax) in connection with the restructuring of its VLC subsidiary.
- During the nine month period ended March 31, 2001, Anchor incurred various one-time charges. Anchor incurred impairment, restructuring, and other charges of \$128.5 million (\$104.8 million net of tax) primarily related to its AWI subsidiary. Anchor also incurred one-time charges of \$1.6 million (\$1.0 million net of tax) relating to immediate vesting of restricted stock grants upon completion of the stock repurchase from the Fulton family and \$4.2 million (\$2.6 million net of tax) for inventory writedowns and a contractual dispute. Excluding these charges pro forma income from operations for the nine months ended June 30, 2001 would have been \$374.8 million and pro forma net income would have totaled \$201.6 million or \$2.19 per diluted share.

87

COMPARISON OF THE RIGHTS OF HOLDERS OF ANCHOR COMMON STOCK AND INTERNATIONAL GAME TECHNOLOGY COMMON STOCK

Upon completion of the merger, the stockholders of Anchor will become stockholders of IGT, and IGT s articles of incorporation and bylaws will govern the rights of former Anchor stockholders. Both IGT and Anchor are incorporated under Nevada law and are subject to the Nevada General Corporation Law.

The following is a summary of material differences between the rights of holders of IGT common stock and the rights of holders of Anchor common stock. These differences arise from differences between IGT s articles of incorporation and bylaws, on the one hand, and Anchor s articles of incorporation and bylaws, on the other hand. This discussion is not, and does not purport to be, complete or to identify all differences that may, under all given situations, be material to stockholders. The following summaries are qualified in their entirety by reference to IGT s articles of incorporation and bylaws, which are incorporated by reference as exhibits to IGT s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2000, and to Anchor s articles of incorporation and bylaws, which are incorporated by reference as exhibits to Anchor s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2000. For information on how to obtain these documents, see Where You Can Find More Information.

Authorized Capital Stock

The total number of authorized shares of capital stock of Anchor is 51,000,000, consisting of 50,000,000 Anchor common shares, par value \$0.01 per share, and 1,000,000 Anchor preferred shares, par value \$0.01 per share.

The total number of authorized shares of capital stock of IGT is 320,000,000 IGT common shares, par value \$0.000625 per share.

Public Market for the Shares

Anchor common stock is listed on the NASDAQ National Market.

IGT common stock is quoted on the New York Stock Exchange.

Number of Directors and Vacancies

Anchor s bylaws provide that Anchor s board will fix the number of directors by majority vote of the entire board, but that the number of directors cannot be less than one or exceed 9. The Anchor board currently consists of 5 directors.

Anchor s articles provide that any vacancies occurring in the board of directors may be filled by a majority vote of the remaining directors, even if less than a quorum.

IGT s articles of incorporation provide that the board of directors will consist of 3 members, and may be increased or decreased by amendment to IGT s bylaws, but may only be decreased to less than 3 members if all shares of IGT s capital stock are owned by less than 3 stockholders, and in no event may be less than the number of beneficial and record owners of IGT s shares. IGT s bylaws provide that the IGT board may increase or decrease the number of directors by resolution of a majority of the board. The IGT board currently consists of 8 directors.

IGT s articles provide that any vacancies occurring in the board of directors may be filled by a majority vote of the remaining directors, even if less than a quorum.

Removal of Directors

Anchor s bylaws require a 2/3 vote of stockholders entitled to vote at a meeting called for that purpose at which a quorum is present.

IGT s bylaws require a 2/3 vote of stockholders entitled to vote, but that vote may be by the vote or written consent of stockholders.

88

Anchor Stockholder Rights

IGT Stockholder Rights

Cumulative Voting Under Nevada law, cumulative voting with respect to the election of members of the board of directors is not mandated by the state, and is required to be in the articles of incorporation to be legal. Anchor s articles specifically prohibit the use of cumulative voting by stockholders for the election of directors. IGT s articles are silent with respect to cumulative voting for the election of members of the board of directors. Amendment of Bylaws Anchor s articles of incorporation and bylaws provide that Anchor s bylaws may be altered, amended or repealed and new bylaws may be adopted by action of the Anchor board or the affirmative vote of two-thirds of the outstanding shares entitled to vote on the matter. IGT s bylaws provide that IGT s bylaws may only be altered,

amended or repealed by the affirmative vote of the IGT board of directors. Stockholder Rights Plan Each Anchor share has attached to it the right to purchase preferred shares issued pursuant to the Anchor rights plan. Anchor has agreed to take all action necessary to render the rights issued pursuant to the Anchor rights plan inapplicable to the merger. IGT does not have a rights plan in place. Quorum for Meeting of Stockholders Anchor s bylaws provide that a majority of stockholders entitled to vote will constitute a quorum. IGT s bylaws provide that one-third of the stockholders entitled to vote will constitute a quorum. New York Stock Exchange rules, however, require that over 50% of all stockholders entitled to vote be present in person or by proxy to constitute a quorum. Advance Notice of Director Nominations and New Business Anchor s bylaws provide that stockholders wishing to nominate one or more persons for elections to Anchor s board or to propose a matter at an annual meeting must provide written notice of the nomination or proposal to Anchor s board no less than sixty days nor more than ninety days before the annual meeting. Neither IGT s articles nor bylaws contain any provisions regarding advance notice of nominations of persons for election to IGT s board or submission of other business to be considered at a meeting of IGT stockholders. Special Meetings of Stockholders Anchor s bylaws provide that a special meeting of stockholders may only be called by the president, the chairman of the board of directors, or pursuant to a resolution adopted by a majority of the total number of directors then constituting the board. IGT s bylaws provide that special meetings of the stockholders may be called by the president, the board of directors, or by the Secretary of IGT at the written request (stating the purpose or purposes for which the meeting is called) of the holders of not less than 10% of all the shares entitled to vote at the meeting. Action by Stockholders Through Written Consent Anchor s bylaws provide that, except as may be authorized by a resolution of Anchor s board, any action required or permitted to be taken by Anchor stockholders must be effected at a duly called annual or special meeting of stockholders and may not be effected by a consent in writing by any such stockholders. Neither IGT s articles nor bylaws prohibit actions by IGT stockholders through written consent, and IGT s bylaws specifically contemplate use of written consents by stockholders. See Removal of Directors above.

	Anchor Stockholder Rights	IGT Stockholder Rights
Liability Indemnification of Directors Anchor s		
articles and bylaws cite two exceptions to		
Anchor s obligation to indemnify directors for		
breach of fiduciary duty: (1) intentional		
misconduct, fraud, or knowing violation of law;		
(2) payment of distributions violating NRS		
78.300.		
Anchor s bylaws state that directors may receive		
full indemnification if such director acted in		
good faith and in a manner reasonably believed		
to be in or not to be opposed to interests of the		
corporation and, if proceeding is criminal, the		
director had no reasonable cause to believe the		
conduct was unlawful. A director may be		
indemnified only if such indemnification was		
authorized by (a) stockholders, (b) majority of		
quorum of board members who are not parties		
to the act, (c) independent legal counsel if so		
ordered by a majority of quorum of directors		
not party to the act, or (d) if a quorum of		
directors not parties to the act cannot be		
maintained, then by independent legal counsel. An amendment to IGT s articles		
provides that IGT directors may receive full		
indemnification for breaches of fiduciary duty.		
indentifification for breaches of fiductary duty.		
IGT s bylaws provide that indemnification for a		
proceeding initiated by a director will be		
granted only if such proceeding received		
authorization by the IGT board.		

PROPOSAL AMENDMENT TO THE 1993 STOCK OPTION PLAN

90

IGT maintains the International Game Technology 1993 Stock Option Plan, as amended (the Plan). The IGT board of directors has approved, subject to stockholder approval, an amendment (the Amendment) to the Plan. The Amendment is described in more detail below. Stockholders are being asked to approve the Amendment.

Proposed Amendment to the Plan

The Plan provides for a limit on the aggregate number of shares of IGT common stock that may be issued or delivered pursuant to awards granted to employees thereunder. The aggregate employee share limit is currently 8,000,000 shares. As of August 10, 2001, approximately 7,260,000 of the 8,000,000 shares had been issued pursuant to awards granted under the Plan or were subject to awards then outstanding under the Plan, and approximately 740,000 shares were then available for additional Plan award grants.

As referred to above under The Merger Interests of Key Persons in the Merger, Mr. Matthews, who will become President and Chief Executive Officer of the surviving corporation of the merger and Chief Operating Officer of IGT, will be granted an option under the Plan to purchase 500,000 shares of IGT common stock. Also as referred to in that section, Mr. Murphy, who will continue as Chief Operating Officer Gaming Operations of the surviving corporation of the merger with Anchor, will be granted an option under the Plan to purchase 100,000 shares of IGT common stock. If the merger is consummated, each such option will (1) be granted on the effective date of the merger, (2) have a maximum term of ten years, (3) have a per share exercise price equal to the closing trading price of IGT common stock on the effective date of the merger, and (4) vest as to one-fifth (1/5) of the total number of shares subject to the option on each of the first five anniversaries of the effective date of the merger. These stock options will be granted to Mr. Matthews and Mr. Murphy only if the merger with Anchor is consummated. These option grants are not subject to stockholder approval of the Plan Amendment. However, if granted, these stock options will

reduce the number of shares available under the Plan from approximately 740,000 shares to approximately 140,000 shares.

The Amendment, if approved by stockholders, will increase the Plan s aggregate employee share limit from 8,000,000 shares to 8,900,000 shares (an increase of 900,000 shares). The IGT board of directors approved the Amendment based, in part, on its belief that an increase in shares available for grants under the Plan will accommodate the grants committed to as part of the merger agreement and leave sufficient remaining shares to provide for future incentives for management and key employees through at least the 2002 annual meeting of IGT stockholders. The Plan expires on September 21, 2002 and the board expects that a new long-term incentive plan, authorizing additional shares for stock option grant purposes, will be prepared and submitted for stockholder approval at the 2002 annual meeting of stockholders.

The Plan provides that an additional 500,000 shares may be issued under the Plan s non-employee director grant program (in addition to the shares available for employee grants). The Amendment does not affect this non-employee director share limit.

The principal terms of the Plan are summarized below. The following summary is qualified in its entirety by the full text of the Plan, which is an appendix to the copy of this joint proxy statement/prospectus that was filed electronically with the SEC and can be reviewed on the SEC s Web site at http://www.sec.gov. A copy of the Plan may also be obtained by contacting Virginia Williams, IGT s Manager, Legal Services, at 9295 Prototype Drive, Reno, Nevada 89511-0580 (telephone number (775) 448-7777).

Operation of the Plan

Administration. The IGT board of directors has appointed the IGT compensation committee as the Committee which administers the Plan.

Awards. The Plan authorizes stock options, restricted stock awards, stock bonuses, stock appreciation rights, and performance-based awards (payable in cash or stock). The Plan retains the flexibility to offer competitive incentives and to tailor benefits to specific needs and circumstances. Generally, an option or other right

91

to acquire stock will expire, or other award will vest, not more than 10 years after the date of grant. Under the Plan, the Committee has the authority to designate in each award the effect of a termination of service or employment.

Eligibility. Persons eligible to receive awards under the Plan include officers (whether or not directors) or key executive, administrative, managerial, production, marketing or sales employees of IGT and its subsidiaries (Eligible Employees). In addition, non-employee members of the IGT board of directors are eligible to receive stock option grants under the non-employee director option grant program described below. As of August 10, 2001, approximately 500 officers and employees of IGT and its subsidiaries (including all of the named executive officers) were considered eligible under the Plan, subject to the power of the Committee to determine Eligible Employees to whom awards will be granted, and 5 non-employee members of the IGT board of directors were considered eligible for automatic option grants under the non-employee director option grant program. If the merger with Anchor is consummated, approximately 300 persons currently employed by Anchor will also be considered to be Eligible Employees.

Transferability Restrictions. Plan awards generally are non-transferable and will not become subject in any manner to sale, transfer, anticipation, alienation, assignment, pledge, encumbrance or charge. The Committee may, however, permit awards to be exercised by certain persons or entities related to a participant for estate and/or tax planning purposes.

Share Limits. Currently, the maximum number of shares of IGT s common stock that may be delivered pursuant to awards granted to Eligible Employees under the Plan can not exceed 8,000,000 shares. If stockholders approved the proposed Amendment, this limit will increase to 8,900,000 shares.

The maximum number of shares of IGT common stock that may be issued under the non-employee director option grant program is 500,000 shares (in addition to the shares available for Eligible Employee grants). The maximum number of shares that may be covered by options and stock appreciation rights that are granted to an individual during any calendar year cannot exceed 1,000,000 shares. No more than 500,000 shares may be issued under the Plan in respect of restricted stock awards or stock bonuses for nominal or no consideration (other than shares issued in respect of compensation earned but deferred). The Amendment, if approved by stockholders, will not affect these share limits.

As is customary in incentive plans of this nature, the number and kind of shares available under the Plan and the then outstanding stock-based awards, as well as exercise or purchase prices, performance targets under certain performance-based awards and share limits, are subject to adjustment in the event of certain reorganizations, mergers, combinations, consolidations, recapitalizations, reclassifications, stock splits, stock dividends, asset sales or other similar events, or extraordinary dividends or distributions of property to the stockholders.

The Plan will not limit the authority of the IGT board of directors or the Committee to grant awards or authorize any other compensation, with or without reference to the common stock, under any other plan or authority.

Stock Options. An option is the right to purchase common stock at a future date at a specified price (the exercise price). IGT may grant nonqualified and incentive stock options under the Plan to Eligible Employees. Incentive stock options are taxed differently from nonqualified stock options, as described under Federal Income Tax Consequences below. Incentive stock options are also subject to more restrictive terms and are limited in amount by the Code and the Plan. Full payment for shares purchased on the exercise of any option must be made at the time of such exercise in a manner approved by the Committee. The Committee will determine the exercise price per share at the time of grant. The Committee from time to time may authorize, generally or in specific cases only, any adjustment in the exercise price of, the number of shares subject to, the restrictions upon or the term of an option granted under the Plan by cancellation of an outstanding option and a subsequent regranting of an option, by amendment, by substitution of an outstanding option, by waiver or by other legally valid means. Under the Plan, the Committee has the authority to designate in each award the effect of termination from service or employment.

Stock Appreciation Rights. A stock appreciation right is the right to receive payment based on the appreciation in the fair market value of the common stock from the date of grant to the date of exercise. As determined by the Committee, such amount may be paid in cash, in shares of common stock or a combination thereof.

92

Restricted Stock Awards. A restricted stock award is an award of a fixed number of shares of common stock subject to vesting requirements and other restrictions. The Committee specifies the price, if any, the participant must pay for such shares and the restrictions imposed on such shares. Restricted stock awarded to a participant may not be voluntarily or involuntarily sold, assigned, transferred, pledged or encumbered during the restricted period.

Performance-Based Awards and Stock Bonuses. The Plan permits the granting of performance-based awards and stock bonuses. The amount of cash or shares or other property that may be deliverable pursuant to such a performance-based award is based upon the degree of attainment over a specified period of such measure(s) of performance of IGT (or any part thereof) or the participant as may be established by the Committee. The Committee, in its discretion, may also grant a stock bonus to any eligible employee. A stock bonus is an award of shares of common stock for no consideration other than past services.

Performance-based awards may be designed to satisfy the requirements for deductibility under Section 162(m) of the Code (Performance-Based Awards) (in addition to other awards expressly authorized under the Plan that may also qualify as performance-based under Section 162(m)). The eligible class of persons for these awards is all executive officers of IGT. The maximum number of shares of common stock which may be delivered pursuant to all awards that are granted as Performance-Based Awards to any participant in any calendar year may not exceed 1,000,000 shares (subject to adjustment) and the annual aggregate amount of compensation that may be paid to any participant in respect of cash-based Performance-Based Awards granted during any calendar year may not exceed \$1,000,000. The performance goals for Performance-Based Awards are any one or a combination of earnings per share, return on equity, total stockholder return and cash flow. These goals are applied over performance cycles as determined by the Committee. Specific cycles and target levels of performance, as well as the award levels, are determined by the Committee not later than the applicable deadline under Section 162(m) of the Code and in any event at the time when achievement of such targets is substantially uncertain. Appropriate adjustments to goals and targets may be made by the Committee based upon objective criteria in the case of certain events that were not anticipated at the time goals were established. IGT believes that specific performance targets (when established) are likely to constitute confidential business information, the disclosure of which may adversely affect IGT or mislead the public. The Committee must certify the achievement of the applicable performance goals and the actual amount payable to each participant under Performance-Based Awards before payment.

Deferrals. The Committee may authorize the deferral of any award due under the Plan.

Non-Employee Director Options. The Plan provides that when a person (other than an employee of IGT or one of its subsidiaries) is first elected to the IGT board of directors, he or she will be granted a stock option under the Plan to acquire 10,000 shares of IGT common stock. The Plan also currently provides that each non-employee member of the IGT board of directors who is re-elected to office will be granted a stock option under the Plan to acquire 6,000 shares of IGT common stock. This program of option grants under the Plan is referred to as the non-employee director option grant program. The exercise price of, as well as the period during which a director may exercise an option granted under the non-employee director option grant program are established by the terms of the Plan. Members of the IGT board of directors who are not employed by IGT or one of its subsidiaries are not eligible to receive awards under the Plan except those contemplated by the non-employee director option grant program.

Acceleration of Awards; Possible Early Termination of Awards. Unless before a Change in Control Event the Committee determines that, upon its occurrence, benefits will not be accelerated, then generally upon the Change in Control Event each option and stock appreciation right will become immediately exercisable, restricted stock will vest, and performance-based awards will become payable. A Change in Control Event

under the Plan generally includes (subject to certain exceptions) certain changes in a majority of the IGT board of directors, certain mergers or consolidations approved by IGT s stockholders, stockholder approval of a liquidation of IGT or sale of substantially all of IGT s business and/or assets, or the acquisition, directly or indirectly, of shares amounting to more than 50% of the combined outstanding shares in IGT by any person (as that term is used in Section 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act).

Termination of or Changes to the Plan. The authority to grant new awards under the Plan will terminate on September 21, 2002, unless the IGT board of directors terminates the Plan before that time. The IGT board of directors may amend the Plan at any time, except that stockholder approval is required with respect to amendments

93

which increase the number of shares available for issuance under the Plan, materially increase the benefits accruing to participants or materially change the participation requirements.

Federal Income Tax Consequences

With respect to nonqualified stock options, the company is generally entitled to deduct an amount equal to the difference between the option exercise price and the fair market value of the shares at the time of exercise. With respect to incentive stock options, the company is generally not entitled to a similar deduction either upon grant of the option or at the time the option is exercised. The current federal income tax consequences to the employee of other awards authorized under the Plan generally follow certain basic patterns: stock appreciation rights are taxed and deductible in substantially the same manner as nonqualified stock options; nontransferable restricted stock subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture results in income recognition equal to the excess of the fair market value of the stock over the purchase price only at the time the restrictions lapse (unless the recipient elects to accelerate recognition as of the date of grant); performance-based awards generally are subject to tax at the time of payment; and unconditional stock bonuses are generally subject to tax measured by the value of the payment received; in each of the foregoing cases, the company will generally have a corresponding deduction at the time the participant recognizes income. If an award is accelerated under the Plan, the company may not be permitted to deduct the portion of the compensation attributable to the acceleration. Furthermore, if the compensation attributable to awards is not performance-based within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Code, the company may not be permitted to deduct such compensation in certain circumstances.

Specific Benefits

For information regarding options and other awards granted to executive officers of IGT, see the material under the heading

Executive Compensation Information following this discussion. The stock options that will be granted to Messrs. Matthew and Murphy if the merger with Anchor is consummated are described above under

Proposed Amendment to the Plan. If the Amendment had been in effect previously, IGT expects that the grants would not have been substantially different from those described in the sections referred to above. The grants to Messrs. Matthew and Murphy are not subject to stockholder approval of the Amendment. The number, amount and type of other awards to be received by or allocated to eligible persons in the future under the Plan cannot be determined at this time. At this time, IGT is not considering any other additional awards under the Plan.

The IGT board of directors believes that the additional shares to be made available under the Plan, if stockholders approve the Amendment, will promote the interests of IGT and its stockholders and continue to enable IGT to attract, retain and reward persons important to IGT s success and to provide incentives based on the attainment of corporate objectives and increases in stockholder value.

Certain Executive Compensation Information

Compensation of Directors. Through December 2000, each non-employee director received a \$12,500 annual fee and a fee of \$750 for each committee meeting attended. Directors who are employees of IGT are not paid fees or additional remuneration for service as members of the board of directors or its committees.

Effective January 2001, non-employee director compensation increased to \$30,000 annually, and the fee for each committee meeting attended increased to \$1.500.

Each non-employee director receives non-qualified stock options to purchase 10,000 shares of IGT common stock upon his or her initial election to the board of directors. Additionally, every year thereafter, each non-employee director receives non-qualified stock options to purchase 6,000 shares of IGT common stock upon his re-election to the board. Each non-employee director received non-qualified stock options to purchase 6,000 shares of IGT common stock in fiscal 2000 at an exercise price of \$18.1875 per share. Robert Miller received a non-qualified stock option to purchase 10,000 shares of IGT common stock at an exercise price of \$21.6875 when he was appointed to the IGT board of directors in January 2000.

Summary of Executive Compensation. The following table sets forth certain summary information concerning the compensation paid by IGT for fiscal years 2000, 1999, and 1998, to the persons who held the position of Chief Executive Officer and the other four most highly compensated executive officers (collectively, the Named Officers) during fiscal 2000:

Summary Compensation Table

Annual

Long-Term

	Year (#)	Compensation		Compensation Awards	
Name and Principal Position		Salary ⁽²⁾ (\$)	Bonus (\$)	Securities Underlying Options ⁽²⁾ (#)	All Other ompensation ⁽⁴⁾ (\$)
Charles N. Mathewson ⁽¹⁾	2000	(1)	1,300,000		92,676(5)
Chairman of the Board of 1999 ⁽¹⁾ 117,507 Directors and Chief Executive Officer 1998 ⁽¹⁾ 3,076					
G. Thomas Baker ⁽⁶⁾ 2000 499,231 1,300,000 80,983					
President and 1999 450,000 350,000 69,257 Chief Operating Officer					
1998 450,000 640,877 10,017 65,566 Robert A. Bittman					
2000 300,000 300,000 56,182 Executive Vice President,					
1999 300,000 200,000 51,584 Product Development					
1998 286,539 350,000 5,970 46,476 Robert M. McMonigle					
2000 237,001 220,000 49,229 Executive Vice President					
1999 225,000 175,000 43,258 Corporate Relations and					
1998 214,114 200,000 4,162 39,541 North America Sales					
Raymond D. Pike ⁽⁷⁾ 2000 216,846 215,000 46,339 Executive Vice President,					

Operations 1998 187,638 180,000 3,646 36,578

(1)

1999 206,000 160,000

1998 195,396 225,000 3,353 37,527

Corporate Development

Anthony Ciorciari 2000 209,516 220,000

Senior Vice President, 1999 196,500 170,000 41,242

45,448

40,231

Mr. Mathewson was Chief Executive Officer until December 2000.

(2) Amounts shown includes base compensation earned and received by executive officers. No non-cash compensation was paid as salary or as a bonus during fiscal 2000. (3) Amounts represent options to purchase the number of shares of IGT common stock shown. (4) Amounts shown include contributions by IGT to the accounts of the identified executive officers under IGT s qualified profit sharing plan and payment under IGT s cash sharing plan. See Employee Incentive Plans above for a description of these plans. (5) Amount shown also includes estate planning, and health and life insurance premiums. (6) Mr. Baker was appointed Chief Executive Officer in December 2000. (7) Mr. Pike resigned as an

executive officer of IGT effective December 31,

95

Options. No options were granted to any Named Officers during fiscal 2000.

Aggregated Option Exercises in Last Fiscal Year and Fiscal Year-End Option Values

Name	Share V alue	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options at 9/30/2000		Value of Unexercised In-The-Money Options at 9/30/2000	
			nexercisa	bleExercisable	Unexercisable
Charles N. Mathewson		1,013,541	582	\$20,431,584	\$13,313
G. Thomas Baker					
427,121 108,905 \$8,663,052 \$2,152,625					
Robert A. Bittman					
5,091 5,385 \$69,618 \$69,810					
Robert M. McMonigle					
42,380 4,732 \$959,104 \$68,559					
Raymond D. Pike					
17,190 4,089 \$341,086 \$60,221					
Anthony Ciorciari					
65,902 4,181 \$1,355,448 \$60,723					

Market value of the underlying securities at year-end, less the exercise price of in-the-money options.

Employee Incentive Plans

IGT provides the following employee incentive plans: profit sharing and 401(k) plan, cash sharing, management bonus and non-qualified deferred compensation. Total annual contributions from operating profits for all plans were \$38.6 million in fiscal 2000, \$27.1 million in fiscal 1999 and \$26.5 million in fiscal 1998.

The profit sharing and 401(k) plan was adopted for IGT s employees working in the U.S. IGT matches 75% of an employee s contributions up to \$1,000. This allows for maximum annual company matching contributions of \$750 to each employee s account. Participants are 100% vested in their contributions and IGT s matching contributions. Additionally, IGT shares a portion of its profits with eligible employees. These profit sharing contributions vest over a seven year period of employment.

The cash sharing plan is distributed semi-annually in May and November to all U.S. employees of IGT. IGT s foreign subsidiaries have similar programs. The management bonuses are paid out annually to key employees throughout IGT.

IGT implemented a non-qualified deferred compensation plan in September 1999 to provide an unfunded incentive compensation arrangement for eligible management and highly compensated employees. Participants may elect to defer up to 50% of their annual base salary, 50% of cash sharing, 50% of discretionary management bonus and 50% of commissions with a minimum deferral of \$2,000. Distributions can be paid out as short-term payments or at retirement. Retirement benefits can be paid out as a lump sum or in annual installments over a term of up to 15 years.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

During fiscal 2000, Messrs. Rentschler and Keating and, until his retirement from the IGT board of directors on March 6, 2000, Mr. Nelson, served as members of the Compensation Committee. Governor Miller was appointed to the Compensation Committee in March 2000 to replace Mr. Nelson. No member of the Committee is a former or current officer or employee of IGT or any of its subsidiaries. The functions performed by the Compensation Committee include oversight of executive compensation, review of IGT s overall compensation programs, and administration of certain incentive compensation programs. The Compensation Committee held five meetings in fiscal 2000.

Employment Agreements

Employment Agreement with G. Thomas Baker. G. Thomas Baker was appointed President of IGT on March 2, 1996 and was appointed Chief Executive Officer of IGT effective December 6, 2000. IGT entered into a three-year employment agreement with Mr. Baker in December 2000 providing for an annual base salary of \$650,000 for year one, \$700,000 during year two and \$750,000 during year three. In addition, for each one-percent increase in operating profits before incentives over the previous fiscal year, Mr. Baker will receive a management bonus equal to 10 percent of his base salary, and he will receive 20 percent of his base salary for any increase over the prior year in excess of 10 percent. The bonus calculation will not exceed 300 percent of the base salary. In year one, the bonus will be paid based on the full 2000-2001 fiscal year without proration. The bonus will also be payable based upon various management objectives set by the IGT board of directors in consultation with Mr. Baker. Mr. Baker is also eligible to participate in IGT s profit sharing and cash sharing programs (see Employee Incentive Plans above). Additionally, Mr. Baker was granted an option to purchase 500,000 shares of common stock of IGT at a price of \$45.00 per share. The stock option vests in three equal installments upon the first, second and third anniversaries of the award.

Employment Agreement with Robert A. Bittman. Robert A. Bittman was appointed Executive Vice President, Product Development of IGT effective March 18, 1996. IGT entered into a five year employment agreement with Mr. Bittman in March 1996 providing for an annual base salary of \$250,000 and a one-time cash payment of \$150,000, paid upon the commencement of his employment. At the end of the five year term, Mr. Bitman s employment will continue at will. Mr. Bittman is also eligible to receive annual salary increases and is eligible to participate in IGT s profit sharing, cash sharing and management bonus plans (see Employee Incentive Plans above). Additionally, Mr. Bittman was granted a restricted stock award for 225,000 shares at a price of \$.01 per share. The award vests in three equal installments upon the second, third and fifth anniversaries of the award. The unvested shares issued to Mr. Bittman are subject to repurchase by IGT for \$.01 per share if Mr. Bittman s employment terminates for certain reasons before the vesting of such shares.

Employment Agreement with Maureen Mullarkey. Maureen Mullarkey was hired and entered into an employment agreement on January 12, 2001 and Ms. Mullarkey was appointed Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of IGT effective March 2, 2001. IGT entered into a five year employment agreement with Ms. Mullarkey in January 2001 providing for an annual base salary of \$250,000. At the end of the five year term, Ms. Mullarkey s employment will continue at will. Ms. Mullarkey is also eligible to receive annual salary increases and is eligible to participate in IGT s profit sharing, cash sharing and management bonus plans (see Employee Incentive Plans above). Additionally, Ms. Mullarkey was granted an option to purchase 100,000 shares of IGT common stock at a price of \$48.39 per share. The award vests in five equal annual installments beginning on the first anniversary of the award.

Certain Relationships and Related Transactions

Mr. Warren L. Nelson, who retired from IGT s Board of Directors on March 6, 2000, has an equity interest in a Nevada gaming business from which IGT recognized revenues of \$2.3 million for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2000. IGT had contracts and accounts receivable balances from this customer of \$812,716 at September 30, 2000. During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2000, the largest aggregate amount of IGT s receivable balances from this customer was \$1.3 million. Mr. Nelson is also a director of the parent company of additional gaming businesses. IGT recognized aggregate revenues from these businesses of \$21.7 million for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2000. IGT had aggregate contracts and accounts receivable balances from these businesses of \$3.1 million as of September 30, 2000. During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2000, the largest aggregate amount of IGT s receivable balances from these customers was \$3.1 million.

Recommendation of IGT Board of Directors

The IGT board of directors has unanimously approved and recommends a vote FOR the proposed Amendment to the Plan as described above. IGT stockholders should note that because each employee member of the IGT board of directors may in the future be impacted by the proposed Amendment, such directors may have a personal interest in the proposal and its approval by stockholders. However, the members of the IGT board of directors believe that the proposed amendment to the Plan is in the best interests of IGT and its stockholders.

Approval of the proposed amendment to the Plan requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of common stock present or represented, and entitled to vote, at the IGT special stockholders meeting.

97

The consolidated financial statements and related consolidated financial statement schedule of IGT as of October 2, 1999 and September 30, 2000, and for each of the three years in the period ended September 30, 2000, incorporated in this joint proxy statement/prospectus by reference from IGT s Annual Report on Form 10-K/A for the year ended September 30, 2000, have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, independent auditors, as stated in their report which is incorporated herein by reference, and have been so incorporated in reliance upon the report of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

The consolidated financial statements and related consolidated financial statement schedule of Anchor as of June 30, 1999 and 2000 and for each of the three years in the period ended June 30, 2000, incorporated in this joint proxy statement/prospectus by reference from Anchor s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended June 30, 2000, have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, independent auditors, as stated in their report which is incorporated herein by reference, and have been so incorporated in reliance upon the report of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

LEGAL OPINIONS

The legality of the shares of IGT common stock to be issued in connection with the merger will be passed upon by Sara Beth Brown, Senior Vice President and General Counsel of IGT. Certain federal income tax consequences of the merger will be passed upon for IGT by O Melveny & Myers LLP and for Anchor by Hughes & Luce, LLP.

STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS

Proposals of IGT stockholders intended to be presented at IGT s next annual meeting must be received by IGT by September 29, 2001 to be considered for inclusion in IGT s proxy statement relating to that meeting. Stockholders desiring to present a proposal at IGT s next annual meeting but who do not desire to have the proposal included in the proxy materials distributed by IGT must deliver written notice of such proposal to IGT before December 13, 2001 or the persons appointed as proxies in connection with the next annual meeting of IGT will have discretionary power to vote on any such proposal.

If the merger is consummated, Anchor does not intend to hold an annual meeting of stockholders. If the merger agreement is terminated, Anchor will hold an annual meeting of stockholders and will announce the date by which shareholder proposals must be submitted in order to be considered timely submitted in accordance with Rule 14a-8 under the Security Exchange Act of 1934.

OTHER MATTERS

As of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the IGT board knows of no matters that will be presented for consideration at the IGT special stockholders meeting other than as described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. If any other matters will properly come before the IGT special stockholders meeting or any adjournments or postponements thereof and be voted upon, the enclosed proxies will be deemed to confer discretionary authority on the individuals named as proxies therein to vote the shares represented by such proxies as to any such matters. The persons named as proxies intend to vote or not to vote in accordance with the recommendation of the management of IGT.

As of the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the Anchor board knows of no matters that will be presented for consideration at the Anchor special stockholders meeting other than as described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. If any other matters will property come before either the Anchor special stockholders meeting or any adjournments or postponements thereof and be voted upon, the enclosed proxies will be deemed to confer discretionary authority on the individuals named as proxies therein to vote the shares represented by such proxies as to any such matters. The persons named as proxies intend to vote or not to vote in accordance with the recommendation of the management of Anchor.

98

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This joint proxy statement/prospectus includes and incorporates by reference statements that are not historical facts. These statements are forward-looking statements (as defined in the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995) about, among other things, Anchor, IGT and the companies expectations or beliefs concerning future events or future results of operations. These statements are typically identified by terms indicated future expectation such as anticipates, believes, expects, estimates, intends, and similar expressions. These forward-looking statements are subject to numerous risks and uncertainties and many factors could cause actual results and events to differ significantly from those discussed in forward-looking statements, including but not limited to:

risks associated with negotiating and documenting a merger transaction;

uncertainty of consummating the merger;

uncertainty of obtaining stockholder approval;

risk of failure to obtain necessary regulatory approvals, including gaming regulatory approvals;

risk of failure to obtain necessary consents from third parties; and

uncertainty generally associated with the operation of the business of IGT and Anchor and in particular, the financial conditions of the respective companies.

All forward-looking statements are subject to the risks and uncertainties inherent in predictions and forecasts. They are necessarily speculative statements, and unforeseen factors, such as competitive pressures, changes in regulatory structure, failure to gain the approval of regulatory authorities, and changes in customer acceptance of gaming could cause results to differ materially from any that may be expected. Forward-looking statements are made in the context of information available as of the date stated. In addition, events may occur in the future that we are unable to accurately predict or control and that may cause actual results to differ materially from the expectations described in the forward-looking statements.

You should not place undue reliance on the forward-looking statements contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. These forward-looking statements speak only as of the date on which the statements were made. In evaluating forward-looking statements, you should consider these risks and uncertainties, together with the other risks described from time to time in our reports and documents filed with the SEC, and you should not place undue reliance on those statements.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

IGT and Anchor file annual, quarterly and special reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy any reports, statements or other information we file at the SEC s public reference rooms at 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-8330 for further information on the operation of the public reference room. The SEC also maintains an Internet site at http://www.sec.gov that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding IGT and Anchor.

INCORPORATION OF DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

IGT filed a registration statement on Form S-4 to register with the SEC the IGT common stock which IGT will issue to the Anchor stockholders in the merger. This joint proxy statement/prospectus is part of that registration statement and constitutes a prospectus of IGT in addition to being a proxy statement for IGT and Anchor for their stockholders meetings. As allowed by the SEC rules, this joint proxy statement/prospectus does not contain all of the information you can find in the registration statement or the exhibits to the registration statement.

99

The SEC allows IGT and Anchor to incorporate by reference information into this joint proxy statement/prospectus, which means that IGT and Anchor can disclose important information to you by referring to other documents filed separately with the SEC. The information incorporated by reference is deemed to be part of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, except for any information superseded by information in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. This joint proxy statement/prospectus incorporates by reference the documents set forth below that IGT and Anchor have previously filed with the SEC. These documents contain important information about IGT and Anchor and their respective financial performances.

IGT SEC Filings	Period
Annual Report on Form 10-K, as amended on	Year ended September 30, 2000
Form 10-K/A	
Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, as amended	
on Form 10-Q/A Quarter ended	
December 30, 2000Quarterly Report on	
Form 10-Q, as amended on Form 10-Q/A	
Quarter ended March 31, 2001Quarterly	
Report on Form 10-Q Quarter ended June 30,	
2001Current Report on Form 8-K, as	
amended on Form 8-K/A Form 8-K filed on	

July 11, 2001, as amended by Form 8-K/A filed on July 12, 2001Current Report on Form 8-K Filed on August 3, 2001

Report on Form 8-K Filed on July 12, 2001

Anchor SEC Filings	Period			
Annual Report on Form 10-K, as twice amended on Form 10-K/A	Year ended June 30, 2000			
Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q Quarter				
ended September 30, 2000Current Report				
on Form 8-K Filed on December 22,				
2000Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q				
Quarter ended December 31, 2000Quarterly				
Report on Form 10-Q Quarter ended				
March 31, 2001Current Report on				
Form 8-K Filed on July 9, 2001Current				

This joint proxy statement/prospectus also incorporates by reference any additional documents or amendments to the foregoing documents that IGT or Anchor files with the SEC after the date of the initial registration statement and before the effectiveness of the registration statement. In addition, all documents filed with the SEC after the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and on or before the dates of the special meetings are deemed to be incorporated by reference in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Any information contained in an incorporated document will be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of this document to the extent that information contained in this document or in any other subsequently filed incorporated document modifies or supersedes that information. Any information that is modified or superseded will not be deemed, except as modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this document.

Documents incorporated by reference are available from IGT and Anchor without charge, excluding all exhibits unless an exhibit has been specifically incorporated by reference in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. You may obtain documents incorporated by reference by requesting them in writing or by telephone by contacting:

International Game Technology 9295 Prototype Drive Reno, Nevada 89511-0580 Attention: Bob McIver, Investor Relations (775) 448-0110 Anchor Gaming 815 Pilot Road, Suite G Las Vegas, Nevada 89119-3739 Attention: Geoff Sage (702) 896-7568

100

If you would like to request from us any documents incorporated by reference, please do so by_______ so that you may receive them before the special stockholders meetings. If you request any incorporated documents, we will mail them to you by first class mail or other equally prompt means as soon as practicable after we receive your request.

101

ANNEX A

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER, dated as of July 8, 2001, among INTERNATIONAL GAME TECHNOLOGY, a Nevada corporation, whose address is 9295 Prototype Drive, Reno, Nevada 89511 (Parent), NAC Corporation, a Nevada corporation, and a direct wholly owned subsidiary of Parent, whose address is 9295 Prototype Drive, Reno, Nevada 89511 (Sub), and ANCHOR GAMING, a Nevada corporation, whose address is 815 Pilot Road, Suite 6, Las Vegas, Nevada 89119 (the Company).

BACKGROUND

A. The respective Boards of Directors of Parent, Sub and the Company have approved the merger of Sub with and into the Company (the Merger), upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement and in accordance with the Nevada Revised Statutes (the NRS), whereby each issued and outstanding share of common stock of the Company, \$.005 par value per share (the Company Common Stock), other than shares to be cancelled in accordance with Section 2.1(b), will be converted into the right to receive a certain number of shares of common stock, \$.000625 par value per share, of Parent (Parent Common Stock).

- B. The Merger requires the approval of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of the Company Common Stock (the **Company Stockholder Approval**).
- C. The issuance of shares of Parent Common Stock in the Merger may require the approval of the holders of a majority of the votes cast at a meeting of the holders of Parent Common Stock (the **Parent Stockholder Approval** and together with the Company Stockholder Approval, the **Stockholder Approvals**).
- D. Parent, Sub and the Company desire to make certain representations, warranties, covenants and agreements in connection with the Merger and also to prescribe various conditions to the Merger.
- E. For federal income tax purposes, it is intended that the Merger shall qualify as a reorganization with the meaning of Section 368 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the **Code**).
- F. Concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement and as a condition and inducement to Parent s willingness to enter into this Agreement, the Company s Chief Executive Officer and Chief Operating Officer Gaming Operations shall have each entered into a Voting Agreement (the Company Voting Agreements) with Parent in the form of Exhibit A attached hereto.

AGREEMENT

In consideration of the representations, warranties, covenants and agreements contained in this Agreement, the parties agree as follows:

ARTICLE I THE MERGER

1.1 The Merger. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, and in accordance with the NRS, Sub shall be merged with and into the Company at the Effective Time (as defined in Section 1.3). Following the Merger, the separate corporate existence of Sub shall cease and the Company shall continue as the surviving corporation (the **Surviving Corporation**) and shall succeed to and assume all the rights and obligations of the Company and of Sub in accordance with the NRS.

A-

- 1.2 Closing. The closing of the Merger will take place at 10:00 a.m. on a date to be specified by the parties, which shall be no later than the second business day after satisfaction or waiver of the conditions set forth in Article VI (the **Closing Date**), at the offices of O Melveny & Myers LLP, 114 Pacifica, Suite 100, Irvine, California, unless another time, date or place is agreed to in writing by the parties hereto.
- 1.3 Effective Time. Subject to the provisions of this Agreement, as soon as practicable on or after the Closing Date, the parties shall prepare, execute and acknowledge and thereafter file articles of merger in such form as is required by Section 92A.200 of the NRS and shall make all other filings or recordings required under the NRS. The Merger shall become effective at such time as such filing or filings are made with the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada, or at such other time as Sub and the Company shall agree should be specified in such filings (the date and time of such filing, or such later date or time as may be set forth therein, being the **Effective Time**).
- 1.4 Effects of the Merger. The Merger shall have the effects set forth in Section 92A.250 of the NRS and all other effects specified in the applicable provisions of the NRS.
- 1.5 Articles of Incorporation and By-laws. At the Effective Time and subject to the provisions of Section 5.6(a), the articles of incorporation and by-laws of Surviving Corporation shall be amended to be identical to the articles of incorporation and by-laws, respectively, of Sub as in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time (except that the name of the Surviving Corporation shall be changed to a name designated by Parent and the bylaw amendment referenced in Section 3.1(j)(v) shall remain in effect in accordance with such section).

Directors. The directors of Sub at the Effective Time shall continue as the directors of the Surviving Corporation, until the earlier of their resignation or removal or until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified, as the case may be.

- 1.7 Officers. The officers of the Company immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the initial officers of the Surviving Corporation and shall hold office until the earlier of their death, resignation or removal.
- 1.8 Alternative Structure. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the parties to this Agreement may, by mutual consent, elect, in lieu of merging Sub into the Company as hereinabove provided, to merge the Company into Sub. In such event, the parties agree to execute an appropriate amendment to this Agreement in order to reflect the foregoing change.
- 1.9 Additional Actions. If, at any time after the Effective Time, the Surviving Corporation shall consider or be advised that any deeds, bills of sale, assignments, assurances or any other actions or things are necessary or desirable to vest, perfect or confirm of record or otherwise in the Surviving Corporation its right, title or interest in, to or under any of the rights, properties or assets of Sub or the Company or otherwise to carry out this Agreement, the officers and directors of the Surviving Corporation shall be authorized to execute and deliver, in the name and on behalf of Sub or the Company, all such deeds, bills of sale, assignments and assurances and to take and do, in the name and on behalf of Sub or the Company, all such other actions and things as may be necessary or desirable to vest, perfect or confirm any and all right, title and interest in, to and under such rights, properties or assets in the Surviving Corporation or otherwise to carry out this Agreement.

ARTICLE II EFFECT OF THE MERGER ON THE CAPITAL STOCK OF THE CONSTITUENT CORPORATIONS; EXCHANGE OF CERTIFICATES

2.1 Effect on Capital Stock. At the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of Parent, Sub, the Company or the holders of any shares of Company Common Stock or any shares of capital stock of Sub:

A-2

- (a) Capital Stock of Sub. Each share of the capital stock of Sub issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be converted into and exchanged for one fully paid and nonassessable share of common stock of the Surviving Corporation.
- (b) Cancellation of Treasury Stock and Parent Owned Stock. Each share of Company Common Stock that is owned by the Company or by any subsidiary of the Company and each share of Company Common Stock that is owned by Parent, Sub or any other subsidiary of Parent immediately prior to the Effective Time shall automatically be cancelled and retired without any conversion thereof and no consideration shall be delivered with respect thereto.
- (c) Conversion of Common Stock.
 - (i) Each share of the Company Common Stock issued and outstanding as of the Effective Time, other than shares to be cancelled in accordance with Section 2.1(b), shall be converted, subject to Section 2.2(d), into one share of Parent Common Stock (the **Exchange Ratio**), subject to adjustment as provided for in this Section 2.1(c)(i). The Exchange Ratio shall not be adjusted if the Share Value (as defined below) is equal to or greater than \$50.00, but not greater than \$75.00. If the Share Value is greater than \$75.00, and Parent notifies the Company in writing of its election to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1(j), the Company shall have the option in its sole and absolute discretion, but not the obligation, to adjust the Exchange Ratio to be equal to the quotient of (a) \$75.00 divided by (b) the Share Value. If the Share Value is greater than \$75.00, and if Parent does not elect to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1(j), the Exchange Ratio shall remain unchanged. If the Share Value is less than \$50.00, and the Company notifies Parent in writing its election to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1(h) hereof, Parent shall have the option in its sole and absolute discretion, but not the obligation, to adjust the Exchange Ratio to be equal to the quotient of (c) \$50.00, divided by (d) the Share Value, and the Company shall be obligated to accept such adjustment. If the Share Value is less than \$50.00, and if the Company does not elect to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1(h), the Exchange Ratio shall be unchanged.

For purposes hereof, the Share Value shall be an amount equal to the average closing price for the Parent Common Stock as reported on the New York Stock Exchange for the twenty (20) consecutive trading days ending on the third business day preceding the date of the Company Stockholders Meeting (as defined in Section 5.1(d)), so long as the Closing Date occurs within five business days of the Company Stockholders Meeting or, if the Closing Date is more than five business days after the Company Stockholders Meeting, the date that is the third business day preceding the Closing Date. For example, if the Company s Stockholders Meeting is on a Wednesday and the Closing Date is less than five business days after that date, the last date of the measurement period would be the preceding Friday, assuming that each of the interim days and the Friday were business days.

- (ii) If, prior to the Effective Time, Parent should split or combine the Parent Common Stock, or pay a stock dividend or other stock distribution in Parent Common Stock, or if the Parent Common Stock is altered or adjusted in any reclassification, recapitalization or similar transaction, then the Exchange Ratio will be appropriately adjusted to reflect such split, combination, dividend or other distribution or reclassification, recapitalization or similar transaction.
- (iii) As of the Effective Time, all such shares of Company Common Stock shall no longer be outstanding and shall automatically be converted and retired and shall cease to exist, and each certificate previously representing any such shares shall thereafter represent the right to receive a certificate representing the shares of Parent Common Stock into which such Company Common Stock was converted in the Merger. The holders of such certificates

A-3

previously evidencing such shares of Company Common Stock outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall cease to have any rights with respect to such shares of Company Common Stock as of the Effective Time except as otherwise provided herein or by law. Such certificates previously representing shares of Company Common Stock shall be exchanged for certificates representing whole shares of Parent Common Stock issued in consideration therefor upon the surrender of such certificates in accordance with the provisions of Section 2.2, without interest. No fractional shares of Parent Common Stock shall be issued and, in lieu thereof, a cash payment shall be made pursuant to Section 2.2(d).

(iv) The Company represents and warrants that the holders of the Company Common Stock are not entitled to dissenters rights under applicable law or under the articles of incorporation of the Company.

2.2 Exchange of Certificates.

Exchange Procedure. At or prior to the Effective Time, Parent shall deposit with a bank or trust company designated by Parent (a) and reasonably acceptable to Company (the **Exchange Agent**) for the benefit of the holders of Company Common Stock outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time, for exchange in accordance with this Section 2.2, through the Exchange Agent, (i) certificates evidencing the shares of Parent Common Stock issuable pursuant to Section 2.1(c) in exchange for outstanding shares of Company Common Stock and (ii) cash in an aggregate amount sufficient to pay for fractional shares pursuant to Section 2.2(d). Any interest, dividends, or other income earned on the investment of cash or other property deposited by Parent with the Exchange Agent in accordance with this Section 2.2 shall be for the account of and payable to Parent. As soon as reasonably practicable after the Effective Time but in any event no later than 10 days after the Effective Time, Parent shall cause to be mailed to each holder of record of a certificate or certificates which immediately prior to the Effective Time represented outstanding shares of Company Common Stock (the Certificates), (i) a letter of transmittal (which shall be in customary form and shall specify that delivery shall be effected, and risk of loss and title to the Certificates shall pass, only upon proper delivery of the Certificates to the Exchange Agent), and (ii) instructions for use in effecting the surrender of the Certificates in exchange for certificates representing shares of Parent Common Stock. Upon surrender of a Certificate for cancellation to the Exchange Agent, together with such letter of transmittal, duly executed, and such other documents as may reasonably be required by the Exchange Agent, the holder of such Certificate shall be entitled to receive in exchange therefor a certificate evidencing that number of whole shares of Parent Common Stock which such holder has the right to receive in respect of the shares of Company Common Stock formerly evidenced by such Certificate (after taking into account all shares of Company Common Stock then held of record by such holder), cash in lieu of fractional shares of Parent Common Stock to which such holder is entitled pursuant to Section 2.2(d) and any dividends or other distributions to which such holder is entitled pursuant to Section 2.2(b), and the Certificate so surrendered shall forthwith be cancelled. In the event of a transfer of ownership of Company Common Stock which is not registered in the transfer records of the Company, a certificate representing the proper number of shares of Parent Common Stock may be issued to a person other than the person in whose name the Certificate so surrendered is registered, if such Certificate, accompanied by all documents required to evidence and effect such transfer, shall be properly endorsed with signature guarantee or otherwise be in proper form for transfer, and the person requesting such payment shall pay any transfer or other taxes required by reason of the issuance of shares of Parent Common Stock to a person other than the registered holder of such Certificate or establish to the satisfaction of Parent that such tax has been paid or is not applicable. Until surrendered as contemplated by this Section 2.2, each Certificate shall be deemed at any time after the Effective Time to represent only the right to receive upon such surrender the certificate evidencing whole shares of Parent Common Stock, cash in lieu of any fractional shares of Parent Common Stock to which such holder is entitled pursuant to Section 2.2 (d) and any dividends or other distributions to which such holder is entitled pursuant to Section 2.2(b). No interest will be paid or will accrue on any cash payable pursuant to Section 2.2(b) or 2.2(d).

A-4

(b) Distributions with Respect to Unexchanged Shares. No dividends or other distributions declared or made after the Effective Time with respect to Parent Common Stock with a record date after the Effective Time shall be paid to the holder of any

unsurrendered Certificate with respect to the shares of Parent Common Stock represented thereby, and no cash payment in lieu of fractional shares shall be paid to any such holder pursuant to Section 2.2(d), in each case until the surrender of such Certificate in accordance with this Article II. Subject to the effect of applicable escheat laws, following surrender of such Certificate, there shall be paid to the holder of the certificate representing whole shares of Parent Common Stock issued in exchange therefor, without interest, (i) at the time of such surrender, the amount of any such cash payable in lieu of a fractional share of Parent Common Stock to which such holder is entitled pursuant to Section 2.2(d) and the amount of dividends or other distributions with a record date after the Effective Time theretofore paid with respect to such whole shares of Parent Common Stock, and (ii) at the appropriate payment date, the amount of dividends or other distributions with a record date after the Effective Time but prior to such surrender and with a payment date subsequent to such surrender payable with respect to such whole shares of Parent Common Stock.

- (c) No Further Ownership Rights in Company Common Stock. All shares of Parent Common Stock issued upon the surrender for exchange of Certificates in accordance with the terms of this Article II (including any cash paid pursuant to Section 2.2(b) or 2.2(d)) shall be deemed to have been issued (and paid) in full satisfaction of all rights pertaining to the shares of Company Common Stock theretofore represented by such Certificates, subject, however, to the Surviving Corporation s obligation to pay any dividends or make any other distributions with a record date prior to the Effective Time which may have been declared or made by the Company on such shares of Company Common Stock in accordance with the terms of this Agreement or prior to the date of this Agreement and which remain unpaid at the Effective Time and have not been paid prior to surrender. At the Effective Time, the stock transfer books of the Company shall be closed, and there shall be no further registrations of transfers of shares of Company Common Stock thereafter on the records of the Company. If, after the Effective Time, Certificates are presented to the Surviving Corporation, Parent or the Exchange Agent for any reason, they shall be cancelled and exchanged as provided in this Article II.
- (d) No Fractional Shares.
 - (i) No Certificates or scrip representing fractional shares of Parent Common Stock shall be issued upon the surrender for exchange of Certificates, and such fractional share interests will not entitle the owner thereof to vote or to any rights of a stockholder of Parent.
 - (ii) Each holder of shares of Company Common Stock issued and outstanding at the Effective Time who would otherwise be entitled to receive a fractional share of Parent Common Stock upon surrender of stock certificates for exchange pursuant to this Article II (after taking into account all shares of Company Common Stock then held by such holder) shall receive, in lieu thereof, cash in an amount equal to the value of such fractional shares, which shall be equal to the fraction of a share of Parent Common Stock that would otherwise be issued multiplied by the closing price of Parent s Common Stock on the Closing Date as reported in The Wall Street Journal.
 - (iii) As soon as practicable after the determination of the amount of cash, if any, to be paid to the holders of Certificates with respect to any fractional share interests, Parent shall promptly pay such amounts to such holders of Certificates subject to and in accordance with the terms of Section 2.2(b).
- (e) No Liability. None of Parent, Sub, the Company or the Exchange Agent shall be liable to any holder of shares of Company Common Stock for any shares of Parent Common Stock (or dividends or distributions with respect thereto) or cash otherwise deliverable or payable to any holder of shares of Company Common Stock that is delivered to a public official pursuant to any applicable abandoned property, escheat or similar law.

A-5

ARTICLE III REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

- 3.1 Representations and Warranties of the Company. Except as set forth on the Disclosure Schedule (provided that an item on such Disclosure Schedule shall be deemed to qualify only the particular subsection or subsections of this Section 3.1 specified for such item) delivered by the Company to Parent prior to the execution of this Agreement (the **Company Disclosure Schedule**), the Company represents and warrants to Parent and Sub as follows:
 - (a) Organization, Standing and Corporate Power. The Company is and each of its subsidiaries is a corporation or limited liability company duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction in which it is organized and has the requisite corporate power and authority (or, in the case of limited liability company subsidiaries, limited liability company power and authority) to carry on its business as now being conducted. The Company and each of its subsidiaries is duly qualified or licensed to do business as a foreign corporation (or, in the case of limited liability company subsidiaries, as a foreign limited liability company) and is in good standing in each jurisdiction in which the nature of its business or the

ownership or leasing of its properties makes such qualification or licensing necessary, other than in such jurisdictions where the failure to be so qualified or licensed would not have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. The Company has delivered to Parent complete and correct copies of its articles of incorporation and by-laws and the articles of incorporation and by-laws or other organizational documents of its subsidiaries, in each case as amended to the date of this Agreement.

- (b) Subsidiaries and Other Equity Interests. Section 3.1(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule contains a list of each subsidiary of the Company and its jurisdiction of incorporation or organization. All the outstanding shares of capital stock of each such subsidiary (or, in the case of limited liability company subsidiaries, the member interests) have been validly issued and are fully paid and nonassessable and are owned as set forth in Section 3.1(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, free and clear of all pledges, claims, liens, charges, encumbrances and security interests of any kind or nature whatsoever (collectively, Liens). Except as set forth in Section 3.1(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, the Company does not own, directly or indirectly, any capital stock or other ownership interest in any corporation, partnership, limited partnership, limited liability company, joint venture or other entity.
- Capital Structure. The authorized capital stock of the Company consists of as of the date hereof, and will consist of as of the (c) Effective Time, 50,000,000 shares of Company Common Stock and 1,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$.01 par value per share (the Company Preferred Stock), of which 50,000 shares are designated Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock (Junior Preferred Stock). The rights, privileges and preferences of the Company Common Stock and Company Preferred Stock are as stated in the Company s Restated Articles of Incorporation. As of the close of business on July 6, 2001, (i) 14,859,642 shares of the Company Common Stock and no shares of the Company Preferred Stock were issued and outstanding, (ii) 14,380,681 shares of Company Common Stock were held by the Company in its treasury, (iii) 2,399,966 shares of Company Common Stock were reserved for issuance upon exercise of currently outstanding Stock Options (as defined in Section 5.5), and (iv) 50,000 shares of Junior Preferred Stock were reserved for issuance upon exercise of preferred share purchase rights (the Rights) issued pursuant to the Rights Agreement, dated as of October 17, 1997, as amended, between the Company and The Chase Manhattan Bank, as Rights Agent (the Rights Agreement). All issued and outstanding shares of Company Common Stock are, and all shares which may be issued upon the exercise of Stock Options will be, duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable, and are not subject to and were not issued in violation of any preemptive rights. Except as set forth in Section 3.1(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule and to the knowledge of the Company, as of the date hereof, there are no voting trusts, voting agreements, irrevocable proxies or other agreements with respect to any voting shares of capital stock of the Company. There are no bonds, debentures, notes or other indebtedness of the Company or any of its subsidiaries having the right to vote (or convertible into or exchangeable for other securities having the right to vote) on any matters on

A-6

which the stockholders of the Company may vote. Except as set forth above, as of the date of this Agreement, there are no outstanding securities, options, warrants, calls, rights, commitments, agreements, arrangements or undertakings of any kind to which the Company or any of its subsidiaries is a party or by which any of them is bound obligating the Company or any of its subsidiaries to issue, deliver or sell, or cause to be issued, delivered or sold, additional shares of capital stock or other voting securities of the Company or of any of its subsidiaries or obligating the Company or any of its subsidiaries to issue, grant, extend or enter into any such security, option, warrant, call, right, commitment, agreement, arrangement or undertaking. There are no outstanding contractual obligations of the Company or any of its subsidiaries to repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any shares of capital stock (or options to acquire any such shares) of the Company or any of its subsidiaries. There are no agreements, arrangements or commitments of any character (contingent or otherwise) pursuant to which any person is or may be entitled to receive any payment based on the revenues, earnings or financial performance of the Company or any of its subsidiaries or assets or calculated in accordance therewith (other than ordinary course payments or commissions to sales representatives of the Company based upon revenues generated by them without augmentation as a result of the transactions contemplated hereby) or to cause the Company or any of its subsidiaries to file a registration statement under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act), or which otherwise relate to the registration of any securities of the Company.

(d) Authority; Noncontravention. The Company has the requisite corporate power and authority to enter into this Agreement and, subject to the Company Stockholder Approval, to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. The execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Company and the consummation by the Company of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Company, subject to the Company Stockholder Approval of this Agreement. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the Company and constitutes a valid and binding obligation of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with its terms, subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other similar laws affecting creditors rights generally.

The execution and delivery of this Agreement does not, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and compliance with the provisions of this Agreement will not, except as set forth in Section 3.1(d) of the

Company Disclosure Schedule, conflict with, or result in any violation of or default (with or without notice or lapse of time, or both) under, or give rise to a right of termination, cancellation or acceleration of any obligation or to loss of a material benefit under, or result in the creation of any Lien upon any of the properties or assets of the Company or any of its subsidiaries under, (i) the articles of incorporation or by-laws of the Company or the comparable charter or organizational documents of any of its subsidiaries, (ii) any loan or credit agreement, note, bond, mortgage, indenture, lease or other agreement, instrument, permit, concession, franchise or license applicable to the Company or any of its subsidiaries or their respective properties or assets or (iii) subject to the governmental filings and other matters referred to in the following sentence, any judgment, order, decree, statute, law, ordinance, rule or regulation applicable to the Company or any of its subsidiaries or their respective properties or assets, other than, in the case of clauses (ii) or (iii), any such conflicts, violations, defaults or rights that individually or in the aggregate would not (x) have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, (y) impair in any material respect the ability of the Company to perform its obligations under this Agreement or (z) prevent or materially delay the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

No consent, approval, order or authorization of, or registration, declaration or filing with, any federal, state or local government or any court, administrative or regulatory agency or commission or other governmental authority or agency, domestic or foreign (a **Governmental Entity**), is required by the Company or any of its subsidiaries in connection with the execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Company or the consummation by the Company of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, except for (i) the filing with the Federal Trade Commission and

A-7

the Antitrust Division of the Department of Justice (the Specified Agencies) of a premerger notification and report form by the Company under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976 (the HSR Act), (ii) the filing with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the SEC) of (x) the Proxy Statement (as defined in Section 5.1) and (y) such reports under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the **Exchange Act**), as may be required in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, (iii) the filing of the articles of merger with the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada and appropriate documents with the relevant authorities of other states in which the Company is qualified to do business, (iv) the filing with and the approval by all applicable gaming regulatory bodies and all applicable lottery regulatory bodies in jurisdictions where the Company or its subsidiaries are engaged in business and (v) such other consents, approvals, orders, authorizations, registrations, declarations and filings the failure of which to be obtained or made would not have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, impair in any material respect the ability of the Company to perform its obligations under this Agreement or prevent or materially delay the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Neither the Company nor any subsidiary of the Company nor any director or officer of the Company or any subsidiary of the Company has received any written claim, demand, notice, complaint, court order or administrative order from any Governmental Entity in the past three years, asserting that a license of it or them, as applicable, under any Gaming Laws (as defined in Section 3.1(o)) or under any Lottery Laws (as defined in Section 3.1(o)) is being or may be revoked or suspended other than such claims, demands, notices, complaints, court orders or administrative orders which would not have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.

Company SEC Documents; Financial Statements. Since January 1, 1998, the Company has timely filed with the SEC all (e) required reports and forms and other documents (the Company SEC Documents). As of their respective dates, the Company SEC Documents complied in all material respects with the requirements of the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, as the case may be, and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder applicable to such Company SEC Documents and none of the Company SEC Documents contained any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. Except to the extent that information contained in any Company SEC Document has been revised or superseded by a later-filed Company SEC Document filed and publicly available prior to the date of this Agreement, none of the Company SEC Documents contains any untrue statement of a material fact or omits to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. The financial statements of the Company included in the Company SEC Documents comply as to form in all material respects with applicable accounting requirements and the published rules and regulations of the SEC with respect thereto, have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles (except, in the case of unaudited statements, as permitted by Form 10-Q of the SEC) applied on a consistent basis during the periods involved (except as may be indicated in the notes thereto) and fairly present the consolidated financial position of the Company and its consolidated subsidiaries as of the dates thereof and the consolidated results of its operations and cash flows for the periods then ended. Except as set forth in the Company SEC Documents filed prior to the date of this Agreement and publicly available and except for liabilities and obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice since the date of the most recent balance sheet included in the Company SEC Documents, neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries has any material liabilities or obligations of any nature (whether accrued, absolute, contingent or otherwise) required by generally accepted accounting principles to be recognized or disclosed on a balance sheet of the Company and its consolidated subsidiaries or in the notes thereto.

(f) Information Supplied. None of the information supplied or to be supplied by the Company specifically for inclusion or incorporation by reference in (i) the Form S-4 (as defined in Section 5.1) will, at the time the Form S-4 is filed with the SEC, at any time it is amended or supplemented or at the time it becomes effective under the Securities Act, contain any untrue

A-8

statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading or (ii) the Proxy Statement will, at the date it is first mailed to the Company s stockholders or the Parent s stockholders or at the time of the Company Stockholders Meeting or the Parent Stockholders Meeting (as defined in Section 5.1(d)), contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading. The Proxy Statement will comply as to form in all material respects with the requirements of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, except that no representation or warranty is made by the Company with respect to statements made or incorporated by reference therein based on information supplied by Parent or Sub specifically for inclusion or incorporation by reference therein.

- (g) Absence of Certain Changes or Events. Except as disclosed in the Company SEC Documents filed prior to the date of this Agreement and publicly available, since June 30, 2000, the Company has conducted its business only in the ordinary course consistent with prior practice, and there has not been (i) any Material Adverse Change in the Company, (ii) any declaration, setting aside or payment of any dividend or other distribution (whether in cash, stock or property) with respect to any of the Company s capital stock, (iii) any split, combination or reclassification of any of its capital stock or any issuance or the authorization of any issuance of any other securities in respect of, in lieu of or in substitution for shares of its capital stock, (iv) any granting by the Company or any of its subsidiaries to any officer or management employee of the Company or any of its subsidiaries of (x) any increase in compensation, except in the ordinary course of business or as was required under employment agreements in effect as of the date of the most recent audited financial statements included in the Company SEC Documents filed prior to the date of this Agreement (a list of all such employment agreements with officers or management employees being set forth in Section 3.1(g) of the Company Disclosure Schedule) or (y) any right to participate in (by way of bonus or otherwise) the revenues or profits of the Company or any of its subsidiaries, (v) any granting by the Company or any of its subsidiaries to any such officer or management employee of any increase in severance or termination pay, except with respect to executive officers of the Company as was required under employment, severance or termination agreements in effect as of the date of the most recent audited financial statements included in the Company SEC Documents filed prior to the date of this Agreement and publicly available and with respect to other management employees of the Company in the ordinary course of business, (vi) any entry into, or renewal or modification, by the Company or any of its subsidiaries, of any employment, consulting, severance or termination agreement with any officer, director or management employee of the Company or any of its subsidiaries, (vii) any damage, destruction or loss, whether or not covered by insurance, that has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company or (viii) any change in accounting methods. principles or practices by the Company materially affecting its assets, liabilities or business. Since March 31, 2001, there has not been any other action taken by the Company or any of its subsidiaries which, if Section 4.1(a) had then been in effect, would have been prohibited by such section if taken without Parent s consent (and no agreement, understanding, obligation or commitment to take any such action exists).
- (h) Litigation. Except as disclosed in the Company SEC Documents filed prior to the date of this Agreement and publicly available, there is no suit, action, investigation, audit or proceeding pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened against the Company or any of its subsidiaries that would (i) have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, (ii) impair in any material respect the ability of the Company to perform its obligations under this Agreement or (iii) prevent or delay in any material respect the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, nor is there any judgment, decree, injunction, rule or order of any Governmental Entity or arbitrator outstanding against the Company or any of its subsidiaries having, or which is reasonably likely to have, any effect referred to in the foregoing clauses (i), (ii) or (iii).

A-9

- (i) Brokers. Neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries nor any of their respective officers, directors or employees has employed any broker or finder or incurred any liability for any financial advisory fees, brokerage fees, commissions or finder s fees (other than financial advisory fees payable to Dresdner Kleinwort Wasserstein, Inc., as provided in the letter agreement, dated August 29, 2000, as amended by the letter agreements provided to Parent and no broker or finder has acted directly or indirectly for the Company or any of its subsidiaries in connection with this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby.
- (j) Voting Requirements. The Board of Directors of the Company at a meeting duly called and held: (i) determined that the Merger is advisable and fair and in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders; (ii) approved the Merger and this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; (iii) recommended approval of this Agreement and the Merger by the

holders of Company s Common Stock and directed that the Merger be submitted for consideration by the Company s stockholders, (iv) adopted a resolution having the effect of causing the Merger not to be subject to the Rights Agreement or Sections 78.411 through 78.444, inclusive, of the NRS and (v) adopted a resolution amending the bylaws of the Company to provide that Sections 78.378 through 78.3793, inclusive, of the NRS do not apply to any acquisition of a controlling interest (as defined in Section 78.3875 of the NRS) in the Company in connection with the Merger, this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement which amendment Parent shall cause to remain in effect for at least ten days following the Effective Time. The affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Company Common Stock entitled to vote is the only vote of the holders of any class or series of the Company s capital stock necessary to approve the Merger, this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

- (k) Title to Properties. The Company and its subsidiaries have good and indefeasible title to, or valid leasehold interests in, all their properties and assets except where such failure would not have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.
- (l) ERISA Compliance.
 - The Company has delivered to, or made available for review by, Parent true, complete and correct copies of all employee benefit plans (as defined in Section 3(3) of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended (ERISA)) and all other collective bargaining agreements or bonus, pension, profit sharing, deferred compensation, incentive compensation, stock ownership, stock purchase, stock option, phantom stock, retirement, vacation, severance, disability, death benefit, hospitalization, medical or other plans, arrangements or understandings (whether or not legally binding) (collectively, **Benefit Plans**) currently maintained, or contributed to, or required to be maintained or contributed to, by the Company or any other person or entity that, together with the Company, is treated as a single employer under Section 414(b), (c), (m) or (o) of the Code (each a **Commonly Controlled Entity**), including all employment, termination, severance or other contracts for the benefit of any current or former employees, officers or directors of the Company or any of its subsidiaries that require any material future performance by the Company. The Company has delivered to, or made available for review by, Parent true, complete and correct copies of (1) the most recent annual report on Form 5500 filed with the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) with respect to each of its Benefit Plans (if any such report was required), (2) the most recently prepared actuarial report for each such Benefit Plan, (3) the most recent summary plan description for each such Benefit Plan for which such summary plan description is required, (4) the most recently received IRS determination letter for each such Benefit Plan and (5) each trust agreement and group annuity contract relating to any such Benefit Plan. Neither the Company nor any Commonly Controlled Entity presently sponsors, maintains, contributes to, is required to contribute to, nor has the Company or any Commonly Controlled Entity ever sponsored, maintained, contributed to, or been required to contribute to, any employee pension benefit plan subject to Title IV or Section 302 of ERISA (a Pension Plan), including, without

A-10

limitation, any multiemployer plan within the meaning of Section 3(37) or 4001(a)(3) of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code.

- (ii) Each of the Company s and its subsidiaries Benefit Plans has been administered in accordance with its terms except for failures that would not have a Material Adverse Effect. The Company, each of its subsidiaries and all such Benefit Plans are in compliance with applicable provisions of ERISA and the Code except for failures that would not have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (iii) Except for cases that would not have a Material Adverse Effect, all of the Company s and its subsidiaries Pension Plans intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code have been the subject of determination letters from the IRS to the effect that such Pension Plans are qualified and exempt from federal income taxes under Sections 401(a) and 501(a), respectively, of the Code and no such determination letter has been revoked nor, to the knowledge of the Company, has revocation been threatened. No Pension Plan has been operated in any respect that would adversely affect its qualification or been amended since the date of its most recent determination letter or application therefor in any respect that would adversely affect its qualification or materially increase its costs.
- (iv) Except for cases that would not have a Material Adverse Effect, none of the Company, any of its subsidiaries, any officer of the Company or any of its subsidiaries or any of the Company s or its subsidiaries. Benefit Plans which are subject to ERISA, including, without limitation, its Pension Plans, any trusts created thereunder or any trustee or administrator thereof, has engaged in a non-exempt prohibited transaction (as such term is defined in Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code) or any other breach of fiduciary responsibility that could subject the Company, or any of its subsidiaries or any officer of the Company or any of its subsidiaries, to tax or penalty under ERISA, the Code or other applicable law that is material to the business of the Company and that has not been corrected. Except for cases that would not have a Material Adverse Effect, neither any of such Benefit Plans nor any of such trusts has been terminated.

- (v) Except as set forth in Section 3.1(l) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement will not result in an increase in the amount of compensation or benefits or accelerate the vesting or timing of payment of any benefits payable to or in respect of any employee or former employee of the Company or any subsidiary of the Company or the beneficiary or dependent of any such employee or former employee.
- (vi) With respect to any of the Company s or any of its subsidiaries Benefit Plans that is an employee welfare benefit plan, (x) no such Benefit Plan is funded through a welfare benefit fund, as such term is defined in Section 419(e) of the Code, (y) each such Benefit Plan that is a group health plan, as such term is defined in Section 5000(b)(1) of the Code, complies in all material respects with the applicable requirements of Section 4980B(f) of the Code and (z) each such Benefit Plan (including any such Benefit Plan covering retirees or other former employees) may be amended or terminated without material liability to the Company or any of its subsidiaries on or at any time after the Effective Time.
- (vii) No Commonly Controlled Entity has incurred any material liability to a Pension Plan (other than for contributions not yet due).
- (viii) Except as disclosed in Section 3.1(l) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, neither the Company nor any subsidiary has any unfunded liabilities pursuant to any Company Benefit Plan that is not intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code and is an employee pension benefit plan within the meaning of Section 3(2) of ERISA, a nonqualified deferred compensation plan or an excess benefit plan.

A-11

(m) Taxes.

- (i) Each of the Company and its subsidiaries has timely filed all material federal, state, local and foreign tax returns and reports required to be filed by it through the date hereof and shall timely file all such returns and reports required to be filed on or before the Effective Time. All such returns and reports are and will be true, complete and correct in all material respects. The Company and each of its subsidiaries has paid and discharged (or the Company has paid and discharged on such subsidiary s behalf) all material taxes due from them, other than such taxes as are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and are adequately reserved for on the most recent financial statements contained in the Company SEC Documents filed prior to the date of this Agreement and publicly available.
- (ii) No claim or deficiency for any taxes has been proposed, threatened, asserted or assessed by the IRS or any other taxing authority or agency against the Company, or any of its subsidiaries which would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect upon the Company. No requests for waivers of the time to assess any taxes are pending. No power of attorney has been granted by the Company or any of its subsidiaries with respect to taxes which is currently in force. The federal income tax returns of the Company have not been examined by the IRS in the last six years. Neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries has made any election under Section 341(f) of the Code.
- (iii) To the Company s knowledge, neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries has taken or agreed to take any action or has any knowledge of any fact or circumstance that would prevent the Merger from qualifying as a reorganization within the meaning of Sections 368 of the Code.
- (iv) As used in this Agreement, taxes shall include all federal, state, local and foreign income, property, sales, excise and other taxes, of any nature whatsoever (whether payable directly or by withholding), together with any interest and penalties, additions to tax or additional amounts imposed with respect thereto. Notwithstanding the definition of subsidiary set forth in Section 8.3 of this Agreement, for the purposes of this Section 3.1(m), references to the Company and each of its subsidiaries shall include former subsidiaries of the Company for the periods during which any such corporations were included in the consolidated federal income tax return of the Company.
- (n) No Excess Parachute Payments. Except as set forth in Section 3.1(n) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, any amount that could be received (whether in cash or property or the vesting of property) in connection with any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement by any employee, officer or director of the Company or any of its affiliates who is a disqualified individual (as such term is defined in proposed Treasury Regulation Section 1.280G-1) under any employment, severance or termination agreement, other compensation arrangement or Benefit Plan currently in effect or in effect as of the Closing Date would not be characterized as an excess parachute payment (as such term is defined in Section 280G(b)(1) of the Code).
- (o) Compliance with Applicable Laws.

(i) Each of the Company and its subsidiaries has in effect all material federal, state, local and foreign governmental approvals, authorizations, certificates, filings, franchises, licenses, notices, permits and rights (Permits) necessary for it to own, lease or operate its properties and assets and to carry on its business as now conducted, and there has occurred no default under any such Permit, except for such defaults as would not individually or in the aggregate have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. To the Company s knowledge as of the date hereof, no Governmental Entity is considering limiting, suspending or revoking any of the Company s or its subsidiaries material Permits. Except as disclosed in the Company SEC Documents filed prior to the date of this Agreement and publicly available, the Company and its subsidiaries are in compliance with all applicable

A-12

statutes, laws, ordinances, rules, orders and regulations of any Governmental Entity, except for noncompliance which would not have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.

(ii) The Company and each of its subsidiaries are, and each of their respective directors, officers, and persons performing management functions similar to officers are, in compliance with all applicable Gaming Laws and Lottery Laws, except for noncompliance which would not have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. The term **Gaming Laws** means any Federal, state, local or foreign statute, ordinance, rule, regulation, permit, consent, registration, qualification, finding of suitability, approval, license, judgment, order, decree, injunction or other authorization, including any condition of limitation placed thereon, governing or relating to the current or contemplated casino and gaming activities and operations of the Company or any of its subsidiaries. The term **Lottery Laws** means any Federal, state, local or foreign statute, ordinance, rule, regulation, permit, consent, registration, qualification, finding of suitability, approval, license, judgment, order, decree, injunction or other authorization, including any condition of limitation placed thereon, governing or relating to the current or contemplated lottery activities and operations of the Company or any of its subsidiaries.

(p) Environmental.

- (i) The Company and each of its subsidiaries is, and has been, and each of the Company s former subsidiaries, while subsidiaries of the Company, was, in compliance with all applicable Environmental Laws, except for noncompliance which would not have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. The term **Environmental Laws** means any federal, local or foreign statute, code, ordinance, rule, regulation, policy, guideline, permit, consent, approval, license, judgment, order, writ, decree, injunction or other authorization, including the requirement to register underground storage tanks, relating to: (A) emissions, discharges, releases or threatened releases of Hazardous Material (as defined below) into the environment, including, without limitation, into ambient air, soil, sediments, land surface or subsurface, buildings or facilities, surface water, groundwater, publicly owned treatment works, septic systems or land; (B) the generation, treatment, storage, disposal, use, handling, manufacturing, transportation or shipment of Hazardous Material; or (C) protection of the environment.
- (ii) During the period of ownership or operation by the Company and its subsidiaries of any of their respective current or previously owned or leased properties, there have been no releases of Hazardous Material in, on, under or affecting such properties or, to the knowledge of the Company, any surrounding site, except in each case for those which would not have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. The Company has not shipped any Hazardous Material to any disposal site for which it is subject to any liability, except for such liabilities which would not have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. Prior to the period of ownership or operation by the Company and its subsidiaries of any of their respective current or previously owned or leased properties, no Hazardous Material was generated, treated, stored, disposed of, used, handled, released or manufactured at, or transported, shipped or disposed of from, such current or previously owned or leased properties, and there were no releases of Hazardous Material in, on, under or affecting any such property or any surrounding site, except in each case for those which would not have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company. The term

Hazardous Material means (A) hazardous materials, contaminants, constituents, medical wastes, hazardous or infectious wastes and hazardous substances as those terms are defined in the following statutes and their implementing regulations: the Hazardous Materials Transportation Act, 49 U.S.C. § 1801 et seq., the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, 42 U.S.C. § 6901 et seq., the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, as amended by the Superfund Amendments and Reauthorization Act, 42 U.S.C. § 9601 et seq., the Clean Water Act, 33 U.S.C. § 1251 et seq. and the Clean Air Act, 42 U.S.C. § 7401 et seq., (B) petroleum, including crude oil and any fractions thereof,

A-13

(C) natural gas, synthetic gas and any mixtures thereof, (D) asbestos and/or asbestos-containing material and (E) polychlorinated biphenyls (**PCBs**) or materials or fluids containing PCBs in excess of 50 ppm.

(q) Contracts; Debt Instruments. Except as disclosed in the Company SEC Documents filed prior to the date of this Agreement and on Schedule 3.1(q) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, there is no contract or agreement that is material to the business, financial condition or results of operations of the Company and its subsidiaries taken as a whole. Each material contract disclosed in the Company SEC Documents and on Schedule 3.1(q) of the Company Disclosure Schedule is a valid and legally binding obligation of the Company or its subsidiaries, whichever is applicable, and is in full force and effect. Neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries is in violation of or in default under (nor does there exist any condition which upon the passage of time or the giving of notice, or both, would cause such a violation or default under) any loan or credit agreement, note, bond, mortgage, indenture, lease or any other contract, agreement, arrangement or understanding to which it is a party or by which it or any of its properties or assets is bound, except for violations or defaults that would not have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company.

(r) Intellectual Property.

- (i) Except as would not have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company, (i) the Company and each of its subsidiaries owns, has the right to acquire or is licensed or otherwise has the right to use (in each case, free and clear of any Liens), all Intellectual Property (as defined below) used in or necessary for the conduct of its business as currently conducted, (ii) no claims are pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened, that the Company or any of its subsidiaries is infringing on or otherwise violating the rights of any person with regard to any Intellectual Property, and (iii) to the knowledge of the Company, no person is infringing on or otherwise violating any right of the Company or any of its subsidiaries with respect to any Intellectual Property owned by and/or licensed to the Company or its subsidiaries.
- (ii) For purposes of this Agreement, Intellectual Property shall mean patents, copyrights, trademarks (registered or unregistered), service marks, brand names, trade dress, trade names, the goodwill associated with the foregoing and registrations in any jurisdiction of, and applications in any jurisdiction to register, the foregoing; and trade secrets and rights in any jurisdiction to limit the use or disclosure thereof by any person.
- Insider Interests. Except as set forth in Section 3.1(s) of the Company Disclosure Schedule or as described in the Company SEC Documents, no officer or director of the Company or any of its subsidiaries or any affiliate of any officer or director of the Company or any of its subsidiaries (as the term affiliate is defined in Rule 12b-2 under the Exchange Act) nor any person identified on Schedule 3.1(s) attached hereto (i) has any interest in any assets or property (whether real or personal, tangible or intangible) of or used in the business of the Company or any subsidiary of the Company (other than as an owner of outstanding securities of the Company), (ii) has any direct or indirect interest of any nature whatever (other than ownership of one percent or less of any class of securities listed on a national securities exchange or traded publicly in the over-the-counter market) in any person or business which competes with, conducts any business similar to, has any arrangement or agreement (including arrangements regarding the shared use of personnel or facilities) with (whether as a customer or supplier or otherwise), or is involved in any way with, the Company or any subsidiary of the Company, or (iii) is indebted or otherwise obligated to the Company. The Company is not indebted or otherwise obligated to any such person, except for amounts due under normal arrangements applicable to all employees generally as to salary or reimbursement of ordinary business expenses not unusual in amount or significance. As of the date hereof, except for claims and proceedings listed in Section 3.1(s) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, to the knowledge of the Company there are no losses, claims, damages, costs, expenses, liabilities or judgments which would entitle any director, officer or employee of the Company or any of its subsidiaries to indemnification by the Company or its subsidiaries under applicable law,

A-14

the articles of incorporation or bylaws of the Company or any of its subsidiaries or any insurance policy maintained by the Company or any of its subsidiaries.

- (t) Fairness Opinion. The Company has received a written opinion from Dresdner Kleinwort Wasserstein, Inc. to the effect that the Exchange Ratio was, as of the date of this Agreement, fair from a financial point of view to the stockholders of the Company.
- (u) Noncompetition. The Company and its subsidiaries are not, and after the Effective Time neither the Surviving Corporation nor Parent will be (by reason of any agreement to which the Company is a party), subject to any non-competition or similar restriction on their respective businesses.
- (v) Nevada Takeover Statutes. As of the date hereof, the restrictions of Sections 78.378 through 78.3793 and 78.411 through 78.444 of the NRS are, and shall be, inapplicable to the Merger, this Agreement or any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- (w) Employment Agreements. Each of Thomas J. Matthews and Joseph Murphy has entered into an employment agreement dated the date hereof with the Company (collectively, the **Employment Agreements**), which become effective at the Effective Time,

and copies of such executed employment agreements have been delivered to Parent.

- 3.2 Representations and Warranties of Parent and Sub. Except as set forth on the Disclosure Schedule (provided that an item on such Disclosure Schedule shall be deemed to qualify only the particular subsection or subsections of this Section 3.2 specified for such item) delivered by Parent to the Company prior to the execution of this Agreement (the **Parent Disclosure Schedule**), Parent and Sub represent and warrant to the Company as follows:
 - (a) Organization, Standing and Corporate Power. Parent is and each of its subsidiaries is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction in which it is organized and has the requisite corporate power and authority to carry on its business as now being conducted. Parent is and each of its subsidiaries is duly qualified or licensed to do business as a foreign corporation and is in good standing in each jurisdiction in which the nature of its business or the ownership or leasing of its properties makes such qualification or licensing necessary, other than in such jurisdictions where the failure to be so qualified or licensed would not have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent. Parent has delivered to the Company complete and correct copies of its articles of incorporation and by-laws.
 - Capital Structure. The authorized capital stock of Parent consists of 320,000,000 shares of Parent Common Stock. At the close of business on June 30, 2001, (i) 156,074,952 shares of Parent Common Stock were issued and outstanding, (ii) 81,175,767 shares of Parent Common Stock were held by Parent in its treasury, and (iii) 5,233,644 shares of Parent Common Stock were reserved for issuance upon exercise of outstanding employee stock options to purchase shares of Parent Common Stock. Except as set forth above, at the close of business on June 30, 2001, no shares of capital stock or other voting securities of the Parent were issued, reserved for issuance or outstanding. All issued and outstanding shares of capital stock of Parent are, and all shares which may be issued pursuant to this Agreement will be, when issued, duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable and are not subject to and were not issued in violation of any preemptive rights. To the knowledge of Parent, there are no voting trusts, voting agreements, irrevocable proxies or other agreements with respect to any voting shares of capital stock of Parent. There are no bonds, debentures, notes or other indebtedness of Parent having the right to vote (or convertible into, or exchangeable for, securities having the right to vote) on any matters on which stockholders of Parent may vote. Except as set forth above, as of the date of this Agreement, there are no outstanding securities, options, warrants, calls, rights, commitments, agreements, arrangements or undertakings of any kind to which Parent or any of its subsidiaries is a party or by which any of them is bound obligating Parent or any of its subsidiaries to issue, deliver or sell, or cause to be issued, delivered or sold, additional shares of capital stock or other voting securities of Parent or of any of its subsidiaries or obligating Parent or any of its A-15

subsidiaries to issue, grant, extend or enter into any such security, option, warrant, call, right, commitment, agreement, arrangement or undertaking. There are no outstanding contractual obligations of Parent or any of its subsidiaries to repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any shares of capital stock of Parent or its subsidiaries. There are no agreements, arrangements or commitments of any character (contingent or otherwise) pursuant to which any person is or may be entitled to receive any payment based on the revenues, earnings or financial performance of Parent or any of its subsidiaries or assets or calculated in accordance therewith (other than ordinary course payments or commissions to sales representatives of Parent based upon revenues generated by them without augmentation as a result of the transactions contemplated hereby) or to cause Parent or any of its subsidiaries to file a registration statement under the Securities Act, or which otherwise relate to the registration of any securities of Parent. As of the date of this Agreement, the authorized capital stock of Sub consists of 25,000 shares of common stock, no par value of which 100 shares have been validly issued, are fully paid and nonassessable and are owned by Parent free and clear of any Liens.

(c) Authority; Noncontravention. Parent and Sub have the requisite corporate power and authority to enter into this Agreement and, subject to the Parent Stockholder Approval, to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. The execution and delivery of this Agreement by Parent and Sub and the consummation by Parent and Sub of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of Parent and Sub, subject to the Parent Stockholder Approval of this Agreement. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by Parent and Sub and constitutes a valid and binding obligation of each such party, enforceable against each such party in accordance with its terms subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other similar laws affecting creditors rights generally.

The execution and delivery of this Agreement does not, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and compliance with the provisions of this Agreement will not, conflict with, or result in any violation of, or default (with or without notice or lapse of time, or both) under, or give rise to a right of termination, cancellation or acceleration of any obligation or to loss of a material benefit under, or result in the creation of any Lien upon any of the properties or assets of Parent or any of its subsidiaries under, (i) the articles of incorporation or by-laws of Parent or Sub or the comparable charter or organizational documents of any other subsidiary of Parent, (ii) any loan or credit agreement, note, bond, mortgage, indenture, lease or other agreement, instrument, permit, concession, franchise or license applicable to Parent or any of its subsidiaries or their respective properties or assets or (iii) subject to the governmental filings and other matters referred to in the following

sentence, any judgment, order, decree, statute, law, ordinance, rule or regulation applicable to Parent or any of its subsidiaries or their respective properties or assets, other than, in the case of clauses (ii) or (iii), any such conflicts violations, defaults or rights that individually or in the aggregate would not (x) have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent, (y) impair in any material respect the ability of Parent and Sub to perform their respective obligations under this Agreement or (z) prevent or materially delay the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

No consent, approval, order or authorization of, or registration, declaration or filing with any Governmental Entity is required by Parent or any of its subsidiaries in connection with the execution and delivery of this Agreement or the consummation by Parent or Sub, as the case may be, of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, except for (i) the filing with the Specified Agencies of a premerger notification and report form under the HSR Act, (ii) the filing with the SEC of (x) the Form S-4 and (y) such reports under the Exchange Act as may be required in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, (iii) the filing of the articles of merger with the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada and appropriate documents with the relevant authorities of other states in which the Company is qualified to do business, (iv) the filing with and the approval by all applicable gaming regulatory bodies in jurisdictions where Parent or its subsidiaries are engaged in business and (v) such other consents, approvals, orders, authorizations, registrations, declarations and filings, including under (x) the

A-16

laws of any foreign country in which the Company or any of its subsidiaries conducts any business or owns any property or assets or (y) the takeover or blue sky laws of various states, the failure of which to be obtained or made would not have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent, impair in any material respect the ability of Parent or Sub to perform its obligations under this Agreement or prevent or materially delay the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Neither Parent nor any subsidiary of Parent nor any director or officer of Parent or any subsidiary of Parent has received any written claim, demand, notice, complaint, court order or administrative order from any Governmental Entity in the past three years, asserting that a license of it or them, as applicable, under any Gaming Laws (as defined in Section 3.1(o)) is being or may be revoked or suspended other than such claims, demands, notices, complaints, court orders or administrative orders which would not have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent.

- SEC Documents; Financial Statements. Since January 1, 1998, Parent has filed with the SEC all required reports and forms and other documents (the Parent SEC Documents). As of their respective dates, the Parent SEC Documents complied in all material respects with the requirements of the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, as the case may be, and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder applicable to such Parent SEC Documents and none of the Parent SEC Documents contained any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. Except to the extent that information contained in any Parent SEC Document has been revised or superseded by a later-filed Parent SEC Document filed and publicly available prior to the date of this Agreement, none of the Parent SEC Documents contains any untrue statement of a material fact or omits to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. The financial statements of Parent included in the Parent SEC Documents comply as to form in all material respects with applicable accounting requirements and the published rules and regulations of the SEC with respect thereto, have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles (except, in the case of unaudited statements, as permitted by Form 10-Q of the SEC) applied on a consistent basis during the periods involved (except as may be indicated in the notes thereto) and fairly present the consolidated financial position of Parent and its consolidated subsidiaries as of the dates thereof and the consolidated results of their operations and cash flows for the periods then ended. Except as set forth in the Parent SEC Documents filed prior to the date of this Agreement and publicly available, and except for liabilities and obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice since the date of the most recent consolidated balance sheet included in the Parent SEC Documents, neither Parent nor any of its subsidiaries has any material liabilities or obligations of any nature (whether accrued, absolute, contingent or otherwise) required by generally accepted accounting principles to be recognized or disclosed on a consolidated balance sheet of Parent and its consolidated subsidiaries or in the notes thereto.
- (e) Information Supplied. None of the information supplied or to be supplied by Parent or Sub specifically for inclusion or incorporation by reference in (i) the Form S-4 will, at the time the Form S-4 is filed with the SEC, at any time it is amended or supplemented or at the time it becomes effective under the Securities Act, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading or (ii) the Proxy Statement will, at the date the Proxy Statement is first mailed to the Company s stockholders or the Parent s stockholders or at the time of the Company Stockholders Meeting or the Parent Stockholders Meeting, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading. The Form S-4 and the Proxy Statement will comply as to form in all material respects with the requirements of the Exchange Act and the Securities Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, except that no representation or

warranty is made by Parent or Sub with respect to statements made or

A-17

incorporated by reference therein based on information supplied by the Company specifically for inclusion or incorporation by reference therein.

- (f) Absence of Certain Changes or Events. Except as disclosed in the Parent SEC Documents filed prior to the date of this Agreement and publicly available, since September 30, 2000, Parent has conducted its business only in the ordinary course consistent with prior practice and there has not been (i) any Material Adverse Change in Parent, (ii) any declaration, setting aside or payment of any dividend or other distribution (whether in cash, stock or property) with respect to any of Parent s capital stock, (iii) any split, combination or reclassification of any of its capital stock or any issuance or the authorization of any issuance of any other securities in respect of, in lieu of or in substitution for shares of its capital stock, (iv) any damage, destruction or loss, whether or not covered by insurance, that has or would have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent, (v) any change in accounting methods, principles or practices by Parent materially affecting its assets, liabilities or business, or (vi) any other action taken by Parent or any of its subsidiaries which, if Section 4.1(b) had then been in effect, would have been prohibited by such section if taken without Company s consent (and no agreement, understanding, obligation or commitment to take any such action exists).
- (g) Litigation. Except as disclosed in the Parent SEC Documents filed prior to the date of this Agreement and publicly available, there is no suit, action, investigation, audit or proceeding pending or, to the knowledge of Parent, threatened against Parent or any of its subsidiaries that would (i) have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent, (ii) impair in any material respect the ability of Parent to perform its obligations under this Agreement or (iii) prevent the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, nor is there any judgment, decree, injunction, rule or order of any Governmental Entity or arbitrator outstanding against the Company or any of its subsidiaries having, or which is reasonably likely to have, any effect referred to in the foregoing clauses (i), (ii) or (iii).
- (h) Brokers. Neither Parent nor any of its subsidiaries nor any of their respective officers, directors or employees has employed any broker or finder or incurred any liability for any financial advisory fees, brokerage fees, commissions or finder s fees and no broker or finder has acted directly or indirectly for Parent or any of its subsidiaries in connection with this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby.
- (i) Voting Requirements. The Board of Directors of Parent at a meeting duly called and held: (i) determined that the Merger is advisable and fair and in the best interests of Parent and its stockholders; (ii) approved the Merger and this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; (iii) recommended approval of the issuance of Parent Common Stock as contemplated by this Agreement by the holders of Parent s Common Stock and directed that such issuance be submitted for consideration by Parent s stockholders. The affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Parent Common Stock entitled to vote is the only vote of the holders of any class or series of the Parent s capital stock necessary to approve the Merger, this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- (j) Tax Matters. To Parent s knowledge, neither Parent nor any of its subsidiaries has taken or agreed to take any action or has any knowledge of any fact or circumstance that would prevent the Merger from qualifying as a reorganization within the meaning of Sections 368 of the Code.
- (k) Compliance with Applicable Laws.
 - (i) Each of Parent and its subsidiaries has in effect all material Permits necessary for it to own, lease or operate its properties and assets and to carry on its business as now conducted, and there has occurred no default under any such Permit. To Parent s knowledge, no Governmental Entity is considering limiting, suspending or revoking any of Parent s or its subsidiaries Permits. Except as disclosed in the Parent SEC Documents filed prior to the date of this Agreement and publicly available, Parent and its subsidiaries are in compliance

- with all applicable statutes, laws, ordinances, rules, orders and regulations of any Governmental Entity, except for noncompliance which would not have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent.
- (ii) Parent and each of its subsidiaries are, and each of their respective directors, officers, and persons performing management functions similar to officers are, in compliance with all applicable Gaming Laws, except for noncompliance which would not have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent.

Environmental.

- (i) Parent and each of its subsidiaries is, and has been, and each of Parent s former subsidiaries, while subsidiaries of Parent, was, in compliance with all applicable Environmental Laws, except for noncompliance which would not have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent.
- Ouring the period of ownership or operation by Parent and its subsidiaries of any of their respective current or previously owned or leased properties, there have been no releases of Hazardous Material in, on, under or affecting such properties or, to the knowledge of Parent, any surrounding site, except in each case for those which would not have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent. Parent has not shipped any Hazardous Material to any disposal site for which it is subject to any liability, except for such liabilities which would not have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent. Prior to the period of ownership or operation Parent and its subsidiaries of any of their respective current or previously owned or leased properties, no Hazardous Material was generated, treated, stored, disposed of, used, handled, released or manufactured at, or transported, shipped or disposed of from, such current or previously owned or leased properties, and there were no releases of Hazardous Material in, on, under or affecting any such property or any surrounding site, except in each case for those which would not have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent.
- (m) Contracts; Debt Instruments. Except as disclosed in the Parent SEC Documents filed prior to the date of this Agreement, there is no contract or agreement that is material to the business, financial condition or results of operations of Parent and its subsidiaries taken as a whole. Each material contract disclosed in the Parent SEC Documents is a valid and legally binding obligation of Parent or its subsidiaries, whichever is applicable, and is in full force and effect. Neither Parent nor any of its subsidiaries is in violation of or in default under (nor does there exist any condition which upon the passage of time or the giving of notice, or both, would cause such a violation or default under) any loan or credit agreement, note, bond, mortgage, indenture, lease or any other contract, agreement, arrangement or understanding to which it is a party or by which it or any of its properties or assets is bound, except for violations or defaults that would not have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent.
- (n) Intellectual Property. Except as would not have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent, (i) Parent and each of its subsidiaries owns, has the right to acquire or is licensed or otherwise has the right to use (in each case, free and clear of any Liens), all Intellectual Property (as defined below) used in or necessary for the conduct of its business as currently conducted, (ii) no claims are pending or, to the knowledge of Parent, threatened, that Parent or any of its subsidiaries is infringing on or otherwise violating the rights of any person with regard to any Intellectual Property, and (iii) to the knowledge of Parent, no person is infringing on or otherwise violating any right of Parent or any of its subsidiaries with respect to any Intellectual Property owned by and/or licensed to Parent or its subsidiaries.

A-19

(o) Interim Operations of Sub.

- (i) Sub was formed solely for the purpose of engaging in the transactions contemplated hereby, has engaged in no other business activities and has conducted its operations only as contemplated hereby.
- (ii) As of the date hereof and the Effective Time, except for obligations or liabilities incurred in connection with its incorporation or organization and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, Sub has not and will not have incurred, directly or indirectly, through any subsidiary, any obligations or liabilities or engaged in any business activities of any type or kind whatsoever or entered into any agreements or arrangements with any person.

ARTICLE IV COVENANTS RELATING TO CONDUCT OF BUSINESS

4.1 Conduct of Business.

(a) Conduct of Business by the Company. Except (i) to the extent prohibited by any Gaming Authority or a prior approval of a Gaming Authority is required to agree to the undertaking, (ii) as set forth on Schedule 4.1 or (iii) as consented to by Parent in writing, during the period from the date of this Agreement to the Effective Time, the Company shall, and shall cause its subsidiaries to, carry on their respective businesses in the usual, regular and ordinary course and in compliance in all material respects with all applicable laws and regulations and, to the extent consistent therewith, use all commercially reasonable efforts to preserve intact their current business organizations, keep available the services of their current officers and employees and preserve their relationships with customers, suppliers and others having business dealings with them. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing and except as set forth on Section 4.1(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, between the date of this Agreement and the Effective Time or until the earlier termination of this Agreement pursuant to its terms, the Company shall not, and shall not permit any of its subsidiaries to:

- (i) (A) declare, set aside or pay (whether in cash, stock, property or otherwise) any dividends on, or make any other distributions in respect of, any of its capital stock, other than dividends and distributions by any direct or indirect wholly owned subsidiary of the Company to its parent, (B) split, combine or reclassify any of its capital stock or issue or authorize the issuance of any other securities in respect of, in lieu of or in substitution for shares of its capital stock or (C) purchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any shares of capital stock of the Company or any of its subsidiaries or any other securities thereof or any rights, warrants or options to acquire any such shares or other securities;
- (ii) other than the issuance of Company Common Stock upon the exercise of Stock Options outstanding on the date of this Agreement in accordance with their present terms or in accordance with the present terms of any employment agreements existing on the date of this Agreement, (A) issue, deliver, sell, award, pledge, dispose of or otherwise encumber or authorize or propose the issuance, delivery, grant, sale, award, pledge or other encumbrance (including limitations in voting rights) or authorization of, any shares of its capital stock any other voting securities or any securities convertible into, or any rights, warrants or options to acquire, any such shares, voting securities or convertible securities, (B) amend, waive or otherwise modify the terms of any such rights, warrants or options (except as expressly contemplated by this Agreement) or (C) accelerate the vesting of any of the Stock Options (other than acceleration which occurs automatically in connection with the Merger in accordance with the written existing terms of Stock Options outstanding on the date hereof);
- (iii) amend its articles of incorporation, bylaws or other comparable charter or organizational documents, or alter through merger, liquidation, reorganization, restructuring or in any

A-20

other fashion the corporate structure or ownership of any material subsidiary of the Company;

- (iv) acquire or agree to acquire (for cash or shares of stock or otherwise) (A) by merging or consolidating with, or by purchasing a substantial portion of the assets of, or by any other manner, any business or any corporation, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, association or other business organization or division thereof or (B) any assets except purchases of inventory, fixtures, furniture, supplies and equipment in the ordinary course of business;
- (v) commence or undertake to commence the operation or management of a casino other than the existing casinos and the
 existing casino management contract of the Company or enter into any agreement or license pertaining to the Company s
 intellectual property used in Spin for Cash Joint Venture;
- (vi) mortgage or otherwise encumber or subject to any Lien, or sell, lease, exchange or otherwise dispose of any of, its properties or assets, except for sales of its properties or assets in the ordinary course of business and incurrence of immaterial Liens that do not materially interfere with the operation of the business of the Company or materially detract from the value of its properties and assets;
- (vii) (A) incur any indebtedness for borrowed money except in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practices or guarantee any such indebtedness of another person, issue or sell any debt securities or warrants or other rights to acquire any debt securities of the Company or any of its subsidiaries, guarantee any debt securities of another person, enter into any keep well or other agreement to maintain any financial statement condition of another person or enter into any arrangement having the economic effect of any of the foregoing, or (B) except as required under the terms of written agreements existing on the date hereof, make any loans, advances or capital contributions to, or investments in, any other person, other than to the Company or any direct or indirect wholly owned subsidiary of the Company;
- (viii) (A) settle the pending lawsuit with Acres Gaming Incorporated or (B) pay, discharge or satisfy any other claims, liabilities or obligations (absolute, accrued, asserted or unasserted, contingent or otherwise), other than the payment, discharge or satisfaction, in the ordinary course of business or in accordance with their terms, of liabilities reflected or reserved against in, or contemplated by, the most recent consolidated financial statements (or the notes thereto) of the Company included in the Company SEC Documents or incurred in the ordinary course of business;
- (ix) (A) increase the rate or terms of compensation payable or to become payable generally to any of the Company s or any of its subsidiaries directors, officers or employees other than reasonable increases to non-executive management employees, (B) pay or agree to pay any pension, retirement allowance, severance, continuation or termination benefit or other employee benefit not provided for by any existing Pension Plan, Benefit Plan or employment agreement described in the Company SEC Documents filed prior to the date of this Agreement and publicly available or set forth on the Company Disclosure Schedule, other than in the ordinary course of business, (C) establish, adopt or commit itself to any additional pension, profit sharing, bonus, incentive, deferred compensation, stock purchase, stock option, stock appreciation right, group insurance, retirement or other employee benefit plan, agreement or arrangement, or increase the rate or terms of any

employee plan or benefit arrangement, or amend or modify or increase the rate or benefits under or take any action to accelerate the rights or benefits under any collective bargaining agreement or any employee benefit plan, agreement or arrangement, including the Stock Option Plan or other Benefit Plan, (D) enter into any severance or employment agreement with or for the benefit of any person or agree to any severance pay, continuation pay or termination pay

A-21

other than in the ordinary course of business with respect to non-executive management, or (E) increase the rate of compensation under or otherwise change the terms of any existing employment agreement with any executive officers or directors; provided that the aggregate amount of all payments or increases in payments or benefits permitted under this Section 4.1(a)(ix) shall not in the aggregate be material;

- (x) except in the ordinary course of business, modify, amend, renew, fail to renew or terminate any material contract or agreement to which the Company or any subsidiary is a party or waive, release or assign any material rights or claims;
- (xi) change fiscal years;
- (xii) authorize, recommend, propose or announce an intention to adopt a plan of complete or partial liquidation or dissolution of the Company;
- (xiii) enter into any collective bargaining agreement;
- (xiv) engage in any transaction with, or enter into any agreement, arrangement or understanding with, directly or indirectly, any of the Company s directors or executive officers other than pursuant to such agreements existing on the date hereof and disclosed on the Company Disclosure Schedule;
- (xv) make or agree to make any new capital expenditures in amounts in excess of the amounts reflected in the capital expenditure budgets provided to Parent;
- (xvi) make or rescind any express or rescind any deemed election relating to taxes, settle or compromise any claim, action, suit, litigation, proceeding, arbitration, investigation, audit or controversy relating to taxes, or change any of its methods of reporting income or deductions for federal income tax purposes from those employed in the preparation of its federal income tax return for the taxable year ending June 30, 2000, except as may be required by applicable law;
- (xvii) amend, modify or waive any of the provisions of the Employment Agreements; or
- (xviii) authorize any of, or commit or agree to take any of, the foregoing actions.
- (b) Conduct of Business by Parent. During the period from the date of this Agreement to the Effective Time, Parent shall, and shall cause its subsidiaries to, carry on their respective businesses in the usual, regular and ordinary course and in compliance in all material respects with all applicable laws and regulations and, to the extent consistent therewith, use all commercially reasonable efforts to preserve intact their current business organizations, keep available the services of their current officers and employees and preserve their relationships with customers, suppliers and others having business dealings with them. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing and except as set forth on Section 4.1(b) of the Parent Disclosure Schedule, between the date of this Agreement and the Effective Time or until the earlier termination of this Agreement pursuant to its terms, Parent shall not:
 - (i) (A) declare, set aside or pay (whether in cash, stock, property or otherwise) any dividends on, or make any other distributions in respect of, any of its capital stock, or (B) split, combine or reclassify any of its capital stock or issue or authorize the issuance of any other securities in respect of, in lieu or in substitution for shares of its common stock, except for such actions taken in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice or under any stock option plans of Parent, as such plans may hereafter be amended;
 - (ii) amend its articles of incorporation or bylaws; or

- (iii) authorize, recommend, propose or announce an intention to adopt a plan of complete or partial liquidation or dissolution of Parent.
- 4.2 No Inconsistent Activities.

- In light of the consideration given by the Board of Directors of the Company prior to the execution of this Agreement to, among other things, the transactions contemplated hereby, and in light of the Company s representations contained in Section 3.1(j), the Company agrees that it shall not, nor shall it permit any of its subsidiaries to, nor shall it authorize or permit any officer, director or employee of, or any investment banker, attorney or other advisor or representative of, the Company or any of its subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, solicit or initiate, or encourage the submission of, any Takeover Proposal (as defined below), or participate in any discussions or negotiations regarding, or furnish to any person any non-public information with respect to, or take any other action to facilitate any inquiries or the making of any proposal that constitutes, or may reasonably be expected to lead to, any Takeover Proposal, provided, however, that nothing in this Section 4.2 shall prevent the Company or its Board of Directors from furnishing nonpublic information to, or entering into discussions or negotiations with, another person in connection with an unsolicited bona fide written proposal for a Takeover Proposal by such person, if and only to the extent that (i) such person has made a written proposal to the Board of Directors of the Company to consummate a Takeover Proposal, which proposal identifies a price or range of values to be paid for the outstanding securities or all or substantially all of the assets of the Company, (ii) the Board of Directors of the Company determines in good faith, after consultation with a financial advisor of nationally recognized reputation, that such Takeover Proposal is reasonably capable of being completed on substantially the terms proposed (which determination shall include confirmation that the party making the Takeover Proposal will have any funds necessary to complete the Takeover Proposal) and such Takeover Proposal would, if so completed, result in at transaction that would provide greater value to the holders of Company Common Stock than the Merger (a Superior Proposal), (iii) the Board of Directors of the Company determines in good faith, based on the advice of its outside legal counsel, that such action is necessary in order to comply with its fiduciary duties to the holders of Company Common Stock under applicable law, and (iv) before furnishing such nonpublic information to, or entering into discussions or negotiations with, such person, the Board of Directors receives from such person an executed confidentiality agreement in form and substance substantially similar to the confidentiality agreement dated June 21, 2001 between the Company and Parent (the Confidentiality Agreement).
- (including without limitation the terms and conditions of such proposal, the identity of the person or entity making it and all other information reasonably requested by Parent), within 48 hours of the receipt thereof, shall keep Parent informed of the status and details of any such inquiry, offer or proposal and answer Parent s questions with respect thereto. For purposes of this Agreement, **Takeover Proposal** means any proposal (whether or not in writing and whether or not delivered to the Company s stockholders generally) for a merger, consolidation, purchase of assets, tender offer or other business combination involving the Company or any of its subsidiaries or any proposal or offer to acquire in any manner, directly or indirectly, an equity interest in, 10% or more of the voting securities of, or a substantial portion of the assets of, the Company or any of its subsidiaries, other than the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries shall directly or indirectly, release any third party from any confidentiality agreement. Nothing contained herein shall prohibit the Company from disclosing to its stockholders the statement required by Rule 14e-2(a) under the Exchange Act with respect to a Takeover Proposal by means of a tender offer.
- (c) Parent agrees that prior to the Closing Date it shall not (i) consolidate with or merge into any other person whereby Parent is not or would not be the continuing or surviving corporation or entity and ultimate parent entity (as that term is used under the HSR Act and related rules) of such consolidation or merger, or (ii) transfer all or substantially all of its properties and assets to any

 A-23

person, unless, in each such case, such person acknowledges that the surviving entity shall continue to be bound by all obligations of Parent under this Agreement.

ARTICLE V ADDITIONAL AGREEMENTS

- 5.1 Preparation of Form S-4 and the Proxy Statement; Stockholders Meetings.
 - (a) As promptly as reasonably practicable after the execution of this Agreement, (i) the Company and Parent shall prepare and file with the SEC a joint proxy statement/registration statement relating to the meetings of the Company s stockholders to be held to obtain the Company Stockholder Approval and of the Parent stockholders to obtain the Parent Stockholder Approval (together with any amendments thereof or supplements thereto, the **Proxy Statement**) and (ii) Parent shall prepare and file with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-4 (together with all amendments thereto, the **Form S-4**) in which the Proxy Statement shall be included as a prospectus, in connection with the registration under the Securities Act of the shares of Parent Common Stock to be issued to the stockholders of the Company pursuant to the Merger. Each of Parent and the Company shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause the Form S-4 to become effective as promptly as practicable, and shall take all or any action required under any applicable federal or state securities laws in connection with the issuance of shares of Parent Common Stock pursuant to the Merger. Each of Parent and the Company shall furnish all information concerning itself to the other as the other may reasonably request in connection with such actions and the preparation of the Form S-4 and Proxy Statement. The Company authorizes Parent to utilize in the Form S-4 and in all such state filed materials, the information concerning the

Company and its subsidiaries provided to Parent in connection with, or contained in, the Proxy Statement. Parent promptly will advise the Company when the Form S-4 has become effective and of any supplements or amendments thereto, and the Company shall not distribute any written material that would constitute, as advised by counsel to the Company, a **prospectus** relating to the Merger or the Parent Common Stock within the meaning of the Securities Act or any applicable state securities law without the prior written consent of Parent. As promptly as practicable after the Form S-4 shall have become effective, each of the Company and Parent shall mail the Proxy Statement to its respective stockholders.

- (b) Parent agrees promptly to advise the Company if at any time prior to the respective meetings of stockholders of Parent or the Company any information provided by it in the Proxy Statement is or becomes incorrect or incomplete in any material respect and to provide the Company with the information needed to correct such inaccuracy or omission. Parent will furnish the Company with such supplemental information as may be necessary in order to cause the Proxy Statement, insofar as it relates to Parent and its subsidiaries, to comply with applicable law after the mailing thereof to the stockholders of Parent or the Company.
- (c) The Company agrees promptly to advise Parent if at any time prior to the respective meetings of stockholders of Parent or the Company any information provided by it in the Proxy Statement is or becomes incorrect or incomplete in any material respect and to provide Parent with the information needed to correct such inaccuracy or omission. The Company will furnish Parent with such supplemental information as may be necessary in order to cause the Proxy Statement, insofar as it relates to the Company and its subsidiaries, to comply with applicable law after the mailing thereof to stockholders of Parent or the Company.
- (d) As soon as reasonably practicable following the date of this Agreement but taking into account the likely timing of obtaining regulatory approvals to complete the transactions contemplated herein, each of the Company and Parent shall call and hold a meeting of its respective stockholders (the Company Stockholders Meeting and the Parent Stockholders Meeting, respectively), for the purpose of obtaining the Company Stockholder Approval and the Parent Stockholder Approval, respectively. Each of the Company and Parent shall use its commercially reasonably efforts to solicit from its stockholders proxies, and shall take all other action necessary or

A-24

advisable to secure the vote or consent of stockholders required by applicable law or otherwise to obtain the Company Stockholder Approval and the Parent Stockholder Approval, respectively, and through its respective Board of Directors, shall recommend to its respective stockholders the obtaining of the Company Stockholder Approval and the Parent Stockholder Approval, respectively.

5.2 Access to Information; Confidentiality.

- (a) Subject to any restrictions under applicable law, the Company shall, and shall cause its subsidiaries to, afford Parent, and the officers, employees, accountants, counsel, financial advisors and other representatives of Parent, reasonable access upon reasonable notice, during normal business hours during the period prior to the Effective Time to all their respective properties, books, contracts, commitments, personnel and records and, during such period, the Company shall, and shall cause each of its subsidiaries to, furnish promptly to Parent, (a) a copy of each report, schedule, registration statement and other document filed by it during such period pursuant to the requirements of federal or state securities laws and (b) all other information concerning its business, properties and personnel as Parent may reasonably request.
- (b) Subject to any restrictions under applicable law, Parent shall, and shall cause its subsidiaries to, afford the Company, and the officers, employees, accountants, counsel, financial advisors and other representatives of the Company, reasonable access upon reasonable notice, during normal business hours during the period prior to the Effective Time to all their respective properties, books, contracts, commitments, personnel and records and, during such period, Parent shall, and shall cause each of its subsidiaries to, furnish promptly to the Company, (a) a copy of each report, schedule, registration statement and other document filed by it during such period pursuant to the requirements of federal or state securities or gaming laws and (b) all other information concerning its business, properties and personnel as the Company may reasonably request.
- (c) Except as required by law, each of the Company and Parent will hold, and will cause its respective officers, employees, accountants, counsel, financial advisers and other representatives and affiliates to hold, any confidential information in accordance with the Confidentiality Agreement.

5.3 Reasonable Efforts; Notification.

(a) Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, each of the Company, Parent and Sub agrees to use commercially reasonable good faith efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions, and to do, or cause to be done, and to assist and cooperate with the other parties in doing, all things necessary, proper or advisable to consummate and make effective, in the most expeditious manner practicable, the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including (i) the

making of all necessary applications, registrations and filings (including filings with Governmental Entities, if any), (ii) the obtaining of all necessary actions or non-actions, licenses, consents, approvals or waivers from Governmental Entities and other third parties, (iii) taking of all commercially reasonable steps as may be necessary to obtain an approval or waiver from, or to avoid an action or proceeding by, any Governmental Entity, (iv) the execution and delivery of any additional instruments necessary to consummate the transactions contemplated by, and to fully carry out the purposes of, this Agreement, (v) the defending of any lawsuits or other legal proceedings, by persons other than Governmental Entities, challenging this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, including the using of all commercially reasonable efforts necessary to lift, rescind or mitigate the effect of any injunction or restraining order or other order adversely affecting the ability of any party hereto to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby, (vi) the using of all commercially reasonable efforts to fulfill all conditions to the obligations of Parent, Sub or the Company pursuant to this Agreement, (vii) the Company taking all commercially reasonable actions requested by Parent in connection with obtaining any consents, waivers or amendments requested by Parent under any outstanding debt instruments of the Company and (viii) the using of all commercially reasonable efforts to prevent, with respect to a threatened or pending temporary, preliminary or permanent A-25

injunction or other order, decree or ruling or statute, rule, regulation or executive order, the entry, enactment or promulgation thereof, as the case may be; *provided*, *however*, that Parent shall not be obligated to take any action pursuant to the foregoing if the taking of such action or the obtaining of any waiver, license, consent, approval or exemption is reasonably likely to be materially burdensome to Parent and its subsidiaries taken as a whole or to impact (x) in a materially adverse manner the operations of Parent or (y) the economic or business benefits of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement so as to render to Parent, in the good faith judgment of Parent, inadvisable the consummation of the Merger.

(b) The Company shall give prompt written notice to Parent, and Parent shall give prompt written notice to the Company, of (i) any representation or warranty made by it contained in this Agreement that is qualified as to materiality becoming untrue or inaccurate in any respect or any such representation or warranty that is not so qualified becoming untrue or inaccurate in any material respect, (ii) the failure by it to comply with or satisfy in any material respect any covenant, condition or agreement to be complied with or satisfied by it under this Agreement or (iii) the occurrence of any change or event having, or which insofar as can reasonably be foreseen to have, a Material Adverse Effect on it; *provided*, *however*, that no such notification shall (A) affect the representations, warranties, covenants or agreements of the parties or the conditions to the obligations of the parties under this Agreement or (B) limit or otherwise affect the remedies available hereunder to the party receiving such notice.

5.4 Gaming Approvals.

Gaming Approvals. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, each of the Company and Parent agrees to promptly prepare and file all necessary documentation, to effect all applications, notices, petitions and filings, to obtain as promptly as practicable all permits, registrations, licenses, findings of suitability, qualifications, consents, waivers, variances, exemptions, orders, approvals and authorizations of all Governmental Entities under all Gaming Laws which are necessary in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (whether required to be made or obtained prior to or after the Effective Time) (all of the foregoing, collectively Gaming Approvals) and to comply with the terms and conditions of all such Gaming Approvals. Each of the Company and Parent shall use all commercially reasonable efforts to, and to cause their respective officers, directors and affiliates to file within 45 days after the date hereof, and in all events shall file within 75 days after the date hereof, all required initial applications and documents in connection with obtaining the Gaming Approvals and shall act reasonably and promptly thereafter in responding to additional requests in connection therewith. Parent and Company shall have the right to review in advance, subject to the Confidentiality Agreement, and to the extent practicable, each will consult with the other on, in each case subject to applicable laws relating to the exchange of information, all the information relating to the Company or Parent, as the case may be, and any of their respective subsidiaries, directors, officers and stockholders, which appears in any filing made with, or written materials submitted to, any Governmental Entity in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. The Company and Parent agree to promptly advise each other upon receiving any communication from any Governmental Entity which causes such party to believe that there is a reasonable likelihood that any Gaming Approval required from such Governmental Entity will not be obtained or that the receipt of any such approval will be materially delayed.

Nothing in this Section 5.4(a) shall obligate Parent to take any action which would require the voluntary surrender, forfeiture or other termination by Parent of a Gaming Approval then held by Parent or any of its subsidiaries if Parent determines in good faith that it is inadvisable to do so.

(b) Denial of License; Individuals. If any person shall become an Ineligible Person prior to the Closing, then (i) each Ineligible Person shall, and Parent or the Company shall cause each Ineligible Person to, immediately and permanently, resign from any position, including as director or officer, in the Company, Parent or Sub and each Ineligible Person shall have no further management role in Parent, Sub or the Company, (ii) if required to do so by any Governmental

Entity as a condition to receipt of any Gaming Approval, each Ineligible Person shall, and Parent or the Company shall cause each Ineligible Person to, dispose of all of its securities or other ownership interests in Parent or the Company, and (iii) each Ineligible Person shall, and Parent or the Company shall cause each Ineligible Person to, cooperate with the Company, Parent and Sub in their efforts to obtain and retain in full force and effect the Gaming Approval. **Ineligible Person** shall mean any person (i) who owns any capital stock or other interest in Parent or the Company and who is denied a Gaming Approval, disqualified from eligibility for a Gaming Approval or found unsuitable by any Governmental Entity before the Closing Date (ii) whose continued involvement in the business of Parent or the Company as an employee, director, officer or otherwise is reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on] the likelihood that any Governmental Entity will issue a Gaming Approval to the Company, the Surviving Corporation, Sub or Parent or (iii) is expressly precluded from having any continuing interest in the Company, the Surviving Corporation, Sub or Parent in any Gaming Approval granted by a Governmental Entity as a condition to the issuance or continued validity of any Gaming Approval by any Governmental Entity.

5.5 Stock Option Plan; Stock.

(a) As soon as practicable following the date of this Agreement, the Board of Directors of the Company (or, if appropriate, any committee administering the Stock Option Plan (as defined below)) shall adopt such resolutions or take such other actions as are required to adjust the terms of all outstanding stock options to purchase shares of Company Common Stock (Stock Options) heretofore granted under any stock option or stock appreciation rights plan, program or arrangement of the Company or under any stock option award agreement, including, without limitation, the Company s 1995 Employee Stock Option Plan and the Company s 2000 Stock Incentive Plan (collectively, the Stock Option Plan) as is necessary to provide that each Stock Option outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time, whether or not then exercisable, shall be immediately converted as of the Effective Time into the right to purchase from Parent the Option Conversion Number (as defined below) of shares of Parent Common Stock (each an Adjusted Option).

Each Adjusted Option will have the same terms as the Stock Option to which it is related, which Stock Option shall remain exercisable following the Effective Time in accordance with its terms and the provisions of the Stock Option Plan or agreement under which granted, except for its exercise price and the number and kind of shares subject thereto. The exercise price of any Adjusted Option (the Adjusted Exercise Price) shall be an amount equal to the exercise price of the Stock Option related to such Adjusted Option as of the date of this Agreement divided by the Exchange Ratio. The Option Conversion Number for any Adjusted Option shall be equal to the number of shares purchasable pursuant to the Stock Option related to such Adjusted Option as of the date of this Agreement multiplied by the Exchange Ratio, rounded to the nearest whole.

- (b) As an inducement to cause the Company to enter into this Agreement, Parent agrees to take such actions as are necessary, for the conversion of the Stock Options of the Company pursuant to Section 5.5(a) into Adjusted Options, including the reservation, issuance and listing of Parent Common Stock as is necessary to effectuate the transactions contemplated by Section 5.5(a). At or prior to the Effective Time, Parent agrees to file a registration statement on Form S-8 (or any successor form) or a post-effective amendment to the Form S-4 covering the shares of Parent Common Stock to be issued under the Adjusted Options described above.
- (c) Parent covenants and agrees: (i) it will take all reasonably necessary board action so that all securities (including derivative securities) of Parent issuable pursuant to the Merger or this Agreement to any executive officer or director of the Company subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act is issued in a transaction exempted under Rule 16b-3 of the Exchange Act; and (ii) for a period of one year from the Effective Time, Parent will cause to be available adequate current public information with respect to the Parent within the meaning of Rule 144(c) under the Securities Act. Parent hereby represents, warrants and agrees that purchases or sales of securities

A-27

of Parent made pursuant to a contract, instruction or plan entered into in good faith pursuant to and in accordance with Rule 10b5-1 under the Exchange Act are exempt from any policy of, or restriction imposed by, Parent regulating the purchase or sale of its securities.

5.6 Indemnification, Exculpation and Insurance.

(a) The articles of incorporation and the by-laws of the Surviving Corporation shall contain the provisions with respect to indemnification and exculpation from liability no less favorable than the provisions set forth in the Company s articles of incorporation and by-laws on the date of this Agreement, which provisions shall not be amended, repealed or otherwise modified

for a period of six years from the Effective Time in any manner that would adversely affect the rights thereunder of individuals who on or prior to the Effective Time were directors, officers, employees or agents of the Company or its Subsidiaries and were entitled to indemnification under the Company s articles of incorporation and bylaws, unless such modification is required by law.

- (b) For six years from the Effective Time, Parent shall maintain in effect directors—and officers—liability insurance covering those persons who are currently covered by the Company—s directors—and officers—liability insurance policy (a copy of which has been heretofore delivered to Parent) on terms no less favorable than the terms of such current insurance coverage; provided, however, that (i) in lieu of the purchase of such insurance by the Surviving Corporation or Parent, the Company, with Parent—s written consent, may purchase a five-year extended reporting period endorsement (reporting tail coverage) under its existing directors and officers—liability insurance coverage and (ii) if the cost of such insurance in any year during such six-year period shall exceed 150% of the premium cost for such policy during the year ended June 30, 2000 (the Maximum Premium), then Parent shall cause the Surviving Corporation to, and the Surviving Corporation shall, provide coverage affording the same protection as maintained by Parent as of such date for its officers and directors. The Company represents to Parent that the Maximum Premium is \$280,000.
- (c) In addition to the other rights provided for in this Section 5.6, for six years after the Effective Time, Parent hereby, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, guaranties the obligations of the Company under Section 5.6 (a) for the directors and executive officers which are identified in Section 5.6(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule. Parent unconditionally and irrevocably waives any provision under applicable law that may limit the enforceability of such guaranty.
- (d) The obligations of the Company, the Surviving Corporation and Parent contained in this Section 5.6 shall be binding on the successors and assigns of Parent and the Surviving Corporation. If Parent, the Surviving Corporation or any of their successors or assigns (i) consolidates with or merges into any other person and shall not be the continuing or surviving corporation or entity of such consolidation or merger or (ii) transfers all or substantially all of its properties or assets to any person, then and in each such case, proper provisions shall be made so that the successors and assigns of Parent or the Surviving Corporation, as the case may be, shall assume the obligations set forth in this Section 5.6.

5.7 Letters of Accountants.

- (a) The Company shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause to be delivered to Parent comfort letters of Deloitte & Touche, the Company s independent public accountants, dated and delivered on the date on which the Form S-4 shall become effective and dated the Closing Date, each addressed to Parent, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Parent and reasonably customary in scope and substance for letters delivered by independent public accountants in connection with transactions such as those contemplated by this Agreement.
- (b) Parent shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause to be delivered to the Company comfort letters of Deloitte & Touche, Parent s independent public accountants, dated and delivered on the date on which a Form S-4 shall become effective and dated the Closing Date,

- each addressed to the Company, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Company and reasonably customary in scope and substance for letters delivered by independent public accountants in connection with transactions such as those contemplated by this Agreement.
- 5.8 Fees and Expenses. Except as provided in Section 7.5, whether or not the Merger is consummated, all costs and expenses incurred in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby shall be paid by the party incurring such expenses; provided, however, that those expenses incurred in connection with the printing of the Proxy Statement and Form S-4, including the filing fee paid to the SEC, and the HSR Act filing fee will be shared equally by Parent and the Company.
- 5.9 Public Announcements. Parent and Sub, on the one hand, and the Company, on the other hand, will consult with each other before issuing, and provide each other the opportunity to review and comment upon, any press release or other public statements with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including the Merger, including without limitation those press releases that may be required by applicable law, court process or by obligations pursuant to any listing agreement with any national securities exchange.
- 5.10 Affiliate Letters. The Company has or shall within 10 days hereof, deliver to Parent Affiliate Agreements in the form of Exhibit B attached hereto executed by each person who may reasonably be deemed an affiliate of the Company.

Resignation of Directors and Officers. The Company shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause the officers and directors of the Company and its subsidiaries as Parent may request to resign their positions as such as of the Effective Time.

- Rights Agreement. The Board of Directors of the Company shall take all further action reasonably requested in writing by Parent in order to render the Rights Agreement or any similar instrument inapplicable to the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Except as requested in writing by Parent, during the term of this Agreement, the Board of Directors of the Company shall not (i) amend the Rights Agreement or (ii) take any action with respect to, or make any determination under, the Rights Agreement (including a redemption of the Rights), including any action to facilitate a Takeover Proposal.
- 5.13 Board of Directors of Parent. As of the Effective Time (i) the by-laws of Parent shall be amended to increase the size of the Board of Directors of Parent by two and (ii) Thomas J. Matthews and a person mutually agreed upon by the Company and Parent shall be appointed as Directors of Parent.
- 5.14 Officer's Certificates for Tax Opinions. Each of the Company and Parent shall deliver an Officer's Certificate substantially in the forms of Exhibit C-1 and C-2, respectively, pursuant to which each of the Company and Parent shall make reasonable and customary representations for reliance by counsel to the Company and Parent for the purpose of rendering the tax opinions referenced in Section 6.1(f).

ARTICLE VI CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

- 6.1 Conditions to Each Party s Obligations to Effect the Merger. The respective obligation of each party to effect the Merger is subject to the satisfaction or waiver on or prior to the Closing Date of the following conditions:
 - (a) Stockholder Approvals. The Company Stockholder Approval and the Parent Stockholder Approval shall have been obtained.
 - (b) NYSE Listing. The shares of Parent Common Stock issuable to the Company s stockholders pursuant to this Agreement and under the Stock Option Plan shall have been approved for listing on the New York Stock Exchange, subject to official notice of issuance.

- (c) No Injunctions or Restraints. No litigation brought by a Governmental Entity shall be pending, and no litigation shall be threatened by any Governmental Entity, which seeks to enjoin or prohibit the consummation of the Merger, and no temporary restraining order, preliminary or permanent injunction or other order issued by any court of competent jurisdiction or other legal restraint or prohibition preventing the consummation of the Merger shall be in effect.
- (d) Form S-4. The Form S-4 shall have been declared effective by the SEC under the Securities Act. No stop order suspending the effectiveness of the Form S-4 shall have been issued by the SEC, and no proceedings for that purpose shall have been initiated or, to the knowledge of Parent or the Company, threatened by the SEC.
- (e) HSR Act. The applicable waiting period (and any extension thereof) under the HSR Act shall have expired or been terminated.
- (f) Tax Opinions. Each of Parent and the Company shall have received a written opinion from their respective counsel to the effect that the Merger will constitute a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986. In preparing the Company and Parent tax opinions, counsel may rely on reasonable assumptions and may also rely on (and to the extent reasonably required, the parties and the stockholders of the Company shall make) reasonable representations related thereto, including the representations set forth in the officer certificates attached as Exhibits C-1 and C-2 hereto.
- 6.2 Additional Conditions to Obligations of Parent and Sub. The obligations of Parent and Sub to effect the Merger are also subject to the following conditions:
 - (a) Representations and Warranties. Each of the representations and warranties of the Company contained in this Agreement shall be true and correct in all material respects (except that where any statement in a representation or warranty expressly includes a standard of materiality, such statement shall be true and correct in all respects giving effect to such standard) as of the Closing Date as though made on and as of the Closing Date, provided that those representations and warranties which address matters only as of a particular date shall remain true and correct in all material respects (except that where any statement in a representation or warranty expressly includes a standard of materiality, such statement shall be true and correct in all respects giving effect to such standard) as of such date. Parent shall have received a certificate of the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer of the Company to such effect.

- (b) Agreements and Covenants. The Company shall have performed or complied in all material respects with all agreements and covenants required by this Agreement to be performed or complied with by it on or prior to the Closing Date. Parent shall have received a certificate of the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer of the Company to that effect.
- (c) Affiliate Agreements. Parent shall have received from each person who may reasonably be deemed to be an affiliate of the Company a signed agreement substantially in the form of Exhibit B attached hereto.
- (d) Certificates and Other Deliveries. The Company shall have delivered, or caused to be delivered, to Parent (i) a certificate of good standing from the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada stating that it is a validly existing corporation in good standing; (ii) duly adopted resolutions of the Board of Directors and stockholders of the Company approving the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the instruments contemplated hereby, certified by the Secretary of the Company; and (iii) a true and complete copy of the articles of incorporation or comparable governing instruments, as amended, of the Company and its subsidiaries certified by the Secretary of State of the state of incorporation or comparable authority in other jurisdictions, and a true and complete copy of the by-laws or comparable governing instruments, as amended, of the Company and its subsidiaries certified by the Secretary of the Company and its subsidiaries, as applicable.

- (e) Comfort Letters. Parent shall have received comfort letters from Deloitte & Touche LLP on the date of the Proxy Statement and on the Effective Time.
- (f) Employment. Each of Thomas J. Matthews and Joseph Murphy shall have continued in the employment of the Company through, and be employed by the Company on, the Effective Time and their respective new Employment Agreements shall be in full force and effect, except to the extent such employment or Employment Agreement has terminated as a result of the death or disability of the employee.
- (g) No Material Adverse Change. From and including the date hereof, there shall not have occurred a Material Adverse Change with respect to the Company.
- (h) Consents and Approvals. Parent shall have received evidence, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to it, that such licenses, permits, consents, approvals, waivers, findings of suitability, authorizations, qualifications and orders of, and declarations, registrations and filings (including without limitation all Gaming Approvals and approvals under all Lottery Laws) (collectively, Consents and Filings) required to be made or obtained by the Company or Parent from all Governmental Entities and parties to loan or credit agreements, notes, mortgages, indentures, leases or other contracts, agreements or instruments to which the Company, Parent or any of their respective subsidiaries is a party or by which the Company, Parent or any of their respective subsidiaries or their respective assets are bound or affected, as are required in connection with the Merger and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, have been obtained or made, as applicable, by the Company or Parent, as the case may be, without the imposition of any limitations, prohibitions or requirements which in the good faith judgment of Parent render inadvisable the consummation of the Merger, and are in full force and effect, other than those Consents and Filings (excluding Gaming Approvals and approvals under all Lottery Laws) which, if not obtained or made, would not, either have (i) a material adverse effect on the transactions contemplated hereby, (ii) a Material Adverse Effect on the Surviving Corporation or Parent after the Effective Time, (iii) a Material Adverse Effect on the continuation of the transactions contemplated hereby or (iv) cause any officer or director of the Company to be in violation of applicable law in any material respect.
- (i) Indenture Compliance. The Company shall be in compliance with Section 5.1 of the Indenture, dated October 17, 2000, between the Company and U.S. Trust Company, National Association after giving Pro Forma (as defined in such Indenture) effect to the Merger.
- 6.3 Additional Conditions to Obligations of the Company. The obligations of the Company to effect the Merger are also subject to the following conditions:
 - (a) Representations and Warranties. Each of the representations of Parent and Sub contained in this Agreement shall be true and correct in all material respects (except that where any statement in a representation or warranty expressly includes a standard of materiality, such statement shall be true and correct in all respects giving effect to such standard) as of the Closing Date as though made on and as of the Closing Date, provided that those representations and warranties which address matters only as of a particular date shall remain true and correct in all material respects (except that where any statement in a representation or warranty expressly includes a standard of materiality, such statement shall be true and correct in all respects giving effect to such standard) as of such date. The Company shall have received a certificate of the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer of Parent to such effect.

(b) Agreements and Covenants. Parent shall have performed or complied in all material respects with all agreements and covenants required by this Agreement to be performed or complied with by it on or prior to the Closing Date. The Company shall have received a certificate of the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer of Parent to such effect.

A-31

- (c) Certificates and Other Deliveries. Parent shall have delivered to the Company (i) a certificate of existence from the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada stating that Parent is a validly existing corporation together with a certificate of good standing from the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada stating that Sub is a validly existing corporation in good standing; (ii) duly adopted resolutions of the Board of Directors of each of Parent and Sub approving the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the instruments contemplated hereby, and of the stockholders of Parent approving the issuance of the Parent Common Stock pursuant to the Merger, each certified by the Secretary or the Assistant Secretary of the Company; and (iii) a true and complete copy of the articles of incorporation, as amended, of Parent and Sub certified by the Secretary of State of the state of each of their incorporation, and a true and complete copy of the by-laws, as amended, of Parent and Sub certified by the Secretary or Assistant Secretary of Parent and Sub, as applicable.
- (d) Comfort Letters. The Company shall have received comfort letters from Deloitte & Touche LLP on the date of the Proxy Statement and on the Effective Time.
- (e) No Material Adverse Change. From and including the date hereof, there shall not have occurred a Material Adverse Change with respect to Parent.

ARTICLE VII TERMINATION, AMENDMENT AND WAIVER

- 7.1 Termination. This Agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the Effective Time, whether before or after approval by the stockholders of the Company or of Parent:
 - (a) by mutual written consent of Parent and the Company, if the Board of Directors of each so determines by the affirmative vote of a majority of the members of its entire Board of Directors;
 - (b) by Parent (provided that Parent is not then in material breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or other agreement contained herein), upon a material breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement on the part of the Company set forth in this Agreement, or if any representation or warranty of the Company shall have become untrue, in either case such that the conditions set forth in Section 6.2(a) or Section 6.2(b), as the case may be, would be incapable of being satisfied by January 30, 2002 or, if capable of being cured or satisfied, is not cured or satisfied within 45 days after written notice of such breach;
 - (c) by the Company (provided that the Company is not then in material breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or other agreement contained herein), upon a material breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement on the part of Parent set forth in this Agreement, or if any representation or warranty of Parent shall have become untrue, in either case such that the conditions set forth in Section 6.3(a) or Section 6.3(b), as the case may be, would be incapable of being satisfied by January 30, 2002 or, if capable of being cured or satisfied, is not cured or satisfied within 45 days after written notice of such breach;
 - (d) by either Parent or the Company if any Governmental Entity shall have issued an order, decree or ruling or taken any other action permanently enjoining, restraining or otherwise prohibiting the consummation of the Merger and such order, decree or ruling or other action shall have become final and nonappealable;
 - (e) by either Parent or the Company, if the Merger shall not have occurred by January 30, 2002, unless the failure to consummate the Merger is the result of a breach of covenant set forth in this Agreement or a willful and material breach of any representation or warranty set forth in this Agreement by the party seeking to terminate this Agreement and provided that if the Merger has not been consummated because of a failure to obtain approval from a Governmental Entity and

Δ_32

- such approval is still being pursued, then Parent or Company may extend such date to April 30, 2002 by providing written notice thereof to the Company on or before January 30, 2002;
- (f) by either Parent or the Company (provided that the terminating party is not in material breach of any of its obligations hereunder), if any approval of the stockholders of the Company or Parent required for the consummation of the Merger shall not

have been obtained by reason of the failure to obtain the required vote at a duly held meeting of the Company s or Parent s stockholders or at any adjournment or postponement thereof;

- (g) by Parent, if the Board of Directors of the Company (i) withdraws or modifies adversely its recommendation of the Merger following the receipt by the Company of a Takeover Proposal, (ii) recommends a Takeover Proposal to Company stockholders or (iii) fails to call or hold the Company Stockholders Meeting following the receipt by the Company of a Takeover Proposal;
- (h) by the Company, if the Share Value would be less than \$50.00 per share unless Parent, within five business days after receipt of written notice by the Company of its intention to so terminate, shall have elected to adjust the Exchange Ratio pursuant to the fifth sentence of Section 2.1(c)(i) hereof; or
- (i) by the Company, if prior to the Company Stockholder Approval and as a result of a Superior Proposal, the Board of Directors of the Company determines in good faith, after consultation with outside legal counsel, that the termination of this Agreement and acceptance of such Superior Proposal is necessary in order to comply with its fiduciary duties; provided, however, that before the Company may terminate this Agreement pursuant to this subsection 7.1(i), the Company shall give notice to Parent of the proposed termination under this subsection 7.1(i) and Parent, within five (5) business days of receipt of such notice, shall have the right, in its sole discretion, to offer to amend this Agreement to provide for terms substantially similar to those of the Superior Proposal and the Company shall negotiate in good faith with Parent with respect to such proposed amendment; provided, further, that if Parent and the Company are unable to reach an agreement with respect to the Parent s proposed amendment within the five (5) business day period described above, the Company may terminate this Agreement pursuant to this subsection 7.1(i); or
- (j) by Parent, if the Share Value would be greater than \$75.00 per Share unless the Company within five business days after receipt of written notice by Parent of its intention to so terminate, shall have elected to adjust the Exchange Ratio pursuant to the third sentence of Section 2.1(c)(i) hereof.
- 7.2 Effect of Termination. In the event of termination of this Agreement by either the Company or Parent as provided in Section 7.1, this Agreement shall forthwith become void and have no effect, without any liability or obligation on the part of Parent, Sub or the Company or their respective officers or directors, except as set forth in Section 5.2(c), Section 5.8 and Section 7.5 which shall survive termination and except to the extent that such termination results from the willful and material breach by a party of any of its representations, warranties, covenants or agreements set forth in this Agreement in which event if the other party so terminates this Agreement, then the terminating party may take any action or pursue any remedy available to it under applicable law.
- 7.3 Amendment. This Agreement may be amended by the parties at any time before or after approval hereof by the stockholders of the Company and Parent; *provided*, *however*, that after such stockholder approval there shall not be made any amendment that by law requires further approval by the stockholders of the Company or Parent without the further approval of such stockholders. This Agreement may not be amended except by an instrument in writing signed on behalf of each of the parties.
- 7.4 Extension; Waiver. At any time prior to the Effective Time, the parties may (a) extend the time for the performance of any of the obligations or other acts of the other parties, (b) waive any inaccuracies in the representations and warranties contained in this Agreement or in any document delivered pursuant to this Agreement or (c) subject to the proviso of Section 7.3, waive compliance with any of the

A-33

agreements or conditions contained in this Agreement. Any agreement on the part of a party to any such extension or waiver shall be valid only if set forth in an instrument in writing, signed on behalf of such party. The failure of any party to this Agreement to assert any of its rights under this Agreement or otherwise shall not constitute a waiver of those rights.

7.5 Termination Fee.

- (a) In the event (i) Company terminates this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1(i), (ii) Parent terminates this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1 (g) or Parent terminates this Agreement as a result of the Company s willful and material breach of Section 4.2, then the Company shall pay Parent an amount equal to \$30,000,000 (the **Termination Fee**) by wire transfer of immediately available funds upon the occurrence of such event.
- (b) In the event (i) Company Stockholder Approval is not received, (ii) prior to the Company Stockholders Meeting there shall have been a Takeover Proposal made (whether or not such Takeover Proposal shall have been rejected or shall have been withdrawn prior to the time of the Company Stockholders Meeting) and (iii) within twelve (12) months from the termination of this Agreement, the Company shall have entered into an agreement for, and within twenty-four (24) months from such termination shall have consummated, a transaction that would constitute a Takeover Proposal (whether or not with the party that made the

initial Takeover Proposal) then the Company shall pay Parent an amount equal to the Termination Fee by wire transfer of immediately available funds, payable upon consummation of such transaction.

- (c) The parties agree that the agreements contained in this Section 7.5 are an integral part of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. If the Company fails to promptly pay to Parent any fee due under this Section 7.5, the Company shall pay the costs and expenses (including legal fees and expenses) in connection with any action, including the filing of any lawsuit or other legal action, taken to collect payment, together with interest on the amount of any unpaid fee at the publicly announced prime rate of Bank of America from the date such fee was first due.
- (d) The payment by the Company of the Termination Fee pursuant to this Section 7.5 shall be Parent s and Sub s exclusive remedy against the Company for termination under Section 7.1(g) other than for a willful breach by the Company of Section 4.2.
- 7.6 Procedure for Termination, Amendment, Extension or Waiver. A termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.1, an amendment of this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.3 or an extension or waiver of this Agreement pursuant to Section 7.4 shall, in order to be effective, require in the case of Parent, Sub or the Company, action by its Board of Directors, acting by the affirmative vote of a majority of the members of the entire Board of Directors.

ARTICLE VIII GENERAL PROVISIONS

- 8.1 Nonsurvival of Representations and Warranties; Construction. None of the representations and warranties in this Agreement or in any instrument delivered pursuant to this Agreement shall survive the Effective Time. This Section 8.1 shall not limit any covenant or agreement of the parties which by its terms contemplates performance after the Effective Time of the Merger (including without limitation the provisions of Section 5.4 hereof). Nothing in this Agreement will be construed in any manner to affect, amend, waive or modify any of the rights, privileges, duties, obligations or liabilities of either party under any agreement, arrangement, or understanding with the other party or its affiliates that relates to matters not expressly within the subject matter of this Agreement.
- 8.2 Notices. All notices, requests, claims, demands and other communications under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed given if delivered personally or sent by overnight courier (providing

A-34

proof of delivery) to the parties at the following addresses (or at such other address for a party as shall be specified by like notice):

(a) if to Parent or Sub, to

International Game Technology 9295 Prototype Drive Reno, Nevada 89510-0580 Facsimile: 775-448-0120 Attention: Sara Beth Brown, Esq.

with a copy to:

O Melveny & Myers LLP 114 Pacifica, Suite 100 Irvine, California 92618 Facsimile: 949-737-2300 Attention: J. Joseph Herron, Esq.

(b) if to the Company, to:

Anchor Gaming 815 Pilot Road, Suite G Las Vegas, Nevada 89119-3739 Facsimile: 702-896-6992 Attention: Dave Johnson, Esq.

with a copy to:

Hughes & Luce, LLP. 1717 Main Street Suite 75201

Facsimile: 214-939-5849 Attention: Glen J. Hettinger, Esq.

8.3 Definitions. For purposes of this Agreement:

- (a) an affiliate of any person means another person that, directly or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries, controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with, such first person;
- (b) Material Adverse Change or Material Adverse Effect means, when used in connection with the Company, the Surviving Corporation or Parent, any change or effect (or any development that is likely to result in any change or effect) that is or is likely to be, individually or in the aggregate, materially adverse to the business, assets, properties, financial condition or results of operations of such party and its subsidiaries taken as a whole, provided that Material Adverse Effect shall not be deemed to include the impact of circumstances affecting the gaming industry, the economy or capital markets generally.
- (c) person means an individual, corporation, partnership, joint venture, association, trust, unincorporated organization or other entity; and
- (d) a subsidiary with respect to any person means ownership directly or indirectly of an amount of the voting securities, other voting ownership or voting partnership interests of another person

A-35

which is sufficient to elect at least a majority of its board of directors or other governing body or, if there are no such voting interests, more than 50% of the equity interests.

- 8.4 Interpretation. When a reference is made in this Agreement to a Section, Exhibit or Schedule, such reference shall be to a Section of, or an Exhibit or Schedule to, this Agreement unless otherwise indicated. The table of contents and headings contained in this Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement. Whenever the words include, includes and including are used in this Agreement, they shall be deemed to be followed by the words without limitation.
- 8.5 Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, all of which shall be considered one and the same agreement and shall become effective when one or more counterparts have been signed by each of the parties and delivered to the other parties.
- 8.6 Entire Agreement; No Third-Party Beneficiaries. This Agreement and the Confidentiality Agreement constitute the entire agreement, and supersede all prior agreements and understandings, both written and oral, among the parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement and except for the provisions of Article II and Sections 5.5 and 5.6, are not intended to confer upon any person other than the parties hereto any rights or remedies hereunder.
- 8.7 Governing Law. This Agreement shall be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the laws of the State of Nevada, regardless of the laws that might otherwise govern under applicable principles of conflict of laws thereof.
- 8.8 Assignment. Neither this Agreement nor any of the rights, interests or obligations under this Agreement shall be assigned, in whole or in part, by operation of law or otherwise by any of the parties without the prior written consent of the other parties. Subject to the preceding sentence, this Agreement will be binding upon, inure to the benefit of, and be enforceable by, the parties and their respective successors and assigns.

[The remainder of this page intentionally left blank]

A-36

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Parent, Sub and the Company have caused this Agreement to be signed by their respective officers thereunto duly authorized, all as of the date first written above.

PARENT:

INTERNATIONAL GAME TECHNOLOGY, a Nevada corporation

By: /s/ G. Thomas Baker

Name: G. Thomas Baker

Its: President **SUB:**

NAC CORPORATION, a Nevada corporation

By: /s/ Sara Beth Brown

Name: Sara Beth Brown

Its: President
THE COMPANY:

ANCHOR GAMING, a Nevada corporation

By: /s/ T.J. Matthews

Name: T.J. Matthews Its: Chief Executive Officer

A-37

ANNEX B

OPINION OF HOULIHAN LOKEY HOWARD & ZUKIN FINANCIAL ADVISORS, INC.

[HOULIHAN LOKEY LETTERHEAD]

July 6, 2001

The Board of Directors c/o Mr. G. Thomas Baker President and Chief Operating Officer International Game Technology 9295 Prototype Drive Reno, NV 89511

Dear Board of Directors:

We understand that International Game Technology (the Company) is contemplating the acquisition of Anchor Gaming in a stock-for-stock transaction in which the Company would issue one share of its common stock in exchange for each common share of Anchor Gaming. Such transaction and other related transactions disclosed to Houlihan Lokey are referred to collectively herein as the Transaction.

You have requested our opinion (the Opinion) as to the matters set forth below. The Opinion does not address the Company s underlying business decision to effect the Transaction. Additionally, you have advised us that the Company is not considering engaging in any alternative to the Transaction. Furthermore, at your request, we have not negotiated the Transaction or advised you with respect to alternatives to it.

In connection with this Opinion, we have made such reviews, analyses and inquiries as we have deemed necessary and appropriate under the circumstances. Among other things, we have:

- 1. reviewed the Company s annual reports on Form 10-K for the five fiscal years ended September 30, 2000 and quarterly reports on Form 10-Q for the two quarters ended March 31, 2001, and Company-prepared interim financial statements for the period ended May 31, 2001, which the Company s management has identified as being the most current financial statements available;
- 2. reviewed Anchor Gaming s annual reports on Form 10-K for the five fiscal years ended June 30, 2000 and quarterly reports on Form 10-Q for the three quarters ended March 31, 2001, and Anchor Gaming-prepared interim financial statements for the period ended May 31, 2001, which Anchor Gaming s management has identified as being the most current financial statements available;

3. reviewed copies of the following documents and agreements:

July 5, 2001 draft of the merger agreement;

Telnaes Patent dated as of May 15, 1984;

International Game Technology \$1.0 billion Debt Offering Memorandum dated as of May 11, 1999;

International Game Technology 11.0 million Share Tender Offer dated as of December 11, 1999;

R-1

The Board of Directors International Game Technology July 6, 2001

Articles of Incorporation for International Game Technology;

Schedule of the Company s shareholders as of June 25, 2001;

Anchor Gaming Senior Subordinated Note Exchange Prospectus dated December 2000;

Schedule of outstanding stock options and restricted stock for Anchor Gaming as of July 2, 2001; and

Schedule of Anchor Gaming s lottery contracts;

- spoken with certain members of the senior management of the Company to discuss the operations, financial condition, future prospects and projected operations and performance of the Company and the combined company;
- 5. spoken with certain members of the senior management of Anchor Gaming to discuss the operations, financial condition, future prospects and projected operations and performance of Anchor Gaming;
- 6. reviewed forecasts and projections prepared by the Company s management with respect to (i) the Company for the fiscal years ended September 30, 2001 through 2006 and (ii) the combined company for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2002;
- 7. reviewed forecasts and projections prepared by Anchor Gaming s management with respect to Anchor Gaming for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2001 through 2005;
- 8. reviewed the historical market prices and trading volume for the Company s and Anchor Gaming s publicly traded securities;
- 9. reviewed certain other publicly available financial data for certain companies that we deem comparable to Anchor Gaming and the Company, and publicly available prices and premiums paid in other transactions that we considered similar to the Transaction; and
- 10. conducted such other studies, analyses and inquiries as we have deemed appropriate.

We have relied upon and assumed, without independent verification, that the financial forecasts and projections provided to us have been reasonably prepared and reflect the best currently available estimates of the future financial results and condition of the Company, Anchor Gaming, and the combined company, and that there has been no material change in the assets, financial condition, business or prospects of the Company, Anchor Gaming, or the combined company since the date of the most recent financial statements made available to us.

We have not independently verified the accuracy and completeness of the information supplied to us with respect to the Company or Anchor Gaming and do not assume any responsibility with respect to it. We have not made any physical inspection or independent appraisal of any of the properties or assets of Anchor Gaming or the Company. Our opinion is necessarily based on business, economic, market and other conditions as they exist and can be evaluated by us at the date of this letter.

Based upon the foregoing, and in reliance thereon, it is our opinion that the consideration to be received by the Company in connection with the Transaction is fair to the Company from a financial point of view.

This Opinion is furnished solely for your benefit and may not be relied upon by any other person without our express, prior written consent. This Opinion is delivered to each recipient subject to the conditions, scope of engagement, limitations and understandings set forth in this

Opinion and our engagement letter, and subject to the understanding that the obligations of Houlihan Lokey in the Transaction are solely corporate obligations, and no

B-2

The Board of Directors International Game Technology July 6, 2001

officer, director, employee, agent, shareholder or controlling person of Houlihan Lokey shall be subjected to any personal liability whatsoever to any person, nor will any such claim be asserted by or on behalf of you or your affiliates.

HOULIHAN LOKEY HOWARD & ZUKIN FINANCIAL ADVISORS, INC.

B-3

ANNEX C

OPINION OF DRESDNER KLEINWORT WASSERSTEIN

July 8, 2001

Board of Directors of Anchor Gaming 815 Pilot Road, Suite G Las Vegas, Nevada 89119

Members of the Board:

You have asked us to advise you with respect to the fairness, from a financial point of view, to the stockholders of Anchor Gaming (the Company) of the Exchange Ratio (as defined below) provided for pursuant to the terms of the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of July 8, 2001 (the Merger Agreement), among the Company, International Game Technology (Parent) and NAC Corporation, a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent (Sub). The Merger Agreement provides for, among other things, a merger of Sub with and into the Company (the Merger) pursuant to which each outstanding share of common stock, par value \$0.005 per share, of the Company (other than any such shares held in the treasury of the Company or owned by Parent, Sub or their respective subsidiaries) will be converted into one share of common stock, par value \$0.00625 per share, of Parent (the Exchange Ratio). The terms and conditions of the Merger are set forth in more detail in the Merger Agreement.

In connection with rendering our opinion, we have reviewed a draft of the Merger Agreement, and for purposes hereof, we have assumed that the final form of this document will not differ in any material respect from the draft provided to us. We have also reviewed and analyzed certain publicly available business and financial information relating to the Company and Parent for recent years and interim periods to date, as well as certain internal financial and operating information, including financial forecasts, analyses and projections prepared by or on behalf of the Company and Parent and provided to us for purposes of our analysis, and we have met with management of the Company and Parent to review and discuss such information and, among other matters, each of the Company s and Parent s business, operations, assets, financial condition and future prospects.

We have reviewed and considered certain financial and stock market data relating to the Company and Parent, and we have compared that data with similar data for certain other companies, the securities of which are publicly traded, that we believe may be relevant or comparable in certain respects to the Company and Parent or one or more of their respective businesses or assets, and we have reviewed and considered the financial terms of certain recent acquisitions and business combination transactions in the gaming equipment industry specifically, and in other industries generally, that we believe to be reasonably comparable to the Merger or otherwise relevant to our inquiry. We have also performed such other financial studies, analyses, and investigations and reviewed such other information as we considered appropriate for purposes of this opinion.

In our review and analysis and in formulating our opinion, we have assumed and relied upon the accuracy and completeness of all of the historical financial and other information provided to or discussed with us or publicly available, and we have not assumed any responsibility for independent verification of any of such information. We have also assumed and relied upon the reasonableness and accuracy of the financial projections, forecasts and analyses provided to us, and we have assumed that such projections, forecasts and analyses were reasonably prepared

in good faith and on bases reflecting the best currently available judgments and estimates of the Company s and Parent s management. We express no opinion with respect to such projections, forecasts and analyses or the assumptions upon which they are based. In addition, we have not reviewed any of the books and records of the Company or Parent, or assumed any responsibility for conducting a physical inspection of the properties or facilities of the Company or Parent, or for making or obtaining an independent valuation or appraisal of the assets or liabilities of the Company or Parent, and no such independent valuation or appraisal was provided to us. In rendering our opinion, we have placed significant reliance on the fact that the Company derives a substantial portion

C-1

Board of Directors of Anchor Gaming July 8, 2001 Page 2

of its cash flow from its joint venture with Parent. We note that the Merger is intended to qualify as a tax free reorganization for United States Federal tax purposes, and we have assumed that the Merger will so qualify. We also have assumed that obtaining all regulatory and other approvals and third party consents required for consummation of the Merger will not have an adverse impact on the Company or Parent or on the anticipated benefits of the Merger, and we have assumed that the transactions described in the Merger Agreement will be consummated without waiver or modification of any of the material terms or conditions contained therein by any party thereto. Our opinion is necessarily based on economic and market conditions and other circumstances as they exist and can be evaluated by us as of the date hereof. We are not expressing any opinion herein as to the prices at which any securities of Parent or the Company will actually trade at any time.

It should be noted that in the context of our engagement by the Company, we were not authorized to and did not solicit third party indications of interest in acquiring all or any part of the Company, or investigate any alternative transactions that may be available to the Company.

In the ordinary course of our business, we may actively trade the debt and equity securities of the Company and Parent for our own account and for the accounts of customers and, accordingly, may at any time hold a long or short position in such securities.

We are acting as financial advisor to the Company in connection with the proposed Merger and will receive a fee for our services, a significant portion of which is contingent upon the consummation of the Merger. In addition, we have performed various investment banking services for the Company from time to time in the past and have received customary fees for rendering such services.

Our opinion addresses only the fairness from a financial point of view to the stockholders of the Company of the Exchange Ratio provided for pursuant to the Merger Agreement, and we do not express any views on any other term of the Merger. Specifically, our opinion does not address the Company s underlying business decision to effect the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement.

It is understood that this letter is for the benefit and use of the Board of Directors of the Company in its consideration of the Merger and except for inclusion in its entirety in any registration statement or proxy statement required to be circulated to stockholders of the Company relating to the Merger, may not be quoted, referred to or reproduced at any time or in any manner without our prior written consent. This opinion does not constitute a recommendation to any stockholder or as to how such holder should vote with respect to the Merger, and should not be relied upon by any stockholder as such.

Based upon and subject to the foregoing, including the various assumptions and limitations set forth herein, it is our opinion that as of the date hereof the Exchange Ratio provided for pursuant to the Merger Agreement is fair to the stockholders of the Company from a financial point of view.

Very truly yours,

DRESDNER KLEINWORT WASSERSTEIN, INC. C-2

PART II INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

ITEM 20. INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS.

Subsection 1 of Section 78.7502 of the Nevada General Corporation Law (the Nevada Law) empowers a corporation to indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit, or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that he is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by him in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if he is not liable pursuant to Section 78.138 of the Nevada Law or if he acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe his conduct was unlawful. Section 78.128 of the Nevada Law provides that, with certain exceptions, a director or officer is not individually liable to the corporation or its stockholders for any damages as a result of any act or failure to act in his capacity as a director or officer unless it is proven that (i) his act or failure to act constituted a breach of his fiduciary duties as a director or office, and (ii) his breach of those duties involved intentional misconduct, fraud or a knowing violation of law.

Subsection 2 of Section 78.7502 empowers a corporation to indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by or in the right of the corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that such person acted in any of the capacities set forth above against expenses, including amounts paid in settlement and attorneys fees actually and reasonably incurred by him in connection with the defense or settlement of such action or suit if he acted under similar standards, except that no indemnification may be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged by a court of competent jurisdiction to be liable to the corporation or for amounts paid in settlement to the corporation, unless and only to the extent that the court in which such action or suit was brought determines that, despite the adjudication of liability, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses as the court deems proper.

Section 78.7502 further provides that to the extent a director or officer of a corporation has been successful in the defense of any action, suit or proceeding referred to in subsections (1) and (2), or in the defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, he shall be indemnified against expenses (including attorneys fees) actually and reasonably incurred by him in connection therewith. Section 78.751 of the Nevada Law provides that the indemnification provided for by Section 78.7502 shall not be deemed exclusive or exclude any other rights to which the indemnified party may be entitled and that the scope of indemnification shall continue as to directors, officers, employees or agents who have ceased to hold such positions, and to their heirs, executors and administrators. Section 78.752 of the Nevada Law empowers the corporation to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation against any liability asserted against him or incurred by him in any such capacity or arising out of his status as such whether or not the corporation would have the power to indemnify him against such liabilities under Section 78.7502.

Section 4.10 of the Bylaws of the Registrant provides for indemnification of its officers and directors, substantially identical in scope to that permitted under the above Sections of the Nevada Law. The Bylaws provide, pursuant to Subsection 2 of Section 78.751, that the expenses of officers and directors incurred in defending any action, suit or proceeding, whether civil or criminal, must be paid by the corporation as they are incurred and in advance of the final disposition of the action, suit or proceeding, upon delivery, if required by Nevada law, of an undertaking by or on behalf of the director or officer to repay all amounts so advanced if it is ultimately determined by a court of competent jurisdiction that the officer or director is not entitled to be indemnified by the corporation. The Registrant also enters into indemnification agreements consistent with Nevada law with certain of its directors and officers.

ITEM 21. EXHIBITS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES.

EXHIBIT NUMBER	DESCRIPTION
2.1 A	greement and Plan of Merger dated as of July 8, 2001 among International Game Technology, NAC
	П-1
EXHIBIT	
NUMBER	DESCRIPTION
NUMBER Corporation a	nd
Corporation a	nd
NUMBER Corporation a	nd s nex A

filed as part of this

registration

statement).5.1

Opinion of General

Counsel of

International Game

Technology as to

legality of the

securities being

issued.8.1 Form of

Opinion of

O Melveny & Myers

LLP as to certain

U.S. income tax

issues.8.2 Form of

Opinion of Hughes &

Luce, LLP as to

certain U.S. income

tax issues.23.1

Consent of Deloitte

& Touche LLP.23.2

Consent of Deloitte

& Touche LLP.23.3

Consent of General

Counsel of

International Game

Technology

(included in

Exhibit 5.1).23.4

Consent of

O Melveny & Myers

LLP (included in

Exhibit 8.1).23.5

Consent of Hughes &

Luce, LLP (included

in Exhibit 8.2).23.6

Consent of Houlihan

Lokey Howard &

Zukin Financial

Advisors, Inc.23.7

Consent of Dresdner

Kleinwort

Wasserstein, Inc.

(included in Annex C

to the joint proxy

statement/prospectus

filed as part of this

registration

statement).24.1

Powers of Attorney

(included on page

II-4).99.1 Consent of

Thomas J.

Matthews.99.2

Agreement dated as

of July 8, 2001 of

Thomas J. Matthews

concerning transfer

and voting of Anchor

Gaming shares

(incorporated by

reference to

Exhibit 10.1 to IGT s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed July 11, 2001).99.3 Agreement dated as of July 8, 2001 of Joseph Murphy concerning transfer and voting of Anchor Gaming shares (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to IGT s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed July 11, 2001).99.4 Employment Agreement dated as of July 8, 2001 by and between Thomas J. Matthews, International Game Technology and Anchor Gaming.99.5 Employment Agreement dated as of July 8, 2001 by and between Joseph Murphy and Anchor Gaming.99.6 Form of Proxy Card for International Game Technology.99.7 Form of Proxy Card for Anchor Gaming.

(b) Financial statement schedules.

None.

ITEM 22. UNDERTAKINGS.

- (a) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:
 - (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
 - (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
 - (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than 20 percent change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the Calculation of Registration Fee table in the effective registration statement; and
 - (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement.

- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the registrant s annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan s annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes as follows: that prior to any public reoffering of the securities registered hereunder through use of a prospectus which is a part of this registration statement, by any person or party who is deemed to be an underwriter within the meaning of Rule 145(c), the issuer undertakes that such reoffering prospectus will contain the information called for by the applicable registration form with respect to reofferings by persons who may be deemed underwriters, in addition to the information called for by the other items of the applicable form.

The registrant undertakes that every prospectus: (i) that is filed pursuant to the immediately preceding paragraph, or (ii) that purports to meet the requirements of Section 10(a)(3) of the Act and is used in connection with an offering of securities subject to Rule 415, will be filed as a part of an amendment to the registration statement and will not be used until such amendment is effective, and that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

(b) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to respond to requests for information that is incorporated by reference into the prospectus pursuant to Item 4, 10(b), 11 or 13 of this form, within one business day of receipt of such request, and to send the incorporated documents by first class mail or other equally prompt means. This includes information contained in documents filed subsequent to the effective date of the registration statement through the date of responding to the request.

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to supply by means of a post-effective amendment all information concerning a transaction, and the company being acquired involved therein, that was not the subject of and included in the registration statement when it became effective.

II-3

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, International Game Technology has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Reno, State of Nevada, on August 14, 2001.

INTERNATIONAL GAME TECHNOLOGY

By: /s/ Maureen T. Mullarkey

Maureen T. Mullarkey Senior Vice President of Finance and Chief Financial Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this registration statement has been signed below by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Each of the undersigned officers and directors of International Game Technology, hereby constitutes and appoints G. Thomas Baker, Maureen Mullarkey and Sara Beth Brown, and each of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, each with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments to this registration statement, including post-effective amendments, to file the same, with exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the SEC, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them, full power and authority to be done in connection therewith, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby, ratifying and confirming all that each of said attorneys-in-fact and agents, or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Signature	Chief Executive Officer, President and Chief Operating Officer (principal executive officer)	Date
/s/ G. Thomas Baker		August 14, 2001
G. Thomas Baker /s/ Maureen T. Mullarkey	4 1	
Maureen T. Mullarkey Senior Vice President of Finance, Chief Financial Officer & Treasurer (principal financial officer and accounting officer) August 14, 2001 /s/ Charles N. Mathewson		
Charles N. Mathewson Chairman of the Board of Directors August 14, 2001 /s/ Albert J. Crosson		
Albert J. Crosson Director August 9, 2001 /s/ Robert A. Bittman		
Robert A. Bittman Director August 14, 2001 /s/ Wilbur K. Keating		
Wilbur K. Keating Director August 9, 2001		
	II-4	
Signature	Title	Date
/s/ Robert Miller		
Robert Miller Director August 14, 2001 /s/ Frederick B. Rentschler		
Frederick B. Rentschler Director August 11, 2001 /s/ Rockwell A. Schnabel		
Rockwell A. Schnabel Director August 14,		

EXHIBIT INDEX

EXHIBIT NUMBER

DESCRIPTION

2.1

Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of July 8, 2001 among International Game Technology, NAC Corporation and Anchor Gaming (included as Annex A to the joint proxy statement/prospectus filed as part of this registration statement).

5.1 Opinion of General Counsel of International Game Technology as to legality of the securities being issued.8.1 Form of Opinion of O Melveny & Myers LLP as to certain U.S. income tax issues.8.2 Form of Opinion of Hughes & Luce, LLP as to certain U.S. income tax issues.23.1 Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP.23.2 Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP.23.3 Consent of General Counsel of International Game Technology (included in Exhibit 5.1).23.4 Consent of O Melveny & Myers LLP (included in Exhibit 8.1).23.5 Consent of Hughes & Luce, LLP (included in Exhibit 8.2).23.6 Consent of Houlihan Lokey Howard & Zukin Financial Advisors, Inc.23.7 Consent of Dresdner Kleinwort Wasserstein, Inc. (included in Annex C to the joint proxy statement/prospectus filed as part of this registration statement).24.1 Powers of Attorney (included on page II-4).99.1 Consent of Thomas J.

Matthews.99.2 Agreement dated as of July 8, 2001 of Thomas J. Matthews concerning transfer and voting of Anchor Gaming shares (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to IGT s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed July 11, 2001).99.3 Agreement dated as of July 8, 2001 of Joseph Murphy concerning transfer and voting of Anchor Gaming shares (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to IGT s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed July 11, 2001).99.4 Employment Agreement dated as of July 8, 2001 by and between Thomas J. Matthews, International Game Technology and Anchor Gaming.99.5 Employment Agreement dated as of July 8, 2001 by and between Joseph Murphy and Anchor Gaming.99.6 Form of Proxy Card for International Game Technology.99.7 Form of Proxy Card for Anchor Gaming.